IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY®

FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.

(A Canadian Corporation) 8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201 Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H4P 2G1 (514) 344-4181 http://www.imagineartsacademy.com

The franchise will offer children's education and entertainment specializing in children's art enrichment activities.

The total investment necessary to begin operation of an Imagine Arts Academy franchised business is \$128,331 to \$287,800. This includes \$73,000 to \$78,000 that must be paid to the franchisor or its affiliates.

This Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of your franchise agreement and other information in plain English. Read this Disclosure Document and all accompanying agreements carefully. You must receive this Disclosure Document at least 14 calendar-days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make any payment to, the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. **Note, however, that no governmental agency has verified the information contained in this document.**

You may wish to receive your Disclosure Document on another format that is more convenient for you. To discuss the availability of disclosures in different formats, contact Tom DuFore, BSF Consultants, Inc., 2400 Old Milton Parkway, #156, Alpharetta, Georgia 30009, 770-628-2828.

The terms of your contract will govern your franchise relationship. Don't rely on the Disclosure Document alone to understand your contract. Read all of your contract carefully. Show your contract and this Disclosure Document to an advisor, like a lawyer or an accountant.

Buying a franchise is a complex investment. The information in this Disclosure Document can help you make up your mind. More information on franchising, such as "A Consumer's Guide to Buying a Franchise," which can help you understand how to use this Disclosure Document, is available from the Federal Trade Commission. You can contact the FTC at 1-877-FTC-HELP or by writing to the FTC at 600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW, Washington, D.C. 20580. You can also visit the FTC's home page at www.ftc.gov for additional information. Call your state agency or visit your public library for other sources of information on franchising.

There may also be laws on franchising in your state. Ask your state agencies about them.

Date of Issuance: June 28, 2023 (as amended March 14, 2024).

1

How to Use This Franchise Disclosure Document

Here are some questions you may be asking about buying a franchise and tips on how to find more information.

QUESTION	WHERE TO FIND INFORMATION
How much can I earn?	Item 19 may give you information about outlet sales, costs, profits or losses. You should also try to obtain this information from others, like current and former franchisees. You can find their names and contact information in Item 20 or Exhibit H.
How much will I need to invest?	Items 5 and 6 list fees you will be paying to the franchisor or at the franchisor's direction. Item 7 lists the initial investment to open. Item 8 describes the suppliers you must use.
Does the franchisor have the financial ability to provide support to my business?	Item 21 or Exhibit A includes financial statements. Review these statements carefully.
Is the franchise system stable, growing, or shrinking?	Item 20 summarizes the recent history of the number of company-owned and franchise outlets.
Will my business be the only Imagine Arts Academy business in my area?	Item 12 and the "territory" provisions in the franchise agreement describe whether the franchisor and other franchisees can compete with you.
Does the franchisor have a troubled legal history?	Items 3 and 4 tell you whether the franchisor or its management have been involved in material litigation or bankruptcy proceedings.
What's it like to be an Imagine Arts Academy franchisee?	Item 20 or Exhibit H lists current and former franchisees. You can contact them to ask about their experiences.
What else should I know?	These questions are only a few things you should look for. Review all 23 Items and all Exhibits in this disclosure document to better understand this franchise opportunity. See the table of contents.

What You Need to Know About Franchising Generally

<u>Continuing responsibility to pay fees</u>. You may have to pay royalties and other fees even if you are losing money.

<u>Business model can change</u>. The franchise agreement may allow the franchisor to change its manuals and business model without your consent. These changes may require you to make additional investments in your franchise business or may harm your franchise business.

<u>Supplier restrictions</u>. You may have to buy or lease items from the franchisor or a limited group of suppliers the franchisor designates. These items may be more expensive than similar items you could buy on your own.

<u>Operating restrictions</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business during the term of the franchise. There are usually other restrictions. Some examples may include controlling your location, your access to customers, what you sell, how you market, and your hours of operation.

<u>Competition from franchisor</u>. Even if the franchise agreement grants you a territory, the franchisor may have the right to compete with you in your territory.

<u>Renewal</u>. Your franchise agreement may not permit you to renew. Even if it does, you may have to sign a new agreement with different terms and conditions in order to continue to operate your franchise business.

<u>When your franchise ends</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business after your franchise ends even if you still have obligations to your landlord or other creditors.

Some States Require Registration

Your state may have a franchise law, or other law, that requires franchisors to register before offering or selling franchises in the state. Registration does not mean that the state recommends the franchise or has verified the information in this document. To find out if your state has a registration requirement, or to contact your state, use the agency information in Exhibit C.

Your state also may have laws that require special disclosures or amendments be made to your franchise agreement. If so, you should check the State Specific Addenda. See the Table of Contents for the location of the State Specific Addenda.

Special Risks to Consider About This Franchise

Certain states require that the following risk(s) be highlighted:

- Out-of-State Dispute Resolution. The franchise agreement requires you
 to resolve disputes with the franchisor by arbitration and/or litigation only in
 Montreal, Quebec, Canada. Out-of-state arbitration, or litigation may force
 you to accept a less favorable settlement for disputes. It may also cost more
 to mediate, arbitrate and/or litigate with the franchisor in Montreal, Quebec,
 Canada than in your own state.
- 2. **Spousal Liability.** Your spouse must sign a document that makes your spouse liable for all financial obligations under the franchise agreement, even if your spouse has no ownership interest in the franchise. This Guarantee will place both your and your spouse's marital and personal assets (perhaps including your house) at risk if your franchise fails.
- 3. <u>Mandatory Minimum Payments.</u> You must make minimum royalty, advertising, and other payments, and local advertising fee payments, regardless of your sales levels. Your inability to make the payments may result in termination of your franchise and loss of your investment.
- 4. <u>Sales Performance Required.</u> You must maintain sales performance levels. Your inability to maintain these levels may result in loss of any territorial rights you are granted, termination of your franchise, and loss of your investment.
- 5. <u>Unregistered Trademark.</u> The primary trademarks that you will use in your business are not federally registered. If the Franchisor's right to use these trademarks in your area is challenged, you may have to identify your business and its products or services with a name that differs from that of other franchisees or the Franchisor. This change can be expensive and may reduce brand recognition of the products or services you offer.
- 6. <u>Financial Condition</u>. The franchisor's financial condition, as reflected in its financial statements (see Item 21), calls into question the franchisor's financial ability to provide services and support to you.

Certain states may require other risks to be highlighted. Check the "State Specific Addenda" (if any) to see whether your state requires other risks to be highlighted.

DISCLOSURES REQUIRED BY MICHIGAN LAW

THE STATE OF MICHIGAN PROHIBITS CERTAIN UNFAIR PROVISIONS THAT ARE SOMETIMES IN FRANCHISE DOCUMENTS. IF ANY OF THE FOLLOWING PROVISIONS ARE IN THESE FRANCHISE DOCUMENTS, THE PROVISIONS ARE VOID AND CANNOT BE ENFORCED AGAINST YOU.

- (a) A prohibition on the right of a franchisee to join an association of franchisees.
- (b) A requirement that a franchisee assent to a release, assignment, novation, waiver or estoppel which deprives a franchisee of rights and protections provided in this act. This shall not preclude a franchisee, after entering into a franchise agreement, from settling any and all claims.
- (c) A provision that permits a franchisor to terminate a franchise prior to the expiration of its term except for good cause. Good cause shall include the failure of the franchisee to comply with any lawful provision of the franchise agreement and to cure such failure after being given written notice thereof and a reasonable opportunity, which in no event need be more than 30 days, to cure such failure.
- (d) A provision that permits a franchisor to refuse to renew a franchise without fairly compensating the franchisee by repurchase or other means for the fair market value at the time of expiration of the franchisee's inventory, supplies, equipment, fixtures, and furnishings. Personalized materials which have no value to the franchisor and inventory, supplies, equipment, fixtures, and furnishings not reasonably required in the conduct of the franchised business are not subject to compensation. This subsection applies only if: (i) The term of the franchise is less than 5 years and (ii) the franchisee is prohibited by the franchise or other agreement from continuing to conduct substantially the same business under another trademark, service mark, trade name, logotype, advertising, or other commercial symbol in the same area subsequent to the expiration of the franchise or the franchisee does not receive at least 6 months advance notice of the franchisor's intent not to renew the franchise.
- (e) A provision that permits the franchisor to refuse to renew a franchise on terms generally available to other franchisees of the same class or type under similar circumstances. This section does not require a renewal provision.
- (f) A provision requiring that arbitration or litigation be conducted outside this state. This shall not preclude the franchisee from entering into an agreement, at the time of arbitration, to conduct arbitration at a location outside this state.
- (g) A provision which permits a franchisor to refuse to permit a transfer of ownership of a franchise, except for good cause. This subdivision does not prevent a franchisor from exercising a right of first refusal to purchase the franchise. Good cause shall include, but is not limited to:
- (i) The failure of the proposed transferee to meet the franchisor's then current reasonable qualifications or standards.
- (ii) The fact that the proposed transferee is a competitor of the franchisor or sub-franchisor.
- (iii) The unwillingness of the proposed transferee to agree in writing to comply with all lawful obligations.

- (iv) The failure of the franchisee or proposed transferee to pay any sums owing to the franchisor or to cure any default in the franchise agreement existing at the time of the proposed transfer.
- (h) A provision that requires the franchisee to resell to the franchisor items that are not uniquely identified with the franchisor. This subdivision does not prohibit a provision that grants to a franchisor a right of first refusal to purchase the assets of a franchise on the same terms and conditions as a bona fide third party willing and able to purchase those assets, nor does this subdivision prohibit a provision that grants the franchisor the right to acquire the assets of a franchise for the market or appraised value of such assets if the franchisee has breached the lawful provisions of the franchise agreement and has failed to cure the breach in the manner provided in subdivision (c).
- (i) A provision which permits the franchisor to directly or indirectly convey, assign, or otherwise transfer its obligations to fulfill contractual obligations to the franchisee unless provision has been made for providing the required contractual services.

THE FACT THAT THERE IS A NOTICE OF THIS OFFERING ON FILE WITH THE ATTORNEY GENERAL DOES NOT CONSTITUTE APPROVAL, RECOMMENDATION, OR ENDORSEMENT BY THE ATTORNEY GENERAL.

Michigan law provides that a franchisor whose most recent statements are un-audited and which show a net worth of less than \$100,000 shall, at the request of a franchisee, arrange for the escrow of initial investment and other funds paid by the franchisee or sub-franchisor until the obligations to provide real estate, improvements, equipment, inventory, training, or other items included in the franchise offering are fulfilled. At the option of the franchisor, a surety bond may be provided in place of escrow. In the event that an escrow is so established, the escrow agent shall be a financial institution authorized to do business in the State of Michigan. The escrow agent may release to the franchisor those amounts of the escrowed funds applicable to a specific franchisee or sub-franchisor upon presentation of an affidavit executed by the franchisee and an affidavit executed by the franchisor stating that the franchisor has fulfilled its obligation to provide real estate, improvements, equipment, inventory, training, or other items. This portion of the Michigan law does not prohibit a partial release of escrowed funds upon receipt of affidavits of partial fulfillment of the franchisor's obligation.

SHOULD THE PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE HAVE ANY QUESTIONS REGARDING THE NOTICE OF THIS FILING WITH THE ATTORNEY GENERAL, SUCH QUESTIONS SHOULD BE ADDRESSED TO:

MICHIGAN ATTORNEY GENERAL'S OFFICE ADMINISTRATOR CONSUMER PROTECTION DIVISION FRANCHISE UNIT 525 W. OTTAWA, 1st FLOOR LANSING, MICHIGAN 48913 (517) 335-7567

Despite subparagraph (f) above, we intend to enforce fully the provisions of the arbitration section contained in our Franchise Agreement. We believe that subparagraph (f) is unlawful and cannot preclude us from enforcing our arbitration section. You acknowledge that we will seek to enforce that section as written.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	<u>PAGE</u>
ITEM 1 - THE FRANCHISOR, AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS AND AFFILIATES	8
ITEM 2 - BUSINESS EXPERIENCE	10
ITEM 3 - LITIGATION	10
ITEM 4 - BANKRUPTCY	11
ITEM 5 - INITIAL FEES	11
ITEM 6 - OTHER FEES	12
ITEM 7 - ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT	19
ITEM 8 - RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES	21
ITEM 9 - FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS	25
ITEM 10 - FINANCING	26
ITEM 11 - FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS AND TRA	AINING. 26
ITEM 12 - TERRITORY	34
ITEM 13 - TRADEMARKS	38
ITEM 14 - PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION	39
ITEM 15 - OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE FRANCH BUSINESS	_
ITEM 16 - RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL	42
ITEM 17 - RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION	
ITEM 18 - PUBLIC FIGURES	
ITEM 19 - FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS	57
ITEM 20 - OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION	61
ITEM 21- FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	65
ITEM 22 - CONTRACTS	65
ITEM 23 - RECEIPT	65

EXHIBITS:

- A. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
- B. FRANCHISE AGREEMENT
- C. LIST OF STATE AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS AND STATE ADMINISTRATORS
- D. TABLE OF CONTENTS OF CONFIDENTIAL OPERATIONS MANUAL AND STANDARD OPERATING POLICY MANUAL
- E. STATE ADDENDA
- F. AUTHORIZATION TO TRANSFER
- G. NONDISCLOSURE AGREEMENT
- H. LISTS OF CURRENT AND FORMER FRANCHISEES
- I. OPTIONAL COMPLEMENTARY PROGRAM ADDENDUM
- J. RELEASE
- K. APPLICATION FEE RECEIPT

STATE EFFECTIVE DATES

RECEIPT

<u>ITEM 1.</u> <u>THE FRANCHISOR, AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS AND AFFILIATES</u>

To simplify the language in this Disclosure Document, "We" and "Imagine Arts Academy" mean Imagine Arts Academy, Inc., the franchisor of this business. "You" means the person (or persons), corporation, partnership, limited liability company or other legal entity that is granted the franchise.

The Franchisor

We were incorporated in the country of Canada on June 5, 2018. Our principal business address is 8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H4P 2G1. We do business under the name "Imagine Arts Academy". A list of our agents for service of process in various states is contained in Exhibit C to this Disclosure Document.

Parents, Predecessors and Affiliates

Our parent company is 2Inspire, Inc. ("2Inspire"), which is wholly owned by 3908160 Canada Inc. ("3908160"). The principal place of business for both 2Inspire and 3908160 is at 8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H4P 2G1. Our parent companies do not exercise control over the policies and direction of the franchise system. Neither 2Inspire nor 3908160 operates, or has ever operated, a business of the type being franchised under the Imagine Arts Academy trademark and have never offered franchises in any line of business. We have no predecessors.

Our affiliate, XYZ Licensing Inc., owns the Imagine Arts Academy System and Marks and has licensed us to grant franchises allowing for their use in the operation of Imagine Arts Academy businesses. Its principal place of business is 8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H4P 2G1. It does not operate a business of the type being franchised under the Imagine Arts Academy trademark and has never offered franchises in any line of business.

Our affiliate, Mad Science Group, Inc., a Canadian corporation incorporated August 16, 1993, grants franchises for children's science education and entertainment businesses which service Birthday Parties, After School Programs, Pre-School Programs, Workshops, Camps and Special Events for children from 3 to 12 years old ("Mad Science Franchise"). It does not operate a business of the type being franchised under the Imagine Arts Academy trademark. From the fall of 2017 until 2018, it offered an ancillary Imagine Arts pilot program to certain of its franchisees to offer to their Mad Science customers. We subsequently offered franchise agreements to those who participated in the pilot program; some have signed franchise agreements and others may do so. Those who did not choose to enter into a franchise agreement with us were required to discontinue any use of the Imagine Arts Academy trademark and use of related intellectual property by August 1, 2022.

Our Business Activities

Our business activities include the granting of franchises establishing, developing and operating children's art enrichment businesses which service Birthday Parties, After School Programs, Pre-School Programs, Workshops, Camps and Special Events for children from 3 to 12 years old (the

"Franchised Business"). We have never conducted a business of the type being franchised under the Imagine Arts Academy trademark.

We began offering Imagine Arts Academy franchises on December 17, 2018. We also are an approved supplier of certain products and services used in the operation of the Franchised Business, including art supplies and equipment. We have never offered any franchises in any other line of business.

The Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and Businesses to be Offered

Each Imagine Arts Academy Franchise is licensed to use a distinctive System ("System"). The distinguishing characteristics of the System include specially scripted and outlined interactive art activities for children; specially developed course materials; exclusively designed signage and materials; the Imagine Arts Academy Confidential Operations Manual, the Standard Operating Policies Manual and other written specifications/standards from us (combined as the "Manuals"), methods for inventory and cost controls, record keeping and reporting, personnel management, purchasing, sales promotion, and advertising. We may change the System periodically.

The Imagine Arts Academy Franchise will operate under the service mark "IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY", associated logos, commercial symbols and/or other trade names, service marks and trademarks designated by us as part of the System ("Mark[s]").

Please also note that we expect to provide compensation, in certain circumstances, to existing franchisees who identify and refer to us prospective franchisees who purchase an Imagine Arts Academy franchise and/or who are identified as a helpful resource in the process. This program is subject to terms and conditions as we deem appropriate and may be terminated at any time. Franchisees who receive financial incentives for such referrals may be required to register as franchise brokers under applicable state laws.

Market and Competition

The Imagine Arts Academy franchise ("IAA Franchise") will target its services to the general public, but primarily to parents, schools for pre-kindergarten through grade 6, pre-schools, recreational facilities, summer camps, scouting organizations, and other non-educational institutions involving children. This is a developing market and the IAA Franchise will compete with other businesses offering children's education and entertainment services. We believe the market for children's education and entertainment services is developing.

Industry-Specific Laws and Regulations

Due to the extensive contact that IAA Franchise instructors have with children, you must conduct criminal record checks and/or fingerprinting on all instructors employed by your IAA Franchise as prescribed and permitted by applicable law. Other than these requirements, we do not believe that the IAA Franchise is subject to any industry-specific laws and regulations beyond those affecting business generally. However, you should consult with your attorney and local, state and federal government agencies before buying your IAA Franchise or any business to determine all legal requirements that you must comply with and consider their effects on you and related costs of compliance. It is your sole responsibility, on an ongoing basis, to investigate and satisfy all local, state and federal laws, regulations and ordinances, including privacy laws and health and safety regulations, since they vary from place to place and can change over time.

ITEM 2. BUSINESS EXPERIENCE

Director: Ariel Shlien

Mr. Shlien has served as our Director since our inception in June 2018. He has been Director of our affiliate Mad Science Group, Inc. in Montreal, Quebec, Canada since its inception in 1986, and its Chief Executive Officer since 1993.

President: Shafik Mina

Mr. Mina has served as our President since our inception in June 2018. He has served as In-House Counsel of our affiliate Mad Science Group, Inc. in Montreal, Quebec, Canada since 2009, and has been its President since 2012.

Director: Ron Shlien

Mr. Shlien has served as our Director since our inception in June 2018. He has been Chief Innovation Officer of our affiliate Mad Science Group, Inc. in Montreal, Quebec, Canada since 1995.

Vice President of Research & Development: Sharon King

Ms. King has been our Vice President of Research & Development since June 2018. Ms. King has held the same position with Mad Science Group, Inc. in Montreal, Quebec, Canada since October 2017 and was Director of Research and Development from 2013 to 2017.

Director of Information Technology: Arek Alszko

Mr. Alszko has been our Director of Information Technology since June 2018. Mr. Alsszko has held the same position with Mad Science Group, Inc. since October 1998.

ITEM 3. LITIGATION

In the Matter of The Mad Science Group, formerly known as 2946033 CANADA, INC., Case No. 2012-0433 (Consent Order entered into with the Securities Division of the Office of the Attorney General of Maryland, March 7, 2013). Our Affiliate, Mad Science Group, Inc. ("MSG"), was contacted in October, 2012 by the Securities Division of the Office of the Attorney General of Maryland (the "Division") about an inquiry begun by the Division regarding its franchising activities in the state. MSG responded to the Division's requests for information about five Maryland franchise transactions, franchise marketing materials and franchise offers in the state. The Division alleged that MSG's activities violated multiple provisions of the Maryland Franchise Law and related regulations. Alleged violations include the making of unregistered franchise offers, the failure to register a Maryland compliant disclosure document and to deliver the same to prospective franchisees, the failure to maintain franchise sales records and documents as required under the statute and by regulation, and the failure to register franchise advertising and to meet advertising standards regulations. Without admitting any violation of law, MSG entered

into a Consent Order agreeing to: i) cease and desist from offering or selling franchises in violation of the Maryland Franchise Law, ii) pursue a franchise registration application in Maryland, iii) offer rescission to 2 franchisees, iv) refund a \$13,500 initial franchise fee to a former Maryland franchisee and v) pay a \$5,000 monetary penalty.

Except for the above, no litigation is required to be disclosed in this Item.

ITEM 4. BANKRUPTCY

No bankruptcy information is required to be disclosed in this Item.

<u>ITEM 5.</u> <u>INITIAL FEES</u>

When you sign the Franchise Agreement, you must pay to us a non-refundable initial Franchise Fee ("Franchise Fee") in the amount of \$49,000. The initial franchise fee is due in full at the time you sign the Franchise Agreement. "Dollars" and any reference to money throughout this Disclosure Document means the legal currency of the United States.

If you are an Imagine Arts Academy franchisee whose Franchise Agreement is scheduled to expire within the next 9 months, you may apply for another IAA Franchise. If you meet our then-current qualifications and are accepted as a franchisee, you will sign our then-current Franchise Agreement which may have terms that are materially different than those in the original Franchise Agreement, including different fees and a restructured or redefined territory. However, we will not charge you the Initial Franchise Fee in connection with signing the new agreement, rather a renewal fee will be charged.

The initial Franchise Fee is non-refundable unless you and we cannot agree on a site for your IAA Franchise. In that case, we pay a refund in the amount of the initial Franchise Fee you paid to us, less \$1,000 to compensate us for some expenses we've incurred relating to your Franchise.

You must also pay a non-refundable Application Fee of \$1,000. If we offer you a franchise and you accept, we will credit the Application Fee against the initial Franchise Fee due for your territory. The Application Fee payment does not obligate you or us to offer/accept a franchise or enter into a franchise relationship.

Those franchisees of our affiliate, Mad Science Group, Inc., who participated in the Imagine Arts pilot program are not required to pay an initial Franchise Fee if they choose to enter into a franchise agreement to operate an IAA Franchise.

Except as provided above, the Franchise Fee is uniform to all franchisees under this offering.

Start-Up Equipment Package

You must purchase a start-up equipment package ("Original Equipment Package" or "OEP") from us containing the items necessary to initially market and conduct parties, programs, classes, and related events. The OEP includes program materials such as party kits and art equipment, specifically: 2 afterschool programs, 2 half-day camps, and 2 birthday parties.

The cost of the OEP is \$20,000, is non-refundable and is payable on signing the Franchise Agreement. We will prepare the equipment package (and any other equipment) for shipping. We ship the OEP prior to training.

<u>Décor</u>

You must also purchase items for decorating your premises from us. These items, which are non-refundable, include posters and decals, and we estimate their cost to range from \$3,000 to \$5,000 depending on the size of your premises.

REMAINDER OF PAGE LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY

ITEM 6. OTHER FEES

NAME OF FEE*	AMOUNT	DUE DATE	REMARKS
Royalty Fees	8% of Gross Revenues	Payable monthly on or before the 10 th day of each subsequent month.	See Definition of Gross Revenues ¹ .

NAME OF FEE*	AMOUNT	DUE DATE	REMARKS
Technology Access Fee ² Webpage	Currently \$227-500 per month (but we can change it)	Payable monthly on or before the 10 th day of each subsequent month.	We can change this fee, as published in the Manuals or other written instruction from us. This fee is payable at the same time and in the same manner as the Royalty Fee, unless otherwise directed.
Service Fee	Currently \$150 per month (but we can change it)		Payable if you have established a webpage for your business (with our consent) This fee is payable at the same time and in the same manner as the Royalty Fee, unless otherwise directed.
Gross Revenue Audit ³	Cost of audit plus an understatement fee of 10% of the total amount of understated Gross Revenue, in addition to the amount of the underpayment plus	On demand	Payable if audit by us shows that you understated Gross Revenues by at least 2% and in instances described in footnote 3.
	interest at 1% per month or the maximum rate allowed by law if less.	On demand	You must also pay for costs we incur if we (or a designee) choose to perform a prerenewal or pre-transfer operations/financial audit, including audit costs, transportation, lodging and meals and related expenses.
Marketing and Advertising Audit ³	Cost of audit plus an underpayment fee of 10% of the total amount of underpayment, in addition to the amount of the underpayment.	On demand	Payable if an audit by us shows that you underpaid the Marketing Fund or failed to spend the amount required on advertising by at least 2%.

NAME OF FEE*	AMOUNT	DUE DATE	REMARKS
Late Fees Interest	Currently \$120 1% per month interest on overdue amounts or the	On demand On demand	Applies only to late payment of Royalty Fees reported more than 2 business days after due date. Late Fees will continue to accrue monthly. This fee is subject to change.
	maximum rate allowed by law if less.		All overdue payments.
Costs of Collection, and Costs of Enforcement ⁴	All costs of collection and all costs and attorneys' fees if we prevail in any action between you and us.	On demand	
Maintenance Fee	Varies with cost of corrections	On demand	Applies if you fail or refuse to correct deficiencies in the IAA Franchise within 30 days after receiving notice.
Transfer Fee	\$10,000	At the time of transfer.	Transfer is subject to conditions and restrictions.
		On request and prior to transfer	You must also make an advance payment in an amount we determine towards the purchase of Imagine Arts Academy Equipment, Products and Services we deem necessary to meet current System standards.
Indemnification	Varies	As incurred	You must defend at your own cost and indemnify us and our designees from and against all loss, costs, expenses, damages and liabilities connected with your IAA Franchise.
Conference Fee	Currently \$500 per franchise.	As incurred; Conferences are typically held annually but may be held more or less frequently.	We may elect not to charge this fee. You are responsible for all travel, hotel, food and living expenses. Fee amount and fee maximum is subject to change.

NAME OF FEE*	AMOUNT	DUE DATE	REMARKS
Non- Attendance Fee	Then-current fee (Currently \$1,000 per franchise).	On demand	You are required to attend any Franchisee Conference or regional meeting organized by the Franchisor. This Fee may be charged if you do not attend.
Possible Fines for Breach	Then-current fee (Currently up to \$500 per occurrence).	On demand	If you breach the Franchise Agreement.
Service Fee for Additional Training	Currently \$500 per day.	At the time of the additional training	Service fee subject to change.
			You are responsible for all costs including your and our transportation, lodging, meals and personal expenses, as applicable.
Marketing Fund (see Note 5)	The greater of \$2,000 per year or 2% of Gross Revenues from the preceding fiscal year.	Payable monthly in equal installments on or before the 10 th day of each month.	We can change this fee, as published in the Manuals or other written instruction from us. This fee is payable at the same time and in the same manner as the Royalty Fee, unless otherwise directed.
Marketing Access Fee (see Note 5)	Currently \$100 per month (but we can change it)	Payable monthly on or before the 10 th day of each subsequent month.	We can change this fee, as published in the Manuals or other written instruction from us. This fee is payable at the same time and in the same manner as the Royalty Fee, unless otherwise directed.
Renewal Fee	\$5,000	At the time of renewal	Renewal is subject to conditions and restrictions.
		On request prior to expiration	You must also make an advance payment in an amount we determine towards the purchase of Imagine Arts Academy Equipment, Products and Services we determine necessary to meet current System standards.

NAME OF FEE*	AMOUNT	DUE DATE	REMARKS
Late Renewal Charge	Currently \$500 per month for each month all renewal conditions remain unmet after expiration of a franchise agreement.	As incurred	Charged if a franchisee allows a franchise agreement to expire before timely completing the renewal process, if we have consented to their request to renew. This fee is subject to change.
Fee for Review of New Product or Supplier	Our costs of review (currently \$100-\$200 (estimated))	As incurred	The fee can be charged if you propose to purchase, use or offer items or suppliers not previously approved by us. This fee is subject to change.
Fee for Open Territory Request Form (see Note 6)	Then-current fee (Currently \$50-\$200 administration/processing costs (estimated, depending on nature of request)	Before our review of the request	
Management Fee	In the event we must operate the Franchised Business you must pay us the then-current management fee. The management fee is currently equal to 10% of the business' monthly Gross Revenues. In addition, you are also required to pay our expenses and other fees, such as royalties.	As incurred	We have the right to operate the Franchised Business under certain circumstances.
Bank Charges and Administrative Costs	Our then-current fees.	Upon invoice.	We may charge fees to cover bank charges and administration costs if an electronic funds transfer attempt is unsuccessful or you close your operating account, or any check or other payment is returned not paid or we must make any changes requested by you.
Insurance	Cost of Insurance	Upon invoice	Payable if you fail to obtain required insurance and we obtain it on your behalf. This is in addition to any fines we may charge for your default.

^{*} These fees may not be uniform for franchisees signing the Franchise Agreement.

- ¹ Gross Revenues. "Gross Revenues" means the total of all revenues and income from sales, fees, party charges, merchandise, government grants, sponsorships, trade transactions and other sums derived from providing educational and entertainment services and related merchandise to your customers or any other source, whether or not sold or performed at or from the IAA Franchise and whether received in cash, in services, as barter, on credit (whether or not payment is received), or otherwise. The amount of all free passes to non-profit groups, tips, sales tax receipts or similar tax receipts which, by law, are chargeable to customers, if these taxes are separately stated when the customer is charged and paid to the appropriate taxing authority, will be deductions from Gross Revenues for purposes of computation. There will also be deducted from Gross Revenues the amount of any documented refunds, charge-backs, credits and allowances given in good faith to customers. In addition to the Royalty Fee payment, you must also provide us with a correct statement of your Gross Revenues for the month just ended and any monthly reports outlined in the Manuals. You will also allow us to reasonably inspect your original books and records. We may require that you pay the Royalty Fee weekly and/or that Royalty Fees, advertising contributions, amounts due for your purchases from us, and other amounts which you owe to us be paid through electronic funds transfer, or as otherwise mandated by us, as will be described in the Manuals or otherwise. All amounts owed to us must be paid in accordance with the procedures described in the Manuals or other written instruction from us.
- ² <u>Technology Access Fee</u>. We have instituted a Technology Access Fee for the creation of Imagine Arts Academy customized software applications. In general, the Technology Access Fee is intended to provide franchisees with technology related tools to help you more effectively manage your IAA Franchise. You must pay this Fee every calendar month, once you open for business. In addition, if we have granted your request to establish a webpage separate from the one we operate, you will be required to pay the Webpage Service Fee to cover our costs of monitoring your webpage for compliance with our standards. We have the right to change the amount of these fees.
- ³ Audit. If an inspection or audit of your books and records reveals that any royalties due to us have been understated in any report then you must pay us on demand the understated amount plus interest on the amount of the deficiency from the date this amount was due until paid. If the understatement is 2% or more, or if you have failed to report or make payments for any 2 reporting periods, or have not made books and materials available to us, then you must also reimburse us for all costs and expenses, including accounting and attorneys' fees, connected with the inspection or audit no later than 14 days after completion of the audit, together with interest and an underpayment fee equal to 10% of the total amount of the understated Gross Revenue. In addition, in the event of a non-curable or uncured breach of the Franchise Agreement, we may conduct an audit of your books and records and you will reimburse us for all costs and expenses, including accounting and attorneys' fees, connected with the inspection or audit no later than 14 days after completion of the audit. We may also conduct audits of your books and records and of the condition of the Imagine Arts Academy Equipment, Products and Services in use at the Franchised Business when the Franchised Business is transferred or the Franchise Agreement is renewed. Further we may conduct a marketing and/or advertising audit. If any audit reveals you have not paid the requisite amount to the Marketing Fund or have not spent the requisite amount on advertising by two percent (2%) or more, or if you fail to submit complete Reports and/or remittances to us, or do not make these materials available, you must pay (i) the reasonable cost of the audit and/or inspection, including the cost of auditors and attorneys, incurred by us. (ii) an underpayment fee equal to 10% of the total amount that was owed but was not paid/spent. (iii)

interest and; (iv) the difference between what was owed and what was paid/spent, no later than thirty (30) days after the completion of such audit.

⁴ <u>Late Fees.</u> Once Royalty payments are made, we apply your payments to specific invoices as directed by you or, alternatively, to the oldest unpaid invoice.

⁵ Marketing Fund and Marketing Access Fee. The Marketing Fund is intended to be used to promote and enhance the System and the Marks in a manner that we consider appropriate, which may include, covering the cost of preparing and conducting radio, television, electronic and print advertising campaigns in any local, regional or national medium; utilizing networking media social sites, such as Facebook, Twitter, LinkedIn, Instagram, YouTube and on-line blogs and forums; establishing and maintaining a presence in virtual worlds, developing, maintaining, and updating a World Wide Web or Internet site for the System; direct mail advertising; deploying social networking promotional initiatives through online media channels; marketing surveys; employing advertising and/or public relations agencies to provide assistance; purchasing promotional items; conducting and administering promotions and "mystery shopper" program(s); and implementation and use of Customer Relationship Management software and solutions. The Marketing Access Fee is intended to pay for the creation of marketing and promotional materials to be used by franchisees for local advertising. In addition to the Marketing Fund and Marketing Access Fee, you will be required to spend funds on advertising and promotion in the first two years of operation of at least \$3,000, and in the third and subsequent years, the greater of \$3,000 or 3% (currently) of Gross Revenues from the previous fiscal year. We can change this fee, as published in the Manuals or other written instruction from us. We recommend that you spend at least \$1,000 of the first year's advertising requirement in the first three months of operation. See Item 11 for additional information.

⁶ The Open Territory Request Fee can be charged to you if you wish to operate a single event outside your territory or if you wish to operate temporarily within an area outside your territory, and we grant your request in our discretion. You will pay our administrative/processing costs of evaluating your request, which may include verifying that the territory(ies) requested have not been granted to another franchisee, analyzing the market demographics, evaluating the long-term impact on the Imagine Arts Academy brand and/or evaluating the opportunity cost of approving or denying the request.

All fees are imposed by and are payable to us and are non-refundable, unless otherwise noted. We can elect to and may waive and/or credit, reduce or defer payment of any and all fees and charges of any kind in connection with a franchise on a case-by-case basis, as we consider appropriate and as permitted by law.

If we have any fees, taxes, or other assessments imposed on us because of payments you make to us, then we can require that you pay us an additional amount so that the net amount we actually receive after the deduction, payment or withholding is the full amount of the royalty, fee or other amount we are entitled to be paid under the Franchise Agreement.

REMAINDER OF PAGE LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY

ITEM 7. ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

YOUR ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

NAME OF EXPENDITURE	ESTIMATED AMOUNT OR ESTIMATED LOW-HIGH RANGE	METHOD OF PAYMENT	WHEN DUE	To Whom Payment Is Made ⁸
Initial Franchise Fee ¹	\$49,000	Lump Sum	Upon Signing Franchise Agreement	Us
Equipment Package ²	\$20,000	Lump Sum	Upon Signing Franchise Agreement	Us
Lease of Office/Training/Party Room/Warehouse Space and Leasehold Improvements ³	\$33,600 - \$176,000	As arranged	As arranged	Lessor (Landlord) Contractors, Vendors and Approved Suppliers
Insurance ⁴	\$6,000 - \$7,500	As Arranged	Annually as Arranged	Insurance Carrier
Local Advertising ⁵	\$250 - \$1,000	As Arranged	As Arranged	Advertisers
Office Equipment/ Supplies ⁶	\$3,000 - \$6,000	As Arranged	As Arranged	Us and Approved Suppliers as Applicable
Technology Access Fee	\$681 - \$1,500	As Incurred	Monthly	Us
Security and Utility Deposits, Business Licenses and other prepaid expenses	\$1,000 - \$2,500	As Incurred	As Incurred	Landlord, State, City, etc.
Legal and Accounting / Bookkeeping Fees	\$1,000 - \$3,500	As Incurred	As Incurred	Attorney, Accountant
Additional Funds ⁷ (3 months)	\$13,800 - \$20,800	As Arranged	As Incurred	As Applicable
TOTAL ^{8,9}	\$128,331 - \$287,800			

NOTES

- ¹ <u>Franchise Fee.</u> This fee includes the \$1,000 Franchise Application Fee that is credited to your Initial Franchise Fee if you sign the Franchise Agreement.
- ² Equipment Packages. You must purchase an Original Equipment Package from us which includes the items necessary to initially market and conduct parties, programs, classes, and related events. We may sometimes introduce additional optional programs that you can offer under your IAA Franchise, some of which may be offered on a short term or experimental basis. If we do, we may require at our option that franchisees who choose to participate sign an Optional Complementary Program Addendum similar to the one attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit I. We anticipate that most if not all optional programs also will require participating franchisees to purchase additional equipment and programming materials to offer the selected program.
- 3. <u>Lease of Office/Training/Party Room/Warehouse Space.</u> You must establish and maintain premises within the Territory, unless you already have an existing Imagine Arts Academy or Mad Science franchised location outside of the Territory and we permit you to operate the business from that location. Your location must be approved by us in advance and meet our then current facility size requirements and standards as provided in the Manuals. The size of your premises will depend on the size of your territory and the type of facility:
 - a) Industrial warehouse without a party room minimum 1200 sq. ft.
 - b) Industrial warehouse with party room minimum 2000 sq. ft.
 - c) Retail location minimum 2200 sq. ft.

Depending on the size of your territory, you may choose a larger space, or we may approve a smaller space (a minimum of 900 square feet). At least 500 square feet of your space must be reserved for equipment. The preferred premises size is approximately 1,500 to 3,000 square feet in a commercial building, which most likely will be in a warehouse location. We recommend a loading dock off of the equipment area.

The estimated range reflects a one-month security deposit and three months of rent, including the cost of the leasehold improvements; the low end of the range is for a 1,200 square foot industrial warehouse facility; the high end is for a 2,200 square foot retail facility. To estimate real estate costs in your desired area we suggest obtaining a range of costs per square foot in likely commercial spaces and calculating your estimated lease costs based on the square footage described above. You are responsible for identifying your costs and should do so before making any payments or commitments to us or others. We recommend that you: i) independently research your local real estate market conditions and applicable laws and regulations, involving or affecting the Franchised Business, and ii) consult your own attorney and real estate professionals before signing any binding documents or making any investments or other commitments.

⁴ <u>Insurance.</u> This figure represents an estimate of your annual premium payment. We may require you to purchase other insurance and may change the required minimums to reflect inflation or experience with claims.

⁵ <u>Local Advertising.</u> You are required to spend \$3,000 per year on Local Advertising during the first two years of operation. We recommend that you spend at least \$1,000 of your first year's Local Advertising expenditure during the first 3 months of operation of the IAA Franchise. In the third and subsequent years, you will be required to spend the greater of \$3,000 or 3% (currently) of your previous year's Gross Revenues.

⁶ Office Equipment, Supplies and Decor. You must lease or purchase various office equipment and supplies for the operation of the IAA Franchise as specified in the Manuals, including a personal computer and software, printer, facsimile machine, scanner, telephone, internet connection, industrial shelving units, an inventory of art supplies, and related miscellaneous items. This also includes the purchase of certain items from us, including decals and posters for decorating your premises.

⁷ Additional Funds. Additional Funds is an estimate of the funds needed to cover business (not personal) expenses during the first 3 months of operation of the IAA Franchise, including payroll expenses (but not an owner's draw). This estimate is based on the experience of the participants in the Imagine Arts pilot program discussed in Item 1 and our operating franchisees. You will need capital to support ongoing costs of your IAA Franchise. The estimates presented relate only to costs associated with the Franchised Business and do not cover any personal, living or other expenses you may have. Additional Funds does include a car allowance of \$750-\$1500, which is an estimate of 3 months of auto lease or loan payments for an economy car or a mid price sedan, licensing and related costs. The costs you incur may be higher, depending on the type of vehicle you select and the financing/lease terms you obtain. These estimates do not include any finance charges, royalties, marketing fees, interest or debt service obligation, taxes or an owners draw. We strongly recommend that you obtain, before purchasing a franchise or making any other expenditures or commitments, independent estimates in your local jurisdiction with respect to additional fund items and consult your accountant.

⁸ Payments to us are non-refundable, unless you and we cannot agree on a site for your IAA Franchise (in which case the initial franchise fee is partially refundable). Any vendor refunds are subject to terms and conditions established by the vendor.

⁹ We do not finance any part of your initial investment. See Item 10 for additional information.

ITEM 8. RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES

We have developed standards and specifications for the operation of your IAA Franchise, and for the products and services that you will offer. We will provide these standards and specifications to you via our Manual, and you must operate your Franchised Business in accordance with them.

Any item used in the IAA Franchise must conform to our standards and specifications. When certain product(s) are integrated with specific programs, you must use the designated product in association with the specified program and may not replace, modify or substitute the product. Currently, these products are limited to Imagine Arts Academy branded and Crayola branded products.

We will make available to you a list of approved manufacturers, suppliers and distributors authorized to supply products for the IAA Franchise ("Approved Suppliers List") and a list of approved products, equipment, stationary, supplies and other items or services necessary to operate the IAA Franchise ("Approved Supplies List"). We can add, eliminate or change the approved products, services, equipment and suppliers as we think appropriate. Our procedure to request a new supplier is set forth below.

You must offer all programs, products and services that we require and may not offer any that we have not approved.

We may also occasionally offer you the opportunity to participate in various additional programs on an optional, voluntary basis, which may require a Franchise Addendum similar to the one attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit I.

<u>Items for Which We or Our Affiliates Are Approved Suppliers or the Only Suppliers and Related Revenues</u>

We and our affiliates may be an approved supplier of products, services and/or equipment to franchisees, and may be an exclusive supplier for certain goods or services that you are required to purchase. We and our affiliates have the right to receive rebates, incentive amounts, discounts and other economic benefits from approved or exclusive suppliers to the franchised businesses and to profit on any sales of equipment, materials, goods and services we and/or our affiliate may make to you.

Currently, we are the exclusive supplier of the Original Equipment Package described in Item 5, certain Imagine Arts branded art supplies and equipment, and certain Crayola branded art supplies and equipment which you must purchase for use in your Franchised Business. Other non-branded art supplies and equipment may be obtained from any other source as long as the supplies and equipment meet our specifications.

Neither we nor any of our affiliates are currently an approved supplier of any other products or services. None of our officers currently owns any interest in an approved supplier other than us.

Our Revenues Based on Your Use of Approved Items

We and any Franchisor-Related Person/Entity has the right to receive rebates, incentive amounts, discounts and other economic benefits from designated and other suppliers and to profit on any sales of equipment, materials, goods and services we and/or a Franchisor-Related Person/Entity may make to you.

Revenues from Required Purchases

We charge a markup or commission on products which you purchase from us (currently approximately 20% to 40%, but we can change it). As of March 31, 2023, out of total revenues of \$235,350, we received \$41,815 from US franchisee purchases of Equipment Packages, branded products, marketing materials and the other items noted above, which was approximately 17.77% of our revenues for the fiscal year.

We estimate that the proportion of your combined purchases and leases i) of good and services from us or an affiliate, ii) from approved suppliers and iii) of products that meet our specifications will be approximately 20% of your purchases and leases in establishing your IAA Franchise and approximately 20% of your ongoing costs of operation.

Process to Approve Suppliers

We may approve a single supplier or limited number of suppliers for any designated equipment, marketing material, products and services, or other items. We may also concentrate purchases with one or more suppliers to obtain lower prices, advertising support and/or other benefits for any group of Imagine Arts Academy businesses franchised and/or operated by us or for other reasons that seem appropriate to us in our judgment.

We apply the following general criteria in approving a proposed supplier:

- 1. Ability to purchase product in bulk;
- 2. Quality of services;
- 3. Production and delivery capability;
- 4. Price:
- 5. Proximity to Imagine Arts Academy franchises in order to be able to make timely deliveries of product; and
- 6. Dependability of the supplier.

You may request that we consider approving a certain proposed supplier. We estimate we will need 1 to 2 weeks to approve a new product or supplier. We will give you written notice if we revoke our approval of a product or supplier. You must pay us a fee to cover our costs of review, which we currently anticipate will not be more than \$200.

Purchasing or Distribution Cooperatives

There are currently no formal or mandatory purchasing or distribution cooperatives in the Imagine Arts Academy System.

Negotiation of Purchase Arrangements

We have negotiated group rates for purchases of certain products and materials with suppliers, but are not required to do so.

Benefits Based on Use of Designated or Approved Suppliers

We do not condition providing benefits (such as the award of a successor or additional franchise) on use of designated or approved sources. However, failure to use approved items might, like other matters, be a default under the Franchise Agreement and, in general, any Franchisee in default would not be awarded a successor or additional franchise and might even be subject to termination.

Computer Hardware and Software

You must purchase a personal computer running the latest Windows Operating System, Microsoft Office, a printer/scanner and the QuickBooks accounting software. You may purchase the computer hardware and software from any supplier, if the equipment meets our specifications. We estimate the cost of such a system to range from \$2,500 to \$4,000.

<u>Insurance</u>

You must obtain insurance coverage with the limits we require as described in the Manuals from time to time and have us and XYZ Licensing, Inc. each named as an additional insured. You must give us a certificate of coverage before operating your business and annually at each renewal. If you do not obtain and maintain the required insurance coverage, we may obtain the insurance coverage and charge our costs to you, plus a fine for your default. You must pay these costs to us immediately upon notice. Our current minimum insurance requirements are:

Comprehensive General Liability \$2,000,000/occurrence; \$3,000,000/aggregate Abuse and molestation \$1,000,000/occurrence
Automobile Liability \$2,000,000.00
Employment Practices Liability \$500,000
Workers Compensation Amount required by jurisdiction/\$500,000
Medical Expense \$10,000
Business Interruption \$250,000
Cyber Insurance \$500,000

REMAINDER OF PAGE LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY

ITEM 9. FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS

This table lists your principal obligations under the franchise and other agreements. It will help you find more detailed information about your obligations in these agreements and in other items of the Disclosure Document.

OBLIGATION	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE AND OTHER AGREEMENTS	ITEM IN THE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT
a. Site Selection and	4.10	Item 11
Acquisition/ Lease	4.10	
b. Pre-Opening	Section 15	Items 5, 7 and 11
Purchases/Leases		
c. Site Development and Other	Sections 6 and 15	Items 5, 7 and 11
Pre-Opening Requirements		
d. Initial and Ongoing Training	Sections 6 and 15 and	Items 7 and 11
	Section 2.3 of Exhibit I	
e. Opening	Section 15.2	Item 11
f. Fees	Sections 4, 5, 6, 11, 12, 14, 15,	Items 5, 6, 7 and 17
	17, 19; Section 4 of Schedule A and	
	Section 2.4 of Exhibit I	
g. Compliance with Standards	Sections 8, 9, 10, 11, 13, 14 15,	Items 8 and 11
and Policies/Operating Manual	17; Section 3 of Schedule F	none o and 11
and remotes, eperating manual	and Section 2 of Exhibit I	
h. Trademarks and Proprietary	Sections 4.7, 7, 8, 9	Items 13 and 14
Information	and Section 2.5 and Appendix	
	1 of Exhibit I	
i. Restrictions on Products/	Sections 10 and 15	Items 8 and 16
Services Offered	and Sections 1, 2.1 – 2.3 and	
	2.7 of Exhibit I	
j. Warranty and Customer	Not Applicable	Not Applicable
Service Requirements	O attac 45 40 04 5	16
k. Territorial Development and Sales Quotas	Section 15.18, 21.5	Items 12 and 17
I. On-going Product/Service	Sections 5.3, 10, 15.5, and 14.6	Items 6, 8, 11 and 17
Purchases	and Sections 2.3 and 2.6 of	Therits 0, 0, 11 and 17
1 dichases	Exhibit I	
m. Maintenance, Appearance	Sections 5.3, 15 and 19.3	Items 6, 11 and 17
and Remodeling Requirements		
n. Insurance	Section 17	Item 7
o. Advertising	Section 11	Items 6, 7 and 11
p. Indemnification	Section 23.5	Item 6
	and Section 4.6 of Exhibit I	
q. Owner's Participation/	Section 15.10	Item 15
Management/Staffing		

OBLIGATION	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE AND OTHER AGREEMENTS	ITEM IN THE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT
r. Records/Reports	Sections 14 and 15	Items 11 and 16
s. Inspections/Audits	Sections 5.3, 7.5, 14.5, and 18.3	Items 6 and 11
t. Transfer	Section 19, Schedule A and Authorization to Transfer	Items 6, 17 and Exhibit F
u. Renewal	Section 5 and Section 5 of Schedule A	Items 6 and 17
v. Post-Termination Obligations	Section 22 and Sections 2 and 3 of Schedule F and Section 4.5 of Exhibit I	Item 17
w. Non-Competition Covenants	Sections 18 and 22.5 and Sections 2 and 3 of Schedule F	Item 17
x. Dispute Resolution	Sections 24 and 25	Item 17
y. Personal Guaranty	Section 24.11 and Schedules C and D	Item 15

ITEM 10. FINANCING

We and our affiliates do not offer direct or indirect financing. We and our affiliates do not guarantee your note, lease or obligation.

ITEM 11. FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS AND TRAINING

Except as listed below, Imagine Arts Academy, Inc. is not required to provide you with any assistance.

Our Obligations Before the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise Opens:

- 1. Train you (or your managing owner) and your manager (if we consent to one) before beginning operations of the IAA Franchise for approximately 4 to 7 days. If you own more than 1 franchise, this assistance will only be provided for the first franchise that you purchase. (Sections 6.1, 16.1 and 16.2 of the Franchise Agreement)
- 2. Provide all of the specifications, the Approved Supplies List, the Approved Suppliers List, and the Manuals once the Franchise Agreement is signed and you have paid us the Franchise Fee. (Section 16.1 of the Franchise Agreement)
- 3. On receipt of payment from you, provide you with an Original Equipment Package containing the items necessary to initially market and conduct parties, programs, classes, and

related events. (Section 15.3 of the Franchise Agreement) The Original Equipment Package will be shipped directly to your location. During training, we will assist you in the proper set up and use of the Original Equipment Package, but we will not perform the set up for you.

4. Review and respond to your request for our consideration of your proposed premises. (Section 4.10 of the Franchise Agreement)

Our Obligations During the Operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise:

- 1. We will provide you access to the necessary Manuals via the Extranet or other electronic means. The Manuals contain mandatory and suggested specifications, standards and procedures, and course program manuals. These Manuals are confidential and remain our property. We may modify the Manuals. The Table of Contents of the Standard Operating Policies Manual is attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit D and currently contains 44 pages without appendices. (Section 16.2 of the Franchise Agreement)
- 2. We will coordinate, approve or disapprove your advertising materials, advertising strategies and promotional programs. (Section 16.2 of the Franchise Agreement)
- 3. We will supply you with or inform you of any written updates to the Manuals and our other written policies. (Section 16.2 of the Franchise Agreement)
- 4. We will update the approved Equipment, Products and Services and Approved Suppliers Lists as necessary. (Section 16.2 of the Franchise Agreement)
- 5. We will provide ongoing training and support in the manner and to the extent we consider appropriate. (Sections 6.2, 6.3 and 16.2 of the Franchise Agreement)
- 6. We will regulate quality standards and products throughout the network of IAA Franchises. (Section 16.2 of the Franchise Agreement)
- 7. We will negotiate group rates for purchases of products and materials as we consider appropriate. (Section 16.2 of the Franchise Agreement). We reserve the right to assist you in establishing prices and we reserve the right to set maximum or minimum pricing for certain items.
- 8. We will organize franchisee conferences or regional meetings as we deem appropriate. (Section 16.2 of the Franchise Agreement)
- 9. We will use the Technology Access Fee for adopting and implementing computer network record-keeping systems and/or other technology-related tools and for other business purposes as we deem appropriate. (Section 12.2 of the Franchise Agreement)

Methods Used to Select the Location of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise:

All our programs presented by you or your instructors are delivered at your premises or other sites, including locations such as schools, camps, libraries and parties. The premises of your IAA Franchise may be anywhere in your Territory, or we may permit you to operate from an existing Imagine Arts Academy or Mad Science franchised location outside of the Territory. You must propose to us a site for your IAA Franchise. Before you sign any lease for that site, or occupy the

premises, you must provide us with a description of the location along with any other information we request, and allow us to accept or reject it. The primary factor we consider in approving your premises is a central location so you have the ability to service the entire Territory. We are not required to approve or disapprove a proposed location within any particular time but expect that we will notify franchisees approximately 30 days after they submit site information to us. If you and we are unable to agree on a site within 120 days of the Franchise Agreement Effective Date and we have not granted a written time extension, we may cancel the Franchise Agreement. In that case, we will return any initial Franchise Fee you paid us, less \$1,000 for our expenses, so long as you sign a mutual termination agreement and release. We do not typically own or lease any real estate to franchisees but we reserve our right to do so.

You are not permitted to conduct promotional activities, to actively market, or to direct solicitations outside of your Territory without our prior written approval. You must notify us if you propose to change your premises location and obtain our prior written approval of a new site.

Typical Length of Time Before Operation:

We estimate the time to open to be approximately 3 to 4 months. However, your IAA Franchise must open within 120 days after you sign the Franchise Agreement. The time you open is dependent upon when you and we agree on your location, when you receive your OEP and when you can complete training. Delays may occur due to factors such as permits, leasehold improvements, equipment availability and other circumstances.

Before opening, you must have (i) secured your location, (ii) paid the initial Franchise Fee and other amounts due to us, (iii) successfully completed initial training to our satisfaction, (iv) received all necessary permits, licenses, and approvals, (v) hired and trained personnel, (vi) made all leasehold improvements (if any), (vi) purchased initial inventory; (viii) provided us with certificates of insurance for all required insurance policies; and (ix) obtained our approval.

Because complete and detailed uniformity under many varying conditions may not be possible or practical, we may vary System standards for any franchisee based upon the peculiarity of the particular site or circumstance, density of population, business potential, population of trade area, existing business practices, or any other condition which we deem to be of importance to the successful operation of the franchisee's business.

Training:

You (or your managing owner), and your manager (if we consent to one) must successfully complete all phases of the initial training program to our satisfaction before you are permitted to operate the IAA Franchise. All training will be conducted by our training staff. The instructional materials are contained in the Manuals and videos. In general, our trainers have at least 1 year of experience in the Imagine Arts System and in the subjects taught, but may have several years of general training experience in children's programs.

For new franchisees, training will occur virtually or, at our discretion, onsite at your location, or another location that we may specify in our discretion, a minimum of 3 weeks after your Original Equipment Package has been received at your office. This will allow you time to properly prepare the equipment for training. In case of possible delays, we cannot confirm your training date or book travel until you have received your OEP. However, we will work with you to determine

preferred dates once you sign the Franchise Agreement, and we will do our best to schedule the training accordingly. We do not charge for our standard initial training; however, you are responsible for the expenses that you and your employees incur in attending this program, such as travel costs and employees' salaries.

For transfers of ownership, we will discuss preferred training dates with you once the transfer has taken place, and we will schedule your initial training at the earliest mutually acceptable time. Training will occur virtually or, at our discretion, onsite at your location. We will provide you (or your managing owner) and your manager (if we consent to one), at our expense, with training lasting approximately 4-7 days, to be conducted by a representative of ours. The training program will include general overview; demonstration and training techniques; legal and compliance; location and equipment review and set-up; use of equipment; communications and technology; financial controls; deployment of labor, maintenance of quality standards; an understanding of the Manuals and guides; hands-on training; marketing and sales; recruiting and training personnel; bookkeeping, record keeping and accounting procedures. During the training, our representative will also assist in establishing and standardizing procedures and techniques essential to the operation of the IAA Franchise and in training your instructors. If you own more than 1 franchise, this assistance will only be provided for the first franchise that you purchase.

If you (or your managing owner) requests additional assistance from us and if we, in our sole discretion, deem it necessary, feasible and appropriate to comply with your request, you will reimburse us for the expense of us providing this additional assistance (such as transportation, lodging, meals and personal expenses, as applicable) including our then-current service fee, described in the Manuals. Currently our service fee for additional training is \$500 per day.

If you cancel a scheduled training or are absent from any significant portion of it, as determined by us, you will be required to reimburse our travel, lodging and other costs.

We do not conduct our initial training programs according to a set calendar schedule. Since we have just begun franchising this concept, the number of hours attributed to each subject below is an estimate only. We anticipate we may spend more or less time on a subject rather than the specific amount of time listed below.

REMAINDER OF PAGE LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY

TRAINING PROGRAM

<u>PART I</u> <u>For New Franchisees & Transfers of Ownership</u>

SUBJECT	Hours of	Hours of On-	
5.5525.	CLASSROOM	THE-JOB	LOCATION
	TRAINING	TRAINING	
- Training Overview	0	1	Onsite at
- Documentation Review	0	4-5	Franchisee's
• SOPM			Location or
Safety Guide			Virtually
Sample Employee Manual			
Inventory Management Guide			
- Location & Equipment Review	0	1	
- Human Resources (Staff & Instructors)	0	1-2	
- Instructor Orientation Process	0	1-2	
- Marketing, Sales and Ops by Area of	0	3-4	
Business:			
After-School Programs			
 Workshops 			
Pre-School Workshops			
• Camps			
Birthday Parties			
Special Events			
- 1st Year Sales Projections	0	3-4	
Communications & TechnologyExtranet	0	9-12	
Contact Management			
Social Media			
Website Management			
The Web-Based Scheduling Tool & Online Registration			
- Legal Issues & Program Compliance	0	1-2	
- Accounting & Reporting	0	1-2	

<u>PART II</u> <u>For New Franchisees only</u>

SUBJECT	Hours of Classroom Training	Hours of On- The-Job Training	LOCATION
 In-Depth Overview of each Area of Business After-School Programs Pre-School Workshops Camps Birthday Parties 	0	2-4	Onsite at Franchisee's Location or Virtually
 Location & Office Review Equipment Verification & Operations Equipment Reference Manuals Review of items received in OEP Ensure training kits are prepared (complete as necessary) Ready to Pull Equipment Management General Purchasing Processes 	0	1-4 8-12	
- Group Interview Process - Live Group Interview - Training Processes - Review of Manuals and Guides - Review of Program Concepts - Hands-On Program Training • After-School Program (8 Weeks) • Birthday Parties (2 Parties) • Preschool Workshops (6 Workshops)	0 0 0 0 0	1 2-4 1-2 1-4 1-2 8-12	

Your employees must complete all training required by us for their positions, to our satisfaction. We may at your request or as we require, schedule additional training and/or assistance at your cost in order to help you in the operations of the IAA Franchise. You will pay all costs of any additional training, including your or our transportation, lodging, meals and personal expenses,

as applicable, incurred in connection with this additional training and our then-current service fee (currently \$500 per day). (Sections 6.2 and 6.3 of the Franchise Agreement)

The entire training program is subject to change due to updates in materials, methods, manuals and personnel without notice to you.

You must attend all franchisee conferences and regional meetings at your cost including transportation, lodging, meals, personal expenses and conference fee (currently \$500). We may charge a Non-Attendance Fee (currently \$1,000) if you do not attend the conference or meeting.

Computer Hardware and Software:

You must purchase a personal computer running the latest Windows Operating System, Microsoft Office and certain other hardware and software, such as a printer/scanner and the QuickBooks accounting software.

This equipment will be used for recording all sales and related activities, Gross Revenues, and customer information. You must record all sales by business category (Birthday Parties, After-School Programs, Pre-School Programs, Workshops, Camps and Special Events) and related activities. You may purchase the computer hardware and software from any supplier, if the equipment meets our specifications. We estimate the costs of such a system to range from \$2,500 to \$4,000. We will have independent access to all of your information and data, and there are no contractual limitations on our right to access the information and data or to share it with the system. If we implement a new accounting program or system, you will have 12 months to fully integrate the new program/system into your operations. We can require you to pay a fee for any accounting program/system you receive through us. We also can require that you use and keep updated approved contact management software to track customer information. We do not currently charge a separate fee specifically for any particular accounting, contact management or record keeping software, but reserve the right to do so.

If we adopt and implement a computer network record-keeping system and/or other technology-related tools to allow you to more effectively manage your IAA Franchise, to allow us to have instant online access to your records, and/or for other business purposes, you must purchase the required equipment, input all required information related to the new systems, equipment or tools, participate as required in any new program, and pay any applicable technology fees charged by us or our designee, to assist in covering costs of the applicable program/system. We have instituted a Technology Access Fee for the creation of customized software applications. The Technology Access Fee is currently between \$227-\$500 per month, but we can change it.

You must upgrade or add any hardware component or software program that we require during the term of the Franchise Agreement and there is no contractual limitation on the frequency or cost of any such upgrades. We have no obligation to provide assistance to you in obtaining the computer hardware and software, other than providing the specifications for these items.

Marketing and Advertising:

Currently, we provide all content needed as marketing materials used by franchisees for local advertising. All marketing materials need to be approved by Crayola. If you require additional marketing materials they may be requested from our Art department.

Each calendar month you will spend funds on local advertising and promotion, for a total annual expenditure, in the first two years of operation, of at least \$3,000, and in the third and subsequent years, of the greater of \$3,000 or 3% (currently) of the Gross Revenues of your IAA Franchise from the previous fiscal year. We can change this fee, as published in the Manuals or other written instruction from us. We recommend that you spend at least \$1,000 of the first year's advertising requirement in the first three months of operation. If requested by us, you will provide confirmation of your expenditures, including receipts. We may require you to spend all or part of these funds in a particular manner as we direct and may request you pay all or part of the funds to us for our use.

We have established a fund (the "Marketing Fund" or "Fund") for the purpose of promoting and enhancing the System and the Marks. You must participate in all Marketing Fund programs and pay to us a Marketing Fund Fee in an annual amount equal to the greater of (i) \$2,000 per year or (ii) 2% of your Gross Revenues from the preceding fiscal year. The Marketing Fund Fee is payable monthly in equal installments and the amount and pay frequency is subject to change as published in the Manuals or other written instruction. Payment of the Marketing Fund Fee is in addition to payment of any required Marketing Access Fee or local marketing expenditure. Any Imagine Arts Academy business owned by us or an affiliate may, but is not obligated to, make contributions to any Marketing Fund.

We have sole discretion over all matters relating to the operations of the Marketing Fund and are solely responsible for its financial management. We may hold Marketing Fund monies in a separate account or in our general account, but the monies will be accounted for separately and contributions may be used to pay for taxes related to the Fund and all administrative, accounting, audit, legal and other costs related to Fund activities and purposes and/or as authorized by the relevant Franchise Agreements. We will prepare, each calendar year, an unaudited financial report of revenues and expenditures for the Marketing Fund which we will provide to you upon written request to us. We may, but are not obligated to, obtain an audit of the Marketing Fund. The Marketing Fund may be used as we consider appropriate, including for the costs of preparing and conducting radio, television, electronic and print advertising campaigns in any local, regional or national medium; utilizing networking media social sites, such as Facebook, Twitter, LinkedIn, Instagram; YouTube and on-line blogs and forums; developing, maintaining, and updating a World Wide Web or Internet site for the System; creating of maintaining a presence in virtual worlds; direct mail advertising; deploying social networking promotional initiatives through online media channels; marketing surveys; employing advertising and/or public relations agencies to provide assistance; purchasing promotional items; conducting and administering promotions and "mystery shopper" program(s); and implementation and use of Customer Relationship Management software and solutions. We are not required to spend any amount of the Marketing Fund Fee, or any other marketing or advertising expenditures, in your Territory. We may use a portion of the Marketing Fund Fee for the costs and overhead, if any, we incur in activities reasonably related to the implementation of advertising and marketing programs for franchisees. We reserve the right to use up to 10% of the Marketing Fund to solicit new franchise sales.

In implementing the Fund, we have the right to spend in any fiscal year an amount greater or less than the aggregate contributions to the Marketing Fund in that year, and the Marketing Fund may borrow from us or other lenders to cover Marketing Fund deficits. We can accumulate funds over time until such time as we determine in our sole discretion that sufficient funds are available to adequately conduct Fund activity(ies). We can cause the Marketing Fund to invest any surplus. We can in our sole discretion defer, waive and/or compromise claims for contributions to, and/or

claims against or with respect to, the Marketing Fund and take legal or other action against any franchisee in default of its obligations and/or deny it access to programs, materials and/or other benefits funded by the Marketing Fund. Any interest earned on Marketing Fund contributions will be remitted to the Marketing Fund. We and our affiliates will not be liable for any act or omission in connection with the Marketing Fund. The Marketing Fund is not a "trust," and does not create and is not in the nature of a "fiduciary" or similar special arrangement. During the fiscal year ended 3/31/23, the Marketing Fund expenditures were \$4,044.00 of which 99% was spent on media placement and 1% was spent on bank fees.

We have the right to terminate the Marketing Fund, however the Fund will not be terminated until all Marketing Fund contributions have been expended or returned to then current franchisees in good standing on a pro rata basis based on total Marketing Fund contributions made by each franchisee in the 12 months immediately preceding the termination of the Marketing Fund.

We do not have a formal advertising council composed of franchisees to advise us on advertising policies. However, we reserve the right to institute such a council. The franchise agreement does not specify that you must participate in a local or regional cooperative and none currently exist.

You must follow all of our Internet/intranet procedures and guidelines including any involving Internet key word purchases, videos, pages, or other communications that can be accessed through electronic means, including, but not limited to, the Internet, World Wide Web, webpages, microsites, social networking sites (for example, Facebook, Twitter, LinkedIn, Instagram, You Tube, Google Plus, Pinterest, etc.), virtual worlds, blogs, vlogs, applications to be installed on mobile devices (for example, iPad or Android apps), and other applications, etc. (collectively "Online Sites"). All Online Sites must meet our specifications. Online Sites are considered as "advertising" under the Franchise Agreement, and are subject (among other things) to our review and prior written approval before they may be used (as described above). You may neither establish nor permit any other party to establish an Online Site relating to the Franchise Business, Proprietary Marks, us, or the System. Additionally, you may not offer, promote, or sell any products or services, or make any use of the Proprietary Marks, through an Online Site without our prior written approval. If we decide to grant our consent, we have the right to require that you adhere to certain rules and standards concerning any Online Site. These may include: (1) before establishing any Online Site, you must submit to us, for our prior written approval, a sample of the proposed Online Site, including its domain name, format, visible content (including, without limitation, proposed screen shots), and non-visible content (including meta tags), in the form and manner we may require; (2) you must not use or modify an Online Site without our prior written approval; (3) you must comply with the standards and specifications for Online Sites that we may periodically prescribe in the Manuals or otherwise in writing; (4) if we require, you must establish hyperlinks to our Online Site and other Online Sites; and (5) we may require you to make us the sole administrator of any social networking pages that you maintain or that are maintained on your behalf. You must use and advertise a domain name specified by us. We have the right to charge a webpage service fee (currently \$150), which is subject to change.

ITEM 12. TERRITORY

You will receive non-exclusive rights in a geographic territory ("Territory"). Territories granted to franchisees will vary in size and dimension depending on the territory you choose. Currently, a Standard Territory contains a population between 200,000 to 325,000 people.

You may locate or relocate your premises anywhere in the Territory (or in premises outside of the Territory where you operate an Imagine Arts Academy or Mad Science franchised business, if we

so permit), with our approval, as long as it is centrally located so you are able to service the entire Territory. You must limit your promotional activities to your Territory and must not actively market or direct solicitations outside of your Territory. The Territory will be defined by zip code boundaries, county boundaries, highways, physical landforms and other factors we deem appropriate. We rely upon population statistics as published by United States Department of Education National Center for Education Statistics in determining the size of the Territory.

You will operate the IAA Franchise only within the Territory as defined in the Franchise Agreement. Upon receipt of written request from you, we may grant you written approval to conduct a single event outside of the Territory or conduct activities outside of the Territory on a temporary basis. Any such consent can be withdrawn by us on 30 days' notice to you and conditioned upon the payment of a fee to cover related processing/administration costs, which currently is \$50 to \$200, but may vary.

You will not receive an exclusive territory. You may face competition from other franchisees, from outlets we own, or from other channels of distribution or competitive brands that we control.

Your Territory is protected to the extent that we will not enter into a Franchise Agreement licensing an IAA Franchise, or open a Franchisor-owned IAA Franchise inside your Territory, subject to our rights as described in the Franchise Agreement. The Franchise Agreement does not grant you any rights with respect to other and/or related businesses, products and/or services, in which we or any Franchisor-Related Persons/Entities may be involved, now or in the future. The IAA Franchise will compete with other businesses offering children's education and entertainment services, including possibly Mad Science franchises offered by our affiliate.

We and the Franchisor-Related Persons/Entities have reserved a variety of rights with respect to the Territory. We and they can own and operate and authorize others to own and/or operate any kind of business using any trademarks outside of the Territory. We and they can own and operate and authorize others to own and operate any kind of business inside of the Territory, except for an IAA Franchise. We and they are not limited in any way in the types of transactions we want to engage in, like mergers, acquisitions or sales of our intellectual property. We and they also can sell Imagine Arts Academy-branded products/services in the Territory, as well as products/services under other brands, and/or engage in dual branding and award franchises in connection with same. These sales can be made through any channel of distribution other than an IAA Franchise located in the Territory, including the internet, and can include competitive products. Other than the Mad Science businesses operated by our affiliate, neither we nor our affiliates currently operate, or have plans to operate, any business selling goods and services similar to those sold by IAA franchisees, under Imagine Arts Academy trademarks or a different trademark, but we reserve out right to do so.

We and our affiliates can service certain corporate or institutional accounts ("Corporate Accounts"), irrespective of where the customer is located or the services or products delivered. Corporate Accounts are arrangements with corporate entities that have facilities located in more than one territory, cruise ship programs, hotels, resorts, vacation programs, national and/or international Corporations, theatrical productions, and the distribution of trademarked products through retail, wholesale and/or Internet or other electronic-based distribution networks. We do not have to pay you any compensation for soliciting or accepting orders with Corporate Accounts inside your Territory.

The term "Imagine Arts Academy Franchise" does not include non-Imagine Arts Academy franchises, businesses or other distribution opportunities. A non-Imagine Arts Academy franchise or business concept may include sales at retail or wholesale of art kits, toys or other products. These sales can be made from any retail location, including supermarkets and discount stores, or by direct mail, internet, television, Corporate Accounts and any other channel of distribution.

You must limit your promotional activities to your Territory and must not actively market or direct solicitations outside of your Territory. You do not have the right to use other channels of distribution, such as the Internet, catalog sales, telemarketing, or other direct marketing to solicit customers outside of your Territory. We and our affiliates have the right to solicit and make sales in the Territory, under our principal trademarks or different trademarks, and through alternative channels of distribution of any kind, including the Internet. We do not have to compensate you for soliciting or accepting orders inside your Territory.

You have no options, rights-of-first-refusal or similar rights to acquire additional franchises.

If we notify you that we do not intend to renew your franchise, you should notify us within 10 days if you plan to try to transfer your IAA Franchise before it expires. We can market all or a portion of your Territory for resale pending the expiration of your term if you don't actively try to locate a buyer.

We have the right to split into 2 territories the geographical area of your Territory if it exceeds 400,000 in population. In that case, both split territories are subject to the terms of your Franchise Agreement, except that i) no initial Franchise Fee is due for the 2nd territory when the split occurs; ii) a single transfer fee is payable if there is a transfer during the initial term of the Franchise Agreement, even if the transfer involves both of the split territories; and iii) a single renewal fee is payable for each renewal term under your Agreement. The execution of a separate Franchise Agreement for each of the 2 split territories is required upon the occurrence of a transfer or a renewal.

Performance Obligations

You must meet certain Performance Standards or you are in default of the Franchise Agreement. The application of the standard is based upon the actual operating history of the applicable IAA Franchise, regardless of whether you are entering the Franchise Agreement as a renewing Franchisee, or if you are a transferee of a pre-existing IAA Franchise.

<u>First Year Standard – Performance Clause:</u> During the first year of operation, you must sell and provide Imagine Arts Academy enrichment programs to at least 335 customers as follows (the "First Year Standard"):

Program	Required Number of Customers
After School Program	225
Camps	75
Birthday Parties	35
Total	335

If, by the first anniversary of the opening of your IAA Franchise, you fail to meet the First Year Standard we will put you on probation. A subsequent failure to meet the Second Year Standard, as defined below, is cause for immediate termination of the Franchise Agreement. We may, but

are not required to, implement the correction process described below if you fail to meet a yearly standard. We may choose immediate termination in lieu of probation/correction.

<u>Second Year Standard – Performance Clause:</u> During the second year of operation, you must sell and provide Imagine Arts Academy enrichment programs to at least 735 customers as follows (the "Second Year Standard"):

Program	Required Number of Customers
After School Program	450
Camps	225
Birthday Parties	60
Pre-School Workshops	75
Total	735

If, by the second anniversary of the opening of your IAA Franchise, you fail to meet the Second Year Standard we will put you on probation. A subsequent failure to meet the Third Year Standard, as defined below, is cause for immediate termination of the Franchise Agreement. We may, but are not required to, implement the correction process described below if you fail to meet a yearly standard. We may choose immediate termination in lieu of probation/correction.

<u>Third Year Standard – Performance Clause:</u> During the third year of operation, you must sell and provide Imagine Arts Academy enrichment programs to at least 1300 customers as follows (the "Third Year Standard"):

Program	Required Number of Customers
After School Program	600
Camps	450
Birthday Parties	100
Pre-School Workshops	150
Total	1300

Failure to meet the Third Year Standard by the third anniversary of the opening of your IAA Franchise is cause for immediate termination of the Franchise Agreement. We may, but are not required to, implement the correction process described below if you fail to meet a yearly standard. We may choose immediate termination in lieu of probation/correction.

Ongoing Performance Standards. Beginning with the fourth year of operation and for each year thereafter you must maintain a minimum Average Growth rate of 5% for your IAA Franchise. The "Average Growth" is the average of the annual growth rates for the 4 immediately preceding years. Each year is a 12 consecutive month period. Failure to meet the ongoing performance standard is cause for immediate termination of the Franchise Agreement. We may, but are not required to, implement the correction process described below if you fail to meet a yearly standard. We may choose immediate termination in lieu of probation/correction.

i). <u>Correction Process:</u> We may notify you of the failure to meet the applicable performance obligation and you will have 12 months after the receipt of the notice to meet the applicable performance obligation for the 12 months commencing on the date that you receive the notice ("Correction Period"). Our assistance in achieving this performance requirement may, in our discretion, include on-site consultations, meetings at our

headquarters, and/or retraining activities or programs at designated locations and any other assistance stipulated in the Manuals, all at your cost.

ii). Termination: If your cumulative Gross Revenues for the applicable Correction Period are again less than the performance obligation, then you shall be deemed to have committed a material, non-curable default of this Agreement for which we shall have the right to terminate this Agreement immediately upon delivery of written notice to you. For avoidance of doubt, your failure to achieve the performance standards shall be a material breach of this Agreement subject to immediate termination and the offer of a Correction Period is optional for us. The fact that any correction process is ongoing will not prevent us from exercising any other rights and/or remedies, including any right to terminate this Agreement for another default under this or any other agreement.

ITEM 13. TRADEMARKS

We grant you the right to operate a Franchised Business doing business as "IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY®" and other Marks we may authorize you to use. However, you are not permitted to use the Marks or any portion of them in your business entity name, like the name of a franchise corporation or limited liability company.

XYZ Licensing, Inc. (our "licensor") granted us a license on June 5, 2018 to use the IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY trademark for franchising purposes and to sublicense Imagine Arts Academy franchisees according to their franchise agreements. The license agreement is for a period of 10 years, with an unlimited number of automatic renewal terms of 5 years each. The license can be terminated if we cause an uncured breach, become insolvent or if we damage the brand. The license agreement also provides that if it is terminated or expires, the licensor may, if it chooses, take an assignment of some or all then existing Imagine Arts Academy franchise agreements.

XYZ Licensing, Inc. has filed applications for the following marks on the Principal Register of the United States Patent and Trademark Office (USPTO):

Trademark	Registration No.	Registration Date
Imagine Arts Academy	6770285	June 28, 2022
Imagine Arts Academy	6726971	May 24, 2022

We do not have a federal registration of our logo. Therefore, our logo does not have as many legal benefits and rights as a federally registered trademark. If your right to use the logo is challenged, you may have to change to an alternative logo, which may increase your expenses.

There are currently no effective material determinations of the United States Patent and Trademark Office, the Trademark Trial and Appeal Board, the trademark administrator of any state or any court and no pending infringement, opposition or cancellation proceeding or any pending material litigation involving the Marks or other commercial symbols which are relevant to their use. No affidavits or renewals have yet been required to be filed.

Our affiliate Mad Science Group, Inc. ("MSG") entered into a licensing agreement with Crayola Properties, Inc. ("Crayola") in April 2015. On August 13, 2018, we were added to the licensing agreement as an additional licensee. The parties are in the process of negotiating a renewal agreement. The agreement allows us to use certain Crayola content in our program and adapt it for use in the IAA Franchise. Crayola retains full approval over all uses of the Crayola brand and contents.

Crayola may terminate the agreement immediately if: (i) we use the Crayola intellectual property outside of the U.S.; (ii) we fail to pay royalties to Crayola; (iii) the programs or materials are found to be defective or unsafe; (iv) we fail to maintain the required insurance; (vi) we fail to adhere to manufacturing requirements; (vii) we are adjudged bankrupt or become insolvent; or (viii) we fail to cure other breaches within the applicable cure period. If the Agreement is terminated we will have a period of time in which the branded Crayola items and materials can be used and sold, but Crayola content and supplies will be removed from the Imagine Arts Academy programs.

Other than the licensing agreements described above, there are no other agreements currently in effect which significantly limit our rights to use or license the use of these Marks or other commercial symbols in any manner material to the franchise. However, there may be other agreements signed in the future that may limit our rights to use the Marks and symbols.

There are no infringing uses actually known to us that could materially affect the use of these Marks or other commercial symbols in any state where the Franchised Business is to be located.

You must notify us immediately when you learn about an infringement of or challenge to your use of the Marks. We/our licensor are not required to take action when you notify us of claims or infringements and have the right to control any litigation. You have the right to participate at your expense in the defense or settlement of any claim or suit, but we/our licensor control the defense and any settlement. We have no obligation to indemnify you or hold you harmless in an infringement matter relating to the Marks.

You must modify or discontinue using any Mark, or add any substitute Mark, upon direction to do so from us and make any changes required at your expense within a reasonable time after receiving notice. You must submit all proposed uses of the Marks, including, use related to printed advertising and promotional materials, informational literature and other publications, and will obtain our prior written consent to the use.

ITEM 14. PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION

No patents or registered copyrights are material to the franchise. If it becomes advisable at any time in our sole discretion to acquire a patent or copyright, you must use this patent or copyright as we require. Copyrights related to our licensing agreement with Crayola Properties, Inc. are subject to the terms of that agreement.

You may use the Confidential Information in the Manuals, the contents of which are confidential and proprietary to us or our licensor (XYZ Licensing Inc.) for the sole purpose of running your IAA Franchise. You must keep the Manuals updated and secured at the location of the Franchised

Business and our master copy will at all times control. You must not use the copyrighted materials in advertising or any other form of promotion without the appropriate notices required by law, us or the applicable licensor, including © or other copyright registration notice. Although we have not filed an application for copyright registration for the Manuals, we claim common law copyrights to the Manuals.

Confidential Information is defined as any and all information, knowledge, know-how, techniques and data which we have developed and designated as confidential, including (1) business methods, standards, and Trade Secrets that comprise the System, including sales and marketing techniques, pricing, advertising, accounting systems, operation systems, policies, procedures, systems, compilations of information, records, specifications, exclusively designed signage and materials, specially scripted and outlined interactive art activities for children, and specially developed course materials, curriculum and lesson plans; (2) the Manuals, including the Imagine Arts Academy Confidential Operations Manual, operating procedures, methods and techniques for cost controls, record keeping, reporting, purchasing, sales promotion and advertising, and the Standard Operating Policies Manual; (3) training materials and programs; (4) knowledge of specifications for and suppliers of, and methods of ordering, certain products, materials, equipment and supplies; (5) any proprietary software; (6) all password-protected portions of our website, intranets and extranets and the information they contain (including the email addresses of our franchisees); (7) student lists and customer data; (8) knowledge of the operating results and financial performance of other Imagine Arts Academy franchises; and (9) all other information received by you from us to be used in the establishment and operation of an IAA Franchise and where the confidentiality of the information is required to protect the Imagine Arts Academy franchise community, all of which may be changed, improved and further developed by us or our affiliates and with which you will promptly and fully comply.

You must promptly notify us when you learn of an unauthorized use of the Confidential Information or the Manuals. We/our licensor are not obligated to take any action against any unauthorized user of the Confidential Information or the Manuals, but will respond to this information as we/they think appropriate. We and our licensor are not obligated to indemnify you for losses brought by a third party concerning your use of this information.

We may authorize you to use certain copyrighted or copyrightable works. The copyrighted works are our valuable property or that of a related entity. Your rights to use the copyrighted works are granted on the condition that you comply with the Confidential Information section of the Franchise Agreement and that we retain a license to sublicense the applicable works.

We own or are the licensee of the copyrighted works and will create, acquire or obtain licenses for certain copyrights in various works of authorship used with Imagine Arts Academy businesses, all of which will be considered copyrighted works. The copyrighted works include the Manuals, advertisements, promotional materials, posters, and signs, and may include all or part of the Marks, trade dress, and other portions of the System. We intend that all works of authorship concerning the System which are created in the future will be owned by us or a related entity or the applicable third party licensor.

If you develop any new program, project, demonstration, work of art, or other material in the course of operating the Franchised Business and we approve the use and sale of this service in the Franchised Business, this new item or service will automatically become our property as though we developed the item or service ourselves and will be considered a work for hire made

for us for the benefit of everyone using the System. If you develop any new item or service you must submit the new item or service to us, and if we approve it, the new item or service will be incorporated into the curriculum and distributed to everyone in the System at our cost. The purpose of this process is so that new ideas can be shared and everyone can assist in enhancing the System.

Concerning our copyrighted works, you must notify us of claims or infringements. We/our licensor are not required to take action when you notify us of claims or infringements, and we/they have the right to control any litigation. We will, however, participate in your defense if you are involved in a proceeding involving the copyrighted works. We do not know of any infringing uses of the copyrighted works. There are no agreements which materially limit the use of copyrighted works. Copyrighted works currently licensed to us are owned by our principals or our affiliate or by Crayola Properties, Inc.

We require that prospective franchisees sign the Non-Disclosure Agreement attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit G as part of our prospect evaluation process. The Agreement is effective until superseded by a franchise agreement between you and us or for a period of 3 years, if you and we do not sign a franchise agreement. You are permitted to divulge Confidential Information only to employees who must know it to operate the Franchised Business. All of your, independent contractors and employees having access to Confidential Information must sign confidentiality agreements in a form acceptable to us.

You must install and maintain security measures and devices necessary to protect customer data from unauthorized access or disclosure and may not sell or disclose to anyone else any personal or aggregated information concerning any customers. You have the right to use the customer data only in connection with the Franchise and while the Franchise Agreement is in effect. You must comply with the then-current Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard and any revision to it adapted by the PCI Security Standards Council, LLC (the "PCI Council") or any successor organization or standards we may specify. You will implement enhancements and security requirements and other requirements established by the PCI Council for merchants accepting payment by credit or debit cards.

You must maintain a current listing of the names, addresses, ages of children, and activity statistics of the Franchised Business customers, subject to your compliance with applicable data privacy laws and the Imagine Arts Academy Standard Operations and Procedures Manual. You will supply this list to us as required in the Manuals. We may require that you supply the list electronically. The list will at all times be our sole and exclusive property. You must maintain the confidentiality of the list, and you may not disclose, provide or sell the list to any person or entity other than us. We may use this information as we deem fit.

ITEM 15. OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE FRANCHISED BUSINESS

You must directly supervise the Franchised Business. If you employ a trained and competent full-time manager with our approval, you must supervise the operations of the Franchised Business as agreed upon by us and you. You will not engage in any business that conflicts with your obligations to the Franchised Business.

You, or at least 1 active managing owner (if you are a Business Entity) must attend and successfully complete our initial training program. If the IAA Franchise is owned by a business entity, the managing owner must personally supervise and work in the Franchise, unless we give you written permission to do otherwise. You or at least 1 active managing owner (if you are a Business Entity), must be primarily devoted to the management and operation of the Franchised Business. An individual who is designated the managing owner need not have any particular minimum equity interest in the business entity but must have signed either the Franchise Agreement or the Principal Owner's Guaranty.

You must maintain accurate staff records, including name, addresses, job function, qualifications, date of employment, termination date and social security number. You must also have all employees, including your manager, sign a "Confidentiality Agreement" in the form approved by us, a copy of which you will provide to us upon signing, and train all instructors of the Franchised Business according to our standards. Our right to review and approve any confidentiality agreement is solely to ensure that you adequately protect the Confidential Information. Under no circumstances will we control the forms or terms of employment agreements you use with your employees or otherwise be responsible for your labor relations or employment practices.

If you are a legal entity, each of the following individuals must sign our Guaranty: (i) each of your shareholders, and their spouses, if you are a corporation; (ii) each of your partners, and their spouses, if you are a general partnership; or (iii) each of your members and managers, and their spouses, if you are a limited liability company; or (iv) your spouse if you are an individual and your spouse will not be an owner. All of the provisions of our Franchise Agreement (a copy of which is attached as Exhibit B to the Disclosure Document) will apply to you and to each individual who signs the Guaranty. Each individual who signs the Guaranty must also agree to be bound by the confidentiality and non-competition covenants of the Franchise Agreement.

If we determine in our sole judgment that the operation of your business is in jeopardy, or if a default occurs, then in order to prevent an interruption in operation of the Franchised Business, we may operate your business for as long as we deem necessary and practical. In our sole judgment, we may deem you incapable of operating the Franchised Business if, without limitation, you are absent or incapacitated by reason of illness or death; you have failed to pay when due or have failed to remove any and all liens or encumbrances of every kind placed upon or against your business; or we determine that operational problems require that we operate your Franchised Business for a period of time that we determine, in our sole discretion, to be necessary to maintain the operation of the business as a going concern. We shall keep in a separate account all monies generated by the operation of your Franchised Business, less our management fee, and our operating expenses, including reasonable compensation and expenses for our representatives. Your Franchised Business will still have to pay all costs under the Franchise Agreement, including royalties and Fund payments. You must hold us and our representatives harmless for all actions occurring during the course of such temporary operation. You must pay all of our reasonable attorneys' fees and costs incurred.

ITEM 16. RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL

You must offer and sell only those goods and services that we have approved. You must provide services in all areas of business that we specify, including Birthday Parties, After-School Programs, Pre-School Programs, Workshops, Camps and Special Events. You may choose to offer programs in each business area from among those we authorize for the applicable business area.

You must use in the operation of the Franchised Business only those programs and activities included in the Imagine Arts Academy System, and only in the manner described by us. We have the right to add additional authorized services that you must offer. There are no limits on our right to do so.

The only business that can be conducted from your Imagine Arts Academy location is the Imagine Arts Academy business you are authorized to offer. You are prohibited from teaching or using any programs, products, services, demonstrations, or other related activities not required or approved by us. You may not rent out the space to a third party without our approval.

You and/or your affiliates specifically may <u>not</u>, unless approved by us in writing:

- a. Create or offer for sale, any kind of good or service except that which is specifically provided or authorized by us;
- b. Conduct Theatrical Productions (as defined in the Franchise Agreement) within or outside the Territory;
- c. Create or produce any kind of program, activity, or any other form of live or prerecorded session(s) of content associated with the Marks and Confidential Information on any linear media channel (television, radio), on the internet and non-linear media channels and/or any device supports or media, such as, including but not limited to video platforms, on-demand channel(s), webpages, microsites, social networking sites (i.e. Facebook, Instagram, Twitter, LinkedIn, You Tube, Google Plus, Pinterest, etc.), virtual worlds, blogs, vlogs, applications to be installed on mobile devices (for example, iPad or Android apps), and other applications;
 - d. Hold any online/virtual class, online programming or virtual session(s);
- e. Create or offer for sale any kind of goods or services not prescribed by us, including the opening of any kind of location-based facility, retail store, party center, pre-school, daycare, or any other type of childcare facility, without our prior written approval;
- f. Create, manufacture, purchase or subcontract the manufacture of Imagine Arts Academy branded products or merchandise;
- g. Conduct services or sell products in connection with the Imagine Arts Academy business other than those services and products authorized for sale by us or supplied by our authorized suppliers;
- h. Enter into any discussions with potential sponsors or promotional partners without our written approval;
- i. Publish or use a website in connection with your Imagine Arts Academy business, other than the website provided and supported by us or our designee;
- j. Create, sell, offer or otherwise distribute any kind of Product or Service to other Imagine Arts Academy franchisees without our prior written approval;

- k. Create, sell, offer or otherwise distribute marketing materials without our prior written approval for any custom templates.
- I. Establish or run special promotional programs, other than those required or approved by us.

You must maintain during the term of the Franchise Agreement and preserve for the time period specified in the Franchise Agreement or in the Manuals full, complete and accurate books, records and accounts in the manner required by us. Currently you must keep all books and records concerning the IAA Franchise for 6 years.

You must submit to us any other periodic reports, forms and records in the manner and at the time specified in the Manuals or as we otherwise require in writing.

ITEM 17. RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION

This table lists certain important provisions of the franchise and related agreements. You should read these provisions in the agreements attached to this Disclosure Document

THE FRANCHISE RELATIONSHIP

Provision	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
a. Length of the franchise term	Subsection 5.1	The term of the franchise is 10 years from the date the Franchise Agreement is signed.
	Subsection 5.1 of Schedule A (Renewal/Transfer Addendum)	A renewal term is 5 years.
	Subsection 4.1 of Exhibit I (Optional Complementary Program Addendum)	May vary by program.
b. Renewal or extension of term	Subsections 5.2 and 5.4	If you have complied with all of the provisions in the Franchise Agreement, you can renew for up to 2 additional successive terms of 5 years each. If we do not plan to renew your franchise we will give you written notice and an explanation for our election not to renew your franchise at least 6 months before expiration of the term or such other time period as applicable state law may prescribe.

Provision	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE OR	SUMMARY
	OTHER AGREEMENT	
	Subsection 5.2 of Schedule A (Renewal/Transfer Addendum)	If you have complied with all of the provisions in the Franchise Agreement and have previously renewed your franchise, you can renew for 1 more successive term of 5 years.
	Subsection 4.1 of Exhibit I (Optional Complementary Program Addendum)	No right to renew under optional program addenda.
c. Requirements for you to renew or extend	Subsections 5.3 and 5.4, and Subsection 5.2 of Schedule A (Renewal/Transfer Addendum)	You may renew the franchise at the end of the initial term and at the end of your first renewal term if you have complied with all of the Franchise Agreement provisions before the expiration of the current term of the franchise; you are not in default under any terms of the Franchise Agreement or any renewal agreements; you have brought the Franchised Business into compliance with our current standards; you have given us at least 6 months' notice of renewal; you have satisfied all monetary obligations owed to us; you have paid the renewal fee, you have satisfied all obligations to third parties; you have signed a new Franchise Agreement, which may contain financial and other terms materially different from the original contract/Franchise Agreement, and related documents and may contain a redefined or restructured territory; and you have signed a general release. We or our designee may perform an audit of your IAA Franchise, including a financial audit and an audit of Imagine Arts Academy Equipment, Products and Services to determine

Provision	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE OR	SUMMARY
	OTHER AGREEMENT	
	OTHER AGREEMENT	compliance with then-current System standards. Any deficiencies must be satisfied before the expiration of the term. You pay our costs to conduct the audit, including any audit costs, transportation, lodging, meals, and any other expenses. You must purchase from us or our affiliates Imagine Arts Academy Equipment, Products or Services we determine are necessary to meet standards. You must make an advance payment in an amount we determine to be applied towards these purchases. We can engage in re- marketing activities for all or a part of your Territory in anticipation of the expiration of the term if you do not actively try to sell your IAA Franchise before
	Subsection 5.2 of Schedule A (Renewal/Transfer Addendum)	to sell your IAA Franchise before it expires. You must give us notice of your intent to renew at least 6 months before the Franchise Agreement expires. If you fail to meet any of the renewal conditions within the applicable timeframes, we may permit you to renew subject to payment of a late renewal administration charge. We will give you notice of nonrenewal at least 6 months before your franchise term ends. The renewal Franchise Agreement may differ materially from your current Agreement in financial and other ways.
d. Termination by you	Subsection 21.1	Subject to state law, if we commit a material breach which is not cured after a 90-day notice period. If the breach is not susceptible to cure within 90 days, we can take action to begin to cure within a reasonable time.

Provision	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
	Subsection 4.1 of Exhibit I (Optional Complementary Program Addendum)	You may cancel the Addendum on 30 calendar days notice to us.
e. Termination by us without cause	Not Applicable	The Franchise Agreement does not provide for termination without cause.
	Subsections 4.1 and 4.4 of Exhibit I (Optional Complementary Program Addendum)	We may terminate if any license or other legal authorization we require to offer the program terminates/expires.
f. Termination by us with cause	Subsections 4.10, 21.2, 21.3, 21.4 and 21.5	We may terminate the Franchise Agreement upon delivery of notice.
	Section 21 of Schedule A (Renewal/Transfer Addendum)	A renewing or transferee Franchisee has met obligations under Section 21.2 of the Franchise Agreement, so section 21.2 is deleted on a renewal or transfer.
	Subsection 4.1 of Exhibit I (Optional Complementary Program Addendum)	We may terminate the Addendum for cause upon delivery of notice.

Provision	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE OR	SUMMARY
g. "Cause" defined defaults –	OTHER AGREEMENT Subsections 21.4 and 21.5	10 day cure period for monetary
curable		defaults and 30 days for non- monetary defaults.
		Failure to pay any amounts due to us, our affiliate or a designated supplier; failure to file any required report or survey; failure to pay taxes when due and before delinquent; allowing unlawful activities to occur or unauthorized or illegal materials at your location; violation of any health, safety or sanitation law, or operation in a manner that presents a health or safety hazard and failure to cure the violation within 72 hours of receipt of notice; refusal to allow us to inspect, review or audit the Franchised Business; failure to pay any fee imposed in accordance with Section 21.6(g); or failure to comply with the Franchise Agreement or any other agreement with us, an affiliate, a vendor or any standard or procedure we require which does not provide for a shorter notice period.
	Subsection 4.2 of Exhibit I (Optional Complementary Program Addendum)	We may terminate the Franchise Agreement if you default under the Complementary Program Addendum.
h. "Cause" defined defaults - non- curable	Subsections 4.10, 15.18, 21.2 and 21.3	The following events constitute non-curable defaults: failure or inability to successfully complete training; failure to locate a site and begin operating the IAA Franchise within 120 days after signing the Franchise Agreement; make a material misrepresentation or omission in your application for the franchise; are convicted of or plead no contest to a felony or other crime

Provision	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
	- THER FROM ENTER	or offense that is likely to
		adversely affect the reputation of
		you or the IAA Franchise;
		unauthorized use, disclosure or
		duplication of the Manual, trade
		secrets, or Confidential
		Information; material misuse of
		the Marks; uses bad faith in
		performing franchise obligations
		or is materially dishonest;
		abandonment of the business for
		more than 10 consecutive days
		or failure to operate the business
		for more than 7 consecutive days
		without our approval; failure to
		comply with any law or regulation
		applicable to operation of the
		business for 10 days after
		notification; surrender or transfer
		of control of the business, its
		assets, or an ownership interest;
		failure to submit or retain any
		records we require by our
		retention policy; failure to meet
		Performance Standards as
		provided in Section 16.18;
		repeated or multiple defaults;
		receipt of 5 or more customer
		complaints within a 12-month
		period; breach of in-term
		covenants not to compete.
		The Franchise Agreement
		provides for termination upon
		bankruptcy or insolvency. This
		provision may not be enforceable
		under federal bankruptcy law (11
		U.S.C.A. Sec. 101 et seq.)

Provision	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
i. Your obligation on termination/non-renewal	Section 22 and Section 5 of Schedule F (Telephone Listing Agreement)	Your obligations include: stop operations of the IAA Franchise; stop using the Marks and items bearing the Marks in all media, including websites, web pages and social media; cancel or assign any assumed names to us; de-identify the premises from any confusingly similar decoration, trade dress, design or other imitation of an Imagine Arts Academy business; stop advertising as an IAA Franchise; pay all sums owed to us; return all manuals, customer lists, and other Confidential Information to us; return, remove or destroy all materials containing the Marks, as we specify; sell to us, at our option (subject to applicable law), all inventory, equipment, supplies and items bearing the Marks; assign your telephone numbers to us; instruct all online directories, search engines and other advertising publishers to take down and remove directory listings and advertisements using the Marks; and comply with the covenants not to compete.
	Sections 2 and 3 of Schedule F (Confidentiality, Non-Solicitation, Non-Use, and Noncompetition Agreement)	You maintain secrecy of Confidential Information & return all originals and copies of it. No involvement in Competitive Business within the Territory, and/or the Territory of any Imagine Arts Academy Business; no solicitation or business with Imagine Arts Academy customers or suppliers.

Provision	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE OR	SUMMARY
	OTHER AGREEMENT	Maria di Africa
i. Your obligation on termination/non-renewal	Subsection 4.1 of Exhibit I (Optional Complementary Program Addendum)	You must stop using Program marks and return Program Products to us at your expense
j. Assignment of contract by us	Section 3 (definitions) Subsection 19.1, Subsection 5.2 of Exhibit I (Optional Complementary Program Addendum)	There is no restriction on our right to transfer.
k. "Transfer" by you - definition	Section 3 (definitions) and Subsection 19.2	Includes transfer of any interest in the Agreement or business or business entity franchisee.
I. Our approval of transfer	Subsection 19.3 and 19.5	We have the right to approve all transfers by you; we may withhold or condition consent as we deem reasonably appropriate. We may revoke consent if the transfer is not completed within 60 days after the date of the Authorization of Transfer, if you breach the Franchise Agreement, or if other serious, unforeseen factors arise.
m. Conditions for our approval of transfer	Subsections 19.3, 19.4, 19.5, 19.6 and 20.1	Transferee must: meet our qualifications, successfully complete the training program, sign the current Franchise Agreement, obtain all required permits and licenses, and purchase any Equipment, Products or Services to meet current standards. You or transferee must pay a transfer fee. You must execute a release. You will pay all sums owed to us and submit all required reports, statements and documents, execute non-competition agreement, sign any then applicable consent to transfer form acceptable to us, and give us 60 days notice of the proposed sale or transfer. You must be in compliance with the Agreements. IAA Franchise must be brought into compliance with current standards.

Provision	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE OR	SUMMARY
	OTHER AGREEMENT	
		We will conduct an on-site audit of the IAA Franchise, including a financial audit and an audit of the Imagine Arts Academy Equipment, Products and Services to determine their compliance with then-current System standards. Any deficiencies identified during the audit must be satisfied before the close of the Transfer transaction. You must purchase from us, our affiliates or a third party (as applicable) Imagine Arts Academy Equipment, Products or Services we determine are necessary to meet standards. The costs incurred by us in connection with the audit are payable upon demand by you and/or the transferee before the close of the Transfer transaction, including any audit costs, transportation, lodging, meals, and any other expenses incurred. You must escrow \$10,000 of the sales proceeds, for the purposes of paying the costs of the audit and correcting any standards deficiencies discovered after the
		Transfer. Transfer to a business entity also requires: our written consent; business entity executes all required documents; all owners and spouses must personally guarantee and agree to ensure compliance by the business entity with the terms and obligations of Franchise Agreement; owners must execute a general release; at least 1 owner must personally supervise and work in the Franchise unless we give written exception; deliver copies of the

Provision	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
		formation/governing documents of any proposed business entity assignee; and "Imagine Arts Academy" or any other Mark cannot be used in the name of the business entity. The current form of Authorization To Transfer is attached as Exhibit F, but is subject to change. If we think your efforts to sell your business are deficient after being informed by you of your intent to transfer, we may, but are not obligated to, assist you to identify a proposed transferee in our discretion. You will cooperate with us in connection with any
n. Our right to acquire your business	Subsection 20.1	assistance. We do not have the right to acquire your business; however we have a right of first refusal if you decide to sell or transfer the IAA Franchise.
o. Our option to purchase your business	Subsections 20.1, 22.3 Subsection 4.6 of Exhibit I (Optional Complementary Program Addendum)	We have a right of first refusal if you decide to sell or transfer the IAA Franchise. We may purchase certain assets of the IAA Franchise according to the depreciation schedule described in the Franchise Agreement within 30 days after expiration or termination of the Franchise Agreement. We have the option to purchase your Program Products.
p. Your death or disability	Subsection 20.5	Your heirs or representatives can apply to us to continue operation of the IAA Franchise, or sell or otherwise transfer interest in the IAA Franchise within 6 months of your death or incapacity. If they fail to do so, the Franchise Agreement will terminate and we

Provision	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
		will have the option to buy the IAA Franchise.
q. Non-competition covenants during the term of the franchise	Section 3 (definitions) and Subsection 18.1	You must not divert or attempt to divert any business or customer to a competitor, or perform any act which may harm the goodwill associated with the Marks and the System; or have any interest in any children's education and entertainment business whether or not related to the arts, or educational art programs the same as or similar to any product or service provided through the System or in any company which grants franchises or licenses for any business competing with us, subject to state law.
	Section 1 of Schedule F (Confidentiality, Non-Solicitation, Non-Use, and Non-Competition Agreement)	No involvement in Competitive Business or any company; no solicitation or business with Imagine Arts Academy customers or suppliers; no disclosure of Trade Secrets, System processes or information in the Manuals, subject to state law.

Provision	PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
r. Non-competition covenants after the franchise is terminated or expires	Section 3 (definitions) and Subsection 22.5	You must not own or operate a business which (i) offers children's education and entertainment whether or not related to the arts or educational art programs the same as or similar to any other product or service provided through the System in your Territory or any other Imagine Arts Academy territory or within 50 miles of your Territory or any other Imagine Arts Academy territory, for 2
	2	years after the Franchise Agreement is terminated or expired or (ii) in any company which grants franchises or licenses for any business competing with us for 2 years after the Franchise Agreement is terminated or expired, subject to state law.
	Sections 2 and 3 of Schedule F (Confidentiality, Non-Solicitation, Non-Use, and Non-Competition Agreement)	For 2 years after termination: no solicitation, employment, contract or business with other Imagine Arts Academy customers, suppliers, franchisees, employees, contractors; no involvement in Competitive Business within your IAA Franchise Territory or within 50 miles of your Imagine Arts Academy Territory, within the territory of any other IAA Franchise or within 50 miles of any other IAA Franchise territory; no solicitation or business with Imagine Arts Academy customers or suppliers, subject to state law.

Provision	PROVISION PARAGRAPH IN THE FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT	
s. Modification of the Franchise Agreement (continued)	Subsection 24.10, and Section 7 of Schedule F (Confidentiality, Non-Solicitation, Non-Use, and Non-Competition Agreement)	The Franchise Agreement can be modified only by written agreement between you and us. We can modify or change the System through changes in the Manual. We may reduce the scope of the covenants in the Confidentiality Agreement.
	Subsection 5.1 of Exhibit I (Optional Complementary Program Addendum)	Changes to the Complementary Addendum must be mutually agreed on in writing.
t. Integration/merger clause	Subsection 24.10	Only the terms of the Franchise Agreement are binding (subject to state law). Any representations or promises outside of the disclosure document and franchise agreement may not be enforceable. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in any agreement is intended to disclaim the express representations made in the Franchise Disclosure Document, its exhibits and amendments.
u. Dispute resolution by arbitration or mediation	Subsection 24.7 and Section 25	Except for a few types of claims, all disputes are resolved through arbitration in Montreal, Quebec, Canada; waiver of trial, class action and punitive damages (refer to state specific Addendum).
v. Choice of forum	Section 25	Arbitration in Montreal, Quebec, Canada, subject to state law (refer to state specific Addendum).
w. Choice of law	Subsection 24.6	The laws of the Province of Quebec, subject to state law. (refer to state specific Addendum)
	Section 11 of Schedule F (Confidentiality, Non-Solicitation, Non-Use, and Non-Competition Agreement)	The laws of the Province of Quebec, subject to state law. (refer to state specific Addendum)

ITEM 18. PUBLIC FIGURES

We do not use any public figures to promote our franchise.

ITEM 19. FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS

The FTC's Franchise Rule permits a franchisor to provide information about the actual or potential financial performance of its franchised and/or franchisor-owned outlets, if there is a reasonable basis for the information, and if the information is included in the Disclosure Document. Financial performance information that differs from that included in Item 19 may be given only if: (1) a franchisor provides the actual records of an existing outlet you are considering buying; or (2) a franchisor supplements the information provided in this Item 19, for example, by providing information about possible performance at a particular location or under particular circumstances.

We have (25) franchised locations of the issuance date of this disclosure document. However, ten (10) of the franchised locations did not begin operations during the 2023 calendar year and did not receive any revenues.

Gross Profit Margin

The below tables represents Gross Profit Margin achieved in 2023 by the fifteen (15) franchisees that operated during the 2023 calendar year.

	After School Programs			
	Avg High Low			
Revenue per job	\$1,699	\$2,384	\$1,363	
Instructor Salary	\$343	\$376	\$400	
Royalties	\$136	\$191	\$109	
Supplies	\$198	\$192	\$188	
Other costs	\$96	\$280	\$82	
Gross Profit	\$926	\$1,345	\$584	
Gross Profit Margin %	54%	56%	43%	

		Camps	
	Avg	High	Low
Revenue per job	\$3,230	\$6,300	\$1,740
Instructor Salary	\$731	\$1,000	\$350
Royalties	\$258	\$504	\$139
Supplies	\$171	\$200	\$125
Other costs	\$160	\$150	\$25
Gross Profit	\$1,909	\$4,446	\$1,101
Gross Profit Margin %	59%	71%	63%

	V	Workshops			
	Avg High Low				
Revenue per job	\$273	\$600	\$225		
Instructor Salary	\$46	\$66	\$70		
Royalties	\$22	\$48	\$18		
Supplies	\$32	\$80	\$27		
Other costs	\$7	\$0	\$6		
Gross Profit	\$166	\$406	\$105		
Gross Profit Margin %	61%	68%	46%		

	Birthday Parties			
	Avg High Low			
Revenue per job	\$364	\$675	\$260	
Instructor Salary	\$51	\$66	\$50	
Royalties	\$29	\$54	\$21	
Supplies	\$9	\$80	\$75	
Other costs	\$43	\$0	\$3	
Gross Profit	\$232 64%	\$475 <i>70%</i>	\$112 <i>4</i> 3%	
Gross Profit Margin %	04%	10%	43%	

Notes to Gross Profit Margin Tables:

- 1) *Gross Profit* was calculated by the Revenue per Job less the Instructor's Salary, Royalties, Supplies and Other Costs incurred by the Franchisee for such job.
- 2) Revenue per Job was the amount of self-reported Gross Revenues that were received by the Franchisee for each job performed.
- 3) *Instructor Salary* includes the wages, employment taxes, and other employee expenses paid to employees. Health benefits and retirement costs, if offered, are not included. Any expenses related to owner compensation are also not included.
- 4) Royalties are the cost paid to us for the license granted under the Franchise Agreement.
- 5) Supplies includes program materials such as party kits and art equipment.
- 6) Other Costs includes room rental fees and travel expenses.

Gross Revenues

The below tables represent Gross Revenues achieved in 2023 by the fifteen (15) franchisees that operated during the 2023 calendar year.

Average Gross Revenue	High	Low	Median	# at or above average	% That Met or Exceeded Average
\$114,500	\$380,400	\$26,800	\$83,300	5	33.33%

	# of Franchisees	Average Gross Revenues	High	Low	Median	# at or above average	% That Met or Exceeded Average
Top 10%	1	\$380,000					
1 st Quartile	3	\$279,000	\$380,000	\$190,000	\$268,000	2	66.67%
2 nd Quartile	4	\$131,000	\$172,00	\$100,000	\$126,000	2	50%
3 rd Quartile	4	\$59,000	\$83,000	\$39,000	\$58,000	2	50%
4 th Quartile	4	\$29,000	\$34,000	\$26,500	\$29,000	2	50%
Bottom 10%	2	\$26,750	\$27,000	\$26,500	\$27,000	1	50%

The below table represents annual year over year growth achieved by our franchisees from 2021 through 2023.

Calendar Year	Average Gross % Revenue Growth Prior Year	
2021	\$71,900	54%
2022	\$85,400	19%
2023	\$114,500	34%

Notes to Gross Revenues Tables:

1) Gross Revenues means the total of all revenues and income from sales, fees, party charges, merchandise, government grants, sponsorships, trade transactions and other sums derived from providing educational and entertainment services and related merchandise to customers or any other source, whether or not sold or performed at or from the IAA Franchise and whether received in cash, in services, as barter, on credit (whether or not payment is received), or otherwise. Gross Revenues does not include free passes to non-profit groups, tips, sales tax receipts or similar tax receipts which, by law, are chargeable to customers, if these taxes were separately stated when the customer is charged and paid to the appropriate taxing authority.

General Notes:

- 1. These results are unaudited.
- 2. These results represent services and products that will be available for franchisees to sell.

Some outlets have earned this amount. Your individual results may differ. There is no assurance that you'll earn as much.

Written substantiation of the data used in preparing these sales figures will be made available to you upon reasonable request.

Other than the preceding financial performance representation, we do not make any representations about a franchisee's future financial performance or the past financial performance of company-owned or franchised outlets. We do not authorize our employees or representatives to make any such representations either orally or in writing. If you are purchasing an existing outlet, however, we may provide you with the actual records of that outlet. If you receive any other financial performance information or projections of your future income, you should report it to the franchisor's management by contacting Shafik Mina, President and In-House Counsel, 8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H4P 2G1, ShafikM@imagineartsacademy.org, 514-344-4181 ext. 130, the Federal Trade Commission, and the appropriate state regulatory agencies.

ITEM 20. OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION

TABLE 1

SYSTEM-WIDE OUTLET SUMMARY FOR FISCAL YEARS ENDING MARCH 31, 2021, 2022 AND 2023

Outlet Type	Year	Outlets at the Start of Year	Outlets at the End of Year	Net Change
Franchised	2021	22	23	+1
	2022	23	24	+1
	2023	24	20	-4
Company-	2021	0	0	0
Owned	2022	0	0	0
	2023	0	0	0
Total Outlets	2021	22	23	+1
	2022	23	24	+1
	2023	24	20	-4

TABLE 2

TRANSFERS OF OUTLETS FROM FRANCHISEES TO NEW OWNERS (OTHER THAN THE FRANCHISOR)

FOR FISCAL YEARS ENDING MARCH 31, 2021, 2022 AND 2023

State	Year	Number of Transfers
Florida	2021	0
	2022	0
	2023	1
Total	2021	0
	2022	0
	2023	1

TABLE 3

STATUS OF FRANCHISED OUTLETS
FOR FISCAL YEARS ENDING MARCH 31, 2021, 2022 AND 2023

State	Year	Outlets at Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Terminations	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations - Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year*
	2021	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
California	2022	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2023	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2021	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
Colorado	2022	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2023	3	0	0	0	0	2	1
	2021	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
Florida	2022	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2023	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Illinois	2022	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2023	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Massachuse tts ¹	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2023	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Missouri	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2023	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
New	2021	5	0	0	0	0	0	5
Jersey	2022	5	0	0	0	0	0	5
	2023	5	0	0	0	0	2	3
	2021	5	0	0	0	0	0	5
New York	2022	5	0	0	0	0	0	5
	2023	5	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Ohio	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2023	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2021	4	0	0	0	0	0	4
Texas	2022	4	1	1	0	0	0	4
	2023	4	0	0	0	0	0	4
	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Wisconsin	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2023	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2021	22	1	0	0	0	0	23
Total	2022	23	2	1	0	0	0	24
	2023	24	2	0	0	0	6	20

NOTE 1: THE MASSACHUSETTS OUTLET ALSO INCLUDES A PORTION OF CONNECTICUT, VERMONT, AND NEW HAMPSHIRE

TABLE 4

STATUS OF COMPANY-OWNED OUTLETS
FOR FISCAL YEARS ENDING MARCH 31, 2021, 2022 AND 2023

State	Year	Outlets at Start of the	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired from	Outlets Closed	Outlets Sold to Franchisees	Outlets at End of the
		Year		Franchisees			Year
Total	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0

TABLE 5

PROJECTED OPENINGS DURING NEXT FISCAL YEAR
AS OF APRIL 1, 2023

STATE OR PROVINCE	FRANCHISE AGREEMENTS SIGNED BUT IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY BUSINESS NOT OPERATIONAL	PROJECTED FRANCHISED NEW IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY BUSINESSES DURING NEXT FISCAL YEAR*	PROJECTED COMPANY- OWNED IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY BUSINESSES OPENING DURING NEXT FISCAL YEAR
California	0	2	0
Michigan	0	1	0
New York	0	2	
Texas	0	1	0
Total:	0	6	0

Attached as Exhibit H is a list of names, addresses and telephone numbers of all of our current and former franchisees as of the date of this Disclosure Document. We have had no franchisees who have not communicated with us within 10 weeks of the issuance date of this Disclosure Document. If you buy this franchise, your contact information may be disclosed to other buyers when you leave the franchise system.

During the last 3 fiscal years, no franchisees signed confidentiality provisions that would restrict their ability to speak openly about their experience with the Imagine Arts Academy System.

There are no independent franchisee organizations that have asked to have their information included in this Disclosure Document.

ITEM 21. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Our audited financial statement for the years ended March 31, 2021, March 31, 2022 and March 31, 2023 and our unaudited financials as of May 31, 2023 and December 31, 2023 are attached as Exhibit A.

The financial statements are stated in United States Dollars.

ITEM 22. CONTRACTS

The following agreements are attached as exhibits to this Disclosure Document:

Exhibit B Franchise Agreement with Schedules

Schedule A Renewal or Transfer Addendum to the Franchise Agreement
Schedule B Territory Map and Description
Schedule C Principal Owner's Guaranty

Schedule D Principal Owner's Statement
Schedule E Telephone Listing Agreement

Schedule F Confidentiality, Non-Solicitation, Non-Use and

Non-Competition Agreement

Schedule G Statement of Prospective Franchisee

Schedule H SBA Addendum

Schedule I Electronic Fund Transfer Authorization

Exhibit F Authorization to Transfer Exhibit G Non- Disclosure Agreement

Exhibit K Franchise Application Deposit Receipt

There are no other contracts or agreements provided by us to be signed by you.

ITEM 23. RECEIPT

A Receipt for this Disclosure Document should be completed and returned upon receipt of this Disclosure Document.

Exhibit A

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

Balance Sheets (Interim, in USD)

	December 31, 2023 Unaudited	March 31, 2023 Audited
ASSETS		
CURRENT ASSETS		
Cash & Cash Equivalents	135,046	46,300
Accounts Receivable	21,721	17,707
Inventory	55,014	49,400
Prepaid expenses	667	667
Deposits		
Total Current Assets	212,447	114,074
OTHER ASSETS		
Due from Related Parties	120,974	111,000
Total Other Assets	120,974	111,000
Total Assets	333,421	225,074
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDER'S EQUITY		
CURRENT LIABILITIES		
Accounts payable	21,892	22,441
Deferred Revenue	-	5,258
Deferred Franchisee Fee - current portion	28,914	20,354
Total Current Liabilities	50,806	48,053
LONG-TERM LIABILITIES		
Deferred Franchise Fees and other fees	183,985	141,484
Due from Related Parties	43,683	86,069
Total Long-Term Liabilities	227,668	227,553
Total Liabilities	278,474	275,606
STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY		
Common Stock	1	1
Retained earnings	54,947	(50,533)
Total Stockholders' equity	54,948	(50,532)
	333,421	225,074

Statements of Income (Interim, in USD) For the periods ending

	Dec 31, 2023 Unaudited 9 months	Mar 31, 2023 Audited 12 months
REVENUES		
Franchise Fees	23,658	20,794
Franchise Royalties	119,577	97,937
Trade Sales	97,713	43,323
Other Franchise Fees	45,791	49,270
Partnerships	14,306	24,634
Administrative Fees	413	2,750
	301,458	238,708
COST OF GOODS SOLD	60,232	43,339
GROSS PROFIT	241,226	195,369
Expenses		
Selling	61,243	37,152
Administrative	88,833	69,930
Foreign Exchange gain	(14,330)	(8,557)
Total Expenses	135,746	98,525
Net Income (Loss)	105,480	96,844

THESE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS ARE PREPARED WITHOUT AN AUDIT. PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISES OR SELLERS OF FRANCHISES SHOULD BE ADVISED THAT NO CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT HAS AUDITED THESE FIGURES OR EXPRESSED HIS/HER OPINION WITH REGARD TO THE CONTENT OR FORM.

Balance Sheets (Interim, in USD)

	May 31, 2023 Unaudited	March 31, 2023 Audited
ASSETS		
CURRENT ASSETS		
Cash & Cash Equivalents	29,329	46,300
Accounts Receivable	13,816	17,707
Inventory	48,473	49,400
Prepaid expenses	2,113	667
Deposits	-	-
Total Current Assets	93,731	114,074
OTHER ASSETS		
Due from Related Parties	110,270	111,000
Total Other Assets	110,270	111,000
Total Assets	204,001	225,074
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDER'S EQUITY		
CURRENT LIABILITIES		
Accounts payable	23,764	22,441
Deferred Revenue - current portion	25,155	25,612
Total Current Liabilities	48,919	48,053
LONG-TERM LIABILITIES		
Deferred Revenue	129,400	141,484
Due from Related Parties	63,729	86,069
Total Long-Term Liabilities	193,129	227,553
Total Liabilities	242,048	275,606
STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY		
Common Stock	1	1
Retained earnings	(38,048)	(50,533)
Total Stockholders' equity	(38,047)	(50,532)
	204,001	225,074

Statements of Income (Interim, in USD) For the periods ending

	May 31, 2023 Unaudited 2 months	Mar 31, 2023 Audited 12 months
REVENUES		
Franchise Fees	_	20,794
Franchise Royalties	15,173	97,937
Trade Sales	10,937	43,323
Other Franchise Fees	9,299	49,270
Partnerships	, -	24,634
Administrative Fees	(714)	2,750
Shared Services	<u>-</u>	-
	34,695	238,708
COST OF GOODS SOLD	23,829	43,339
GROSS PROFIT	10,866	195,369
Expenses		
Selling	3,773	37,152
Administrative	4,757	69,930
Foreign Exchange gain	(10,149)	(8,557)
		-
Total Expenses	(1,619)	98,525
Net Income (Loss)	12,485	96,844

Cash Flows Statement (Interim, in USD) For the periods ending

	May 31, 2023 Unaudited 2 months	Mar 31, 2023 Audited 12 months
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES		
Net Income (Loss)	12,485	96,844
Items Not Affecting Cash	12,403	70,011
Initial franchise fees received	_	13,523
Amortized Deferred Revenue	(12,541)	(43,082)
	(56)	67,285
Net change in working capital items	4,695	66,617
Cash Flow Provided (Used) By Operating Activities	4,639	133,902
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES		
Net change in advances to the parent company	730	(71,000)
Cash Flow Provided (Used) By Investing Activities	730	(71,000)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES		
Net change in due to a company under common control	(22,340)	(47,587)
Cash Flow Provided (Used) By Financing Activities	(22,340)	(47,587)
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH & CASH EQUIVALENTS	(16,971)	15,315
CASH & CASH EQUIVALENTS, Beginning	46,300	30,985
CASH & CASH EQUIVALENTS, Ending	29,329	46,300

THESE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS ARE PREPARED WITHOUT AN AUDIT. PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEES OR SELLERS OF FRANCHISES SHOULD BE ADVISED THAT NO CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT HAS AUDITED THESE FIGURES OR EXPRESSED HIS/HER OPINION WITH REGARD TO THE CONTENT OR FORM.

Financial Statements March 31, 2023 (In U.S. dollars)

Independent Auditor's Report	2 - 3
Financial Statements	
Balance Sheet	4
Deficit	5
Earnings	6
Cash Flows	7
Notes to Financial Statements	8 - 12
Supplementary Information	13



Independent Auditor's Report

Raymond Chabot Grant Thornton LLP Suite 2000 National Bank Tower 600 De La Gauchetière Street West Montréal, Quebec H3B 41 8

To the Shareholders of Imagine Arts Academy Inc.

T 514-878-2691

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Imagine Arts Academy Inc. ("the Company"), which comprise the balance sheet as at March 31, 2023, and the statements of deficit, earnings and cash flows for the year then ended, and notes to financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies, and the supplementary information.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as at March 31, 2023, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit of the financial statements in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America (US GAAS). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the "Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements" section of our report. We are required to be independent of the Company and to meet our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audit. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Responsibilities of management for the financial statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for one year after the date the financial statements are issued.

Member of Grant Thornton International Ltd rcgt.com

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with US GAAS will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with US GAAS, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit;
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements:
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed;
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the financial statements;
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control-related matters that we identified during the audit.

Raymond Cholot Grant Thornton LLP

Montréal, Québec June 20, 2023

¹ CPA auditor, public accountancy permit no. A121855

Imagine Arts Academy Inc. Balance Sheet

March 31, 2023 (In U.S. dollars)

	2023	2022
ASSETS	Ψ	Ψ
Current		
Cash	46,300	30,985
Trade and other receivables (Note 3)	17,707	57,678
Inventories	49,400	58,874
Prepaid expenses	667	1,167
Deposits		8,140
	114,074	156,844
Long-term	,	,
Advances to the parent company, without interest nor		
reimbursement terms	111,000	40,000
	225,074	196,844
LIABILITIES Current		
Trade and other payables	22,441	19,167
Deferred revenues	5,258	,
Current portion of deferred franchise fees (Note 5)	20,354	43,001
	48,053	62,168
Long-term Deferred franchise and other fees (Note 5) Due to a company under common control, without interest	141,484	148,396
nor repayment terms	86,069	133,656
• •	275,606	344,220
EQUITY		
Share capital (Note 6)	1	1
Deficit	(50,533)	(147,377)
	(50,532)	(147,376)
	225,074	196,844

Imagine Arts Academy Inc. Deficit

Year ended March 31, 2023 (In U.S. dollars)

	2023	2022
	\$	\$
Balance, beginning of year	(147,377)	(158,010)
Net earnings	96,844	10,633
Balance, end of year	(50,533)	(147,377)
		

Imagine Arts Academy Inc. Earnings

Year ended March 31, 2023 (In U.S. dollars)

	2023	2022
	\$	\$
Revenues (Supplementary Information A)	238,708	197,161
Cost of sales (Supplementary Information B)	43,339	62,844
Gross profit	195,369	134,317
Selling expenses (Supplementary Information C)	37,152	61,359
Administrative expenses (Supplementary Information D)	69,930	62,766
Foreign exchange gain	(8,557)	(441)
	98,525	123,684
Net earnings	96,844	10,633

Imagine Arts Academy Inc. Cash Flows

Year ended March 31, 2023 (In U.S. dollars)

	2023	2022
	\$	\$
OPERATING ACTIVITIES		
Net earnings	96,844	10,633
Non-cash items		
Initial franchise fees and other franchise fees received	13,523	71,141
Amortization of deferred franchise and other fees	(43,082)	(22,004)
	67,285	59,770
Net change in working capital items	66,617	(64,838)
Cash flows from operating activities	133,902	(5,068)
INVESTING ACTIVITIES Net change in advances to the parent company and cash flows from nvesting activities	(71,000)	(40,000)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES Net change in due to a company under common control and cash flows from financing activities	(47,587)	22,108
Net increase (decrease) in cash	15,315	(22,960)
Cash, beginning of year	30,985	53,945
Cash, end of year	46,300	30,985
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:		
ncome taxes paid	_	-

March 31, 2023 (In U.S. dollars)

1 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Nature of business

The Company is incorporated under the Canada Business Corporations Act. The Company sells franchises across North America and overseas which provide art-based activities for children. As at March 31, 2023, the Company was operating the following locations:

	Franchised locations	Company owned locations	Total locations
United States of America Canada	20		20
Canada	21		21

Basis of presentation

The Company's financial statements are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

United States currency

The Company is a Canadian company. The U.S. dollar is the functional currency used by the Company.

Use of estimates

To prepare financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, management makes estimates and assumptions based on available information. These estimates and assumptions affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and the disclosures provided, and actual results could differ.

Accounts receivable and allowance for doubtful accounts

Accounts receivable are stated at net realizable value. The majority of customers are not extended credit and therefore time to maturity for receivables is short. On a periodic basis, management evaluates its accounts receivable and determines whether to provide an allowance or if any accounts should be written off based on a past history of write-offs, collections, and current credit conditions. A receivable is considered past due if the Company has not received payments based on agreed-upon terms. The Company generally does not require any security or collateral to support its receivables.

Inventory valuation

Inventory is valued at the lower of cost and net realizable value. Cost is determined using the first in, first out method. Net realizable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less the costs of completion and costs necessary to make the sale. The cost of inventory includes the purchase price and other costs directly attributable to the acquisition of finished goods.

March 31, 2023 (In U.S. dollars)

1 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Revenue recognition

The Company's principal sources of revenue are the sale of products, continuing franchise fees and initial franchise fees. As per FASB ASC Topic 606, the revenues are recognized as follows:

Trade sales

Trade sales are accounted for when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, the goods have been received by the client, the price is fixed or determinable and collection is reasonably assured.

Royalties

Royalties are based on specified percentages of franchisee gross sales and are recognized when sales have occurred.

Partnerships

Partnerships are accounted for when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, the services have been rendered, the price is fixed or determinable and collection is reasonably assured.

Franchise fees and other franchise fees

Revenue from initial franchise fees relating to the sale of an individual franchise or an area franchise would ordinarily be recognized when all material conditions relating to the sale have been substantially performed by the franchisor. Substantial performance is considered to have occurred when:

- (a) The franchisor has performed substantially all of the initial services required by the franchise agreement or volunteered by the franchisor as a result of normal business practice;
- (b) The franchisor has no remaining obligation or intent by agreement, industry practice, or legislation to refund amounts received or forgive unpaid amounts owing;
- (c) There are no other material unfulfilled conditions affecting completion of the sale.

Initial franchise fees paid by the franchisees and related to future services that will be provided by the Company are presented as deferred franchise fees on the balance sheet. They are amortized using the straight-line method over the term of the franchise agreement and are recorded in earnings from operations.

Advertising

The Company's policy is to expense advertising costs as the costs are incurred.

March 31, 2023 (In U.S. dollars)

1 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Income taxes

The Company uses the future income taxes method of accounting for income taxes. Under this method, future income tax assets and liabilities are determined according to differences between the carrying amounts and tax bases of assets and liabilities. They are measured by applying enacted tax rates and laws at the date of the financial statements for the years in which the temporary differences are expected to reverse.

Events occurring after the reporting date

The Company has evaluated events and transactions that occurred between March 31, 2023 and June 20, 2023 which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued, for possible disclosure and recognition in the financial statements.

Foreign currency translation

The Company uses the temporal method to translate transactions denominated in foreign currency. Under this method, assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated into U.S. dollar amounts at the date of valuation. Transactions denominated in foreign currencies, including sales and expenses, are translated into U.S. dollar amounts on the date of those transactions. Adjustments arising from foreign currency transactions are reflected in earnings.

2 - ACCOUNTING CHANGE

During the year, the Company changed the inventory valuation method. Cost is now determined using the first in, first out method instead of the weighted average cost method. Management believes this new accounting method produces more useful and relevant financial information by better reflecting the rate at which inventory is consumed or sold. This modification did not generate significant impacts on the financial statements.

3 - TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

\$	\$
7	Ψ
17,383	57,446
324	232
17,707	57,678
	324

(a) As at March 31, 2023, amounts owing from one customer represent 45% of the total trade accounts receivable (67% as at March 31, 2022). The Company invests its excess cash with a major financial institution.

As at March 31, 2023, the trade accounts receivable are presented in the financial statements net of an allowance for impairment of \$2,290 (\$2,290 as at March 31, 2022). The amount of the impairment loss related to the trade accounts receivable is nil in 2023 (\$2,088 in 2022).

March 31, 2023 (In U.S. dollars)

4 - INCOME TAXES

The Company has unused tax losses from its operations totalling \$44,017 that may be carried forward and applied against taxable revenue over an indefinite period. No future income tax asset has been recognized by the Company in respect of such losses.

5 - DEFERRED FRANCHISE AND OTHER FEES

Deferred franchise fees

	2023	2022
	\$	\$
Balance, beginning of year	191,397	142,260
Initial franchise fees received in the year		71,141
Amortization of deferred franchise fees	(39,776)	(22,004)
	151,621	191,397
Current portion of deferred franchise fees	(20,354)	(43,001)
Balance, end of year	131,267	148,396
Deferred national marketing fund fees		
	2023	2022
	\$	\$
Balance, beginning of year		
Initial franchise fees received in the year	13,523	
Amortization of deferred franchise fees	(3,306)	
Balance, end of year	10,217	_

6 - SHARE CAPITAL

As at March 31, 2023, the Company's issued shares are detailed as follows:

Unlimited number of shares

Class "A" shares, voting and participating

	2023	2022
	\$	\$
1 class "A" share	1	1

7 - FINANCIAL RISKS

Credit risk

The Company is exposed to credit risk regarding the financial assets recognized on the balance sheet. The Company has determined that the financial assets with more credit risk exposure are trade accounts receivable and advances to the parent company, since failure of any of these parties to fulfil their obligations could result in significant financial losses for the Company. The Company is also exposed to credit risk because it has guaranteed another party's long-term loan (Note 8).

March 31, 2023 (In U.S. dollars)

7 - FINANCIAL RISKS (Continued)

Market risk

The Company's financial instruments expose it to market risk, in particular, to currency risk, resulting from its operating activities.

Currency risk

The majority of the Company's transactions are in U.S. dollars. Currency risk results from the Company's sales and purchases denominated in foreign currency which are primarily in Canadian dollars. As at March 31, 2023, the Company is exposed to currency risk due to short-term assets denominated in Canadian dollars totalling \$61,823 (\$74,512 as at March 31, 2022), advances to the parent company denominated in Canadian dollars totalling \$111,000 (\$40,000 as at March 31, 2022), and short-term liabilities denominated in Canadian dollars totalling \$45,944 (\$59,263 as at March 31, 2022).

Liquidity risk

The Company's liquidity risk represents the risk that the Company could encounter difficulty in meeting obligations associated with its financial liabilities. The Company is, therefore, exposed to liquidity risk with respect to all of the financial liabilities recognized on the balance sheet.

The Company has entered into a long-term lease agreement expiring on June 30, 2025 which calls for lease payments of \$108,000 for the rental of a building. Minimum lease payments for the next five years are \$24,000 in 2021, 2022, 2023 and 2024, and \$12,000 in 2025. The lease contains a renewal option for an additional period of five years which the Company may exercise by giving a six-month notice.

8 - GUARANTEE

The Company guarantees a company under common control's term loan for a maximum amount of \$444,000 and has not required any consideration in exchange for assuming this responsibility. Under the terms of the agreement, until June 2023, the Company must be prepared to fulfil the company under common control's repayment obligations if the latter is unable to do so. As at March 31, 2023, the term loan amounts to \$288,600. In the opinion of management, it is unlikely that this guarantee will be exercised and, accordingly, no liability has been recorded in the financial statements in this respect.

Imagine Arts Academy Inc. Supplementary Information Year ended March 31, 2023

(In U.S. dollars)

	SUPPLEMENTARY INFO	ORMATION A
	2023	2022
	\$	\$
REVENUES Trade sales	42 222	05.024
Royalties	43,323 97,937	95,934 61,532
Partnerships	24,634	15,006
Franchise fees	20,794	21,949
Other franchise fees	49,270	
Administrative fees	2,750_	2,740
	238,708	197,161
	SUPPLEMENTARY INFO	DRMATION B
	2023	2022
	\$	\$
COST OF SALES	E0 074	96.266
Finished goods, beginning of year Purchases	58,874 33,865	86,366 35,352
Taronassa	92,739	121,718
Finished goods, end of year	49,400	58,874
,,	43,339	62,844
	SUPPLEMENTARY INFO	DRMATION C
	2023	2022
	\$	\$
SELLING EXPENSES	·	
Commissions		11,154
Advertising and entertainment	37,152	50,205
	37,152	61,359
	SUPPLEMENTARY INFO	DRMATION D
	2023	2022
	\$	\$
ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES	47.004	4= 40=
Professional fees	47,981	47,195
Consulting fees Memberships and dues	8,801 2,771	6,863 1,795
Office supplies	183	437
Doubtful accounts		1,666
Bank charges	692	614
Royalties	9,502	4,196
	69,930	62,766

Imagine Arts Academy Inc.

Financial Statements March 31, 2022 (In U.S. dollars)

independent Auditor's Report	2 - 3
Financial Statements	
Balance Sheet	4
Deficit	5
Earnings	6
Cash Flows	7
Notes to Financial Statements	8 - 12
Supplementary Information	13



RAYMOND CHABOT GRANT THORNTON LLP

Suite 2000 National Bank Tower 600 De La Gauchetière Street West Montréal, Québec H3B 41 8

T +1 514-878-2691

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

To the Shareholders of Imagine Arts Academy Inc.

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Imagine Arts Academy Inc. (the "Company"), which comprise the balance sheet as at March 31, 2022, and the statements of deficit, earnings and cash flows for the year then ended and notes to financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies, and the supplementary information.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as at March 31, 2022, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit of the financial statements in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America (US GAAS). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the "Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements" section of our report. We are required to be independent of the Company and to meet our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audit. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Other matter - comparative information audited by a predecessor auditor

The financial statements of the Company for the year ended March 31, 2021, were audited by another auditor who expressed an unmodified opinion on those statements on July 30, 2021.

Responsibilities of management for the financial statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal

control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for one year after the date the financial statements are issued.

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with US GAAS will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with US GAAS, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design
 audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the
 purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal
 control. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control-related matters that we identified during the audit.

Raymond Cholat Brant Thornton LLP

Imagine Arts Academy Inc. Balance Sheet

March 31, 2022 (In U.S. dollars)

	2022	2021
	\$	\$
ASSETS	·	·
Current		
Cash	30,985	53,945
Trade and other receivables (Note 2)	57,678	32,810
Inventories	58,874	86,366
Prepaid expenses	1,167	
Deposits	8,140	15,900
	156,844	189,021
Long-term	•	•
Advances to the parent company, without interest nor		
reimbursement terms	40,000	
	196,844	189,021
LIABILITIES Current		
Trade and other payables (Note 4)	19,167	77,803
Deferred revenues	•	15,419
Current portion of deferred franchise fees (Note 5)	43,001	16,990
	62,168	110,212
Long-term Deferred franchise fees (Note 5)	148,396	125,270
Due to a company under common control, without interest	1 10,000	.20,2.0
nor repayment terms	133,656	111,548
1 ,	344,220	347,030
EQUITY		
Share capital (Note 6)	1	1
Deficit	(147,377)	(158,010)
	(147,376)	(158,009)
	196,844	189,021

Imagine Arts Academy Inc. Deficit

Year ended March 31, 2022 (In U.S. dollars)

	2022	2021
Balance, beginning of year	\$ (158,010)	\$ (99,041)
Net earnings (loss)	10,633	(58,969)
Balance, end of year	(147,377)	(158,010)

Imagine Arts Academy Inc. Earnings

Year ended March 31, 2022 (In U.S. dollars)

	2022	2021
	\$	\$
Sales		
Trade sales	86,518	38,518
Royalties	61,532	14,740
Franchise fees	21,949	10,967
Other	27,162	950
	197,161	65,175
Cost of sales (Supplementary Information A)	62,844	23,344
Gross profit	134,317	41,831
Selling expenses (Supplementary Information B)	61,359	31,617
Administrative expenses (Supplementary Information C)	62,766	48,133
Foreign exchange loss (gain)	(441)	21,050
	123,684	100,800
Net earnings (loss)	10,633	(58,969)

Imagine Arts Academy Inc. Cash Flows

Year ended March 31, 2022 (In U.S. dollars)

	2022	2021
	\$	\$
OPERATING ACTIVITIES	40.000	(50,000)
Net earnings (loss)	10,633	(58,969)
Non-cash items Initial franchise fees received	74 444	68,836
Amortization of deferred franchise fees	71,141 (22,004)	(11,601)
Amortization of deferred franchise fees		
Not also as in working conital items	59,770	(1,734)
Net change in working capital items	(64,838)	(84,547)
Cash flows from operating activities	(5,068)	(86,281)
INVESTING ACTIVITIES		
Net change in advances to a company under common control		15,778
Net change in advances to the parent company	(40,000)	
Cash flows from investing activities	(40,000)	15,778
FINANCING ACTIVITIES		
Net change in due to a company under common control and cash		
flows from financing activities	22,108	111,548
Net increase (decrease) in cash	(22,960)	41,045
Cash, beginning of year	53,945	12,900
Cash, end of year	30,985	53,945
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:		
Income taxes paid		1,898

March 31, 2022 (In U.S. dollars)

1 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Nature of business

The Company is incorporated under the Canada Business Corporations Act. The Company sells franchisees across North America and overseas which provide art-based activities for children. As at March 31, 2022, the Company was operating the following locations:

	Franchised	Company owned	Total
	locations	locations	locations
United States of America	24		24
Canada	3		3
	27		27

Basis of presentation

The Company's financial statements are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

United States currency

The Company is a Canadian company. The U.S. dollar is the currency used by the Company.

Use of estimates

To prepare financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, management makes estimates and assumptions based on available information. These estimates and assumptions affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and the disclosures provided, and actual results could differ.

Accounts receivable and allowance for doubtful accounts

Accounts receivable are stated at net realizable value. The majority of customers are not extended credit and therefore time to maturity for receivables is short. On a periodic basis, management evaluates its accounts receivable and determines whether to provide an allowance or if any accounts should be written off based on a past history of write-offs, collections, and current credit conditions. A receivable is considered past due if the Company has not received payments based on agreed-upon terms. The Company generally does not require any security or collateral to support its receivables.

Inventory valuation

Inventory is valued at the lower of cost and net realizable value. Cost is determined using the weighted average cost method. Net realizable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less the costs of completion and costs necessary to make the sale. The cost of inventory includes the purchase price and other costs directly attributable to the acquisition of finished goods.

March 31, 2022 (In U.S. dollars)

1 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Revenue recognition

The Company's principal sources of revenue are the sale of products, continuing franchise fees and initial franchise fees. As per FASB ASC Topic 606, the revenues are recognized as follows:

Trade sales

Trade sales are accounted for when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, the goods have been received by the client, the price is fixed or determinable and collection is reasonably assured.

Royalties

Royalties are based on specified percentages of franchisee gross sales and are recognized when sales have occurred.

Initial franchise fees

Revenue from initial franchise fees relating to the sale of an individual franchise or an area franchise would ordinarily be recognized when all material conditions relating to the sale have been substantially performed by the franchisor. Substantial performance is considered to have occurred when:

- (a) The franchisor has performed substantially all of the initial services required by the franchise agreement or volunteered by the franchisor as a result of normal business practice;
- (b) The franchisor has no remaining obligation or intent by agreement, industry practice, or legislation to refund amounts received or forgive unpaid amounts owing;
- (c) There are no other material unfulfilled conditions affecting completion of the sale.

Initial franchise fees paid by the franchisees and related to future services that will be provided by the Company are presented as deferred franchise fees on the balance sheet. They are amortized using the straight-line method over the term of the franchise agreement and are recorded in earnings from operations.

Advertising

The Company's policy is to expense advertising costs as the costs are incurred.

Income taxes

The Company uses the future income taxes method of accounting for income taxes. Under this method, future income tax assets and liabilities are determined according to differences between the carrying amounts and tax bases of assets and liabilities. They are measured by applying enacted or substantively enacted tax rates and laws at the date of the financial statements for the years in which the temporary differences are expected to reverse.

Imagine Arts Academy Inc. **Notes to Financial Statements**

March 31, 2022 (In U.S. dollars)

1 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Concentrations of credit risk

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk consist primarily of cash and trade accounts receivable. The Company invests its excess cash with a major financial institution.

Events occurring after the reporting date

The Company has evaluated events and transactions that occurred between March 31, 2022 and July 29, 2022 which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued, for possible disclosure and recognition in the financial statements.

Foreign currency translation

Assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated into U.S. dollar amounts at the date of valuation. Transactions denominated in foreign currencies, including sales and expenses, are translated into U.S. dollar amounts on the date of those transactions. Adjustments arising from foreign currency transactions are reflected in earnings.

2 - TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

	2022	2021
	\$	\$
Trade accounts receivable (a)	57,446	32,810
Indirect taxes receivable	231_	
	57,678	32,810

(a) As at March 31, 2022, amounts owing from one customer represent 67% of the total trade accounts receivable (none as at March 31, 2021).

As at March 31, 2022, the trade accounts receivable are presented in the financial statements net of an allowance for impairment of \$2,290 (\$202 as at March 31, 2021). The amount of the impairment loss related to the trade accounts receivable is \$2,088 in 2022 (\$202 in 2021).

3 - INCOME TAXES

The Company has unused tax losses from its operations totalling \$155,190 that may be carried forward and applied against capital gains over an indefinite period. No future income tax asset has been recognized by the Company in respect of these items.

March 31, 2022 (In U.S. dollars)

4 - TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES		
	2022	2021
	\$	\$
Trade accounts payable		
Company under common control		52,361
Other	19,167	24,985
Indirect taxes payable		457
	19,167	77,803
5 - DEFERRED FRANCHISE FEES	2022	2021
	\$	\$
Balance, beginning of year	142,260	85,024
Initial franchise fees received in the year	71,141	68,836
Amortization of deferred franchise fees	(22,004)	(11,601)
	191,397	142,260
Current portion of deferred franchise fees	(43,001)	(16,990)
Balance, end of year	148,396	125,270

6 - SHARE CAPITAL

As at March 31, 2022 and 2021, the Company's issued shares are detailed as follows:

Unlimited number of shares
Class "A" shares, voting and participating

	2022	2021
	\$	\$
1 class "A" share	1	1

7 - FINANCIAL RISKS

Credit risk

The Company is exposed to credit risk regarding the financial assets recognized on the balance sheet. The Company has determined that the financial assets with more credit risk exposure are trade accounts receivable and advances to the parent company, since failure of any of these parties to fulfil their obligations could result in significant financial losses for the Company. The Company is also exposed to credit risk because it has guaranteed another party's long-term loan (Note 8).

Market risk

The Company's financial instruments expose it to market risk, in particular, to currency risk, resulting from its operating activities.

March 31, 2022 (In U.S. dollars)

7 - FINANCIAL RISKS (Continued)

Currency risk

The majority of the Company's transactions are in U.S. dollars. Currency risk results from the Company's sales and purchases denominated in foreign currency which are primarily in Canadian dollars. As at March 31, 2022, the Company is exposed to currency risk due to short-term assets denominated in Canadian dollars totalling \$74,512 (\$97,655 as at March 31, 2021), to the advances to the parent company denominated in Canadian dollars totalling \$40,000 (nil as at March 31, 2021), and to the short-term liabilities denominated in Canadian dollars totalling \$43,263 (\$32,977 as at March 31, 2021).

Liquidity risk

The Company's liquidity risk represents the risk that the Company could encounter difficulty in meeting obligations associated with its financial liabilities. The Company is, therefore, exposed to liquidity risk with respect to all of the financial liabilities recognized on the balance sheet.

8 - GUARANTEE

The Company guarantees a company under common control's term loan for a maximum amount of \$600,000 and has not required any consideration in exchange for assuming this responsibility. Under the terms of the agreement, until June 2023, the Company must be prepared to fulfil the company under common control's repayment obligations if the latter is unable to do so. As at March 31, 2022, the term loan amounts to \$510,000. In the opinion of management, it is unlikely that this guarantee will be exercised and, accordingly, no liability has been recorded in the financial statements in this respect.

Imagine Arts Academy Inc. Supplementary Information Year ended March 31, 2022

(In U.S. dollars)

	SUPPLEMENTARY INF	ORMATION A
	2022	2021
	\$	\$
COST OF SALES		
Finished goods, beginning of year	86,366	48,210
Purchases	35,352_	61,500
	121,718	109,710
Finished goods, end of year	58,874_	86,366
	62,844	23,344
	SUPPLEMENTARY INFO	ORMATION B
	2022	2021
		\$
SELLING EXPENSES		
Commissions	11,154	16,271
Advertising and entertainment	50,205	15,346_
	61,359	31,617
	SUPPLEMENTARY INF	ORMATION C
	2022	2021
	\$	\$
ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES	4- 40-	07.040
Professional fees	47,195	27,648
Consulting fees	6,863	15,627
Memberships and dues	1,795 437	2,179 338
Office supplies Doubtful accounts	43 <i>7</i> 1,666	338 153
Bank charges	614	361
Royalties	4,196	1,827
1 toyallioo	62,766	48,133
		=======================================

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS March 31, 2021 And 2020

TABLE OF CONTENTS

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

independent Auditor's Report	1
Balance Sheet	2
Statement Of Retained Earnings (Deficit)	3
Statement of Income	4
Statement Of Cash Flow	5
Notes To Financial Statements	6
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION	
Cost Of Goods Sold, Selling, And Administrative Expenses	12



RICK N. MARTINDALE, CPA
ERIC M. KEYSOR, CPA
KEVIN W. ROSER, CPA
DANIEL M. FORDHAM, CPA
DAVID G. BUSHEY, CPA

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

To the Board of Directors And Shareholders Of Imagine Arts Academy Inc.

Report on the Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of Imagine Arts Academy Inc. which comprise the balance sheet as of March 31, 2021 and 2020 and the related statements of income, retained earnings, and cash flows for the years then ended, and the related notes to the financial statements.

Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits. We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Imagine Arts Academy Inc. as of March 31, 2021 and 2020 and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Correction of Error

As discussed in Note 8 to the financial statements, errors resulting in misstatements of amounts previously reported for accounts payable, deferred revenue and deferred franchise fees as of March 31, 2020, were discovered by management during the current year. Accordingly, amounts reported for accounts payable, deferred revenue and deferred franchise fees have been restated in the 2020 financial statements now presented, and adjustments have been made to net assets as of March 31, 2020 to correct the errors. Our opinion is not modified with respect to that matter.

Report on Supplementary Information

Our audits were conducted for the purpose of forming an opinion on the financial statements as a whole. The accompanying supplementary information listed in the Table of Contents is presented for purposes of additional analysis and are not a required part of the financial statements. Such information is the responsibility of management and was derived from and relates directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the financial statements. The information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the financial statements or to the financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. In our opinion, the information is fairly stated in all material respects in relation to the financial statements as a whole.

Martindale Keysor & CO., PLLC

Plattsburgh, New York July 30, 2021

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. BALANCE SHEET March 31, 2021 And 2020

A	SS	FП	rs
\mathcal{A}	. 7. 7	וייו	

11002210				
		2021		2020
CURRENT ASSETS	ä-			
Cash	\$	53,945	\$	12,900
Accounts Receivable		32,810		28,380
Inventories		86,366		48,210
Deposits Paid	a	15,900		9,092
Total Current Assets		189,021		98,582
OTHER ASSETS				
Due From A Company Under Common Control	s			15,778
Total Assets	\$	189,021	\$	114,360
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDI	ERS' I	EQUITY		
CURRENT LIABILITIES				
Accounts Payable	\$	77,803	\$	120,425
Income Taxes Payable		-		1,796
Deferred Revenue		15,419		5,146
Deposits Received		-		1,008
Current Portion Of Defferred Franchise Fees		16,990	,	9,447
Total Current Liabilities		110,212		137,822
LONG TERM LIABILITIES				
Deferred Franchise Fees		125,270		75,578
Due To A Company Under Common Control		111,548		_
Total Long-Term Liabilities	-	236,818	-	75,578
Total Liabilities	§ 	347,030	<u>-</u>	213,400
STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY				
Share Capital		1		1
Retained Deficit	-	(158,010)		(99,041)
Total Stockholders' Equity	8	(158,009)		(99,040)
Total Liabilities And Stockholders' Equity	\$	189,021	\$	114,360

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. STATEMENT OF RETAINED EARNINGS (DEFICIT) For The Period Ended March 31, 2021 And 2020

	_	2021		2020
RETAINED EARNINGS , Beginning of Year, As Previously Reported	\$	6,932	\$	(75)
PRIOR PERIOD ADJUSTMENT		(105,973)	_	
RETAINED EARNINGS, Beginning of Year, Restated		(99,041)		(75)
NET LOSS, For The Year And As Restated		(58,969)		(98,966)
RETAINED EARNINGS, Ending	\$	(158,010)	\$	(99,041)

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. STATEMENT OF INCOME For The Period Ended March 31, 2021 And 2020

	2021		2020	
REVENUES	\$	65,175	\$	143,809
COST OF GOODS SOLD	:	23,344		29,944
GROSS PROFIT		41,831		113,865
EXPENSES				
Administrative		47,772		113,530
Selling		31,617		106,580
Bank Charges		361		894
Foreign Exchange (Gain) Loss		21,050		(10,071)
Total Literature (China)		100,800		210,933
LOSS FROM OPERATIONS		(58,969)		(97,068)
PROVISION FOR INCOME TAXES				1,898
NET LOSS		(58,969)	\$	(98,966)

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. STATEMENT OF CASH FLOW

For The Period Ended March 31, 2021 And 2020

	2021		2020	
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:				
Net Loss	\$	(58,969)	\$	(98,966)
Amortized Deferred Franchise Fees		(11,601)		(9,447)
		(70,570)		(108,413)
(INCREASE) DECREASE IN:				
Accounts Receivable		(4,430)		(28,380)
Inventories		(38,156)		(48,210)
Deposits Paid		(6,808)		(9,092)
INCREASE (DECREASE) IN:				
Accounts Payable		(42,622)		120,425
Income Taxes Payable		(1,796)		1,796
Deferred Revenue		10,273		5,146
Deferred Franchise Fees		68,836		94,472
Deposits Received		(1,008)		1,008
		(15,711)		137,165
Cash Flow Provided (Used) By Operating Activities		(86,281)		28,752
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:				
Due From A Company Under Common Control		15,778		(15,778)
Due To A Company Under Common Control		111,548		-
Redemption Of Class "A" Shares				(149,999)
Cash Flow Provided (Used) By Investing Activities		127,326		(165,777)
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH		41,045		(137,025)
CASH, Beginning		12,900		149,925
CASH, Ending		53,945	\$	12,900
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURES OF CASH FLOW INFO	ORMA	TION:		
Income Taxes Paid	\$	1,898	\$	-

The accompanying notes and independent auditor's report should be read in conjunction with this financial statement.

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The accounting policies of Imagine Arts Academy Inc. conform to generally accepted accounting principles. Policies outlined here, or in other notes, include all policies considered significant.

Nature Of Business

The Company is incorporated under the Canada *Business Corporation Act*. The Company sells franchises across North America and overseas which provides science-based activities for children.

United States Currency

The Company is a Canadian company. The Canadian dollar is the currency used by the company. These statements have been converted to United States Dollars.

Cash And Cash Equivalents

For the purposes of the statement of cash flows, the Corporation's policy is to disclose bank balances under cash and cash equivalents, including bank overdrafts with balances that fluctuate frequently from being positive to overdrawn.

Accounts Receivable

Trade accounts receivables are valued at estimated realizable value. Uncollectible accounts are charged directly to expense based upon management analysis.

Revenue Recognition

Revenue is accounted for when there is persuasive evidence that an arrangement exists, the goods have been received by the client, the price is fixed or determinable and collection is reasonably assured.

- 1. Trade sales are accounted for when there is persuasive evidence that an arrangement exists, the goods have been received by the client, the price is fixed or determinable and collection is reasonably assured.
- 2. Continuing Franchise Fees: Royalties:

Royalties are based on specified percentages of franchisee gross sales and are recognized when sales have occurred.

3. Initial Franchise Fees:

Revenue from initial franchise fees relating to the sale of an individual franchise or an area franchise would ordinary be recognized when all material conditions relating to the sale have been substantially performed by the franchisor. Substantial performance is considered to have occurred when:

- (a) The franchisor has performed substantially all of the initial services required by the franchise agreement or volunteered by the franchisor as a result of normal business practice.
- (b) The franchisor has no remaining obligation or intent by agreement, industry practice, or legislation to refund amounts received or forgive unpaid amounts owing.
- (b) There are no other material unfulfilled conditions affecting completion of the sale.

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

4. Finance charges are recognized at the point that the company has earned this right to consideration through its performance under a contract.

Inventory

Inventory is measured at the lower of cost and net realizable value, with cost being determined using the weighted average cost method. Net realizable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less the costs of completion and costs necessary to make the sale. When the reversal of previously written down inventory is recognized, this reversal is recognized in net income. The cost of inventory includes the purchase price and other costs directly attributable to the acquisition of finished goods.

Foreign Currency Transactions

Monetary assets and liabilities are translated at the rate of exchange in effect at year end. Other assets and liabilities are translated at their historic rates. Items appearing in the income statement are translated at average year rates. Exchange gains and losses are included in the income statement.

Use Of Estimates

Financial statements prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates. The main estimates relate to the net realizable value of inventory, impairment of financial assets, the useful life of capital assets, and foreign currency translation.

Income Taxes

The Company uses the taxes payable method of accounting for income taxes. Under this method, the Company reports as an expense (income) for the period only, the cost (benefit) of current income tax payable determined in accordance with the rules established by taxation authorities. Current income taxes, to the extent unpaid or recoverable, shall be recognized as a liability or asset.

Advertising

The Company's policy is to expense advertising costs as the costs are incurred.

Deferred Franchise Fees

Deferred franchise fees are the initial franchise fees paid by the franchisees and related to future services that will be rendered by the company. They are amortized using the straight-line method over the term of the franchise agreement and are recorded in revenue from operations.

Reclassifications

Certain reclassifications have been made to the March 31, 2020 financial statement presentation to correspond to the current year's format.

Events Occurring After Reporting Date

The Company has evaluated events and transactions that occurred between March 31, 2021 and July 30, 2021, which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued, for possible disclosure and recognition in the financial statements.

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. DUE TO/FROM COMPANIES UNDER COMMON CONTROL

The due to/from companies under common control is unsecured, non-interest bearing and has no set terms of repayment and are not repayable before April 1, 2021.

3. ACCOUNTS PAYABLE

	2021		2020	
Trade	\$	24,985	\$	20,735
Accounts Payable - Company Under Common Control		52,361		99,452
Governmental Remittance	5	457	5	238
	\$	77,803	\$	120,425

4. SHARE CAPITAL

The Company issued additional \$149,999 Class "A" common share in return to the previously stated \$150,000 investment made by its sole shareholder, 2Inspire Kids, Inc. and redeemed \$149,999 Class "A" common shares to 2Inspire Kids Inc. on March 31, 2020 in exchange of in cash consideration of \$149,999.

_	2021		2020	
Issued:				
1 Class "A" Common Shares, Voting And Participating	\$	1	\$	1

5. REVENUES

	2021		2020	
Trade Sales	\$ 39,468	\$	99,239	
Franchises Fees	11,601		9,447	
Continuing Franchise Fees: Royalties	14,106	-	35,123	
	\$ 65,175	\$	143,809	

6. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Related party transactions were made in the normal course of business and are measured at the exchange amount, which is the amount of consideration established and agreed to by the related parties.

- a) Inventories were purchased from Mad Science Group Inc., a company under common control. The total purchased as of March 31, 2021 and 2020 is \$-0- and \$53,302, respectively. The total included in accounts payable as of March 31, 2021 and 2020 is \$-0- and \$53,302, respectively.
- b) Management fees charged by Mad Science Group Inc., a company under common control. The total charged and included in accounts payable as of March 31, 2021 and 2020 is \$-0- and \$46,150, respectively.

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

7. INCOME TAXES

The income tax provision recorded differs from the income tax obtained by applying the statutory income tax rate of 19.71% and 28.13% for March 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively, to the income for the year and is reconciled as follows:

	2021		2020	
Tax At The Applicable Rate	\$	(11,624)	\$	(27,305)
Increase (Decrease) Resulting From:				
Benefit Of Non-Capital Loss Carried Forward		-		(14)
Effect of Adjustment to Prior Period Adjustment		(29,902)		29,777
Small Business Deduction		-		(560)
Non-Capital Loss Carried Forward		41,526		
	\$	-	\$	1,898

8. RESTATEMENT OF COMPARATIVE INFORMATION

The financial statements for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2020 were restated in order to record the following items that should have been recorded in fiscal 2020: current portion of deferred franchise fees of \$9,447 and deferred franchise fees in non-current liabilities of \$75,578 for franchise fee revenue recorded in the previous period that should have been deferred; other revenue of \$5,146 recorded in the previous period that should have been recorded as unearned revenue; and royalties payable of \$4,662 and professional fees of \$11,722. The restatement was recorded as follows:

	As	Previously				
	R	eported	A	djustment	F	Restated
Balance Sheet						
Liabilities						
Accounts Payable	\$	104,623	\$	15,802	\$	120,425
Deferred Revenue	\$	-	\$	5,146	\$	5,146
Current Portion of Deferred						
Franchise Fees	\$	-	\$	9,447	\$	9,447
Deferred Franchise Fees	\$	-	\$	75,578	\$	75,578
Shareholders' Equity						
Retained Earnings	\$	6,932	\$	(105,973)	\$	(99,041)
Statement Of Retained Earnings						
Balance, beginning of year	\$	(75)	\$	-	\$	(75)
Net Income (Loss)	\$	7,007	\$	(105,973)	\$	(98,966)
Balance, end of year	\$	6,932	\$	(105,973)	\$	(99,041)
Statement Of Operations						
Revenues	\$	238,807	\$	(94,998)	\$	143,809
Expenses						
Administrative	\$	99,829	\$	6,751	\$	106,580
Foreign Exchange (Gain) Loss	\$	(5,677)	\$	(4,394)	\$	(10,071)
Net Loss	\$	7,007	\$	(105,973)	\$	(98,966)

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

9. DEFERRED FRANCHISE FEES

Deferred franchise fees consist of unamortized initial franchise fees paid by Franchises to obtain a franchise in certain geographical areas. They are amortized and recognized as revenue over the ten-year period that the franchise agreement covers. Typically, each year initial fees are added creating a deferred franchise liability and historical franchise fees are amortized. New fees added in 2021 were \$68,836 (\$94,472 for 2020) and \$11,601 were amortized to revenue (\$9,447 for 2020).

10. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

Financial Risk

The Company is exposed to various risks through its financial instruments, without being exposed to concentration risk. The main risks are broken down below.

Credit Risk

Credit risk arises from the potential that a counter party will fail to perform its obligations. The company is exposed to credit risk from customers. In order to reduce its credit risk, the company reviews a new customer's credit history before extending credit and conducts regular reviews of its existing customers' credit performance. An allowance for doubtful accounts is established based upon factors surrounding the credit risk of specific accounts, historical trends and other information. The Company has a significant number of customers which minimizes concentration of credit risk.

Liquidity Risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Company will encounter difficulty in meeting obligations associated with financial liabilities. The Company is exposed to this risk mainly in respect to its accounts payable and deposits received.

Market Risk

Market risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market prices. Market risk comprises three types of risk: currency rate risk, interest rate risk and other price risk.

Currency Risk

Currency risk is the risk to the company's earnings that arise from fluctuations of foreign exchange rates and the degree of volatility of these rates. The company realizes approximately 95% of its sales (2020 - 98%) and 100% of its purchases (2020 - 91%) in foreign currencies. Consequently, some assets and liabilities are exposed to foreign exchange fluctuations.

Interest Rate Risk

Interest rate risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in interest rates. The Company is exposed to interest rate risk on its floating interest rate financial instruments. Floating rate instruments subject the Company to related cash flow risk.

Other Price Risk

Other price risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market prices (other than those arising from interest rate risk or currency risk), whether those changes are caused by factors specific to the individual financial instrument or its issuer, or factors affecting all similar financial instruments traded in the market. The Company is exposed to other price risk through its derivatives for which the value fluctuates with the market.

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

11. GUARANTEES

The Company guaranteed repayment of the loan incurred by a company under common control. As of March 31, 2021, the outstanding amount under the term loan was \$600,000.



IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.

SCHEDULE OF COST OF GOODS SOLD, SELLING, AND ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES Schedule 1

For The Period Ended March 31, 2021 And 2020

	2021		2020	
COST OF GOODS SOLD				
Inventory, Beginning Of Year	\$	48,210	\$	-
Purchases		61,500		78,154
		109,710		78,154
Inventory, End Of Year	2	(86,366)		(48,210)
	\$	23,344	\$	29,944
SELLING EXPENSES				
Commissions	\$	16,271	\$	12,402
Advertising		15,346		22,439
Travel		-		12,914
Conference Participation				58,825
	\$	31,617	\$	106,580
ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES				
Management Fees	\$	-	\$	48,750
Professional Fees		27,648		51,613
Consulting Fees		15,627		3,459
Memberships And Dues		2,179		3,794
Franchise Program And System Development		-		872
Telephone		26		198
Office And General		312		182
Bad Debt		153		-
Royalties	-	1,827		4,662
	\$	47,772	\$	113,530

The accompanying notes and independent auditor's report should be read in conjunction with this financial statement.

Exhibit B

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT (2023-2024)

INITIAL OR RENEWAL OR TRANSFER

[Franchisee]

Franchisee

[Owner]

Owner

[Imagine Arts Academy of]

Franchise Location Name

[Effective Date]

Effective Date

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	PARTIES	6
2.	PREAMBLE	6
3.	DEFINITIONS	6
	4. FRANCHISE AND FRANCHISE FEE	10
	4.1 GRANT	10
	4.2 TERRITORIAL RIGHTS	10
	4.3 RESERVATION OF RIGHTS	10
	4.4 DISTRIBUTION OPPORTUNITIES RESERVED FOR FRANCHISOR	11
	4.5 CORPORATE OR INSTITUTIONAL ACCOUNTS	11
	4.6 PROMOTIONAL ACTIVITIES LIMITED TO TERRITORY	11
	4.7 RESTRICTIONS ASSOCIATED WITH MARKS AND/OR SYSTEM	11
	4.8 FRANCHISE FEE	12
	4.9 Varying Standards	12
	4.10 Franchise Premises	13
5.	TERM AND RENEWAL	13
	5.1 Term	13
	5.2 RENEWAL	
	5.3 CONDITIONS TO RENEWAL	13
	5.4 Non-Renewal by Franchisor	15
6.	TRAINING AND ASSISTANCE	15
	6.1 Initial Training	15
	6.2 ADDITIONAL TRAINING REQUESTED BY FRANCHISEE	16
	6.3 ADDITIONAL TRAINING REQUESTED BY FRANCHISOR	16
7.	PROPRIETARY MARKS	16
	7.1 OWNERSHIP AND GOODWILL	16
	7.2 TRADEMARK INFRINGEMENT	16
	7.3 TRADEMARK INFRINGEMENT	17
	7.4 DISCONTINUANCE OF USE OF MARKS	17
	7.5 RIGHT OF ENTRY AND INSPECTION	17
8.	MANUALS	18
	8.1 MANDATORY NATURE OF THE MANUALS	18
	8.2 MODIFICATIONS TO THE MANUALS	18
	8.3 Sole Property of Franchisor	19
	8.4 CONFIDENTIAL PROPRIETARY INFORMATION	19
	8.5 Incorporation Herein	19
	CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION	19
lm	agine Arts Academy Inc.	

9.1 Types of Confidential Information	19
9.2 DISCLOSURE AND LIMITATIONS ON USE	20
9.3 EQUITABLE REMEDIES	20
9.4 EQUITABLE REMEDIES	20
9.5 COPYRIGHTED WORKS	20
9.6 FEDERAL PROTECTIONS	21
9.7 FEDERAL PROTECTIONS	21
10. ADDITIONAL PROGRAMS AND MODIFICATION OF THE SYSTEM	21
10.1 Additional Programs	21
10.2 QUALITY CONTROL	21
10.3 Consequences to Default	22
10.4 MODIFICATION OF THE SYSTEM	22
11. MARKETING AND ADVERTISING	22
11.1 MARKETING ACCESS FEE	22
11.2 Marketing Fund	22
11.3 Advertising	24
11.4 COMPLIANCE	24
11.5 SPECIAL PROMOTIONS	24
12. INTERNET TECHNOLOGY POLICIES	24
12.1 MANDATORY DOMAIN NAME; ONLINE SITES	24
12.2 FEE FOR TECHNOLOGY RELATED TOOLS	25
13. CONTINUING SERVICES AND ROYALTY FEES	26
13.1 ROYALTY FEE	26
13.2 LATE FEE AND COSTS OF COLLECTION	26
13.4 INTEREST RATE	26
13.5 ELECTRONIC FUNDS TRANSFER	26
13.6 PAYMENT APPLICATION	27
14. ACCOUNTING AND RECORDS	27
14.1 RECORDS	27
14.2 Tax Returns	27
14.3 ACCOUNTING SYSTEM	27
14.4 NEW ACCOUNTING SYSTEM	28
14.5 ACCESS TO INFORMATION AND AUDIT	28
15. FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS	28
15.1 COMPLIANCE	28
15.2 COMMENCEMENT OF OPERATIONS	28
15.3 FOUIPMENT PACKAGE REQUIREMENTS	20

15.4 AREAS OF BUSINESS	29
15.5 FRANCHISOR AS SOLE SUPPLIER	29
15.6 EQUIPMENT COMPLIANCE	29
15.7 PROGRAMMING COMPLIANCE	30
15.8 PRODUCT COMPLIANCE	30
15.9 LICENSES, PERMITS AND CERTIFICATES	30
15.10 FRANCHISEE SUPERVISION	30
15.11 CUSTOMER LISTS	31
15.12 Staff Records	31
15.13 Instructor Training	31
15.14 BACKGROUND CHECKS	31
15.15 MANDATORY ANNUAL CONFERENCE ATTENDANCE, POSSIBLE FEES	31
15.16 NOTICE OF LEGAL ACTIONS	32
15.17 E-MAIL COMMUNICATIONS	32
15.18 PERFORMANE OBLIGATIONS	32
15.19 PAYMENT CARD STANDARD	33
16. FRANCHISOR'S OPERATIONS ASSISTANCE	33
16.1 PRIOR TO OPENING	33
16.2 DURING THE TERM	
16.3 STEP-IN-RIGHTS	
17. INSURANCE	
17.1 Types of Insurance	
17.2 CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE	
17.3 Non-Compliance	35
18. EXCLUSIVE RELATIONSHIP	35
18.1 Non-Competitive Business During Term	35
18.2 Public Companies	36
19. OWNERSHIP AND TRANSFER REQUIREMENTS	36
40.4 To	20
19.1 Transfer by Franchisor	
19.3 CONDITIONS FOR APPROVAL OF ANY TRANSFER BY FRANCHISEE	_
19.4 AUDIT AND ESCROW OF FUNDS	
19.5 REVOCATION OF APPROVAL OF TRANSFER	
19.6 Intent to Transfer	
20. FRANCHISOR'S RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL	40
20.1 RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL	40
20.2 FRANCHISOR EXERCISES RIGHT	40
20.3 FRANCHISOR DECLINES RIGHT	40
Imagine Arts Academy Inc.	

2023

20.4 Business Entity Franchisee	40
20.5 DEATH OR INCAPACITY	41
21. TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT	41
21.1 TERMINATION BY FRANCHISEE	41
21.2 TERMINATION BY FRANCHISOR - FAILURE TO QUALIFY	
21.3 TERMINATION BY FRANCHISOR - NON-CURABLE DEFAULT - IMMEDIATE TERMINATION	42
21.4 TERMINATION BY FRANCHISOR - FAILURE TO CURE CURABLE DEFAULT	43
21.5 TERMINATION BY FRANCHISOR - PERFORMANCE OBLIGATIONS NO MET	44
21.6 REMEDIES ON DEFAULT	45
21.7 Franchisor's Loss of License to System	45
22. RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS UPON EXPIRATION OR TERMINATION	45
22.1 PAYMENT OF AMOUNTS OWED TO FRANCHISOR	45
22.2 Marks and De-Identification	45
22.3 RIGHT TO PURCHASE EQUIPMENT	46
22.4 CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION	47
22.5 Post-Term Competitive Restrictions	47
22.6 CONTINUING OBLIGATIONS	47
23. RELATIONSHIP OF THE PARTIES/INDEMNIFICAITON	48
23.1 INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR; NO FIDUCIARY RELATIONSHIP	48
23.2 INDEPENDENT OWNERSHIP	
23.3 No Liability; No Warranties	
23.4 Taxes and Regulations	48
23.5 INDEMNIFICATION	49
24. ENFORCEMENT	49
24.1 SEVERABILLITY; SUBSTITUTION OF VALID PROVISIONS	49
24.2 WAIVERS - CUMULATIVE REMEDIES	
24.3 LIMITATION OF LIABILITY	50
24.4 APPROVAL AND CONSENTS	
24.5 Waiver of Punitive Damages	50
24.6 GOVERNING LAWS	50
24.7 Waiver of Jury Trial and Right to Bring Class Action	50
24.8 Costs and Attorney Fees	50
24.9 BINDING EFFECT	51
24.10 Entire Agreement	51
24.11 Business Organization	51
24.12 Construction	51
24.13 TIMING IS OF THE ESSENCE	51
25 ARBITRATION	52

25.1 AGREEMENT TO ARBITRATE	52
25.2 PLACE AND LANGUAGE	52
25.3 SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE	52
25.4 SURVIVAL	52
26. NOTICES	
26.1 Notices	52
27. ACKNOWEDGEMENTS	53

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

1. PARTIES

This Franchise Agreement ("this Agreement") is made as of [EFFECTIVE DATE] (the "Effective Date" of this Agreement) by and between **IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.**, a Canadian corporation, having its principal place of business at 8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H4P 2G1 ("Franchisor"), and [Franchisee] d/b/a [Imagine Arts Academy of], having a principal place of business at: [Franchisee Address] ("Franchisee" or "you"), together referred to as the "Parties".

2. PREAMBLE

WHEREAS the Franchisor is licensed by Franchisor's Affiliate to grant franchises involving use of the System and Marks (as herein defined) associated with and in relation to the operation of an Imagine Arts Academy business; and

WHEREAS the Franchisor is in the business of sublicensing the intellectual property associated with the Imagine Arts Academy brand, in relation to offering services and activities authorized and approved by Franchisor and utilizing the System and Marks throughout the world; and

WHEREAS the Franchisee desires to operate an Imagine Arts Academy franchise using the System and Marks and has applied for a franchise, which application has been approved by Franchisor in reliance upon all of the representations made therein; and

WHEREAS the Franchisee understands and acknowledges the importance of Franchisor's high and uniform standards of quality, operations and customer service and the necessity of operating the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise in conformity with Franchisor's standards and specifications.

NOW THEREFORE, IN CONSIDERATION OF THE FOREGOING, THE FEES AND OTHER SUMS PAYABLE BY FRANCHISEE AND OF THE MUTUAL COVENANTS CONTAINED IN THIS AGREEMENT, THE ADEQUACY OF WHICH IS HEREBY ACKNOWLEDGED BY BOTH PARTIES, THE PARTIES AGREE AS FOLLOWS:

3. **DEFINITIONS**

Franchisor and Franchisee agree that the following definitions shall apply to this Agreement and all other agreements between them, unless expressly provided otherwise:

"Affiliate" – Any person, company or other entity, which controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another person, company or other entity.

"Agreement" – This Franchise Agreement signed on the Effective Date.

"Business Entity" – A business organization such as a corporation, limited liability company or partnership.

"Competitive Business" – Any business or other establishment operating or otherwise involved with, or awarding franchises or licenses to others to operate or be involved with, any children's art education and

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

Franchise Agreement

2023 6

entertainment-related business, including, but not limited to, any (1) business that offers, sells, distributes, provides or is otherwise involved or deals with educational art activities and art demonstrations with hands-on experience such as, but not limited to, party programs, classes, special events, camps and workshops conducted in local schools, hospitals and other institutions, (2) goods and/or services which are then-currently offered by Imagine Arts Academy Franchises or which Franchisee knows Franchisor intends to authorize, or (3) children's education and entertainment-related products and/or services, whether at wholesale or retail, whether or not specializing in art, provided that such activities generate more than twenty percent (20%) of sales for such business/establishment.

"Confidential Information" - Any and all information, knowledge, know-how, techniques and data which Franchisor has developed and designates as confidential will be deemed confidential for purposes of this Agreement, including but not limited to, (1) business methods, standards, and Trade Secrets that comprise the System, including sales and marketing techniques, pricing, advertising, accounting systems, operation systems, policies, procedures, systems, compilations of information, records, specifications, exclusively designed signage and materials, specially scripted and outlined interactive art activities for children, and specially developed course materials, curriculum and lesson plans; (2) the Manuals, including the Imagine Arts Academy confidential Standard Operations Manual, operating procedures, methods and techniques for cost controls, record keeping, reporting, purchasing, sales promotion and advertising, and the Standard Operating Policies Manual; (3) training materials and programs; (4) knowledge of specifications for and suppliers of, and methods of ordering, certain products, materials, equipment and supplies; (5) proprietary software; (6) all password-protected portions of our website, intranets and extranets and the information they contain (including the email addresses of our franchisees); (7) student lists and customer data; (8) knowledge of the operating results and financial performance of other Imagine Arts Academy franchises; and all other information received by Franchisee from Franchisor to be used in the establishment and operation of an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and where the confidentiality of the information is required to protect the Imagine Arts Academy franchise community, all of which may be changed, improved and further developed by Franchisor or its Affiliates from time to time and with which Franchisee will promptly and fully comply.

"Corporate Accounts" - As defined in Section 4.5.

"Effective Date of this Agreement" – The date listed on the first page of this Agreement.

"Equipment" – Equipment to be purchased or otherwise obtained by Franchisee in accordance with Franchisor's specifications and used by Franchisee in the operation of an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise.

"Extranet" – Internet application established by Franchisor to facilitate communications with, and delivery of information to and from, franchisees and for other business purposes.

"First Year Standard" - As defined in Section 15.18.

"Franchisor-Related Persons/Entities" – IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC., and its past, current and future Affiliates, and each and all of the following, whether past, current and/or future: each and all company(ies)/person(s) acting by, through, under, in concert, affiliated and/or associated in any way, with Franchisor or any Franchisor Affiliate, together with each and all of the partners, shareholders, officers, directors, members, agents, attorneys, accountants, and/or employees of Franchisor, of any such Affiliate and/or any of the foregoing, as well as each and all of the successors and/or assigns of Franchisor and/or any of the foregoing.

"Gross Revenues" – The total of all revenues and income from all sales, fees, party charges, merchandise, government grants, sponsorships, trade transactions, and other sums derived from providing educational and entertainment services and related merchandise to customers of Franchisee or any other source, whether or not sold or performed at or from the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and whether received in cash, as barter, in services, on credit (whether or not payment is received), or otherwise. Deducted from Gross Revenues for purposes of said computation (but only to the extent they have been included) is the amount of all free passes to non-profit groups, tips, sales tax receipts or similar tax receipts which, by law, are chargeable to customers, if such taxes are separately stated when the customer is charged and if such taxes are paid to the appropriate taxing authority. There will be further deducted from Gross Revenues the amount of any documented refunds, charge backs, credits and allowances given in good faith to customers by Franchisee.

"Imagine Arts Academy Franchise" – The right to operate within the Territory a single children's education and entertainment business identified by the Mark, "IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY," and specializing in conducting educational art programs with hands-on experience, including birthday parties, after school programs, workshops, special events, and camps pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

"Initial Opening" - The first day of operation of an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise.

"Marks" – The trademarks, service marks and other commercial symbols now and/or in the future owned by Franchisor or Franchisor's licensor and which Franchisor may designate, from time to time, to be used to identify the services and/or products which may be offered by the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, including, but not limited to the mark "IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY", the Trade Dress and certain associated logos.

"Manuals" – One or more handbooks, manuals, broadcasts, bulletins and/or volumes, other written materials, and video, audio and/or software media (including materials distributed electronically or otherwise), regardless of title and including any Confidential Operations Manual and/or Standard Operating Policies Manual, and containing, among other things, mandatory specifications, standards, policies and procedures prescribed from time to time by Franchisor and to be followed by Franchisee in connection with its Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and Franchisee's performance under this Agreement, including, but not limited to, all goods and services to be sold and/or provided at or from its Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and/or in association with the Marks. The Manuals include all changes and supplements issued by Franchisor in the future, with which Franchisee will promptly comply.

"OEP" - As defined in Section 15.3 of this Agreement.

"Owner" – Any individual holding, directly or indirectly, any legal or beneficial interest in the Franchise or the Franchisee, if the Franchisee is a Business Entity.

"Parties" - As defined in Section 1 of this Agreement.

"Performance Clause" - As stated in Section 15.18.

"Products" and "Services" – Products and services designated by Franchisor from time to time for use, sale, lease, rental or to be otherwise used and/or provided at or from the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, and/or in association with the Marks.

"Second Year Standard" – As defined in Section 15.18.

"System" – The system for the operation of businesses which provide entertaining and educational art activities for children from three (3) to twelve (12) years old, developed and used by Franchisor in North America and internationally and as outlined in the various Manuals, Extranet, videos, and other formal communication and training tools made available by Franchisor either now or in the future. The System shall include and be limited to the following specific areas of business:

- (i) Live, educational, hands-on enrichment activities with an art theme conducted as an after school enrichment activity ("After School Programs");
- (ii) Live, educational, hands-on enrichment activities with an art theme conducted as an inschool curriculum supplement during the school day ("Workshops");
- (iii) Live, educational and highly entertaining hands-on enrichment activities with an art theme conducted as entertainment at a child's birthday party ("Birthday Parties");
- (iv) Live, educational and highly entertaining hands-on enrichment activities with an art theme, conducted as entertainment at recreation and community centers, summer camps, Girl or Boy Scouts, libraries, corporate family events, and other similar organizations and venues ("Special Events");
- (v) Live, educational and highly entertaining hands-on enrichment activities with an art theme, conducted as entertainment for or as a camp ("Camps"); and
- (vi) Any other areas of business and/or programs that Franchisor may select and/or authorize in Franchisor's sole discretion from time to time.

"Territory" - The geographical area described in Schedule B.

"Theatrical Production" – Live, interactive and highly scripted theatrical stage shows for groups of 100 or more children incorporating actors, special effects, stage sets and props as well as coordinated sound and lighting, for clients, including, but not limited to, theme parks, amusement parks, fairs, museums, cruise ships and theatres.

"Third Year Standard" - As defined in Section 15.18.

"Trade Dress" – The Imagine Arts Academy design and image developed and owned by or licensed to Franchisor for use by the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, as it currently exists and as it may be revised and further developed by Franchisor or its licensor(s) from time to time.

"Trade Secrets" – Confidential, proprietary information in any form related to or used in the Franchise that is not commonly known by or available to the public and which information: (1) derives economic value, actual or potential, from not being generally known to, and not being readily ascertained by proper means by, other persons who can obtain economic value from its disclosure or use; and (2) is the subject of efforts that are reasonable under the circumstances to maintain its secrecy. Franchisee shall acquire no interest in the Trade Secrets, other than the right to use them in developing and operating the Franchise during the term of this Agreement.

"Transfer" - As used in this Agreement the term "transfer" includes (but is not limited to) the voluntary, involuntary, direct or indirect assignment, sale, gift, pledge, mortgage, the granting of any security or similar interest, or other transfer by the Franchisee (or any of its Owners) of any interest, including, but not limited to, a controlling interest in: (1) this Agreement; (2) the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise; or (3) the ownership of the Franchisee. An assignment, sale, or other transfer will include, but is not limited to, the following events: (1) any transfer of ownership of capital stock or any partnership, membership or similar interest; (2) any merger or consolidation or issuance of additional securities representing an ownership interest in the Franchisee; (3) any sale of voting stock of the Franchisee or any security convertible to voting stock of the Franchisee; (4) any transfer of any interest in this Agreement, the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, the Franchisee in a divorce, insolvency, corporate or partnership dissolution proceeding or otherwise by operation of law; or (5) any transfer of an interest in this Agreement, the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, the Franchisee or revenues, profits, rights or assets of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise. Any transfer by the Franchisee, or any of its Owners, to a controlled Business Entity and/or of an interest in the event of Franchisee's death or the death of an Owner of the Franchisee, by will, declaration of or transfer in trust, under the laws of intestate succession, or otherwise shall be governed by all of the provisions on assignment of this Agreement.

4. FRANCHISE AND FRANCHISE FEE

4.1 Grant:

Until expiration or termination of this Agreement and subject to all the terms and conditions set out herein, Franchisor hereby grants to Franchisee and Franchisee hereby accepts the right and obligation to operate an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise (the "Franchised Business"), including the right to use in connection therewith the Marks and the System within the boundaries of the Territory.

4.2 <u>Territorial Rights:</u>

Subject to Franchisor's rights as set forth anywhere in this Agreement and for its term, Franchisor shall not enter into a Franchise Agreement licensing an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise or open a Franchisor-owned Imagine Arts Academy Franchise inside Franchisee's Territory. This Agreement and the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise do not grant Franchisee any rights with respect to other and/or related businesses, Products and/or Services, in which Franchisor or any Franchisor-Related Persons/Entities may be involved, now or in the future.

4.3 Reservation of Rights:

Franchisor and any Franchisor-Related Persons/Entities expressly reserve all other rights, and can:

- a) own and/or operate itself, and/or authorize others to own and/or operate:
 - i) any kind of business in the Territory, except for an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, whether or not using the Imagine Arts Academy Marks and System; and
 - ii) any kind of business outside of the Territory, including without limitation, Imagine Arts Academy Franchises, whether or not using the Imagine Arts Academy Marks and System or any other brand or system;
- b) sell Imagine Arts Academy branded Products and Services as well as products and services under other brands, whether or not competitive, to customers located anywhere, including within the Territory using any channel of distribution other than an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise located in the Territory, without payment of any compensation to Franchisee;

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc. Franchise Agreement 2023

- c) develop or be associated with other concepts, whether or not using the Imagine Arts Academy System or the Marks, which may involve art enrichment programs or other programs for children aged three (3) to twelve (12), including dual branding and/or other franchise systems, and award franchises under such other concepts for locations anywhere; and
- d) acquire, be acquired by, merge, affiliate with or engage in any transaction with other businesses, whether competitive or not, with units located anywhere. Such transactions may include, but are not limited to, arrangements involving competing outlets and/or brand conversions to or from the Imagine Arts Academy Marks and System. Such transactions are expressly permitted under this Agreement, and Franchisee agrees to participate at its expense in any such arrangement or conversion as instructed by Franchisor.

4.4 Distribution Opportunities Reserved for Franchisor:

Franchisee understands that the term "Imagine Arts Academy Franchise" as defined above does not include non-Imagine Arts Academy franchises, businesses or other distribution opportunities. A non-Imagine Arts Academy franchise, business concept or distribution opportunity may include, but is not limited to, sales at retail or wholesale of art kits, toys or other products to the general public or otherwise from any retail location, including supermarkets and discount stores, or by direct mail, by internet, by television, and through any other media, Corporate Accounts or otherwise.

4.5 Corporate or Institutional Accounts:

Franchisor, and/or any of the Franchisor-Related Persons/Entities, may service certain corporate or institutional accounts ("Corporate Accounts") that have contracted (or may in the future contract) with Franchisor or any parent, subsidiary or Affiliate of Franchisor for services, irrespective of where the customer is located or the services or products delivered. "Corporate Accounts" shall include entities that have facilities located in more than one territory, cruise ship programs, hotels, resorts, vacation programs, national and/or international Corporations, theatrical productions, and the distribution of trademarked products through retail, wholesale and/or Internet or other electronic-based distribution networks.

4.6 **Promotional Activities Limited to Territory:**

Franchisee is not permitted to conduct promotional activities, to actively market, or to direct solicitations outside of its designated Territory. Upon receipt of written request from Franchisee, Franchisor may in its sole discretion grant Franchisee written approval to conduct a single event outside of the Territory or conduct activities outside of the Territory on a temporary basis; provided, that any such consent may be withdrawn by Franchisor on thirty (30) days' notice to Franchisee and conditioned upon the payment of a fee established by Franchisor to cover related processing/administration costs, which amount may vary.

4.7 Restrictions Associated with Marks and/or System:

Franchisee shall not, without Franchisor's prior written consent, use, otherwise employ or permit the use or employment of the System or the Marks except in the Territory and in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement nor, subject to the provisions of Section 7 hereof, use, otherwise employ or permit the use or employment of any trade name, trade mark, service mark or commercial symbol other than the Marks in connection with an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise. Any and all rights in the Territory not specifically granted to Franchisee are expressly reserved to Franchisor. For clarification, Franchisee shall not have the right to itself or through any other party, whether or not in association with the Marks:

- a. To create or offer for sale, any kind of good or service, except that which is specifically provided by or authorized by the Franchisor;
- b. To conduct Theatrical Productions within or outside the Territory;
- c. To create or produce any kind of program, activity, or any other form of live or prerecorded session(s) of content associated with the Marks and Confidential Information on any linear media channel (television, radio), on the internet and non-linear media channels and/or device supports or media, such as, including but not limited to video platforms, ondemand channel(s), webpages, microsites, social networking sites (i.e. Facebook, Instagram, Twitter, LinkedIn, You Tube, Google Plus, Pinterest, etc.), virtual worlds, blogs, vlogs, applications to be installed on mobile devices (for example, iPad or Android apps), and other applications;
- d. To create or offer for sale any kind of goods or services not prescribed by the Franchisor without Franchisor's prior written approval, including, but not limited to, the opening of any kind of location-based facility, retail store, party center, pre-school, daycare, or any other type of childcare facility;
- e. To hold any online/virtual class, online programming or virtual session(s);
- f. To create, manufacture, purchase or subcontract the manufacture of Imagine Arts Academy branded product or merchandise;
- g. To conduct services or sell products in connection with the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise other than those services and products authorized for sale by the Franchisor or supplied by its authorized suppliers;
- h. To enter into discussions with potential sponsors or promotional partners, without the prior written consent of Franchisor;
- To publish or use a website in connection with the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, other than a website provided and supported by or through Franchisor or its designee or create a presence in virtual worlds;
- j. To create, sell, offer or otherwise distribute any kind of Product or Service to other Imagine Arts Academy franchisees without the prior written approval by Franchisor;
- k. To create, sell, offer or otherwise distribute marketing materials without the prior written approval by Franchisor for any custom templates.

4.8 Franchise Fee:

In consideration of the franchise granted herein, Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor upon execution of this Agreement an initial Franchise Fee of Forty Nine Thousand Dollars (\$49,000) ("Franchise Fee"). The Franchise Fee is fully earned by Franchisor when Franchisee signs this Agreement. If Franchisee paid an application fee, it will be credited against the amount owed for the Franchise Fee.

4.9 <u>Varying Standards:</u>

Franchisee acknowledges that because complete and detailed uniformity under many varying conditions may not be possible or practical, Franchisor specifically has the unrestricted right to vary standards for any franchisee based upon the peculiarities of the particular site or circumstance, density of population, business potential, population of trade area, existing business practices or any other condition which Franchisor deems to be of importance to the operation of such franchisee's business. Franchisee shall not be entitled to require Franchisor to grant to Franchisee a like or similar variation hereunder, except to the extent required under any applicable law.

4.10 Franchise Premises:

Franchisee must establish, prior to the Initial Opening of the Franchise, and maintain premises within the Territory for the operation of the Franchise business throughout the term of this Agreement except as otherwise permitted by Franchisor in writing. Any such location must be approved by Franchisor in advance and meet then current facility size requirements and standards, as provided in the Manuals. Franchise premises are generally anticipated to be located in industrial warehouse or retail locations. Franchisee must submit a written request for site approval to Franchisor and obtain written approval before leasing, purchasing or occupying any premises. If Franchisee and Franchisor are unable to agree on a site within one hundred twenty (120) days of the Effective Date of the Franchise Agreement, and Franchisor has not granted a written time extension in its sole discretion, Franchisor may, in its sole discretion, cancel the Franchise Agreement. In that case, Franchisor will return any initial Franchise Fee actually received by Franchisor, less One Thousand United States Dollars (\$1,000) USD for costs and expenses; provided that Franchisee signs a mutual termination agreement and release in a form specified by Franchisor. Franchisee must provide Franchisor written notice of any proposed change to Franchisee's premises location and obtain Franchisor's prior written approval of a new site and facility, as provided herein.

5. <u>TERM AND RENEWAL (Refer to Schedule A if renewal or transfer)</u>

5.1 Term:

This Agreement shall be effective and binding for an initial term of ten (10) years, commencing on the Effective Date of this Agreement.

5.2 Renewal:

Provided that Franchisee shall have complied with all the terms of this Agreement, and subject to fulfillment of the conditions in section 5.3 below, Franchisee shall have the option to renew this Agreement for two (2) successive periods of five (5) years each.

5.3 Conditions to Renewal:

As conditions to renewal, Franchisee must:

- a. Provide Franchisor with written notice of intent to renew this Agreement at least six (6) months prior to the end of the term hereof (but in no event more than nine (9) months);
- b. At the time of execution of the new franchise agreement, pay a Renewal Fee of Five Thousand United States Dollars (\$5,000.00 USD);
- c. Execute prior to the expiration of the then existing term of Franchisee's Imagine Arts Academy Franchise the then-current franchise agreement used for new Imagine Arts Academy franchises which may contain financial and other terms materially different from those included

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

Franchise Agreement

2023

in this Agreement, with appropriate modifications to reflect the fact that the then-current franchise agreement relates to the grant of a renewal franchise; the new franchise agreement may require Franchisee to pay different fees than those specified in the previous franchise agreement and may require a restructured or redefined Territory which may be smaller than Franchisee's existing Territory and/or may require the splitting of the existing Territory into 2 or more separate territories operating under separate franchise agreements; however, the initial franchise fee payable under the new franchise agreement will not be charged;

- d. Execute prior to the expiration of the then existing term of Franchisee's Imagine Arts Academy Franchise all other required documents, including any then current form of consent to renew or renewal addendum;
- e. Be in complete compliance with this Agreement at all times, including payment of all fees due, the requirements described in the Manuals and all other agreements and policies in effect between Franchisor and Franchisee:
- f. Be current with all financial obligations to third parties prior to the expiration of the then existing term of Franchisee's Imagine Arts Academy Franchise;
- g. Upgrade prior to the expiration of the then existing term of Franchisee's Imagine Arts Academy Franchise all hardware, software, equipment and systems used by the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise to comply with Franchisor's then-current standards as described in the Manuals;
- h. Execute prior to the expiration of the then existing term of Franchisee's Imagine Arts Academy Franchise a general release in favor of Franchisor, its Affiliates and related individuals and entities, from any claims arising before or during the term hereof;
- i. Purchase from Franchisor, its Affiliates or third parties (as applicable) Imagine Arts Academy Equipment, Products and Services in such quantities as Franchisor determines are necessary as a result of an audit or otherwise to meet the then current System standards; in connection with such purchases, Franchisee shall make an advance payment in an amount to be determined by and payable to Franchisor upon request to be applied towards the purchase of such Imagine Arts Academy Equipment, Products and/or Services. Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor before the expiration of the then current term of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise the amount of any dollar deficiency between the advance payment and the cost of the Equipment, Products and Services required to be obtained from Franchisor or its Affiliates to meet the then current System standards. Franchisor will return to Franchisee the portion of any advance payment not required to offset the costs of such Equipment, Products and Services; and
- j. Assist Franchisor or its designee with an on-site audit of the IAA Franchise, which shall be conducted by Franchisor or its designee in Franchisor's discretion, including without limitation, a financial audit and an audit of the IAA Equipment, Products and Services to determine their compliance with then current System standards. Any deficiencies identified during the audit must be satisfied prior to the expiration of the then current term of the IAA Franchise. If any audit reveals any deficiencies the costs incurred by Franchisor in connection with any such

audit are payable upon demand by Franchisee prior to the expiration of the then existing term, including any audit costs, transportation, lodging, meals, and any other expenses incurred.

If Franchisee fails to complete all of the renewal conditions by the expiration date of this Agreement, Franchisor may choose, in its sole discretion and without any obligation to do so, to permit Franchisee to renew, subject to the payment to Franchisor of its then-current late renewal administration charge per month for each month all renewal conditions remain unmet. This charge is in addition to the Renewal Fee described in 5.3 b. above.

5.4 Non-Renewal by Franchisor:

Franchisor shall give Franchisee written notice and an explanation to Franchisee of its election not to renew the franchise at least six (6) months prior to the expiration of the Agreement (the "Notice Period"), or such other time period as applicable state law may prescribe. Franchisee shall notify Franchisor in writing within ten (10) days of Franchisee's receipt of such notice from Franchisor if Franchisee intends to transfer its Imagine Arts Academy Franchise prior to the expiration of Franchisee's Franchise to a suitable transferee, as provided in Section 19.3 of this Agreement. If Franchisee fails to provide Franchisor such written notice in compliance with this provision or to actively seek a suitable transferee as provided in Section 19.6 of this Agreement, or if Franchisor rejects the transfer, Franchisor reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to engage in re-marketing activities for all or a portion of Franchisee's Territory during such Notice Period without liability to Franchisee and to exercise its option to purchase Imagine Arts Academy Equipment and materials, as provided in Section 22.3 a. of this Agreement upon expiration of the Agreement. Franchisee shall cooperate with Franchisor in connection with any such re-marketing activities. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Franchisor shall not be prohibited from exercising any right or remedy under this Agreement or as permitted by law or equity.

6. TRAINING AND ASSISTANCE

6.1 <u>Initial Training:</u>

Franchisor shall, at its own cost, make available an initial training program to Franchisee or Franchisee's managing Owner (as applicable). Franchisee or Franchisee's managing Owner must attend and successfully complete all phases of the initial training program. Franchisor may also make a training program available to a full-time manager who has been approved by Franchisor pursuant to Section 15.10. All expenses incurred by Franchisee and its employees in attending a training program including, without limitation, transportation, lodging, meals, personal expenses, and employees' salaries, shall be the sole responsibility of Franchisee. Franchisor, in its sole discretion, reserves the right to administer all or a portion of the training virtually.

Franchisor will, a minimum of three (3) weeks after the OEP, as defined in Section 15.3 below, has been received at Franchisee's office, provide initial training to be conducted by a representative of Franchisor who will also facilitate the opening of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise. Initial training dates will not be confirmed or booked until such time as the OEP has been received. If the Franchisee cancels any scheduled training, or is not available for any significant portion of any training, Franchisee shall reimburse Franchisor for all costs related to the training.

The initial training program will be approximately four to seven (4-7) days in duration and will be conducted virtually or, at Franchisor's sole discretion, at the location of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise or such other location as Franchisor shall specify. The training program is subject to change in Franchisor's discretion.

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc. Franchise Agreement 2023 During the initial training, the Franchisor's representative will also assist in establishing and standardizing procedures and techniques essential to the operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and in training Franchisee's instructors.

If Franchisee owns more than one (1) franchise, the initial training will only be provided for the first franchise that Franchisee purchases.

6.2 Additional Training Requested by Franchisee:

If Franchisee or Franchisee's managing Owner requests additional assistance from Franchisor and if Franchisor, in its sole discretion, deems it necessary, feasible and appropriate to comply with the request, Franchisee shall reimburse Franchisor for the expense of Franchisor providing such additional assistance, including Franchisor's then-current service fee, as set forth in the Manuals, which may be amended from time to time and all related costs of such additional training including, but not limited to, transportation, lodging, means and personal expenses incurred by Franchisor's personnel or representatives. Franchisor, in its discretion, may choose to provide training virtually.

6.3 Additional Training Requested by Franchisor:

Franchisor, in its sole discretion, may schedule additional training and/or assistance in order to assist and guide Franchisee in the operations of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, (including training of replacement managers or personnel), in which case Franchisee shall pay all costs of such additional training, including, but not limited to, transportation, lodging, meals and personal expenses incurred by Franchisor's personnel or representatives in connection with this additional training as well as Franchisor's then-current service fee, as set forth in the Manuals, which may be amended from time to time. Franchisor, in its discretion, may choose to provide training virtually. Franchisee's employees must complete all training required by Franchisor for their positions, to Franchisor's satisfaction.

7. PROPRIETARY MARKS

7.1 Ownership and Goodwill:

Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisee's right to use the Marks is derived solely from this Agreement, is non-exclusive and is limited to the conduct of business by Franchisee pursuant to and in compliance with this Agreement and all applicable standards, specifications and operating procedures prescribed by Franchisor from time to time during the term of the Agreement or any renewal or continuation thereof. Any unauthorized use of the Marks by Franchisee is a breach of this Agreement and an infringement of the rights of Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor(s), as applicable, in and to the Marks. Franchisee acknowledges that all usage of the Marks by Franchisee and any goodwill established by Franchisee's use of the Marks shall inure to the exclusive benefit of Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor(s), as applicable, and that this Agreement does not confer any goodwill or other interests in the Marks upon Franchisee. Franchisee shall not, at any time during the term of this Agreement, or after its expiration or termination, contest the validity or ownership of any of the Marks or assist any other person in contesting the validity or ownership of the Marks. All provisions of this Agreement applicable to the Marks apply to any and all additional trademarks, service marks and commercial symbols authorized for use by and licensed to Franchisee by Franchisor after the Effective Date of this Agreement. Franchisee must submit all proposed uses of the Marks, including, but not limited to, use in connection with printed advertising and promotional materials, informational literature and other publications, and shall obtain Franchisor's prior written consent to such use, which Franchisor may grant or deny in its sole discretion.

7.2 Limitations of Use:

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc. Franchise Agreement 2023 Franchisee shall not use any Mark, or portion of any Mark, as part of a corporate or other Business Entity name; with any prefix, suffix or other modifying words, terms, designs or symbols; or in any modified form. Franchisee shall display the Marks in compliance with Franchisor's standards and specifications, including the use of registration symbols and other designations as specified by Franchisor. Franchisee shall not use any Mark in connection with the sale of any unauthorized products or services or in any other manner not expressly authorized in writing by Franchisor. Franchisee is not authorized to permit its Affiliate(s), and Franchisee's Affiliate(s) are expressly precluded from, any use of the Marks, or any marks similar thereto, or any derivatives of the Marks in any medium or manner and on or in connection with any product or service. Franchisee shall file and maintain such fictitious business name ("d/b/a") registrations as may be required under local law for Franchisee's Imagine Arts Academy Franchise to trade under the Imagine Arts Academy name.

7.3 Trademark Infringement:

Franchisee shall promptly notify Franchisor of any claim, demand or cause of action based upon or arising from any attempt by any other person or Business Entity to use the Marks or any colorable imitation thereof. Franchisee shall also notify Franchisor of any action, claim or demand against Franchisee relating to the Marks within ten (10) days after Franchisee receives notice of said action, claim or demand. Franchisee shall immediately notify Franchisor in writing on learning or receiving notice of any claim, suit or demand with respect to any of the Marks that alleges infringement by Franchisee. Franchisor or its licensor will take any such action as Franchisor/its licensor deems appropriate. Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor(s), as applicable, shall have the right to defend and settle any claim or suit using counsel selected by Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor(s), as applicable. Franchisee shall cooperate Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor(s), as applicable, in the defense. Franchisee irrevocably appoints Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor(s), as applicable, as its attorney in fact to defend or settle all such claims or suits. Franchisee shall not purport to settle or compromise any such claim or suit without Franchisor's prior written consent. Franchisee shall have the right to participate at Franchisee's own expense in the defense or settlement of any claim or suit, provided that Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor(s), as applicable, shall have the right to control the defense and any settlement. Franchisee also shall notify Franchisor in writing immediately on learning that any third party is or may be using any mark that is the same as or confusingly similar to the Marks, and who Franchisee believes is not authorized to use the Marks. Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor(s), as applicable, shall have the sole right to determine which, if any, action to take regarding that alleged use. Franchisee shall have no right to make any demand or prosecute any claim against any third party with respect to such use of the Marks or any infringement thereof. Franchisor and Franchisor's licensor(s) and Affiliates have no obligation to indemnify Franchisee in connection with any infringement matter relating to the Marks.

7.4 Discontinuance of Use of Marks:

If it becomes advisable at any time, in Franchisor's sole discretion, for Franchisor to modify or discontinue use of any Mark and/or to adopt the use of one or more additional or substitute trade names, trademarks, service marks or other commercial symbols, Franchisee shall comply with Franchisor's directions in connection with such change and Franchisor and Franchisor's licensor(s) and Affiliates shall have no liability or obligation whatsoever with respect to Franchisor's modification or discontinuance of any Mark.

7.5 Right of Entry and Inspection:

In order to preserve the validity and integrity of the Marks and other intellectual property licensed herein and to ensure that Franchisee is properly employing the same in the operation of the Imagine Arts Academy

Franchise, Franchisor or its agents shall have the right of entry and inspection of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and of the operating procedures. Inspection may be performed at any time during normal business hours and without prior notice to Franchisee. Franchisor shall have the right to observe the manner in which Franchisee is rendering its Imagine Arts Academy services and conducting its operations; to confer with Franchisee's employees and customers; and to select equipment, products and supplies for test of content and evaluation purposes to make certain that such products, materials and supplies are satisfactory and meet the quality control provisions and performance standards established by Franchisor.

8. MANUALS

8.1 Mandatory Nature of the Manuals:

The Manuals as they may be renamed, amended, expanded and consolidated from time to time by the Franchisor or Franchisor's licensor, as applicable, contain mandatory operating standards, specifications and procedures as prescribed from time to time by Franchisor for the operations of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise. Franchisee shall strictly adhere to the standards, specifications and procedures set forth in the Manuals.

8.2 Modifications to the Manuals

Franchisor and Franchisor's licensor, as applicable, shall have the right to add to and otherwise modify the Manuals from time to time to reflect changes in the specifications, standards, operating procedures and rules prescribed for Imagine Arts Academy Franchises. If Franchisor informs Franchisee that all or part of the Manuals or other specifications, standards and operating procedures are posted on the Extranet or through other communications technology/program, Franchisee agrees that it is Franchisee's responsibility to monitor the Extranet or other technology for any changes, additions or deletions in the information provided. Franchisee shall promptly comply, at its sole expense, with each such change. Franchisee shall not have any expectation that the Manuals (and the System) will not be changed over time and the Parties, in fact, anticipate that such changes will take place. Franchisee may not at any time cause or permit others to copy or use any part of the Manuals.

8.3 Sole Property of Franchisor:

The Manuals shall, at all times, remain the sole property of Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor, as applicable, and shall promptly be returned and any use thereof discontinued upon the expiration or other termination of this Agreement.

8.4 Confidential Proprietary Information:

The Manuals contain proprietary information of Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor, as applicable, and shall be kept confidential by Franchisee both during the term of this Agreement and subsequent to the expiration or termination of this Agreement. If any court of competent jurisdiction or arbitrator deems the term of the confidentiality requirement of this section to be of excessive duration as to non-Trade Secret information, Franchisee agrees to comply with such obligation during the term of this Agreement and for a period of five (5) years following the expiration, transfer or termination of this Agreement.

8.5 <u>Incorporation Herein:</u>

The mandatory provisions of the Manuals as modified from time to time and any other mandatory specifications, standards or procedures communicated in writing by Franchisor to Franchisee are incorporated herein and shall constitute provisions of this Agreement as if fully set forth herein. All references to this Agreement shall include all such mandatory specifications, standards and operating procedures.

9. CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

9.1 Types of Confidential Information:

Franchisee acknowledges that its entire knowledge of the operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise is derived from information disclosed to Franchisee by Franchisor and that such information is proprietary, confidential and the Trade Secret of Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor(s), as applicable. Any and all information, knowledge, know-how, techniques and data which Franchisor has developed will be deemed confidential for purposes of this Agreement, including but not limited to, (1) business methods, standards, and Trade Secrets that comprise the System, including sales and marketing techniques, pricing, advertising, accounting systems, operation systems, policies, procedures, systems, compilations of information, records, specifications, exclusively designed signage and materials, specially scripted and outlined interactive art activities for children, and specially developed course materials, curriculum and lesson plans; (2) the Manuals, including the Imagine Arts Academy Confidential Operations Manual, operating procedures, methods and techniques for cost controls, record keeping, reporting, purchasing, sales promotion and advertising, and the Standard Operating Policies Manual; (3) training materials and programs; (4) knowledge of specifications for and suppliers of, and methods of ordering, certain products, materials, equipment and supplies; (5) proprietary software; (6) all password-protected portions of our website, intranets and extranets and the information they contain (including the email addresses of our franchisees); (7) student lists and customer data; (8) knowledge of the operating results and financial performance of other Imagine Arts Academy franchises; and (9) all other information received by Franchisee from Franchisor to be used in the establishment and operation of a Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and where the confidentiality of the information is required to protect the Imagine Arts Academy franchise community, all of which may be changed, improved and further developed by Franchisor or its Affiliates from time to time and with which Franchisee will promptly and fully comply.

9.2 Disclosure and Limitations on Use:

All data that Franchisee collects from customers of the Franchised Business or through marketing is deemed to be owned exclusively by Franchisor and/or its Affiliates. Franchisee must install and maintain security measures and devices necessary to protect the customer data from unauthorized access or disclosure, and Franchisee may not sell or disclose to anyone else any personal or aggregated information concerning any customers. Franchisee has the right to use the customer data only in connection with running the Franchised Business. Franchisee shall divulge such Confidential Information only to the extent necessary and only to its employees that must have access to it in order to operate the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise. Franchisor's right to review and approve any confidentiality agreement is solely to ensure that Franchisee adequately protects the Confidential Information. Under no circumstances will Franchisor control the forms or terms of employment agreements Franchisee uses with its employees or otherwise be responsible for Franchisee's labor relations or employment practices. Franchisee shall be liable to Franchisor for the acts of Franchisee's employees with respect to the Confidential Information. Any and all information, knowledge and know-how including, without limitation, drawings, materials, equipment, techniques, and reports posted on the Extranet, and other data which Franchisor designates as confidential shall be deemed confidential for purposes of this Agreement.

9.3 Exceptions to Confidentiality:

The restrictions on disclosure or use of the Confidential Information shall not apply to information which Franchisee can demonstrate lawfully came to Franchisee's attention prior to disclosure thereof by Franchisor; or which, at the time of disclosure by Franchisor to Franchisee, had lawfully become a part of the public domain through publication or communication by others; or which, after disclosure to Franchisee by Franchisor, lawfully becomes a part of the public domain through publication or communication by others.

9.4 Equitable Remedies:

Due to the special and unique nature of the Confidential Information, Marks and Manuals, Franchisee hereby acknowledges that Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor(s) shall be entitled to immediate equitable remedies including, but not limited to, restraining orders and injunctive relief, in order to safeguard such proprietary, confidential, unique and special information of Franchisor and that money damages alone would be an insufficient remedy with which to compensate Franchisor for any breach of the terms of Sections 7, 8, and 9 of this Agreement. All Owners, directors, members, shareholders, partners, independent contractors and employees of Franchisee having access to the confidential and proprietary information of Franchisor shall be required to execute non-disclosure agreements in a form acceptable to Franchisor.

9.5 Copyrighted Works:

Franchisee acknowledges and agrees that Franchisor owns or is the licensee of the owner of the copyrighted works and will further create, acquire or obtain licenses for certain copyrights in various works of authorship used in connection with the operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise including, but not limited to, all categories of works eligible for protection under United States copyright laws, and/or Canadian copyright laws, all of which shall be deemed to be copyrighted works under this Agreement. Such copyrighted works include, but are not limited to, the Manuals, advertisements, promotional materials, posters and signs and may include all or part of the Marks, Trade Dress and other portions of the System. Franchisor intends that all works of authorship related to the System which are created in the future will be owned by it or its parents, subsidiaries or Affiliates.

9.6 Franchisee Developed Works:

If Franchisee develops any new program, project, demonstration, work of art or other material in the course of operating the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise Business, Franchisee must submit the new program, project, demonstration, work of art, or other material to Franchisor for approval, and if approved, this new program, project, demonstration, work of art or other material shall automatically become the property of and is hereby assigned to Franchisor as though Franchisor had developed the program, project, demonstration, work of art or other material itself, and will be deemed to be a work for hire made for Franchisor. If Franchisor approves the new program, project, demonstration, work of art, or other material, Franchisor may incorporate such item or service into the curriculum and distribute it to franchisees, Franchisor Affiliates and others as Franchisor deems appropriate, at Franchisor's expense.

9.7 Federal Protections:

While Franchisee and its employees and contractors do not perform any work for Franchisor as an employer or otherwise, the following notice is provided pursuant to the Defend Trade Secrets Act of 2016 to the extent it is determined or construed to be required for Franchisor or its Affiliates to enforce its/their full rights under such Act or any other law:

"An individual shall not be held criminally or civilly liable under any federal or state trade secret law for the disclosure of a trade secret that is made in confidence to a federal, state or local government official or to an attorney solely for the purpose of reporting or investigating a suspected violation of law. An individual shall not be held criminally or civilly liable under any federal or state trade secret law for the disclosure of a trade secret that is made in a complaint or other document filed in a lawsuit or other proceeding if such filing is made under seal. An individual who files a lawsuit for retaliation by an employer for reporting a suspected violation of law may disclose the trade secret to the attorney of the individual and use the trade secret information in the court proceeding if the individual files any document containing the trade secret under seal and does not disclose the trade secret, except pursuant to court order."

10. ADDITIONAL PROGRAMS AND MODIFICATION OF THE SYSTEM

10.1 Additional Programs:

Franchisee agrees that it is critical that Franchisor have the flexibility to adapt the System to meet commercial challenges and opportunities. Therefore, Franchisee agrees that Franchisor and Franchisor's licensor(s) have an unrestricted right to change the Manuals and the System from time to time. Franchisee shall comply with all such changes as required, including without limitation, the implementation of any mandatory supplemental programs in the manner prescribed by Franchisor. Franchisor also may choose in its sole discretion to introduce from time to time supplemental programs which are optional for Franchisee, and which may require participating franchisees to sign an addendum to this Agreement that outlines fees and terms pertinent to such optional program. Franchisee understands that all such System changes and programs may require additional investments by Franchisee.

10.2 Quality Control:

Franchisee acknowledges the critical importance of Franchisor maintaining proper quality control and brand consistency throughout the entire Imagine Arts Academy network. Franchisee accepts that purchasing branded products or marketing material from any source other than Franchisor or a Franchisor approved supplier or implementing unapproved content variations of any kind whatsoever is a material breach of this Franchise Agreement and may result in the termination of this Agreement, at the sole discretion of

Franchisor. Franchisee further agrees to comply with all health, safety and sanitation laws, ordinances and regulations applicable to Franchisee's Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and its operation in its local jurisdiction.

10.3 Consequences to Default:

Any default in the performance of any System program in any area of business, as described in Section 3, in the definition of, "System," shall be deemed to be a default under the Franchise Agreement. The conditions of participation and implementation of any program may include the rights for Franchisor to:

- a. immediately upon written notice to Franchisee, terminate Franchisee's ability to participate in the program;
- terminate Franchisee's rights under the Franchise Agreement in accordance with the termination provisions of the Franchise Agreement, if Franchisee defaults in the performance of the program;
- c. recoup all material costs (ex: mystery shopping) and administrative fees; and
- d. other remedies on default listed in Section 21.6.

10.4 Modification of the System:

In addition to the provisions above, Franchisee acknowledges that from time to time hereafter, Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor(s) may change or modify the System presently identified by the Marks including, without limitation, the adoption and use of new or modified trade names, trademarks, service marks or copyrighted materials, new experiments or demonstrations, or new techniques, and such modifications will be communicated to Franchisee through the Manuals. Franchisee shall accept, use and display, for the purpose of this Agreement, any such mandatory changes in the System as if they were part of this Agreement at the time of execution hereof. Franchisee shall make such expenditures as are reasonably required in connection with all such changes or modifications in the System. Franchisee shall not change, modify or alter the System in any way.

11. MARKETING AND ADVERTISING

11.1 <u>Marketing Access Fee:</u>

The Parties acknowledge the value of standardized marketing for the growth of the goodwill and public image associated with the Marks and the System. Franchisor is the sole supplier of all marketing materials as of the date of this Agreement but reserves the right to designate approved suppliers for any or all such materials. Franchisor has the unrestricted right to charge a fee (the "Marketing Access Fee"), in its sole discretion, for any purposes and activities which Franchisor believes will enhance the image of the System. Franchisor may choose to charge its then-current Marketing Access Fee as published in the Manuals or other written instruction from Franchisor. This fee is payable in the same manner as and at the same time as the Royalty payment, unless otherwise instructed by Franchisor. Any Marketing Access Fee is payable in addition to any Marketing Fund fee payable under this Agreement.

11.2 <u>Marketing Fund:</u>

Franchisor reserves the right to establish a fund (the "Marketing Fund" or "Fund") for the purpose of promoting and enhancing the System and the Marks. Franchisee shall participate in all Marketing Fund programs and pay to Franchisor a Marketing Fund contribution on or before the tenth (10th) day of each

calendar month throughout the term of this Agreement at the same time and in the same manner as Royalty Fees, as provided in this Agreement. As of the Effective Date of this Agreement, the Marketing Fund Fee is the greater of: (a) \$2,000 per year; or (b) 2% of the Franchised Business' Gross Revenues from the preceding fiscal year. The Marketing Fund Fee is payable monthly in equal installments. The amount of the Marketing Fund Fee and pay frequency are subject to change by Franchisor as published in the Manuals or other written instruction. Any Imagine Arts Academy business owned by Franchisor or its Affiliate may, but is not obligated to, make contributions to any Marketing Fund.

The Marketing Fund will have the characteristics and be operated according to the terms contained in this Section 11.2. Franchisor has sole discretion over all matters relating to its operations and is solely responsible for its financial management. Franchisor may hold Marketing Fund monies in a separate account or in its general account, but the funds will be accounted for separately and contributions may be used to pay for taxes related to the Fund and all administrative, accounting, audit, legal and other costs related to Fund activities and purposes and/or as authorized by the relevant Franchise Agreements. Upon written request, Franchisor will provide a financial report of revenues and expenditures for the Marketing Fund, which report may or may not be audited at our discretion. The Marketing Fund may be used as Franchisor considers appropriate, including for, but not limited to, the costs of preparing and conducting radio, television, electronic and print advertising campaigns in any local, regional or national medium; utilizing networking media social sites, such as Facebook, Twitter, LinkedIn, Instagram, YouTube, and online blogs and forums; developing, maintaining, and updating a World Wide Web or Internet site for the System; creating of maintaining a presence in virtual worlds; direct mail advertising; deploying social networking promotional initiatives through online media channels; marketing surveys; employing advertising and/or public relations agencies to provide assistance; purchasing promotional items; conducting and administering promotions and "mystery shopper" program(s); implementation and use of Customer Relationship Management software and solutions; and providing promotional and other marketing materials and services to the Imagine Arts Academy franchises operating under the System. Franchisor is not required to spend any amount of the Marketing Fund Fee in Franchisee's Territory. Franchisor may use a portion of the Marketing Fund Fee for the costs and overhead, if any, it incurs in activities reasonably related to the implementation of advertising and marketing programs for franchisees.

In implementing the Fund, Franchisor has the right to spend in any fiscal year an amount greater or less than the aggregate contributions to the Marketing Fund in that year, and the Marketing Fund may borrow from Franchisor or other lenders to cover Marketing Fund deficits. Franchisor can accumulate funds over time until such time as Franchisor determines in its sole discretion that sufficient funds are available to adequately conduct Fund activity(ies) as contemplated herein. Franchisor can cause the Marketing Fund to invest any surplus. Franchisor may, in its sole discretion, defer, waive and/or compromise claims for contributions to, and/or claims against or with respect to, the Marketing Fund and take legal or other action against any franchisee in default of its obligations and/or deny it access to programs, materials and/or other benefits funded by the Marketing Fund. Franchisee acknowledges and agrees that Franchisor has no obligation to ensure that expenditures by the Marketing Fund are or will be proportionate or equivalent to contributions to the Marketing Fund by franchisees operating in any geographic area, or that any franchisee will benefit directly, indirectly or in proportion to its contribution to the Marketing Fund. Any interest earned on Marketing Fund contributions will be remitted to the Marketing Fund. Franchisor and its Affiliates will not be liable for any act or omission in connection with the Marketing Fund that is consistent with this Agreement. You acknowledge that any Marketing Fund is not a "trust," and does not create and is not in the nature of a "fiduciary" or similar special arrangement.

Franchisor has the right to terminate the Marketing Fund in its sole discretion. The Marketing Fund shall not be terminated, however, until all Marketing Fund contributions have been expended for purposes

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc. Franchise Agreement 2023 consistent with this Section 11.2 or returned to then current franchisees in good standing on a pro rata basis based on total Marketing Fund contributions made by each such franchisee in the 12 months immediately preceding the termination of the Marketing Fund.

11.3 Advertising:

Each calendar month Franchisee shall spend funds on advertising and promotion for a total annual expenditure at least equal to: (a) in the first two years of operation, \$3,000 per year; (b) in the third and subsequent years of operation, the greater of (i) \$3,000 or (ii) three percent (3%) of Gross Revenues earned by Franchisee in the immediately preceding fiscal year. Franchisor, in its discretion, may change the local advertising expenditure amount. Franchisee shall, upon written request, provide to Franchisor confirmation of such expenditure, including receipts, so that Franchisor may audit Franchisee compliance. Franchisor has the unrestricted right to require Franchisee to spend such funds on promotions, campaigns, and other activities as Franchisor directs, including direct payment to Franchisor for Franchisor to spend in its sole discretion as provided in Section 11.2.

11.4 Compliance:

Franchisee shall comply with marketing and advertising standards established from time to time by Franchisor. Franchisee shall use, sell or distribute only those marketing or advertising materials which are authorized by Franchisor in writing prior to use. Franchisor reserves the right to approve all marketing and advertising material which is not provided by Franchisor. Franchisor-produced common promotional material, if any, can be downloaded by Franchisee via Franchisor's system and deemed automatically approved to be used in Franchisee's marketing materials. If any audit reveals that Franchisee has either not paid the requisite amount to the Marketing Fund or has not spent the requisite amount on advertising, Franchisee must pay to the Marketing Fund the difference between what was owed and what was paid/spent. If any audit reveals that Franchisee has either not paid the requisite amount to the Marketing Fund or has not spent the requisite amount on advertising by two percent (2%) or more, or if Franchisee has failed to submit complete Reports and/or remittances to Franchisor, or Franchisee does not make these materials available, Franchisee shall pay (i) the reasonable cost of the audit and/or inspection, including the cost of auditors and attorneys, incurred by Franchisor, (ii) an underpayment fee equal to 10% of the total amount that was owed but was not paid/spent, (iii) interest; and (iv) the difference between what was owed and what was paid/spent, no later than thirty (30) days after the completion of such audit.

11.5 **Special Promotions:**

Franchisor may, in its sole discretion, establish special promotional campaigns applicable to franchisees as a whole or to specific advertising market areas and Franchisee will be required to participate. Franchisee shall be required to pay for the development, purchase, lease, installation and/or erection of all materials necessary to such promotional campaigns, including but not limited to posters, banners, signs, photography or give-away items. Franchisee may not offer any special promotional programs without Franchisor's prior written consent. Additionally, Franchisee shall be required to offer any and all discounts mandated by Franchisor to clients designated by Franchisor to receive same.

12. <u>INTERNET / TECHNOLOGY POLICIES</u>

12.1 Mandatory Domain Name; Online Sites:

Franchisee shall be required to use and advertise exclusively a domain name specified by Franchisor, as set out in the Manuals, and as may be modified by Franchisor/Franchisor's licensor(s). Furthermore, all web pages must be designated through Franchisor's website and must meet Franchisor's specifications. Franchisor can require Franchisee to pay a webpage service fee, which may be collected on an annual or

other basis, and shall be subject to change as stated in the Manuals. Franchisee must not use, or authorize the use of, any means of referring to the Franchised Business on the Internet, such as by meta tags, frames, links, or similar reference devices, without Franchisor's prior written consent. Franchisee must follow all of Franchisor's Internet/intranet procedures and guidelines including any involving Internet key word purchases, videos, pages, or other communications that can be accessed through electronic means, including, but not limited to, the Internet, World Wide Web, webpages, microsites, social networking sites (for example, Facebook, Twitter, LinkedIn, You Tube, Google Plus, Pinterest, etc.), virtual worlds, blogs, vlogs, applications to be installed on mobile devices (for example, iPad or Android apps), and other applications, etc. (collectively "Online Sites"). All Online Sites must meet Franchisor's specifications. Online Sites are considered as "advertising" and are subject (among other things) to Franchisor's review and prior written approval before they may be used (as described above). Franchisee may neither establish nor permit any other party to establish an Online Site relating to the Franchise Business, Proprietary Marks, Franchisor, or the System. Additionally, Franchisee may not offer, promote, or sell any products or services, or make any use of the Proprietary Marks, through an Online Site without Franchisor's prior written approval. If Franchisor decides to grant consent, it has the right to require that Franchisee adhere to certain rules and standards concerning any Online Site. These may include: (1) before establishing any Online Site, Franchisee must submit to Franchisor, for Franchisor's prior written approval, a sample of the proposed Online Site, including its domain name, format, visible content (including, without limitation, proposed screen shots), and non-visible content (including meta tags), in the form and manner Franchisor may require; (2) Franchisee must not use or modify an Online Site without Franchisor's prior written approval; (3) Franchisee must comply with the standards and specifications for Online Sites that Franchisor may periodically prescribe in the Manuals or otherwise in writing; (4) if Franchisor requires, Franchisee must establish hyperlinks to Franchisor's Online Site and other Online Sites; and (5) Franchisor may require Franchisee to make Franchisor the sole administrator of any social networking pages that Franchisee maintains or that are maintained on Franchisee's behalf. Upon termination or expiration of this Agreement, Franchisee must stop all use of the Marks in all media, including, but not limited to, Online Sites. Franchisee will instruct in writing all online directories, search engines, and other advertising publishers as necessary to take down and remove any directory listings and advertisements for Franchisee containing the Marks and will deliver copies of such instructions to Franchisor within three (3) days of the termination or expiration of this Agreement. Franchisee will give Franchisor on request at any time during and after the term of this Agreement such an instruction letter signed by Franchisee and hereby authorizes Franchisor to deliver the instructions to directory publishers and others when this Agreement is terminated or expires. These requirements survive the termination or expiration of this Agreement. Franchisee agrees that electronic commerce is a rapidly developing field and that Franchisor can establish additional/modified policies and requirements concerning use of the Internet and electronic media and Franchisee will follow them. Franchisor reserves the right to charge its then-current website service fee, which Franchisee must pay.

12.2 Fee for Technology Related Tools:

Franchisee shall pay Franchisor's then-current Technology Access Fee as specified in the Manual or other written notification. In Franchisor's sole discretion, this fee shall be used for maintaining, adopting and implementing computer network record-keeping systems and/or other technology-related tools to allow Franchisee to more effectively manage the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, to allow Franchisor to have instant on-line access to Franchisee records, and/or for other business purposes. Franchisee shall purchase and maintain such equipment and software as may be required by Franchisor from time to time; input all required information related to all required systems, equipment or tools; participate as required in any new System program; and pay the Technology Access Fees charged by Franchisor or its designee, in the same manner as and at the same time as the Royalty payment is made, unless otherwise instructed by Franchisor. For purposes of this provision, the applicable operating year shall be determined based upon the initial opening of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise in the Territory.

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

Franchise Agreement

2023 25

13. CONTINUING SERVICES AND ROYALTY FEE

13.1 Royalty Fee:

Franchisee shall pay Franchisor, without offset, credit or deduction of any nature, for the term of this Agreement, a Royalty Fee equal to eight percent (8%) of the Gross Revenues derived from the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise. Said Royalty Fee shall be paid monthly, in the manner specified below, or as otherwise prescribed in the Manuals. Franchisor reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to require that the Royalty Fee be paid weekly. Franchisee shall use its best efforts to maximize Gross Revenues.

13.2 Due Date:

On or before the tenth (10th) day of each month, Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor, on a form approved by Franchisor, a correct statement, signed electronically or manually by Franchisee, of Franchisee's Gross Revenues for the preceding month just ended. Each monthly statement of Gross Revenues shall be accompanied by the Royalty Fee payment based on the Gross Revenues reported in the statement so submitted and any monthly reports outlined in the Manuals. Franchisee will make available to Franchisor all original books and records that Franchisor may deem necessary to ascertain Franchisee's Gross Revenues for reasonable inspection at reasonable times.

13.3 Late Fee and Costs of Collection:

Franchisee shall pay Franchisor's then-current late fee for any Royalty Fees reported more than two (2) business days after the applicable due date. Late fees will continue to accrue monthly. Franchisee acknowledges that this section shall not constitute an agreement by Franchisor to accept such payments after same are due or a commitment by Franchisor to extend credit to or otherwise finance Franchisee's operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise. Further, Franchisee acknowledges that its failure to pay all amounts when due may constitute cause for termination of this Agreement, as provided in Section 21.4 hereof, notwithstanding the provisions of this section. Franchisee agrees to pay Franchisor on demand all costs of collection that Franchisor may incur.

13.4 Interest Rate:

All amounts owed by Franchisee to Franchisor, including but not limited to, franchise fees, amounts for Equipment purchases, advertising, marketing and technology fees and contributions that are not paid when due, shall bear interest of one percent (1%) per month, or at the maximum rate permitted by law if less.

13.5 <u>Electronic Funds Transfer:</u>

All Royalty Fees, advertising, marketing and technology fees, amounts due for purchases by Franchisee from Franchisor or Franchisor Affiliates and other amounts which Franchisee owes to Franchisor must be paid through an Electronic Funds Transfer ("EFT") via Franchisor's recommended payment platform, as set forth in the Manuals or otherwise. In the event Franchisee cannot make an EFT payment via Franchisor's recommended payment platform, Franchisee shall pay Franchisor via other electronic means as instructed by Franchisor (which may include ACH, wire transfer or other payment method). If required, Franchisee must execute Franchisor's then-current form of authorization necessary to permit Franchisor to make withdrawals from Franchisee's account by electronic means. For the avoidance of doubt, Franchisee shall pay Franchisor its actual cost incurred for bank charges, plus a reasonable administrative fee in Franchisor's sole discretion if any electronic payment attempt is unsuccessful in whole or in part, or rejected, or if Franchisee closes the operating account, or any check or other means of payment used is returned not paid. If payment by electronic means is not possible, then Franchisor may mandate another method of *Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.*

Franchise Agreement

2023 26

payment. Franchisor reserves the right to modify the payment method or payment period at any time and as per Franchisor's instructions.

13.6 Payment Application:

Franchisor will apply Franchisee's payments to specific invoices as directed by Franchisee, or, if no such direction is provided, to the oldest unpaid invoice.

13.7 Currency:

Unless expressly provided otherwise or Franchisor consents in writing to the contrary, all amounts due shall be paid in the designated amount in United States Dollars and all references to any amounts shall be deemed to be references to United States Dollars.

14. ACCOUNTING AND RECORDS

14.1 Records:

Franchisee shall maintain during the term of this Agreement and preserve full, complete, and accurate books, records and accounts in accordance with the standard accounting system prescribed by Franchisor in the Manuals or otherwise in writing. For a period of six (6) years thereafter, Franchisee shall retain all books and records related to the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise including, without limitation, sales checks, purchase orders, invoices, payroll records, customer lists, check stubs, sales tax records and returns, cash receipts and disbursement journals, bank statements and general ledgers. Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor such other periodic reports, forms and records as specified, in the manner and at the time specified in the Manuals or as Franchisor shall otherwise require in writing from time to time.

14.2 <u>Tax Returns:</u>

Within sixty (60) days of Franchisee's fiscal year end, Franchisee shall supply to Franchisor, in the form approved by Franchisor, a profit and loss statement and a balance sheet for the preceding twelve (12) months just ended. Additionally, Franchisee shall, at its expense, submit to Franchisor within six (6) months after the end of each fiscal year during the term of this Agreement, copies of all tax returns for the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise. If Franchisee makes a request to the government for a filing extension proof of such request must be provided to Franchisor, and Franchisee shall deliver to Franchisor a copy of the filed tax return within ten (10) days after filing.

14.3 Accounting System:

Franchisee shall be required to record all sales by business category (such as, but not limited to, After-School Programs, Workshops, Birthday Parties, Camps and Special Events) and related activities on computer hardware and software fully compatible with any accounting package or system which Franchisor, in its sole discretion, may now or in the future employ or prescribe. Franchisee must procure a computer system and/or accounting package/system meeting the specifications and standards prescribed by Franchisor from time to time in the Manuals. All Gross Revenues and sales related information in addition to all expenses shall be recorded on such equipment and/or using such a system. Franchisor shall have full access to all of Franchisee's data, system and related information by means of direct access, whether in person, by telephone/modem, or by other electronic or web-based system. Franchisor expressly reserves the right to access Franchisee's account funds to direct refunds to Franchisee's customers and for other business purposes in the event Franchisee abandons its business or in other circumstances in which Franchisor deems such action is required.

14.4 New Accounting System:

If Franchisor introduces a new accounting program or system, Franchisee shall have twelve (12) months to fully integrate the new program/system into Franchisee's operations. Franchisor reserves the right to require Franchisee to pay a fee for any accounting program/system provided by Franchisor and/or its designee, which Franchisor can collect in advance on an annual basis or on other terms prescribed by Franchisor.

14.5 Access to Information and Audit:

Franchisee shall maintain accurate business records, reports, correspondence, accounts, books and data relating to Franchisee's operation of the Franchised Business. At any time during normal business hours, Franchisor or its designee may enter the Franchised Business or any other premises where these materials are maintained and inspect and/or audit Franchisee's business records and make copies to determine if Franchisee is accurately maintaining same. Alternatively, Franchisee shall deliver these materials to Franchisor or its designee if Franchisor requests. If any audit reveals that any royalties due to Franchisor have been understated in any report then Franchisee must pay Franchisor, on demand, the understated amount, plus interest on the amount of the deficiency from the date this amount was due until paid. If any audit reveals that Franchisee has understated Gross Revenues by two percent (2%) or more, or if Franchisee has failed to submit complete Reports and/or remittances to Franchisor for any two (2) reporting periods, or Franchisee does not make these materials available, Franchisee shall pay (i) the reasonable cost of the audit and/or inspection, including the cost of auditors and attorneys, incurred by Franchisor, (ii) an underpayment fee equal to 10% of the total amount of the understated Gross Revenue, (iii) the unpaid amounts due for royalty and other fees as a result of such understated Gross Revenues, and (iv) interest from the date when the Gross Revenues should have been reported, no later than fourteen (14) days after the completion of such audit.

15. FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS

15.1 Compliance:

Franchisee shall comply with all requirements set forth in this Agreement, the Manuals and other written policies supplied to Franchisee by Franchisor. Mandatory specifications, safety precautions, standards, operating procedures (including days and hours of operation) and rules prescribed from time to time by Franchisor in the Manuals or otherwise communicated to Franchisee in writing or by e-mail, shall constitute provisions of this Agreement as if fully set forth herein. Franchisee shall comply with the entire System including, but not limited to, the requirements of this section. Franchisee shall not conduct any other business from the Franchised Business premises and may not rent out the space to any other individual or entity.

15.2 <u>Commencement of Operations:</u>

Franchisee shall commence operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise within one hundred twenty (120) days after execution of this Agreement. Prior to such opening, Franchisee shall have paid the initial Franchise Fee and other amounts due to Franchisor; procured all necessary licenses, permits and approvals including, but not limited to, construction permits; hired and trained personnel; made all leasehold improvements (if any); provided Franchisor with certificates of insurance for all required insurance policies; and purchased the Original Equipment Package (defined below). If Franchisee for any reason fails to

commence operation as herein provided, unless Franchisee is precluded from doing so by force majeure, such failure shall be considered a default and Franchisor may terminate this Agreement as herein provided.

15.3 Equipment Package Requirements:

Franchisor shall prepare and sell to Franchisee an Original Equipment Package ("OEP"). The cost of the OEP is Twenty Thousand United States Dollars (\$20,000 USD), plus applicable freight and is payable upon execution of this Agreement.

15.4 Areas of Business:

Franchisee shall offer for sale (and sell services for) all areas of business authorized by Franchisor (including Birthday Parties, Special Events, Camps, After School Programs and Workshops) and offered in the System.

15.5 Franchisor as Sole Supplier:

In order to maximize the high-quality experience of customers engaged in Imagine Arts Academy programs, to provide for uniform product quality and to benefit all franchisees with economies of scale, Franchisor may from time to time designate itself, and/or a Franchisor-Related Person/Entity and/or a designee as a supplier, exclusive or otherwise, for some or all branded items, equipment, marketing materials or takehome projects. Franchisee hereby agrees to purchase such branded items, equipment, marketing materials, or take-home projects as required for use within the Territory from such supplier as may be designated by Franchisor. Franchisor and each Franchisor-Related Person/Entity has the right to receive rebates, incentive amounts, discounts and other economic benefits from designated and other suppliers and to profit on any sales of equipment, materials, goods and services Franchisor and/or a Franchisor-Related Person/Entity may make to Franchisee. Franchisee agrees to comply with any product/service shipping and/or distribution requirements established by Franchisor, including but not limited to an e-order system or other electronic means of product order distribution.

15.6 Equipment Compliance:

Franchisee shall purchase, use and offer each of, and only, such types, brands, quantity and/or quality of equipment, products, services, technology tools, and other items, whether bearing the Marks or not, as Franchisor designates and, if Franchisor so requires, use only suppliers as designated by Franchisor. Unless or until Franchisor has designated a supplier, Franchisee can use any supplier Franchisee deems appropriate, so long as all Franchisor's standards and specifications are met. Franchisee shall notify Franchisor in writing, and submit to Franchisor such information, specifications, and samples as Franchisor requests, if Franchisee proposes to purchase, use or offer any type, brand and/or quality of items that has not been previously approved by Franchisor, or if Franchisee proposes to use any supplier as an alternative to a designated supplier, or if Franchisee proposes to use any supplier that has not been previously approved by Franchisor. Franchisee shall arrange for pre-payment of reasonable charges connected with Franchisor's review and evaluation of such proposal. Franchisor shall notify Franchisee within a reasonable time whether or not Franchisee is authorized to purchase or use the proposed type, brand and/or model of such items or to deal with the proposed supplier. Franchisor may, from time to time, withhold and/or revoke its approval of particular items or suppliers in its sole discretion. On receipt of written notice of revocation, Franchisee must immediately cease to sell or use any disapproved items and cease to deal with or use items from any such suppliers.

15.7 **Programming Compliance:**

Franchisee shall use in the operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise only such programs and activities as are included in the Imagine Arts Academy System, and only in the manner prescribed by Franchisor. Franchisee is prohibited from teaching or using in the operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise any programs, demonstrations, products or other related activities not prescribed and approved by Franchisor, including programming whose approval has been withdrawn. Franchisee must offer all programs and activities as Franchisor shall require from time to time. Failure to adhere to this requirement may subject Franchisee to Franchisor's then-current fines for breach in addition to all other remedies under this Agreement.

15.8 Product Compliance:

Each program has an associated branded product which must be used. When certain product(s) are integrated with specific programs, Franchisee must use the designated product in association with the specified program and may not replace, modify or substitute such product without the prior written approval from Franchisor. Failure to adhere to this requirement may subject Franchisee to Franchisor's then-current fines for breach in addition to all other remedies under this Agreement.

15.9 Licenses, Permits and Certificates:

Franchisee shall secure and maintain in force all required licenses, permits, certificates, and insurance relating to the operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and shall operate the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise in full compliance with all applicable laws, ordinances and regulations including, without limitation, all government regulations relating to occupational hazards and health, consumer protection, trade regulation, workers' compensation, unemployment insurance, and withholding and payment of state, provincial and federal income taxes, social security taxes, and sales, use and property taxes. Franchisee shall abide by all applicable laws pertaining to privacy of information collected or maintained regarding clients or other individuals ("Privacy"), and shall comply with Franchisor's standards and policies pertaining to Privacy. If there is a conflict between Franchisor's standards and policies pertaining to Privacy and applicable law, Franchisee shall: (a) comply with the requirements of applicable law; (b) immediately give Franchisor written notice of said conflict; and (c) promptly and fully cooperate with Franchisor and its counsel as it may request to assist in a determination regarding the most effective way, if any, to meet the standards and policies pertaining to Privacy within the bounds of applicable law.

15.10 Franchisee Supervision:

The Imagine Arts Academy Franchise shall at all times be under the direct, on-premises supervision of Franchisee or (if Franchisee is a Business Entity) Franchisee's managing Owner. If Franchisee desires to employ a trained and competent full-time manager in replacement of Franchisee or Franchisee's managing Owner, such request shall be submitted to Franchisor in writing, and shall be approved or disapproved by Franchisor in writing. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Franchisee acknowledges that it will remain obligated to supervise the operations of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise as agreed upon by Franchisee and Franchisor. Franchisee will not engage in any business that conflicts with Franchisee's obligations to the Franchised Business. Franchisee or at least one active managing Owner (if Franchisee is a Business Entity), must be primarily devoted to the management and operation of the Franchised Business. In the event Franchisee operates more than one (1) franchise, at least one (1) trained and competent employee shall act as a full-time manager, subject to the notification and approval process described herein. Franchisee must hire all employees of the Franchised Business and is solely responsible for the terms and conditions of their work, training, compensation, management, promotions, terminations, and oversight. Franchisor's System standards may regulate or provide guidance to Franchisee as to the Imagine Arts

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

Franchise Agreement

2023 30

Academy franchise's staffing levels, identifying management personnel, employee qualifications, their dress and appearance. However, Franchisee's employees are under Franchisee's day-to-day control. Franchisee must communicate clearly with its employees in Franchisee's employment agreements, employee manuals, human resources materials, written and electronic correspondence, pay checks and other materials that Franchisee (and only Franchisee) is their employer, and Franchisor is not their employer and does not engage in any employer-type activities (including those described above) for which only Franchisee is responsible.

15.11 Customer Lists:

Franchisee shall maintain a current listing of the names, addresses, ages and activity statistics of customers of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, and shall comply with applicable data privacy laws and the Imagine Arts Academy Standard Operations and Procedures Manual. To maintain such list, Franchisor may require that Franchisee use and keep updated approved contact management software. Franchisee may be asked to supply such list electronically on a monthly basis. Franchisee acknowledges that the list shall at all times remain the sole and exclusive property of Franchisor. Franchisee is required to maintain the confidentiality of said list and may not disclose, provide or sell such list to any person or entity other than Franchisor. Franchisor may use this information as it deems fit.

15.12 Staff Records:

Franchisee shall maintain accurate staff records, including name, address, job function, qualifications, date of employment, termination date and social security number. Franchisee further agrees to have all employees sign a non-disclosure agreement in a form acceptable to Franchisor, a copy of which will be sent by Franchisee to Franchisor. Franchisor's right to review and approve any confidentiality agreement is solely to ensure that Franchisee adequately protects the Confidential Information. Under no circumstances will Franchisor control the forms or terms of employment agreements Franchisee uses with its employees or otherwise be responsible for Franchisee's labor relations or employment practices. Franchisee shall reimburse all expenses, including, but not limited to, operations costs, legal fees and all damages incurred by Franchisor if Franchisee fails to fully comply with this requirement.

15.13 <u>Instructor Training:</u>

Franchisee shall train all instructors of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise Business in accordance with standards prescribed by Franchisor.

15.14 Background Checks:

Due to the extensive amount of contact of employees of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise with children, Franchisee shall conduct criminal record checks and fingerprinting on all instructors employed by the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise as prescribed by state, provincial, or local law and as required by the Manuals, as the case may be.

15.15 <u>Mandatory Annual Conference Attendance, Possible Fees:</u>

Unless otherwise excused by Franchisor in writing, Franchisee or the managing Owner is required to attend all annual conferences. Franchisor may permit additional staff to be sent if Franchisee desires. Franchisee shall bear all costs of attending conference including transportation, lodging, meals and personal expenses. In addition, Franchisor may elect to charge its then-current Conference Fee per Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, as per the Manuals. Non-attendance of the annual conference shall be considered a material

breach of this Agreement and the Franchisor may elect to charge its then-current Non Attendance Fee per Imagine Arts Academy Franchise in addition to the Conference Fee.

15.16 Notice of Legal Actions:

Franchisee shall notify Franchisor in writing within five (5) days of the commencement of any action, suit or proceeding and of the issuance of any order, writ, injunction, award or decree of any court, agency or other governmental instrumentality, which may adversely affect the operation or financial condition of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise.

15.17 E-mail Communications:

The e-mail communication system shall be used to share information for the operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and to stimulate the growth of the Imagine Arts Academy System. Franchisor owns all Imagine Arts Academy e-mail addresses and may access any such accounts as it deems fit. All e-mail communications involving the Franchised Business must be sent and received using the supplied Imagine Arts Academy e-mail accounts.

15.18 Performance Obligations

a. First Year Standard:

During the first year of operation, Franchisee must sell and provide Imagine Arts Academy enrichment programs to at least 335 customers as follows (the "First Year Standard"):

Program	Required Number of Customers
After School Program	225
Camps	75
Birthday Parties	35
Total	335

If, by the first anniversary date of the Initial Opening of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, Franchisee fails to meet the First Year Standard, Franchisee will be deemed to be on probation. A subsequent failure to meet the Second Year Standard, as defined below, is good cause for immediate termination of this Agreement. Franchisor may, but is not required to, implement in its sole discretion the correction process set out in section 21.5 if Franchisee fails to meet a yearly standard. Franchisor may choose immediate termination in lieu of probation/correction.

b. Second Year Standard:

During the second year of operation, you must sell and provide Imagine Arts Academy enrichment programs to at least 735 customers as follows (the "Second Year Standard"):

Program	Required Number of Customers
After School Program	450
Camps	225
Birthday Parties	60
Pre-School Workshops	75

Total

If, by the second anniversary date of the Initial Opening of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, Franchisee fails to meet the Second Year Standard, Franchisee will be deemed to be on probation. A subsequent failure to meet the Third Year Standard, as defined below, is good cause for immediate termination of this Agreement. Franchisor may, but is not required to, implement in its sole discretion the correction process set out in section 21.5 if Franchisee fails to meet a yearly standard. Franchisor may choose immediate termination in lieu of probation/correction.

c. Third Year Standard:

During the third year of operation, you must sell and provide Imagine Arts Academy enrichment programs to at least 1300 customers as follows (the "Third Year Standard"):

Program	Required Number of Customers
After School Program	600
Camps	450
Birthday Parties	100
Pre-School Workshops	150
Total	1300

Failure to meet the Third Year Standard is good cause for immediate termination of this Agreement. Franchisor may, but is not required to, implement in its sole discretion the correction process set out in section 21.5 if Franchisee fails to meet a yearly standard. Franchisor may choose immediate termination in lieu of probation/correction.

d. Ongoing Performance Standards Clause:

Beginning with the fourth year of operations and thereafter, Franchisee must maintain a minimum Average Growth rate of five percent (5%). The "Average Growth" shall be the average of the annual Gross Revenues growth rates for your Imagine Arts Academy Franchise for the four (4) immediately preceding years. Failure to do so is good cause for immediate termination of this Agreement. Franchisor may, but is not required, to implement in its sole discretion the correction process set out in section 21.5 if Franchisee fails to meet a yearly standard. Franchisor may choose immediate termination in lieu of probation/correction.

15.19 Payment Card Standard:

Franchisee shall comply with the then-current Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard and any revision to it adapted by the PCI Security Standards Council, LLC (the "PCI Council") or any successor organization or standards Franchisor may specify. Franchisee shall implement enhancements and security requirements and other requirements established by the PCI Council for merchants accepting payment by credit or debit cards.

16. FRANCHISOR'S OPERATIONS ASSISTANCE

16.1 Prior to Opening:

Prior to Franchisee's commencement of operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, Franchisor shall:

a. Train Franchisee and, if applicable, its manager(s) as described in section 6 of this Agreement;

b. Make accessible all of the specifications, lists of approved Equipment, Products and Services and of approved suppliers, Extranet access and Manuals to Franchisee pursuant to this Agreement upon execution of this Agreement for so long as Franchisee holds an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, subject to the terms of this Agreement and as Franchisor deems necessary.

16.2 **During the Term:**

During the operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, Franchisor shall:

- a. Assist Franchisee with the commencement of operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise as described in Section 6 of this Agreement;
- b. Make accessible electronically all Manuals or provide on-line access to the Manuals for programming purchased by Franchisee for so long as Franchisee holds an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, subject to the terms of this Agreement;
- c. Coordinate, approve or disapprove advertising materials, advertising strategies and promotional programs;
- d. Supply Franchisee with or inform Franchisee of any written updates to the Manuals and Franchisor's other written policies;
- e. Update the lists of approved Equipment, Products and Services and of approved suppliers as Franchisor deems necessary;
- f. Provide on-going training and support in the manner and to the extent Franchisor considers appropriate;
- g. Regulate quality standards and products throughout the network of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise;
- h. Provide negotiation of group rates for purchases of products and materials as Franchisor, in its sole discretion, deems necessary and appropriate;
- Organize annual franchisee meetings and/or conferences as described in Section
 15.15 of this Agreement if and to the extent Franchisor considers appropriate.

16.3 <u>Step-In Rights</u>

If in Franchisor's sole judgment it determines that the operation of the Franchised Business is in jeopardy, or if a default occurs, then in order to prevent an interruption in operation of the Franchised Business, Franchisor may operate the Franchised Business for as long as it deems necessary and practical. In Franchisor's sole judgment, it may deem Franchisee incapable of operating the Franchised Business if, without limitation, Franchisee is absent or incapacitated by reason of illness or death; Franchisee has failed to pay when due or has failed to remove any and all liens or encumbrances of every kind placed upon or against the Franchised Business; or Franchisor determines that operational problems require that it operate the Franchised Business for a period of time that Franchisor determines, in its sole discretion, to be necessary to maintain the operation of the business as a going concern. Franchisor shall keep in a separate *Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.*

Franchise Agreement

account all monies generated by the operation of the Franchised Business, less Franchisor's then-current management fee, and its operating expenses, including reasonable compensation and expenses for its representatives. The Franchised Business will still have to pay all costs under the Franchise Agreement, including royalties and Fund payments. Franchisee must hold Franchisor and its representatives harmless for all actions occurring during the course of such temporary operation. Franchisee must pay all of Franchisor's reasonable attorneys' fees and costs incurred.

17. <u>INSURANCE</u>

17.1 Types of Insurance:

During the term of this Agreement and any renewal thereof, Franchisee shall maintain, at Franchisee's sole expense, the types of insurance described in the Manuals or otherwise described in writing by Franchisor. Such insurance must be in such amounts as may be required by Franchisor from time to time, issued by a company acceptable to Franchisor and must designate both Franchisor and XYZ Licensing, Inc. as additional named insured. Our current minimum insurance requirements are:

Comprehensive General Liability \$2,000,000/occurrence; \$3,000,000/aggregate Abuse and molestation \$1,000,000/occurrence Automobile Liability \$2,000,000 **Employment Practices Liability** \$500,000 Workers Compensation Amount required by jurisdiction/\$500,000 Medical Expense \$10,000 Business Interruption \$250,000 Cyber Insurance \$500,000

17.2 Certificate of Insurance:

Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor prior to commencing operations and at least annually or on demand thereafter a certificate of such insurance, naming Franchisor and its Affiliates as additional insureds, describing and confirming the required coverage set forth above, each of which shall contain a statement by the insurer that the policy will not be cancelled or materially altered without at least thirty (30) days prior written notice to Franchisor.

17.3 Non-Compliance:

If Franchisee fails to comply with the insurance requirements herein, Franchisor will send a notice of non-compliance and may levy a fine as established in the Manual or otherwise for Franchisee's failure to procure the required insurance. Franchisor may, but is not obligated to, obtain such insurance and keep the same in force and effect, and Franchisee shall pay Franchisor, on demand, the cost thereof. Franchisee's obligation to maintain the insurance does not relieve Franchisee of any liability under the indemnity provisions of Section 23.5.

18. **EXCLUSIVE RELATIONSHIP**

18.1 Non-Competitive Business During Term:

Franchisee agrees that Franchisor would be unable to protect the Confidential Information against unauthorized use or disclosure and would be unable to encourage a free exchange of ideas and information amongst Imagine Arts Academy Franchise Owners if Owners of Imagine Arts Academy Franchises were permitted to hold interests in any Competitive Business. Franchisee also acknowledges that Franchisor has entered into this Agreement in part in consideration of and in reliance on Franchisee's agreement to deal

exclusively with Franchisor. Therefore, Franchisee agrees that during the Term of this Agreement and the renewals thereof, neither Franchisee, nor Franchisee Owners, nor any spouses (and if a Business Entity is the Franchisee, neither its shareholders, members, officers, directors, partners, nor any spouses) shall:

- a. engage in a Competitive Business or provide any financial support or perform services for a Competitive Business, directly or indirectly, as a director, owner, proprietor, officer, manager, employee, consultant, representative, agent, independent contractor or otherwise, except under a franchise agreement with Franchisor or its Affiliates;
- b. have any direct or indirect legal or beneficial ownership interest in a Competitive Business, except under a franchise agreement with Franchisor or its Affiliates;
- have a direct or indirect legal or beneficial ownership interest in any entity which is granted or
 is granting franchises or licenses to others to operate a Competitive Business, except under a
 franchise agreement with Franchisor or its Affiliates;
- knowingly engage in any activity to solicit, encourage or induce any customer doing business with any Imagine Arts Academy Franchisee, wherever located, to commence doing business with Franchisee instead;
- e. directly or indirectly, on behalf of itself or any other person, or as an employee, proprietor, owner, consultant, agent, contractor, employer, Affiliate, partner, officer, director, member, associate, or stockholder of any other person or entity, or in any other capacity, solicit, divert, take away, or interfere with any of the business, customers, clients, contractors, referral sources, trade or patrons of Franchisor, its Affiliates or franchisees as such may exist throughout the term of this Agreement;
- f. divulge to any person, partnership, corporation, limited liability company or any other entity any Confidential Information, Trade Secrets or processes used in the System or any information stated in the Manuals.

18.2 <u>Public Companies:</u>

Notwithstanding the foregoing, any aggregate ownership of five percent (5%) or less of the issued and outstanding shares of any class of stock of a publicly traded company is not prohibited by the provisions of this section.

19. OWNERSHIP AND TRANSFER REQUIREMENTS

19.1 <u>Transfer by Franchisor:</u>

This Agreement and all rights hereunder are fully transferable by Franchisor and will inure to the benefit of any person or entity to whom they are transferred, or to any other legal successor to Franchisor's interest in this Agreement. If Franchisor transfers this Agreement, Franchisor shall have no further obligation to Franchisee.

19.2 Transfer by Franchisee:

Franchisee understands and acknowledges that the rights and duties created by this Agreement are personal to Franchisee and that Franchisor has entered into this Agreement in specific reliance upon the individual or collective character, skill, aptitude, attitude, business ability and financial capacity of Franchisee (and if Franchisee is a Business Entity, on these qualities of the Owners). Therefore, except as provided with respect to assignment to a controlled Business Entity approved by Franchisor, neither this Agreement or any interest in it, nor the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise or any interest therein, nor any part or all of the ownership of the Franchisee or the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise or any interest therein or assets thereof (other than in the ordinary course), may be transferred without Franchisor's prior written approval. Any such Transfer or attempted Transfer without Franchisor's prior written approval constitutes a breach of this Agreement, and will convey no rights to, or interests in, this Agreement, the Franchise, the Franchisee or the Imagine Arts Academy Business and will be void.

19.3 Conditions for Approval of ANY Transfer by Franchisee:

If Franchisee is in full compliance with this Agreement, Franchisor will not unreasonably withhold approval of a transfer that meets all the applicable requirements of this section and requirements for transfer as specified in the Manuals from time to time. The proposed transferee or its owner(s) must be of good moral character and otherwise meet the then applicable standards for new franchisees. Franchisee must provide Franchisor with a minimum of sixty (60) days prior written notice of any proposed transfer with all information pertaining to the proposed transfer. A Transfer of ownership of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise or the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise business assets (or a substantial portion thereof) may only be made in conjunction with a Transfer of this Agreement. All of the following additional conditions must be met prior to, or concurrently with, the effective date of any Transfer, unless otherwise permitted by Franchisor in writing.

- a. The transferee must have sufficient business experience, aptitude and financial resources to operate the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and must meet all standards then-applied by Franchisor in evaluating prospects to whom an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise might be granted;
- b. Franchisee must pay all royalties, advertising, marketing and technology fees, and other amounts owed by Franchisee (including any entity affiliated with and/or related to Franchisee) to Franchisor (including any entity affiliated with and/or related to Franchisor) which are then unpaid (including acceleration of the balances of all promissory notes and other unpaid amounts owed to Franchisor or any Affiliates of Franchisor); all obligations to third parties arising out of the operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise must be satisfied by Franchisee or assumed by the transferee; and the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and its operations must have been brought into full compliance with the specifications and standards then applicable for new and/or renewing Imagine Arts Academy Franchises, including compliance with all then-current standards for facility design, furniture, equipment, software, signage, provision of goods and services, methods of operation and other Imagine Arts Academy System standards, plus such renovation and modernization of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and business operations as Franchisor may reasonably require to reflect the then-current standards and image of the System;
- c. Franchisee must submit all required reports, financial statements and other documents due to Franchisor up to the effective date of the Transfer;

- d. Franchisee must have complied with all of the terms and provisions of this Agreement, any amendment hereof or successor hereto, and all other agreements between the Parties, Franchisor's subsidiaries, Affiliates or divisions, and, at the time of Transfer, shall not be in default thereof:
- e. the transferee and its approved manager(s), as applicable, must, at Franchisor's option, complete or agree to complete the training program, as described in Section 6 of this Agreement, to Franchisor's satisfaction;
- f. the transferee shall attain within the time limits set by Franchisor, and maintain thereafter, all permits and licenses required for the operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise:
- g. Franchisee shall remain liable for all obligations to Franchisor, its subsidiaries, affiliates, and divisions, incurred in connection with the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise prior to the effective date of the Transfer and shall execute any and all instruments reasonably required by Franchisor to evidence such liability;
- h. the transferee must assume all of Franchisee's duties and obligations and, at Franchisor's option, (a) agree to be bound by all terms and conditions of this Agreement for the remainder of its term or (b) execute Franchisor's then-current form of franchise agreement and ancillary documents (including guarantees) as are then customarily used by Franchisor in granting Imagine Arts Academy Franchises (which may, among other things, provide for higher royalties, advertising, marketing and technology fees, and materially different rights and obligations than are provided for in this Agreement) provided, however, that no initial franchise fee will be required and provided further that effective on the approval by the Franchisor of the proposed Transfer (including execution by the Franchisee of the release specified herein), the Franchisee shall be released from, and have no further obligations with respect to, any obligations to pay royalties or advertising, marketing or technology fees (by present value or otherwise) for periods after the effective date of the approved transfer;
- i. Franchisee or the transferee must pay Franchisor a non-refundable transfer fee of Ten Thousand United States Dollars (\$10,000 USD) per Territory;
- j. Franchisee and its Owners (or, in the event of death or disability, the estate or guardian) must execute a general release, in a form satisfactory to Franchisor, of any and all claims, liabilities and/or obligations, of any nature whatsoever, however arising, known or unknown, against Franchisor and/or any Franchisor-Related Persons/Entities;
- k. notwithstanding any transfer, Franchisee's non-competition, indemnity and confidentiality/non-use obligations, and the provisions relating to dispute resolution shall survive any Transfer; and
- I. Franchisor must approve the material terms and conditions of such Transfer, which approval shall not be given if the price and terms of payment are so burdensome as to adversely affect, in the discretion of the Franchisor, the future operations of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise by the transferee. In any event, Franchisor may withhold or

condition its consent to any transfer as deemed reasonably appropriate based on the circumstances of the Transfer or otherwise, to the extent permitted under law.

19.4 Audit and Escrow of Funds:

- a. Before or concurrently with the effective date of any Transfer, Franchisee shall direct the transferee to hold in escrow \$10,000 of the sale proceeds (the "Escrow Fund"). Within a reasonably prompt time after the effective date, Franchisor shall conduct an on-site audit of the condition of the Imagine Arts Academy Equipment, Products and Services in use at the Franchised Business to determine their compliance with thencurrent System standards. Franchisor may also conduct a financial audit of the Franchised Business. The costs incurred by Franchisor in connection with any such audit(s) are payable from the Escrow Fund, including any audit costs, transportation, lodging, meals, and any other expenses incurred.
- b. To the extent that the Equipment, Products and Services do not reflect Franchisor's then-current standards and image of the System, the transferee shall be required to take necessary steps, including the repair or purchase of certain Equipment, Products and Services, to bring them into compliance.
- c. The Escrow Fund shall be distributed as follows:
 - (i) The audit costs shall be distributed to Franchisor after the audit is completed;
 - (ii) Transferee shall make the expenditure of funds for the purposes set forth in Section 19.4 b;
 - (iii) Any remaining monies, if any, shall be released to the transferor.
- d. If the sale proceeds are less than \$10,000, the transferee shall hold all sale proceeds in escrow with Franchisor and the amount in escrow shall be treated in the same manner as stipulated in subsection 19.4 c except amounts under 19.4 c(ii) will be released by Franchisor after the transferee has demonstrated, to Franchisor's satisfaction, the expenditure of funds for the purposes set forth in Section 19.4 b, up to the remaining balance of the Escrow Fund (less the cost of the audit).
- e. Nothing in this Section 19.4 shall relieve Franchisee of its obligation under Section 19.3 to bring the Imagine Arts Academy Science Franchise and its operations into full compliance with the specifications and standards then applicable for new and/or renewing Imagine Arts Academy Franchises prior to or concurrently with the effective date of the Transfer.

19.5 Revocation of Approval of Transfer:

Franchisor may, in its business judgment before the effective date of the Transfer, revoke its approval of the Transfer if (a) the Transfer has not been completed within 60 days after consent has been granted; (b) Franchisee fails to comply with its obligations under the Franchise Agreement pending the Transfer; or (c) other serious unforeseen factors relating to the Transfer or the transferee become known to Franchisor.

19.6 Intent to Transfer:

Franchisee shall actively seek a suitable transferee as provided in Section 19.3 a., above, in connection with any proposed transfer of Franchisee's Imagine Arts Academy Franchise. If Franchisor determines, in its sole discretion, that Franchisee's marketing efforts are deficient after being informed by Franchisee of Franchisee's intent to transfer, Franchisor may, but is not obligated to, assist Franchisee in a manner Franchisor deems appropriate to identify such a proposed transferee. Franchisee shall cooperate with Franchisor in connection with any such assistance. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Franchisor shall not be prohibited from exercising any right or remedy under this Agreement or as permitted by law or equity.

20. FRANCHISOR'S RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL

20.1 Right of First Refusal:

If Franchisee desires to make a Transfer of any interest of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise for value, Franchisee shall, at least sixty (60) days prior to such proposed sale or Transfer, notify Franchisor in writing. Said notice must set forth the name of the proposed purchaser, a description of the offered property, all terms and conditions of the proposed sale and the proposed form of purchase and sale agreement, and other related documents as may be reasonably required by Franchisor. The purchase and sale agreement must explicitly state that its effectiveness is contingent upon Franchisor's waiver of its right of first refusal as described herein upon Franchisor's consent to the transaction. The sixty (60) day notice period shall commence upon receipt by Franchisor of all required documents.

20.2 Franchisor Exercises Right:

Within the sixty (60) day notice period, Franchisor may elect to purchase the offered property on the same terms and conditions set forth in the purchase and sale agreement. In the event that Franchisor exercises its right of first refusal and elects to purchase the offered property, the closing shall take place on the earliest of the date stated in the notice of proposed Transfer or ninety (90) days following Franchisor's receipt of all required documents.

20.3 <u>Franchisor Declines Right:</u>

If Franchisor does not exercise its right of first refusal, Franchisor shall notify Franchisee whether the proposed Transfer has been approved. Such approval shall not be unreasonably withheld upon compliance with Section 19 above.

20.4 <u>Business Entity Franchisee:</u>

If Franchisee desires to assign their rights under this Agreement and the assets of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise to a Business Entity, such as a corporation or LLC, which is owned or controlled by Franchisee, such assignment may only be made with Franchisor's written consent. Franchisee understands and agrees that conditions of Franchisor's consent to any such assignment and/or to the grant of a Franchise to a Business Entity Franchisee include the following:

- a. the Business Entity must execute such documents as Franchisor may require, including, but not limited to, an assumption by the new Business Entity of all Franchisee's obligations upon an assignment of this Agreement;
- b. the Owners and their spouses must personally guarantee and covenant to ensure compliance by new Business Entity with the terms and obligations of this Agreement;

- c. the Owners must execute a general release as a condition to an assignment, in a form satisfactory to Franchisor, of any and all claims, liabilities and/or obligations, of any nature whatsoever, however arising, known or unknown, against Franchisor and/or any Franchisor-Related Persons/Entities, to the extent permitted by law;
- d. the Owners are obligated to personally supervise and work in the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, unless otherwise authorized by Franchisor in writing;
- e. Franchisee must deliver to Franchisor certified copies of the Articles of Incorporation or other comparable formation/governing documents of any proposed Business Entity assignee. Operation of the Franchised Business must be the Business Entity's sole undertaking;
- f. Franchisee is prohibited from using "Imagine Arts Academy" or any other Mark (in whole or in part) or any variation or derivative thereof alone or in combination with any other words in the name of the Business Entity Franchisee.

20.5 <u>Death or Incapacity:</u>

In the event of death or incapacity of the Franchisee or its controlling Owner, the heirs or representatives shall have six (6) months from the date of death or incapacity to:

- a. agree to the terms of the then current franchise agreement, except that the term shall be the balance of the term; or
- b. transfer Franchisee's rights under this Agreement to a third party approved by Franchisor in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Section 20.

21. TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT

21.1 <u>Termination by Franchisee:</u>

Franchisee understands that Franchisee is not permitted to terminate this Agreement for any default of Franchisor, except as permitted by applicable law. If Franchisee claims that such a default exists or that Franchisee has some other basis for terminating this Agreement or for making any other claim against Franchisor, Franchisee shall give Franchisor written notice within sixty (60) days of such alleged act or omission. The notice shall state specifically the nature of the alleged act or omission and allow ninety (90) days to cure such alleged act or omission after receipt of the notice. Franchisee's failure to give timely written notice of any breach shall be deemed to be a waiver of Franchisee's right to complain about the alleged act or omission. Should Franchisor not cure within ninety (90) days of receipt of notice, the dispute resolution provisions of the Agreement shall apply, except if the alleged act or omission is not susceptible to cure within ninety (90) days, but Franchisor takes action within ninety (90) days to begin to cure and acts diligently to complete the cure within a reasonable time, Franchisor shall be deemed to have timely cured the breach.

21.2 <u>Termination by Franchisor – Failure to Qualify:</u>

Franchisor may, but is under no obligation to, terminate this Agreement effective upon the return to Franchisee of the Franchise Fee less Franchisor's reasonable expenses actually incurred if:

- a. Franchisee fails to begin operating the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise within sixty (60) days after the end of initial training; or
- if Franchisor, in its sole opinion, believes that Franchisee will be unable to successfully complete the mandatory training program and an individual training program is not capable of remedying the deficiency.

21.3 <u>Termination by Franchisor – Non-Curable Default – Immediate Termination:</u>

Franchisor may terminate this Agreement for a non-curable default constituting good cause without giving Franchisee any prior notice or opportunity to cure and without returning any of the Franchise Fee. Termination shall be effective on delivery to Franchisee of a written declaration of termination. Alternatively, Franchisor has the unrestricted right to take any of the actions identified in Section 21.6. Non-curable defaults constituting good cause for termination without an opportunity to cure occur when Franchisee or any Franchisee Owner, as the case may be:

- a. is adjudicated as bankrupt, becomes insolvent, commits any affirmative act of insolvency, or files any action or petition of insolvency; if a receiver (permanent or temporary) of its property or any part thereof is appointed by a court of competent authority; if it makes a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors; if a final judgment remains unsatisfied of record for thirty (30) days or longer (unless supersedeas bond is filed); if execution is levied against Franchisee's business or property; or if suit to foreclose any lien or mortgage against its location or Equipment is instituted against Franchisee and not dismissed within thirty (30) days, or is not in the process of being dismissed; provided, however, that Franchisor reserves the right to be named as trustee or receiver in any voluntary petition for bankruptcy or insolvency filed by Franchisee;
- abandons the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise for a period of more than ten (10) consecutive days or fails to operate the Business for a period of more than seven (7) consecutive days without Franchisor's prior written approval;
- c. has made any material misrepresentation or omission in its application for the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise;
- makes any unauthorized use, disclosure or duplication of any portion of the Manuals or duplicates, discloses or makes any unauthorized use of any Trade Secret or Confidential Information provided to Franchisee by Franchisor;
- materially misuses or makes an unauthorized use of any of the Marks or commits any other act which can reasonably be expected to materially impair the goodwill associated with any of the Marks;
- f. fails, for a period of ten (10) days after notification of noncompliance, to comply with any law or regulation applicable to the operation of the Business;
- g. surrenders or transfers control of the operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, makes an unauthorized direct or indirect assignment of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, its assets, or an ownership interest in Franchisee, or fails or refuses to assign

the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise or the interest in Franchisee of a deceased or disabled controlling Owner thereof as herein required;

- fails to retain, or otherwise fails to produce on request, any records required to be maintained by Franchisor's record retention policy or otherwise are required for Franchisor to confirm Franchisee's compliance with the provisions of this, or any other agreement;
- is convicted of or pleads no contest to a felony or other crime or offense, including an offense that is likely to adversely affect the reputation of Franchisee or the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise;
- j. uses bad faith in carrying out the terms of any requirements or standards under the Agreement, the Manuals or any other written requirements published by Franchisor, or is materially dishonest;
- k. after curing a default, engages in the same default within a twelve (12) month period whether or not this default is corrected after notice; or, within any twenty-four (24) month period, engages in four (4) separate defaults, whether or not these defaults are cured after notice;
- I. is the subject of five or more different customer complaints with respect to an Imagine Arts Academy franchise in any twelve (12) month period, whether or not resolved. For the purposes of this provision a "Customer Complaint" shall mean a complaint in reference to one event or occurrence that (i) is reported to the Franchisor in writing, (ii) is substantially true, (iii) describes conduct or programming by Franchisee not permitted under the Franchise Agreement, Standard Operating Policies Manual, Operations Manual and (iv) may adversely affect the reputation of the Franchisee and the Franchisor. For clarification, three complaints from different people about the same event or occurrence shall be deemed to be one Customer Complaint;
- m. failure to meet a Performance Obligation as provided in Section 21.5
- n. Franchisee fails to obtain Franchisor's approval of a site in the Territory for the Franchise premises within one hundred twenty (120) days of the Effective Date of the Franchise Agreement, as provided in Section 4.10 of this Agreement or fails to open within the time periods required in this Agreement;
- o. breaches the in-term covenants not to compete; or

21.4 <u>Termination by Franchisor – Failure to Cure Curable Default:</u>

Franchisor may give Franchisee a notice of default for a curable default, which must provide a cure period of at least ten (10) days for monetary defaults and thirty (30) days for non-monetary defaults. If Franchisee cures the default before the cure period expires, the notice of default shall no longer be effective. If Franchisee fails to cure the default before the cure period expires, Franchisor has the unrestricted right to give Franchisee a notice of termination providing that this Agreement is terminated as of a specified date, on which date this Agreement automatically terminates, or to take any action identified in Section 21.6 or

as is otherwise available to Franchisor at law or in equity. Events that constitute curable defaults occur when Franchisee or any Franchisee Owner, as the case may be:

- fails, refuses, or neglects to pay any fee or money due to Franchisor, it affiliates, or any designated suppliers on the due date, such as, but not limited to, Royalties, conference fees, equipment purchases, audit fees, advertising, marketing and technology fees;
- b. fails, within the time prescribed, to file any report or survey required under this Agreement or the Manuals;
- c. fails to pay all taxes when due and before delinquent;
- d. allows unlawful activities to occur or allows any unauthorized or illegal material to be utilized, exchanged or sold at Franchisee's location;
- e. violates any health, safety or sanitation law, ordinance or regulation or operates the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise in a manner that presents a health or safety hazard to its customers or the public, and fails to cure that violation within seventy-two (72) hours of the earliest receipt of notice from Franchisor, a parent, school board or other inspection or advisory board;
- f. fails or refuses to permit Franchisor to inspect, review, or audit the Business;
- g. fails to pay any fee imposed in accordance with Section 21.6(g); or
- h. fails to comply with any other provision of this Agreement, any other agreement with Franchisor and/or any Affiliate, or any specification, standard or operating procedure or rule prescribed by Franchisor in the Manuals or by other writing which does not provide for a shorter notice period.

21.5 <u>Termination by Franchisor – Performance Obligations Not Met:</u>

Failure by the Franchisee to meet the First, Second or Third Year Standard or the Ongoing Performance Standards Clause shall be deemed a default of the Franchisee's obligations under this Agreement subject to immediate termination. In the event of such a default, Franchisor has the unrestricted right, but no obligation, to take the following actions:

- i). <u>Correction Process:</u> Franchisor may notify Franchisee of the failure to meet the performance obligation and Franchisee will have twelve (12) months after receipt of such notice to meet the applicable performance obligation based on Franchisee's operations for the twelve (12) month period commencing on the date Franchisee receives the aforementioned notice ("Correction Period"). Franchisor's assistance in achieving this performance requirement may include, but is not limited to, on-site consultations, meetings at Franchisor's headquarters, and/or retraining activities or programs at designated locations and any other assistance stipulated in the Manuals, all at Franchisee's costs.
- ii) <u>Termination</u>: If Franchisee's cumulative Gross Revenues for the applicable Correction Period are again less than the performance obligation, then Franchisee shall be deemed to have

2023

committed a material, non-curable default of this Agreement for which Franchisor shall have the right to terminate this Agreement immediately upon delivery of written notice to Franchisee. For avoidance of doubt, a franchisee's failure to achieve the performance standards required as per Section 15.18 shall be a material breach of this Agreement subject to immediate termination and the offer of a Correction Period is optional for Franchisor. The fact that any correction process is ongoing will not prevent Franchisor from exercising any other rights and/or remedies, including any right to terminate this Agreement for another default under this or any other agreement.

21.6 Remedies on Default:

In addition to Franchisor's remedies under law and in this Agreement, in the event of a non-curable or uncured breach of this Agreement, Franchisor has the right to take any or all of the following actions without liability to Franchisee to the fullest extent permitted by law:

- a. suspend any service to Franchisee;
- b. suspend any computer or online service to Franchisee;
- c. audit the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise for compliance at Franchisee's sole expense;
- d. suspend, reduce or eliminate territorial rights;
- e. discontinue selling and/or providing any goods and/or services to Franchisee;
- f. require Franchisee to pay C.O.D. (cash on delivery) or pre-pay by certified check;
- g. impose a reasonable fine for each infraction as stated in the Manuals, per occurrence.

21.7 Franchisor's Loss of License to System:

If during the term of this Agreement Franchisor is no longer licensed by XYZ Licensing, Inc. (or any successor or assign) to grant and support Imagine Arts Academy franchises and this Agreement is not assumed by another person/Business Entity as authorized by XYZ Licensing, Inc., then XYZ Licensing, Inc. (or its designee, as applicable) shall assume this Agreement for the remainder of the then-current franchise term. In the event of such an assignment and assumption of this Franchise Agreement, Franchisee's obligations hereunder shall be continuing and due to XYZ Licensing, Inc. (or its designee) in accordance with the terms of this Franchise Agreement. XYZ Licensing, Inc. and its designee shall have no responsibility of any kind for any liabilities incurred by or claims arising against Franchisor.

22. RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS UPON EXPIRATION OR TERMINATION

22.1 Payment of Amounts Owed to Franchisor:

Franchisee agrees to pay Franchisor within seven (7) days after the effective date of expiration or termination of this Agreement, or any later date that the amounts due to Franchisor are determined, any amounts owed to Franchisor or its Affiliates, which are then unpaid.

22.2 Marks and De-Identification:

No later than seven (7) days after the expiration or termination of this Agreement, Franchisee must:

- a. not directly or indirectly at any time identify itself or any business with which Franchisee is associated as a current Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, franchisee, or franchise Owner (this requirement goes into effect immediately upon termination or expiration);
- b. remove from all premises associated with the Imagine Arts Academy Franchised Business any interior and exterior displays and signage and any physical and/or structural features associated with the Marks and otherwise de-identify the premises so that it does not create any public confusion. If immediate removal of exterior signage is not possible because of the necessity of lessor involvement or similar requirements involving leased premises, Franchisee must arrange for coverage of the exterior signage such that it is no longer visible to the public and for the prompt removal of the exterior signage;
- not use any Mark or colorable imitation of any Mark in any manner or for any purpose, or use for any purpose any trademark or other commercial symbol that suggests or indicates an association with Franchisor (this requirement goes into effect immediately upon termination or expiration);
- d. return to Franchisor, remove the Marks from or destroy all forms and materials containing the Mark or otherwise relating to a Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, as Franchisor specifies;
- e. instruct all online directories, search engines, and other advertising publishers as necessary to take down and remove any directory listings and advertisements for Franchisee containing the Marks, as required in Section 12.1 of this Agreement;
- f. take any action that may be required to cancel all fictitious or assumed name or equivalent registrations relating to the use of any Mark;
- g. stop any use or sale of the Imagine Arts Academy Equipment, and Products and Services, subject to applicable law (this requirement goes into effect immediately upon termination or expiration); and
- h. assign to Franchisor all rights, title and interest in and to the telephone numbers used for the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise (See Schedule E of this Agreement).

22.3 Right to Purchase Equipment:

a. Franchisor shall have the right, but not the duty (except as required by applicable law), to be exercised by notice of intent to do so, to purchase the initial equipment package and all items bearing the Marks, in accordance with the following schedule:

YEARS OF OPERATIONS	PERCENTAGE OF FRANCHISEE'S COST
1 st year of operations of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise	50%
2 nd year of operations of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise	35%
3 rd year of operations of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise	25%
4 th year of operations of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise	15%
5 th year of operations of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and each year thereafter	10%

If Franchisor elects to exercise any option to purchase as herein provided, it shall have the right to set off all amounts due from Franchisee under this Agreement, if any, against any payment thereof.

 Franchisee must furnish Franchisor with satisfactory evidence of its compliance with all posttermination obligations within thirty (30) days after the effective date of expiration or termination of this Agreement.

22.4 Confidential Information:

Franchisee agrees that upon expiration or termination of this Agreement, Franchisee will immediately cease to use any of the Confidential Information and will not use it in any business or for any other purpose or disclose it in any manner. Franchisee further agrees to immediately return to Franchisor all copies of Manuals, and any other materials containing Confidential Information that Franchisor has loaned or otherwise provided to Franchisee.

22.5 Post-Term Competitive Restrictions:

In the event of transfer, expiration or termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms, Franchisee, and each Owner of a Business Entity Franchisee, agree that for a period of two (2) years after the effective date of transfer, expiration or termination neither Franchisee, nor any Owner of a Business Entity Franchise, nor any spouse of any of the foregoing shall:

- a. engage in a Competitive Business or company, directly or indirectly, on behalf of itself or any other person or as an employee, proprietor, owner, partner, agent, contractor, employer, consultant, affiliate, lender or as a director, officer or member or as a stockholder of any person or entity (i) within the Territory; (ii) within fifty (50) miles of the Territory (iv) within any other Imagine Arts Academy territory, or (iv) within fifty (50) miles of any other Imagine Arts Academy territory (as specified in their respective Franchise Agreements);
- b. have any direct or indirect interest in any entity which is granted or is granting franchises or licenses to others to operate a Competitive Business; or
- c. directly or indirectly, on behalf of itself or any other person, or as an employee, proprietor, consultant, agent, contractor, employer, affiliate, partner, owner, officer, director, or member, or stockholder of any other person or entity; or in any capacity, solicit, divert, take away or interfere with any business, customer, referral source, client, contractors, trade or patronage of Franchisor, its Affiliates or any of their respective franchise owners as such may exist during the term of this Agreement or afterwards.

22.6 Continuing Obligation:

All obligations under this Agreement, whether Franchisee's or Franchisor's, which expressly or by their nature survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement, will continue in full force and effect after and not withstanding its expiration or termination until they are satisfied in full or by their nature expire.

23. RELATIONSHIP OF THE PARTIES / INDEMNIFICATION

23.1 <u>Independent Contractor; No Fiduciary Relationship:</u>

This Agreement does not create a fiduciary relationship between Franchisee and Franchisor nor will a fiduciary relationship exist between Franchisor and Franchisee. This Agreement does not constitute Franchisee as an agent, legal representative, joint venturer, joint employer, partner, employee or servant of Franchisor for any purpose whatsoever. Franchisee may not represent to third parties that it is an agent of Franchisor and it is understood between the parties hereto that Franchisee shall be an independent contractor and is in no way authorized to make any contract, agreement, warranty or representation on behalf of Franchisor or to create any obligation, express or implied, on behalf of Franchisor.

23.2 Independent Ownership:

Franchisee shall prominently display, by posting a sign within public view, on or in Franchisee's location (if the location is located in a commercial setting), and on letterhead, business cards, publicity inserts, contracts and all other printed documents used by Franchisee, a statement that clearly indicates that the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise is independently owned and operated by Franchisee as a Imagine Arts Academy franchise of Franchisor and not as an agent thereof.

23.3 No Liability; No Warranties;

Neither Franchisor nor Franchisee will make any express or implied agreements, warranties, guarantees or representations, or incur any debt, in the name of or on behalf of the other or represent that the relationship between the Parties is other than that of Franchisor and Franchisee. Franchisor will not be liable for any agreements, representations, or warranties that Franchisee will make that are not expressly authorized under this Agreement. Franchisor shall not be obligated for any damages to any person or property directly or indirectly arising out of the operations of the business Franchisee conducts pursuant to this Agreement, whether or not caused by Franchisee's negligence or willful action or failure to act, or Franchisee's use of the Marks in a manner not in accordance with this Agreement. Franchisee must not employ the use of the Marks in signing any contract or applying for any license or permit in any manner that may result in Franchisor's liability for Franchisee's debts or obligations.

23.4 Taxes and Regulations:

Franchisor and its Affiliates shall not be liable for any sales, service, use, excise, income, gross receipts, property, payroll or other taxes levied against Franchisee or its assets or against Franchisor or any Franchisor Affiliate in connection with the business Franchisee conducts or any payments Franchisee makes pursuant to this Agreement or any other agreement (except for Franchisor's own income taxes and any taxes Franchisor is required by law to collect from Franchisee on purchases from Franchisor). If any amount to be paid or reimbursed under this Agreement to Franchisor, or any of its Affiliates, is subject to any gross receipts taxes, value added taxes, sales taxes, excise taxes, use taxes, personal property taxes and similar taxes imposed on or required to be collected or paid by Franchisor, then Franchisee must pay or reimburse an additional amount to Franchisor or to such Franchisor Affiliate, as the case may be, so that the amount actually received by Franchisor or its Affiliate after such deduction, payment or withholding will equal the full amount due from Franchisee under this Agreement. If the laws applicable to the Territory require Franchisee to withhold tax on any payment which Franchisee is obliged to make to the Franchisor, the Franchisee shall timely remit to the appropriate taxing authorities all withholding and/or other taxes and provide Franchisor with proof of payment thereof within five (5) days of such payment. Franchisee also shall do all such other things and take such other steps as may be reasonably required to enable the Franchisor to obtain any tax credit which may be available to it. Franchisor shall not be liable or responsible

for Franchisee's compliance or failure to comply with any and all laws, rules, and regulations imposed by any governmental agency. It is the Franchisee's obligation to ensure compliance with such laws and regulations.

23.5 Indemnification:

Franchisee shall defend, at its own cost, and indemnify and hold harmless Franchisor and Franchisor Affiliates, and their respective shareholders, directors, officers, members, partners, employees and agents ("Indemnitees") from and against any and all losses, compensatory, exemplary or punitive damages, fines, charges, costs, expenses, lost profits, attorneys' fees, experts' fees, court costs, settlement amounts, judgments, compensation for damages to Franchisor's reputation and goodwill, costs of or resulting from delays, financing, costs of advertising material and media time/space, and costs of changing, substituting, or replacing same, and any and all expenses of recall, refunds, compensation, public notices, and other such amounts incurred in connection with the matters described, however caused, resulting directly or indirectly from or pertaining to (i) Franchisee's breach of this Agreement; (ii) any negligent or willful act or omission of Franchisee, its Affiliates, employees, agents, servants, contractors or others for whom Franchisee is, in law, responsible; and/or (iii) the use, condition, construction, equipping, decorating, marketing, maintenance or operation of the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise. Such losses, claims, costs, expenses, damages and liabilities shall include, without limitation, those arising from latent or other defects in the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, whether or not discoverable by Franchisor, and those arising from the death or injury to any person or arising from damage to the property of Franchisee, Franchisor, their agents, or employees, or any third person, firm or corporation. Franchisee agrees to give Franchisor notice of any such action, suit, proceeding, claim, demand, inquiry, or investigation. The foregoing indemnification shall not apply to losses or expenses to the extent arising from Franchisor's gross negligence or willful acts. In the settlement of any matter hereunder, in no event shall Franchisee be permitted to admit fault on behalf of an Indemnitee nor to agree to any provision that places any obligations or restrictions on an Indemnitee (including the payment of any money) without Franchisor's express written consent. At Franchisee's expense and risk, Franchisor may elect to assume (but under no circumstance is obligated to undertake) the defense and/or settlement of any such action, suit, proceeding, claim, demand, inquiry or investigation, provided that Franchisor will seek Franchisee's advice and counsel and shall keep Franchisee informed with regard to any such proposed or contemplated settlement(s). Such an undertaking by Franchisor shall in no manner or form diminish Franchisee's obligations hereunder. Franchisee's indemnification obligation shall continue in full force after and survive any expiration or termination of this Agreement.

24. ENFORCEMENT

24.1 <u>Severability; Substitution of Valid Provisions:</u>

Except as otherwise stated in this Agreement, each term of this Agreement and any portion thereof is severable. The remainder of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect. To the extent that any provision restricting Franchisee's competitive activities or otherwise is deemed unenforceable, Franchisor and Franchisee and each Franchisee Owner agree that such provision shall be enforced to the fullest extent permissible under governing laws.

24.2 Waivers - Cumulative Remedies:

Franchisor shall not be deemed to have waived any right to demand exact compliance with any of the terms of this Agreement. Similarly, Franchisor's waiver of any particular breach or series of breaches under this

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

Franchise Agreement

2023 49

Agreement or of any similar terms in any other agreement between the Parties or between the Parties and any other Franchisee, shall not affect Franchisor's rights with respect to any later breach by Franchisee or any other Franchisee. The rights and remedies provided in this Agreement are cumulative and neither Franchisor nor Franchisee will be prohibited from exercising any other right or remedy under this Agreement or permitted by law or equity.

24.3 Force Majeure:

Neither Franchisor nor Franchisee shall be deemed to be in breach of this Agreement if failure to perform obligations results from acts of God, or a similar event or cause beyond a party's control. However, such delays or events do not excuse payments of amounts owed at any time.

24.4 Approval and Consents:

Whenever this Agreement requires Franchisor's advance approval, agreement or consent, Franchisee agrees to make a timely written request for it. Franchisor's approval or consent shall not be valid unless it is in writing. Except where expressly stated otherwise in this Agreement or under applicable law, Franchisor has the absolute right to refuse any request made by Franchisee or to withhold approval, consent or suggestion.

24.5 <u>Limitation on Liability:</u>

EXCEPT FOR FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATION TO INDEMNIFY FRANCHISOR AND FOR CLAIMS FOR UNAUTHORIZED USE OF THE MARKS, COPYRIGHTS, OR CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION, BOTH PARTIES WAIVE TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW ANY RIGHTS TO, OR CLAIMS FOR, ANY PUNITIVE OR EXEMPLARY DAMAGES AGAINST THE OTHER. TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, IN NO EVENT SHALL FRANCHISOR BE LIABLE FOR ANY INDIRECT, SPECIAL, CONSEQUENTIAL OR ANY OTHER DAMAGES THAT ARE NOT DIRECT DAMAGES, REGARDLESS OF THE NATURE OF THE CLAIM FOR DAMAGES.

24.6 **Governing Laws:**

THIS AGREEMENT AND ALL OTHER MATTERS, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO, RESPECTIVE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS CONCERNING THE PARTIES SHALL BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED AND ENFORCED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE PROVINCE OF QUEBEC, CANADA.

24.7 Waiver of Jury Trial and Right to Bring Class Action:

THE PARTIES EACH IRREVOCABLY WAIVE TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR COUNTERCLAIM, WHETHER AT LAW OR IN EQUITY, BROUGHT BY EITHER PARTY, IF AND TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED UNDER APPLICABLE LAW. EACH PARTY FURTHER WAIVES ANY RIGHT TO BRING OR PARTICIPATE IN A CLASS ACTION OR COMPARABLE MULTIPLE PLAINTIFF PROCEEDING AGAINST THE OTHER PARTY TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED UNDER APPLICABLE LAW.

24.8 Costs and Attorney Fees:

The party prevailing in any proceeding between the Parties shall be entitled to reimbursement of its costs and expenses, including reasonable accounting and attorneys' fees. Attorneys' fees shall include, without limitation, reasonable legal fees charged by attorneys, paralegal fees, and costs and disbursements,

whether incurred prior to or in preparation for, or in contemplation of, the filing of written demand or claim, action, hearing, or proceeding to enforce the obligation of the Parties under this Agreement.

24.9 Binding Effect:

This Agreement is binding on and will inure to the benefit of Franchisor's successors and assigns. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, this Agreement shall also be binding on Franchisee's successors and assigns, heirs, executors, and administrators.

24.10 Entire Agreement:

This Agreement, including the introduction, addenda and exhibits to it, constitute the entire Agreement between the Parties. There are no other oral or written understandings or agreements between the Parties concerning the subject matter of this Agreement provided that nothing herein is intended to disclaim or require Franchisee to waive reliance on any representation made in the Disclosure Document you received. This Agreement may be modified only by written agreement signed by both Parties, provided that nothing herein shall be deemed to limit Franchisor's or Franchisor's licensor(s), as applicable, sole right to modify the Manuals in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

24.11 Business Organization:

If Franchisee is Business Entity, Franchisee agrees and represents that:

- it has the authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under this Agreement and is duly organized or formed and validly existing in good standing under the laws of the state or province of its incorporation or formation, and
- b. each of its Owners during the term of this Agreement, and each of their respective spouses (spouses of owners signing in their individual capacity are also required to sign a guaranty) or domestic partners, if so required by Franchisor, shall sign and deliver to Franchisor the standard form of Personal Guaranty and Owners Statement. The Owners Statement shall completely and accurately describe all of Franchisee's Owners and their interests in the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and shall be updated when necessary.

24.12 Construction:

The headings of the sections are for convenience only. If two or more persons are at the same time franchisees hereunder, whether or not as partners or joint venturers, their obligations and liabilities to Franchisor shall be joint and severable. This Agreement may be signed in multiple copies, each of which shall be an original. "A or B" means "A" or "B" or both. The singular use of any pronoun also includes the plural and the masculine and neuter usages include the other and the feminine.

24.13 <u>Timing is of the Essence:</u>

It will be a material breach of this Agreement to fail to perform any obligation within the time required or permitted by this Agreement.

24.14 Execution:

This Agreement may be signed in counterparts, all of which when taken together shall form one valid and effective agreement which may be electronically signed, and any digital or electronic signatures (including pdf, facsimile or electronically imaged signatures provided by a digital signature provider) will be treated the same as handwritten signatures for the purposes of validity, enforceability and admissibility, and delivery of any such electronic signature, or a signed copy of this Agreement, may be made by facsimile, email or other electronic transmission.

25. ARBITRATION

25.1 Agreement to Arbitrate:

Except for i) claims related to or based on the marks and ii) an action for collection of monies owed in which the right to payment is not in dispute, which at Franchisor's sole option may be submitted either to any court of competent jurisdiction or to arbitration, all disputes arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, or in respect of any legal relationship associated with or derived from this Agreement, shall be finally resolved by arbitration pursuant to the National Arbitration Rules of the Arbitration and Dispute Resolution Institute of Canada Inc. (ADR Institute of Canada).

25.2 Place and Language:

The place of arbitration shall be in Montreal, Quebec, Canada, and the language of the arbitration shall be in English.

25.3 Specific Performance:

Nothing in this Agreement shall prevent either Party from obtaining temporary restraining orders and temporary or preliminary injunctive relief in a court of competent jurisdiction.

25.4 Survival:

This provision shall continue in full force and effect subsequent to and notwithstanding the expiration or termination of this Agreement for any reason.

26. NOTICES

26.1 <u>Notices:</u>

Any and all notices required or permitted under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be either personally delivered; sent by nationally recognized overnight courier (Ex: FedEx); sent by certified or registered mail, return receipt requested; or sent by email (provided that the sender also sends a copy by certified or registered mail or recognized overnight courier contemporaneously) to the respective parties at the following addresses unless and until a different address has been designated by written notice to the other party. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Franchisee's knowledge of a change in Franchisor's principal place of business shall be deemed adequate designation of a change and notice shall be sent to Franchisor's new address. Any notice shall be deemed to have been given at the time of personal delivery or, in the case of email, upon confirmation of receipt (or confirmation of delivery via contemporaneous methods required above, whichever occurs first) or, in the case of overnight courier, on the next business day after mailing, or in the case of registered or certified mail, three (3) business days after the date and time of mailing.

Notices to Franchisor:

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. 8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201

Montreal, Quebec Canada, H4P 2G1

Facsimile: (514) 344-6695

Copy to: Stark & Stark

PO Box 5315

Princeton, NJ 08543

Email: asiegelheim@stark-stark.com

(Such notice shall be deemed to be for informational purposes only and will not constitute notice to the Franchisor or otherwise.)

Notices to Franchisee: [Abstract]

[Owner

[Company Address] [Company Fax] [Company Email]

27. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

- A. Franchisee and Franchisor agree that Franchisee's and Franchisor's relationship is not a fiduciary or similar special relationship, but rather is an ordinary commercial relationship between independent business people with arm's length dealings.
- B. Franchisee understands and agrees that franchisees are separate and distinct from Franchisor and are independently owned and operated and that while Franchisor may encourage Franchisee to speak with franchisees in connection with Franchisee's evaluation of this franchise opportunity, they do not act as Franchisor's agents or representatives in providing any information to Franchisee, Franchisor has no obligations or liabilities with respect to any information, opinions or otherwise other franchisees may provide to Franchisee, and Franchisee should not rely on the same.
- C. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisee (and each of Franchisee's Owners) has received a copy of Franchisor's Franchise Disclosure Document with all exhibits at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to signing any binding documents or paying any sums (whichever occurred first).
- D. Franchisee understands, acknowledges and agrees that 1) Franchisor may have offered franchises in the past, may currently be offering franchises and/or may offer franchises in the future, on economic and/or other terms, conditions and provisions which may significantly differ from those set forth in this Agreement and any related documents and 2) there may be instances where Franchisor has varied, or will vary, the terms on which it offers franchises, the charges it (and/or its Affiliates) makes or may otherwise deal with its franchisees to suit the circumstances of a particular transaction, the particular circumstances of that franchisee or otherwise, in each case in its sole discretion.
- E. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisee has had an opportunity to review and has considered the prices of and pricing structure for the products and services sold by Franchisor and/or Franchisor Affiliates as of the date of this Agreement, including, but not limited to, branded Equipment and *Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.*

Franchise Agreement

2023 53

other items, and further acknowledges that Franchisor and/or Franchisor Affiliates have the right to be the exclusive supplier of any such items/services, to profit from the same, and that prices and pricing practices are subject to change.

- F. Franchisee acknowledges and accepts that Franchisor has no permanent or other establishment outside Montreal, Canada as of the date of this Agreement to provide Franchisee with local support, marketing or operational assistance. Franchisee agrees that Franchisor's training/support services are provided from Canada and only as provided in this Agreement.
- G. The parties agree that this agreement, other agreements between the parties and electronic notices may be electronically signed. The parties agree that all such electronic signatures, including any appearing on this agreement, are the same as handwritten signatures for purposes of validity, enforceability and admissibility, subject to applicable law.

Intending to be bound, the Parties hereto have signed and delivered in two (2) copies effective as of the Effective Date.

FRANCHISOR: IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.	FRANCHISEE: [Franchisee] d/b/a [Imagine Arts Academy of]
Signature:	Signature:
Name: Shafik Mina	Name: [Owner
Title: President	Title: Title
Dated:	Dated:

SCHEDULE A TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT RENEWAL ADDENDUM TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

(Current Form of Addendum; Subject to Change by Franchisor)

This Addendum to the Franchise Agreement (the "Addendum") is made as of [Effective Date] between **IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.** (the "Franchisor") having its principal place of business at 8360 Bougainville, Suite 201, Montreal, Quebec, H4P 2G1 and [Franchisee] **d/b/a** [Imagine Arts Academy of] represented by [Owner having a place of business at [Franchisee Address] (the "Franchisee") and modifies and supplements the Franchise Agreement of the same date (the "Franchise Agreement") between the Franchisor and the Franchisee.

A. ADDENDUM

This Addendum modifies, and controls over any conflicting provisions of the Franchise Agreement. Terms not defined in this Addendum have the same meaning as in the Franchise Agreement. All references to sections refer to sections in the Franchise Agreement, unless otherwise stated. Except as expressly modified herein, the terms and conditions of the Franchise Agreement remain in full force and effect.

B. CHANGES

4. FRANCHISE AND FRANCHISE FEE; RENEWAL FEE

Section 4.8 shall be modified as follows:

4.8 Franchise Fee: Franchisee shall not be required to pay Franchisor an Initial Franchise Fee. Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor upon execution of this Agreement a renewal fee in the amount of \$______ as required under the franchise agreement governing the term immediately preceding the term of this Agreement.

5. TERM AND RENEWAL

Section 5.1 shall be modified as follows:

5.1 Term: This Agreement shall be effective and binding from the date of its execution for a ("first" or "second") renewal term of five (5) years, commencing on the Effective Date of this Agreement.

Section 5.2 shall be modified as follows:

Second Second S

6. TRAINING AND ASSISTANCE

Section 6.1 shall be modified as follows:

6.1 Initial Training: Franchisee and Franchisor have already met their respective obligations under this Section and it is deleted.

15. FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS

Section 15.2 shall be modified as follows:

15.2 <u>Commencement of Operations:</u> Franchisee has already met Franchisee's obligations under this Section and it is deleted.

Section 15.3 shall be modified as follows:

15.3 Equipment Package Requirements: Franchisee has already met Franchisee's obligations under this Section and it is deleted.

Section 15.18 shall be modified by adding the following subsection:

15.18 d. Renewal Term: Franchisee is entering into this Agreement as a renewal term and, as such, Franchisee's performance in prior operating years shall be used for purposes of calculating Ongoing Performance Standards under this Agreement and measuring any other applicable performance obligations.

16. FRANCHISOR'S OPERATIONS ASSISTANCE

Section 16.1 shall be modified as follows:

16.1 Prior to Opening: Franchisor has already met Franchisor's obligations under this Section and it is deleted.

Section 16.2 a) shall be modified as follows:

16.2 a Franchisor has already met Franchisor's obligations under this Section and it is deleted.

20. FRANCHISOR'S RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL

Section 20.5.a shall be modified as follows:

a. agree to the terms of the then current franchise agreement, except that the term shall be the balance of the five year term; or

21. TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT

Section 21.2 shall be modified as follows:

21.2 <u>Termination by Franchisor – Failure to Qualify</u>: Franchisee has already met Franchisee's obligations under this Section and it is deleted.

C. CONFIDENTIALITY OBLIGATION

Franchisee agrees that all changes hereby made to the Franchise Agreement shall remain confidential. This confidentiality obligation extends to all third parties including, but not limited to, all other franchisees system wide. Consequences to the breach of this confidentiality obligation may result in the immediate termination of the Franchise Agreement.

D. GENERAL RELEASE OF CLAIMS

In compliance with the renewal conditions required under the franchise agreement for Franchisee's immediately preceding term, Franchisee will sign a general release of claims in form satisfactory to Franchisor at or before the execution of this Agreement and any applicable Addendum, unless such a release is precluded by law and without force and effect. (See General Release attached)

This Addendum is not effective until signed by an authorized officer of Franchisor.

<u>OR</u>
TRANSFER ADDENDUM TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT
This Addendum to the Franchise Agreement (the "Addendum") is made as of
ACADEMY OF, represented by having a place of business
at (the "Franchisee") and modifies and supplements the Franchise Agreement of the same date (the "Franchise Agreement") between the Franchisor and the Franchisee.
A. <u>ADDENDUM</u>
This Addendum modifies, and controls over any conflicting provisions of the Franchise Agreement. The "Transferor" as referenced below represents owned by
Terms not defined in this Addendum have the same meaning as in the Franchise Agreement. All references to sections refer to sections in the Franchise Agreement, unless otherwise stated. Except as expressly modified herein, the terms and conditions of the Franchise Agreement remain in full force and effect.
B. <u>CHANGES</u>
4. FRANCHISE AND FRANCHISE FEE
Section 4.8 shall be modified as follows: 4.8 Franchise Fee: Franchisee shall not be required to pay Franchisor an Initial Franchise Fee.
5. <u>TERM AND RENEWAL</u>
Section 5.1 shall be modified as follows: 5.1 Term: This Agreement shall be effective and binding from the date of its execution for a term of, commencing on the Effective Date of this Agreement representing the balance of the term of the Transferor.
Section 5.2 shall be modified as follows:

5.2 Renewal: Provided that Franchisee shall have complied with all the terms of this Agreement, and subject to fulfillment of the conditions in section 5.3 below, Franchisee shall have the option to renew this Agreement for _____ successive period(s) of five (5) years each.

6. TRAINING AND ASSISTANCE

Section 6.1 shall be modified as follows:

6.1 Initial Training: Franchisor has already met its obligations under this Section and it is deleted.

15. FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS

Section 15.2 shall be modified as follows:

14.2 <u>Commencement of Operations:</u> Franchisee has already met Franchisee's obligations under this Section and it is deleted.

Section 15.3 shall be modified as follows:

15.3 Equipment Package Requirements: Franchisee has already met Franchisee's obligations under this Section and it is deleted.

Section 15.18 a through c shall be replaced with the following:

15.18 Performance Obligations:

a. First, Second, Third Year Standard:

Franchisee is entering into this Agreement as a transfer and, as such, Transferor's performance in prior operating years shall be used for purposes of calculating the First/Second/Third Year Standard. Based on the Transferor's years of operation, the First/Second/Third Year Standard has already been met.

Section 15.18 d shall be replaced with the following:

d. Ongoing Performance Standards Clause:

For every anniversary after the Effective Date, Franchisee must maintain a minimum Average Growth rate of five percent (5%). The "Average Growth rate" shall be the average of the annual Gross Revenues growth rates for your Imagine Arts Academy Franchise for the four (4) years immediately prior to the year in question, which may include the prior operating years of the Transferor. Failure to meet this performance standard is good cause for immediate termination of this Agreement. Franchisor may, but is not required to, implement in its sole discretion the correction process set out in section 21.5 if Franchisee fails to meet a yearly standard.

Section 15.18 shall be further modified by adding the following subsection;

e. Transfer Term:

Franchisee is entering into this Agreement as a transfer and, as such, Transferor's performance in prior operating years shall be used for purposes of calculating Ongoing Performance Standards under this Agreement and measuring any other applicable performance obligations.

16. FRANCHISOR'S OPERATIONS ASSISTANCE

Section 16.1 shall be modified as follows:

16.1 Prior to Opening: Franchisor has already met Franchisor's obligations under this Section and it is deleted.

Section 16.2 a) shall be modified as follows:

16.2 a) Franchisor has already met Franchisor's obligations under this Section and it is deleted.

21. TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT

Section 21.2 shall be modified as follows:

21.2 <u>Termination by Franchisor – Failure to Qualify</u>: Franchisee has already met Franchisee's obligations under this Section and it is deleted.

C. CONFIDENTIALITY OBLIGATION

Franchisee agrees that all changes hereby made to the Franchise Agreement shall remain confidential. This confidentiality obligation extends to all third parties including, but not limited to, all other franchisees system wide. Consequences to the breach of this confidentiality obligation may result in the immediate termination of the Franchise Agreement.

FRANCHISOR: IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.	FRANCHISEE: [Franchisee] d/b/a [Imagine Arts Academy of]
Signature:	Signature:
Name: Shafik Mina	Name: [Owner
Title: President	Title: Title

GENERAL RELEASE OF CLAIMS BY FRANCHISEE (RENEWAL ADDENDUM)

In consideration of the Franchise Agreement (the "Franchise Agreement") granted to
Franchisee by Franchisor for a renewal term (commencing for a period
of years {the "Effective Date of Renewal"}) in connection with Franchisee's Imagine Arts
Academy Franchise and as provided in the franchise agreement governing the preceding Franchise
term dated, Franchisee makes the following general release of claims
(the "Release") in favor of Franchisor and the related parties identified below as of this day of 20 (the "Release Date"):
<u>For Washington Only:</u> This general release does not apply with respect to claims arising under the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, RCW 19.100, and the rules adopted thereunder.
1. AGREEMENTS

1.1 General Release of Claims. Franchisee hereby releases and forever discharges Franchisor, all persons and/or entities controlling, controlled by, under common control or affiliated or associated with any of the foregoing in any way, each of any affiliate of the foregoing, subsidiaries, corporate parents and predecessors, each of any of the foregoing owners, partners, stockholders, directors, officers, employees, agents, representatives, attorneys, accountants, guarantors, related persons and/or entities and all persons acting by, through, under or in concert or affiliated in any way with any of the foregoing (collectively and individually referred to in this document as the "Franchisor-Related Entities") of and from any and all causes of action, in law or in equity, suits, debts, liens, defaults under contracts, leases, agreements or promises, liabilities, claims, demands, damages, losses, costs or expenses, including but not limited to any liabilities and/or obligations of the Franchisor-Related Entities (or any of them) arising out of, related in any way to, or in connection with the Franchise Agreement, the Franchise, its sale or operation, or otherwise, of any nature whatsoever, howsoever arising, known or unknown, fixed or contingent, past or present, which you now have or may hereafter have against all or any of the Franchisor-Related Entities from the beginning of time to the date hereof (the "Claims").

Franchisee intends that this release be as broad as permitted by law and that all of its rights, and all obligations of Franchisor and any Franchisor-Related Entities, are hereby forever canceled and forgiven (except as expressly stated otherwise in this Agreement).

Franchisee expressly assumes the risk of any mistake of fact, or fact of which it is unaware, or that the true facts may be other than any facts now known or believed to exist by Franchisee. Franchisee agrees to forever settle, adjust and compromise any and all present or future disputes with respect to all matters from the beginning of time to the date of this Agreement finally and forever and without regard to who may or may not have been correct in their understanding of the facts, law or otherwise. All releases are intended to constitute a full, complete, unconditional and immediate substitution for any and all rights, claims, demands and causes of action whatsoever which exist, or might have existed, on the date of this Agreement. Franchisee has not relied on any statement, promise, representation or otherwise, whether of fact, law or otherwise, or lack of disclosure of any fact, law or otherwise, by Franchisor, its attorney or anyone else, in entering into this Agreement and the related releases. Franchisee has read and understands this Agreement and Franchisor has strongly recommended that Franchisee have it reviewed by its own attorney before signing it.

1.2 <u>Attorney's Fees.</u> If Franchisee or any person or entity connected with Franchisee in any way commences, joins in, or in any manner seeks relief through any suit or otherwise arising out of, based upon.

or relating to any of the Claims or in any manner asserts against all or any of Franchisor or Franchisor-Related Entities any of the Claims, Franchisee agrees to pay directly to Franchisor or Franchisor-Related Entities incurring such costs, all attorneys' fees incurred in defending or otherwise responding to such suit or assertion.

1.3 <u>Date of Releases</u>. The releases granted hereunder will be deemed effective as of the Release Date specified above.

2. GENERAL PROVISIONS

Entire Understanding. The parties jointly intend and agree that (1) this Agreement contains the final, complete and exclusive expression of the terms of the parties' agreement and entirely supersedes and replaces any and all prior and/or concurrent understandings, agreements, inducements, prior course(s) of dealing, representations (financial or otherwise), promises, options, rights-of-first refusal, guarantees, warranties (express or implied) or otherwise (whether oral or written) between the parties, (2) there are no prior and/or concurrent understandings, agreements, inducements, prior course(s) of dealing, representations (financial or otherwise), promises, options, rights-of-first refusal, guarantees, warranties (express or implied) or otherwise (whether oral or written) which are not fully expressed in this Agreement, and (3) no prior and/or concurrent understandings, agreements, inducements, prior course(s) of dealing, representations (financial or otherwise), promises, options, rights-of-first refusal, guarantees, warranties (express or implied) or otherwise (whether oral or written) of any kind or nature whatsoever have been made by Franchisor or anyone else, nor have been relied upon by Franchisee nor shall have any force or effect; in each case except the obligations of Franchisees under the Franchise Agreement or otherwise which are expressly created or preserved by this Agreement.

Franchisee understands that Franchisor is relying on Franchisee to bring forward in writing at this time any matters inconsistent with any of the foregoing and agrees that, if any of the foregoing is not true, correct and complete, Franchisee will make a written statement regarding such so that Franchisor may address and resolve any such issue(s) at this time.

- 2.2 <u>Captions</u>. Captions are not a part hereof, are for convenience only and shall not be considered or referred to in resolving questions of interpretation.
- 2.3 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which will constitute an original instrument.
- 2.4 <u>Severability</u>. The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision hereof as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction shall in no way affect the validity or enforceability of any other provision. If any part of this Agreement is deemed unlawful in any way, the parties agree that such provision will be deemed interpreted and/or modified to the minimum extent necessary to make such provision lawful or, if such construction is not permitted or available, the remainder of this Agreement will continue in full force and effect.
- 2.5 <u>Joint and Several Liability</u>. The releases granted hereunder will be deemed effective as of the date hereof. The liabilities and obligations of each of the Franchisees (and any other person/entity providing releases hereunder) will be joint and several.

- 2.6 <u>Waiver</u>. The failure of any party to seek redress for violation of this Agreement or to insist upon the strict performance of any covenant or condition of this Agreement shall not prevent a subsequent act, which would have originally constituted a violation, from having the effect of an original violation. The rights and remedies provided by this Agreement are cumulative and the use of any one right or remedy by any party shall not preclude or waive the right to use any or all other remedies. These rights and remedies are given in addition to any other rights the parties may have by law, statute, ordinance or otherwise.
- 2.7 <u>Heirs and Assigns</u>. Each of the terms, covenants and conditions of this Agreement shall be binding on and inure to the benefit of, the parties, each of their respective heirs, representatives, executors, administrators, assigns, and successors in interest or otherwise. Whenever in this Agreement reference is made to any party, the reference shall be deemed to include, whenever applicable, the heirs, representatives, executors, administrators, assigns and successors in interest of that party the same as if in every case expressed.
- 2.8 <u>Attorney's Fees</u>. Unless expressly provided otherwise in this Agreement, in the event of any legal action or proceeding brought by either party against the other, or on behalf of any party, whether arising out of this Agreement, related thereto, related to any transaction referenced herein, or otherwise, each party will bear their own legal costs.
- 2.9 <u>Coverage, Inconsistencies, etc.</u> Franchisor and each Franchisor-Related Entities will receive each of the benefits of this Agreement and of the sections of the Franchise Agreement referenced herein, as if they were expressly named therein. In the event of any inconsistency between this Agreement and any other agreement, document or otherwise, the provisions of this Agreement will control.
- 2.10 <u>Choice of Law</u>. This Agreement shall be interpreted, and the rights and liabilities of the parties hereto shall, for all purposes, be governed by and construed and enforced, without giving effect to the principles of conflicts of laws, in accordance with the laws of the Province of Quebec. Whenever possible, each provision of this Agreement shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but if any provision of this Agreement shall be prohibited by or invalid under such law, such provision shall be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or invalidity, without invalidating the remainder of such provision or the remaining provisions of this Agreement.
- 2.11 <u>Choice of Venue</u>. Any litigation based hereon, or arising out of, under, or in connection with this Agreement, shall be brought and maintained exclusively in the courts of the City of Montreal in the Province of Quebec. Each party hereto hereby expressly and irrevocably submits to the jurisdiction of the courts of the City of Montreal in the Province of Quebec for the purpose of any such litigation as set forth above. Each party hereto further irrevocably consents to the service of process by registered mail, postage prepaid, or by personal service. Franchisee hereby expressly and irrevocably waives, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any objection which it may now or hereafter have to the laying of venue of any such litigation brought in any such court referred to above and any claim that such litigation has been brought in an inconvenient forum.

2.12 Dispute Resolution.

- 2.12.1 <u>Agreement to Arbitrate</u>: All disputes arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, or in respect of any legal relationship associated with or derived from this Agreement, shall be finally resolved by arbitration pursuant to the National Arbitration Rules of the Arbitration and Dispute Resolution Institute of Canada Inc. (ADR Institute of Canada).
- 2.12.2 <u>Place and Language</u>: The place of arbitration shall be in Montreal, Quebec, Canada, and the language of the arbitration shall be in English.
- 2.12.3 <u>Specific Performance</u>: Nothing in this Agreement shall prevent either party from obtaining temporary restraining orders and temporary or preliminary injunctive relief in a court of competent jurisdiction.
- 2.12.4 <u>Language</u>: The parties hereto acknowledge that they have requested and are satisfied that this agreement and related documents be drawn up in the English language. French translation of the preceding sentence: Les parties aux présentes reconnaissent qu'elles ont exigé que la présente convention et tout document qui s'y rattache soient rédigées en anglais et s'en déclarent satisfaites.
- 2.13 <u>Mistake of Fact</u>. Franchisees understand that if the facts relied upon in making this Release are discovered hereafter to be other than or different from the facts now believed to be true, or if additional facts are discovered, Franchisees expressly accept the risk of such possible different or additional facts and agree that this release and waiver shall remain effective notwithstanding any such discoveries. Franchisees are not deciding to make this release based on any factual representations of Franchisor except for material representations expressly contained in this Release and in the Franchise Agreement and Renewal Addendum thereto.
- 2.14 Representations. Franchisees represent, warrant, agree and acknowledge that,
 - a) Franchisees have had ample opportunity to consult with legal counsel in making the above release and that Franchisee has read and fully understands the terms of this release and voluntarily and freely signs this release, and
 - b) that the validity of this release is a condition to and essential consideration for the renewal of Franchisee's Imagine Arts Academy Franchise.

(FOR CALIFORNIA FRANCHISEES ONLY)

Franchisees acknowledge that they are familiar with the provisions of California Civil Code Section 1542 (or the provisions of any similar law of any other state having jurisdiction over this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby), and intend the General Release to cover, encompass, release, and extinguish inter alia, all claims and matters which might otherwise be reserved by California Civil Code section 1542, which provides as follows:

"A General Release does not extend to claims that the creditor or releasing party does not know or suspect to exist in his or her favor at the time of executing the release, and that if known by him or her would have materially affected his or her settlement with the debtor or released party."

California Franchisees, being aware of this Code section, hereby expressly waive all of their rights thereunder as well as under any other statutes or common law principles of similar effect of any applicable

jurisdiction. No release of claims by Franchisee will act to release Claims for which a release is expressly precluded under the California Franchise Relations Act and/or the California Franchise Investment Law.

CAUTION: THIS AGREEMENT CONTAINS A RELEASE OF CLAIMS. PLEASE READ CAREFULLY BEFORE SIGNING.

(Sig	n here if Franchisee is a natural person)	
FR	ANCHISEE (Individual(s))	
Sig	nature: Owner[Owner	
——Prir	nted Name: Owner[Owner	
/Si/	gn here if Franchisee is a type of bus	oinaga antitul
(3/6	gn nere ii Franchisee is a type of bus	siness enuty)
FR	ANCHISEE (Corp., LLC or Partnersh	nip)
[Fr	anchisee Corporation]	
Leg	gal Name of Entity	
Α		
	Jurisdiction of Formation	<u> </u>
	Corporation, LLC or Partnership	
Ву:	Signature: Owner[Owner	_
	Title	_
FR	ANCHISEE OWNER(S)	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP OF BUSINESS ENTITY FRANCHISEE
Ow	ner[Owner	%

SCHEDULE B TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT TERRITORY MAP AND DESCRIPTION

[Imagine Arts Academy of]

Franchisee acknowledges and agrees that if the Territory exceeds 400,000 in population, Franchisor reserves the right to split the geographical area depicted in the Territory into 2 or more Territories if it exceeds 3 million in population according to then current statistics as published by United States Department of Education National Center for Education Statistics. In that event, the split territories shall be subject to the terms of this Franchise Agreement, provided: i) no initial franchise fee shall be due for the split territories when the split occurs; ii) a single transfer fee shall be payable in the event of a transfer during the initial term of this agreement, even if the transfer involves both of the split territories; and iii) a single renewal fee shall be payable as provided in Section 5.3 of this Agreement for each renewal term provided under this Agreement. The execution of a separate Franchise Agreement for each of the split territories shall be required upon the occurrence of a transfer or a renewal.

As of the effective date of this Agreement, a Standard Territory contains a population of between 200,000 to 325,000 people.

FRANCHISOR: IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.	FRANCHISEE: [Franchisee] d/b/a [Imagine Arts Academy of]
Signature:	Signature:
Name: Shafik Mina	Name: [Owner
Title: President	Title: Title

SCHEDULE C TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT PRINCIPAL OWNER'S GUARANTY

This guaranty must be signed by each owner of the Business Entity Franchisee under the Franchise Agreement between each owner of the Business Entity Franchisee and IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. (the "Agreement"), and by their respective spouse(s) or domestic partner(s) (each referenced as "you" or "Guarantor"), if so required by IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. (referred to as "us", "our", or "we"), and is dated as of the Effective Date, as defined in the Agreement. Terms not otherwise defined in this Guaranty have the meaning as defined in the Agreement. This Guaranty is governed by the laws of Quebec. Each of you irrevocably submits to the jurisdiction of Quebec courts.

- 1. <u>Scope of Guaranty:</u> In consideration of and as an inducement to our signing and delivering the Agreement or consenting to an assignment thereof, each of you signing this Guaranty personally and unconditionally: (a) guarantee to us and our successor and assigns that the Business Entity will punctually pay and perform each and every undertaking, agreement and covenant set forth in the Agreement; and (b) agree to be personally bound by, and personally liable for the breach of, each and every provision in the Agreement.
- 2. <u>Waivers:</u> Each of you waive: (a) acceptance and notice of acceptance by us of your obligations under this Guaranty; (b) notice of demand for payment of any indebtedness or nonperformance of any obligation guaranteed by you; (c) protest and notice of default to any party with respect to indebtedness or nonperformance of any obligations guaranteed by you; any right you may have to require that an action be brought against the Business Entity or any other person as a condition to your liability; (e) all rights to payments and claims for reimbursement or subrogation which you may have against the Business Entity arising as a result of your execution of and performance under this Guaranty; and (f) all other notices and legal or equitable defenses to which you may be entitled in your capacity as guarantors.
- 3. Consent and Agreements: Each of you consent and agree that: (a) your direct and immediate liability under this Guaranty is joint and several; (b) you must render any payment or performance required under the Agreement upon demand if the Business Entity fails or refuses to do so; (c) your liability will not be contingent or conditioned upon our pursuit of any remedies against the Business Entity or any other person; (d) your liability shall not be diminished, relieved, or otherwise affected by any extension of time, credit or other indulgence which we may from time to time grant to the Business Entity or to any other person, including, without limitation, the acceptance of any partial payment or performance or the compromise or release of any claim and no such indulgence shall in any way modify or amend this Guaranty; (e) this Guaranty shall continue and is irrevocable during the term of the Agreement and, if required by the Agreement, after the expiration or termination of this Agreement.
- 4. <u>Enforcement Costs:</u> If we are required to enforce this Guaranty in any judicial or arbitration proceeding or appeals, you must reimburse us for our enforcement costs. Enforcement costs include reasonable accountants', attorneys', attorneys' assistants', arbitrators' and expert witness fees, cost of investigation and proof of facts, court costs, arbitration filing fees, other litigation expenses and travel and living expenses, whether incurred prior to, in preparation for, or in contemplation of the filing of any written demand, claim, action, hearing or proceeding to enforce this Guaranty.
- 5. <u>Dispute Resolution:</u> You acknowledge having read and understood the Franchise Agreement and the undersigned agree that this Guaranty and all other matters concerning you and us and/or your and our respective rights and obligations will be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with

the dispute resolution provisions of Sections 24 and 25 of the Franchise Agreement, as though you were "Franchisee" for purposes of such Sections. Sections 24 and 25 are attached to this Guarantee and incorporated by reference.

Each of you now sign and deliver this Guaranty as of the Effective Date of the Agreement, regardless of the actual date of signature.

Effective Date: [Effective Date]	
GUARANTORS:	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP INTEREST IN BUSINESS ENTITY:
(OWNER)	
Signature: [Owner	
Signature of Spouse or Domestic Partner:	
(Name) ()	

Sections 24 and 25 of the Franchise Agreement (Attachment to Guaranty)

24. ENFORCEMENT

24.1 Severability; Substitution of Valid Provisions;

Except as otherwise stated in this Agreement, each term of this Agreement and any portion thereof is severable. The remainder of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect. To the extent that any provision restricting Franchisee's competitive activities or otherwise is deemed unenforceable, Franchisor and Franchisee and each Franchisee Owner agree that such provision shall be enforced to the fullest extent permissible under governing laws.

24.2 Waivers - Cumulative Remedies:

Franchisor shall not be deemed to have waived any right to demand exact compliance with any of the terms of this Agreement. Similarly, Franchisor's waiver of any particular breach or series of breaches under this Agreement or of any similar terms in any other agreement between the Parties or between the Parties and any other Franchisee, shall not affect Franchisor's rights with respect to any later breach by Franchisee or any other Franchisee. The rights and remedies provided in this Agreement are cumulative and neither Franchisor nor Franchisee will be prohibited from exercising any other right or remedy under this Agreement or permitted by law or equity.

24.3 Force Majeure:

Neither Franchisor nor Franchisee shall be deemed to be in breach of this Agreement if failure to perform obligations results from acts of God or acts or omissions of a similar event or cause. However, such delays or events do not excuse payments of amounts owed at any time.

24.4 Approval and Consents:

Whenever this Agreement requires Franchisor's advance approval, agreement or consent, Franchisee agrees to make a timely written request for it. Franchisor's approval or consent shall not be valid unless it is in writing. Except where expressly stated otherwise in this Agreement, Franchisor has the absolute right to refuse any request made by Franchisee or to withhold approval, consent or suggestion, or if Franchisor neglects or delays the response, or denies any request for any of those, Franchisor shall not be deemed to have made any warranties or guarantees which Franchisee may then rely on, and Franchisor shall not assume any liability or obligation to Franchisee.

24.5 Limitation on Liability:

EXCEPT FOR FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATION TO INDEMNIFY FRANCHISOR AND FOR CLAIMS FOR UNAUTHORIZED USE OF THE MARKS, COPYRIGHTS, OR CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION, BOTH PARTIES WAIVE TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW ANY RIGHTS TO, OR CLAIMS FOR, ANY PUNITIVE OR EXEMPLARY DAMAGES AGAINST THE OTHER. TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, IN NO EVENT SHALL FRANCHISOR BE LIABLE FOR ANY INDIRECT, SPECIAL, CONSEQUENTIAL OR ANY OTHER DAMAGES THAT ARE NOT DIRECT DAMAGES, REGARDLESS OF THE NATURE OF THE CLAIM FOR DAMAGES.

24.6 Governing Laws:

THIS AGREEMENT AND ALL OTHER MATTERS, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO, RESPECTIVE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS CONCERNING THE PARTIES SHALL BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED AND ENFORCED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE PROVINCE OF QUEBEC, CANADA.

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

24.7 Waiver of Jury Trial and Right to Bring Class Action:

THE PARTIES EACH IRREVOCABLY WAIVE TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR COUNTERCLAIM, WHETHER AT LAW OR IN EQUITY, BROUGHT BY EITHER PARTY, IF AND TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED UNDER APPLICABLE LAW. EACH PARTY FURTHER WAIVES ANY RIGHT TO BRING OR PARTICIPATE IN A CLASS ACTION OR COMPARABLE MULTIPLE PLAINTIFF PROCEEDING AGAINST THE OTHER PARTY TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED UNDER APPLICABLE LAW.

24.8 Costs and Attorney Fees:

The party prevailing in any proceeding between the Parties shall be entitled to reimbursement of its costs and expenses, including reasonable accounting and attorneys' fees. Attorneys' fees shall include, without limitation, reasonable legal fees charged by attorneys, paralegal fees, and costs and disbursements, whether incurred prior to or in preparation for, or in contemplation of, the filing of written demand or claim, action, hearing, or proceeding to enforce the obligation of the Parties under this Agreement.

24.9 Binding Effect:

This Agreement is binding on and will inure to the benefit of Franchisor's successors and assigns. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, this Agreement shall also be binding on Franchisee's successors and assigns, heirs, executors, and administrators.

24.10 Entire Agreement:

This Agreement, including the introduction, addenda and exhibits to it, constitute the entire Agreement between the Parties. There are no other oral or written understandings or agreements between the Parties concerning the subject matter of this Agreement provided that nothing herein is intended to disclaim or require Franchisee to waive reliance on any representation made in the Disclosure Document you received. This Agreement may be modified only by written agreement signed by both Parties, provided that nothing herein shall be deemed to limit Franchisor's or Franchisor's licensor(s), as applicable, sole right to modify the Manuals in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

24.11 Business Organization:

If Franchisee is a Business Entity, Franchisee agrees and represents that:

- a. it has the authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under this Agreement and is duly organized or formed and validly existing in good standing under the laws of the state or province of its incorporation or formation, and
- b. each of its Owners during the term of this Agreement, and each of their respective spouses or domestic partners, if so required by Franchisor, shall sign and deliver to Franchisor the standard form of Personal Guaranty and Owners Statement. The Owners Statement shall completely and accurately describe all of Franchisee's Owners and their interests in the Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and shall be updated when necessary.

24.12 Construction:

The headings of the sections are for convenience only. If two or more persons are at the same time franchisees hereunder, whether or not as partners or joint venturers, their obligations and liabilities to Franchisor shall be joint and severable. This Agreement may be signed in multiple copies, each of which shall be an original. "A or B" means "A" or "B" or both. The singular use of any pronoun also includes the plural and the masculine and neuter usages include the other and the feminine.

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

24.13 Timing is of the Essence:

It will be a material breach of this Agreement to fail to perform any obligation within the time required or permitted by this Agreement.

25. ARBITRATION

25.1 Agreement to Arbitrate:

Except for i) claims related to or based on the marks and ii) an action for collection of moneys owed in which the right to payment is not in dispute, which at our sole option may be submitted either to any court of competent jurisdiction or to arbitration, all disputes arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, or in respect of any legal relationship associated with or derived from this Agreement, shall be finally resolved by arbitration pursuant to the National Arbitration Rules of the Arbitration and Dispute Resolution Institute of Canada Inc. (ADR Institute of Canada).

25.2 Place and Language:

The place of arbitration shall be in Montreal, Quebec, Canada, and the language of the arbitration shall be in English.

25.3 Specific Performance:

Nothing in this Agreement shall prevent either Party from obtaining temporary restraining orders and temporary or preliminary injunctive relief in a court of competent jurisdiction.

25.4 Survival:

This provision shall continue in full force and effect subsequent to and notwithstanding the expiration or termination of this Agreement for any reason.

SCHEDULE D TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT PRINCIPAL OWNER'S STATEMENT

This statement must be completed by the Franchisee ("I", "me", or "my") if I have multiple owners or if I, or my Franchised Business is owned by a Business Entity. Franchisor is relying on the truth and accuracy of this form in awarding the Franchise to me.

1. Form of	Owner: I am	a (check one):			
	i)	General Partnership			
	ii)	Corporation			
	iii)	Limited Partnership			
	iv)	Limited Liability Compa	ny 🛮		
	v)	Other			
	,	Specify:			
I was formed und	der the laws o	ıf	(State, Pro	ovince, or Country)	
2. Busines	s Entity: I w	as incorporated or formed	on	, 20	I have
		er any other name other			
partnership name	e and			The follow	ing is a list
		gement rights and powers	(e.g., officers, manag	jers, directors, part	ners, etc.)
and their position	is are listed b	elow:			
Name of	f Person		Position(s)	Held	
			=		
					
3. Owners:	: The followin	g list includes the full nam	e and mailing addres	s of each person v	vho is one
		es the nature of each own			
			Description of Inter	rest and	
Owner's Name a	and Address		Percentage Owners		
			· or comage comment	p	
					_
		·			_
					_
		·			
	_				
		nts: Attached are copies			erning the
ownersnip, mana	agement and	other significant aspects o	tine Business Entity.		
This Statement o	of Owner is cu	rrent and complete as of _	,	20	
				<u></u>	

OWNER INDIVIDUALS:	
0:	
Signature: [Owner	
[Owner	
Print Name	
CORPORATION, LIMITED LIABILITY COMPA	ANY OR PARTNERSHIP:
[Franchisee Corporation]	
Signature: [Owner	
[Owner	
Print Name	

SCHEDULE E TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT TELEPHONE, INTERNET WEB SITES AND LISTINGS AGREEMENT

TH	IIS TELEP	HONE,	, INTERNET	WEB S	ITE	S AND LIST	INGS AGR	EEMEN.	T (the "Agreeme	≀nt") is
made and	entered in	to as o	f the	day of _.			, 20	(the "Ef	fective Date"), b	y and
between	Imagine	Arts	Academy,	Inc.	а	Canadian	company	(the	"Franchisor"),	and
			, a			(the "F	ranchisee")			

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Franchisee desires to enter into a Franchise Agreement with Franchisor for the right to own and operate an Imagine Arts Academy franchised business (the "Franchise Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, Franchisor would not enter into the Franchise Agreement without Franchisee's agreement to enter into, comply with, and be bound by all the terms and provisions of this Agreement;

NOW, THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the foregoing and the mutual promises and covenants contained herein, and in further consideration of the Franchise Agreement and the mutual promises and covenants contained therein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows:

1. **DEFINITIONS**

All terms used but not otherwise defined in this Agreement shall have the meanings set forth in the Franchise Agreement. "Termination" of the Franchise Agreement shall include, but shall not be limited to, the voluntary termination, involuntary termination, or natural expiration thereof.

2. TRANSFER; APPOINTMENT

- 2.1 Interest in Telephone Numbers, Internet Web Sites and Listings. Franchisee may acquire (whether in accordance with or in violation of the Franchise Agreement) during the term of the Franchise Agreement, certain right, title, and interest in and to certain telephone numbers and other telephone directory listings (collectively, the "Telephone Numbers and Listings"); social media accounts, domain names, hypertext markup language, uniform resource locator addresses, and access to corresponding Internet web sites, and the right to hyperlink to certain web sites and listings on various Internet search engines (collectively, the "Internet Web Sites and Listings") related to the Franchised Business or the Marks (all of which right, title, and interest is referred to herein as "Franchisee's Interest").
- 2.2 <u>Transfer</u>. On Termination of the Franchise Agreement, or on periodic request of Franchisor, Franchisee will immediately direct all Telephone companies or listing companies, Internet Service Providers, social media platforms; domain name registries, Internet search engines, and other listing agencies (collectively, the "Companies") with which Franchisee has Telephone Numbers and Listings or Internet Web Sites and Listings: (i) to transfer all of Franchisee's Interest in such Telephone Numbers and Listings or Internet Web Sites and Listings to Franchisor; and (ii) to execute such documents and take such actions as may be necessary to effectuate such transfer. In the event Franchisor does not desire to accept any or all such Telephone Numbers and Listings or Internet Web Sites and Listings, Franchisee will immediately terminate Telephone Numbers and Listings or Internet Web Sites and Listings, or if such termination requires the involvement of the Companies, immediately direct the Companies to terminate such Telephone Numbers and Listings or Internet Web Sites and Franchisee will take such other actions as Franchisor directs.
- 2.3 <u>Appointment; Power of Attorney.</u> Franchisee hereby constitutes and appoints Franchisor and any officer or agent of Franchisor, for Franchisor's benefit under the Franchise Agreement and this Agreement or otherwise, with full power of substitution, as Franchisee's true and lawful attorney-in-fact with full power and authority in Franchisee's place and stead, and in Franchisee's name or the name of any affiliated person or affiliated company of Franchisee, to take any and all appropriate action and to execute *IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.*

Franchise Agreement Schedule E – Telephone Listing Agreement 2023

and deliver any and all documents that may be necessary or desirable to accomplish the purposes of this Agreement. Franchisee further agrees that this appointment constitutes a power coupled with an interest and is irrevocable until Franchisee has satisfied all of its obligations under the Franchise Agreement and any and all other agreements to which Franchisee and any of its affiliates on the one hand, and Franchisor and any of its affiliates on the other, are parties, including without limitation this Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Franchisee hereby grants to Franchisor the power and right to do the following:

- 2.3.1 Direct the Companies to transfer all Franchisee's Interest to Franchisor;
- 2.3.2 Direct the Companies to terminate any or all of the Telephone Numbers and Listings or Internet Web Sites and Listings; and
- 2.3.3 Execute Companies' standard assignment forms or other documents in order to affect such transfer or termination of Franchisee's Interest.
- 2.4 <u>Certification of Termination</u>. Franchisee hereby directs the Companies to accept, as conclusive proof of Termination of the Franchise Agreement, Franchisor's written statement, signed by an officer or agent of Franchisor, that the Franchise Agreement has terminated.
- 2.5 <u>Cessation of Obligations</u>. After the Companies have duly transferred all Franchisee's Interest to Franchisor, as between Franchisee and Franchisor, Franchisee will have no further interest in, or continuing obligations under, such Telephone Numbers and Listings or Internet Web Sites and Listings. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Franchisee will remain liable to each and all of the Companies for the sums Franchisee is obligated to pay such Companies for obligations Franchisee incurred before the date Franchisor duly accepted the transfer of such Interest, and shall remain liable for any actions occurring prior to the date of transfer.

3. **MISCELLANEOUS**

- 3.1 <u>Release</u>. Franchisee hereby releases, remises, acquits, and forever discharges each and all of the Companies and each and all of their parent corporations, subsidiaries, affiliates, directors, officers, stockholders, employees, and agents, and the successors and assigns of any of them, from any and all rights, demands, claims, damage, losses, costs, expenses, actions, and causes of action whatsoever, whether in tort or in contract, at law or in equity, known or unknown, contingent or fixed, suspected or unsuspected, arising out of, asserted in, assertable in, or in any way related to this Agreement.
- 3.2 <u>Indemnification</u>. Franchisee is solely responsible for all costs and expenses related to its performance, its nonperformance, and Franchisor's enforcement of this Agreement, which costs and expenses Franchisee will pay Franchisor in full, without defense or setoff, on demand. Franchisee agrees that it will indemnify, defend, and hold harmless Franchisor and its affiliates, and its and their directors, officers, shareholders, partners, members, employees, agents, and attorneys, and the successors and assigns of any and all of them, from and against, and will reimburse Franchisor and any and all of them for, any and all loss, losses, damage, damages, claims, debts, claims, demands, or obligations that are related to or are based on this Agreement.
- 3.3 <u>No Duty</u>. The powers conferred on Franchisor hereunder are solely to protect Franchisor's interests and shall not impose any duty on Franchisor to exercise any such powers. Franchisee expressly agrees that in no event shall Franchisor be obligated to accept the transfer of any or all of Franchisee's Interest in any or all such Telephone Numbers and Listings or Internet Web Sites and Listings.
- 3.4 <u>Further Assurances</u>. Franchisee agrees that at any time after the date of this Agreement, Franchisee will perform such acts and execute and deliver such documents as may be necessary to assist in or accomplish the purposes of this Agreement.
- 3.5 <u>Successors, Assigns, and Affiliates</u>. All Franchisor's rights and powers, shall inure to *IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.*

Franchise Agreement Schedule E – Telephone Listing Agreement 2023

Franchisor and its successors and assigns and all Franchisee's obligations, under this Agreement shall be binding on Franchisee's heirs, representatives, successors, assigns, and affiliated persons or entities as if they had duly executed this Agreement.

- 3.6 <u>Effect on Other Agreements</u>. This is agreement and the documents referenced herein constitute the entire agreement between the parties related to the subject matter herein.
 - 3.7 Survival. This Agreement shall survive the Termination of the Franchise Agreement.
- 3.8 <u>Joint and Several Obligations</u>. All Franchisee's obligations under this Agreement shall be joint and several.
- 3.9 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed under the laws of the State where the Franchisee is located, without regard to the finitial of conflict of law rules.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned have executed or caused their duly authorized representatives to execute this Agreement as of the Effective Date.

FRANCHISOR: IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.	FRANCHISEE: [Franchisee] d/b/a [Imagine Arts Academy of]
Signature:	Signature:
Name: Shafik Mina	Name: [Owner
Title: President	Title: Title

SCHEDULE F TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT CONFIDENTIALITY, NON-SOLICITATION, NON-USE AND NON-COMPETITION AGREEMENT

In consideration of, and as an inducement to, the execution of the Franchise Agreement for the operation of a Imagine Arts Academy franchise ("Franchise"), and any revisions, modifications and amendments thereto, (hereinafter collectively the "Franchise Agreement") dated [Effective Date] by and between IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY, INC. (hereinafter "Franchisor"), [Franchisee] d/b/a [Imagine Arts Academy of] (hereinafter "Franchisee"), and the undersigned______ ("Owner") agrees as follows:

1. Non-Solicitation and In Term Non-Competition Covenants.

Owner acknowledges that as a result of Owner's equity position in Franchisee, Owner may receive valuable Confidential Information, as that term is defined below, and other proprietary information of Franchisor's or Franchisor's Affiliates (as defined below). Owner covenants that, during the term of the Franchise Agreement and subject to the post-termination provisions contained therein and any applicable addendum to the Franchise Agreement, and except as otherwise approved in writing by Franchisor, Owner will not, either directly or indirectly, for himself/herself or through, on behalf of or in conjunction with any Family Members (as defined below) or other person, persons, partners or entity:

- a. engage in a Competitive Business or any company, as defined below, or provide any financial support or perform services for a Competitive Business, directly or indirectly, as a director, owner, proprietor, officer, manager, employee, consultant, representative, agent, independent contractor or otherwise, except under a franchise agreement with Franchisor or its Affiliates;
- b. have any direct or indirect legal or beneficial ownership interest in a Competitive Business, except under a franchise agreement with Franchisor or its Affiliates;
- have a direct or indirect legal or beneficial ownership interest in any entity which is granted or
 is granting franchises or licenses to others to operate a Competitive Business, except under
 franchise agreement with Franchisor or its Affiliates;
- d. knowingly engage in any activity to solicit, encourage or induce any customer doing business with any Imagine Arts Academy franchise owner, wherever located, to commence doing business with Franchisee instead;
- e. directly or indirectly, on behalf of itself or any other person, or as an employee, proprietor, owner, consultant, agent, contractor, employer, Affiliate, partner, officer, director, member, associate, or stockholder of any other person or entity, or in any other capacity, solicit, divert, take away, or interfere with any of the business, customers, clients, contractors, referral sources, trade or patrons of Franchisor, its Affiliates or their franchise owners as such may exist throughout the terms of this Agreement;
- f. divulge to any person, partnership, corporation, limited liability company or any other entity any Confidential Information, Trade Secrets, as defined below, or processes used in the System or any information stated in the Manuals.

For purposes of this Agreement:

- i) an "Affiliate" is deemed to be any person, company or other entity, which controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another person, company or other entity.
- ii) a "Competitive Business" is any business or other establishment operating or otherwise involved with, or awarding franchises or licenses to others to operate or be involved with, any children's education and entertainment-related business, including, but not limited to, any (1) business that offers, sells, distributes, provides or is otherwise involved or deals with interactive art activities and art demonstrations with hands-on experience such as, but not limited to, party programs, classes, special events, camps and workshops conducted in local schools, hospitals and other institutions, (2) goods and/or services which are then-currently authorized by the Franchisor to be offered by Imagine Arts Academy Franchises or which Franchisee knows Franchisor intends to authorize, or (3) children's education and entertainment-related products and/or services, whether at wholesale or retail, whether or not specializing in art, provided that such activities generate more than twenty percent (20%) of sales for such business/establishment;
- iii) "Family Members" are deemed to include an individual and his/her spouse and/or domestic partner, and their respective mother, father, brother, sister, son, and daughter; and
- iv) "System" is the system for the operation of businesses which provide entertaining and educational art activities for children from three (3) to twelve (12) years old, developed and used by Franchisor in North America and internationally and as outlined in the various Manuals, Extranet, videos, and other formal communication and training tools made available by Franchisor either now or in the future. The System shall include and be limited to the following specific areas of business:
- (a) Live, educational, hands-on enrichment activities with an art theme conducted as an after school enrichment activity ("After School Programs");
- (b) Live, educational, hands-on enrichment activities with an art theme conducted as an in-school curriculum supplement during the school day ("Workshops");
- (c) Live, educational and highly entertaining hands-on enrichment activities with an art theme conducted as entertainment at a child's birthday party ("Birthday Parties");
- (d) Live, educational and highly entertaining hands-on enrichment activities with an art theme, conducted as entertainment at recreation and community centers, summer camps, Girl or Boy Scouts, libraries, corporate family events, and other similar organizations and venues ("Special Events");
- (e) Live, educational and highly entertaining hands-on enrichment activities with an art theme, conducted as entertainment for or as a summer camp ("Camps"); and
- (f) Any other areas of business and/or programs that Franchisor may select and/or authorize in Franchisor's sole discretion from time to time.
- v) "Trade Secrets" are confidential, proprietary information in any form related to or used in the Franchise that is not commonly known by or available to the public and which information: (a) derives economic value, actual or potential, from not being generally known to, and not being readily ascertained by proper means by, other persons who can obtain

economic value from its disclosure or use; and (b) is the subject of efforts that are reasonable under the circumstances to maintain its secrecy. Franchisee shall acquire no interest in the Trade Secrets, other than the right to use them in developing and operating the Franchise during the term of this Agreement.

2. Post Term Covenants.

Owner covenants that, except as otherwise approved in writing by Franchisor, for a continuous uninterrupted period commencing upon the expiration or termination of the Franchise Agreement, regardless of the cause for termination, and continuing for two (2) years thereafter will neither directly nor indirectly, for itself or through, on behalf of or in conjunction with any person, persons, partnership or corporation, or other Business Entity:

- a. engage in a Competitive Business or company, directly or indirectly, on behalf of itself or any other person or as an employee, proprietor, owner, partner, agent, contractor, employer, consultant, affiliate, lender or as a director, officer or member or as a stockholder of any person or entity (i) within the Territory; (ii) within fifty (50) miles of the Territory (iv) within any other Imagine Arts Academy territory, or (iv) within fifty (50) miles of any other Imagine Arts Academy territory (as specified in their respective Franchise Agreements);
- b. have any direct or indirect interest in any entity which is granted or is granting franchises or licenses to others to operate a Competitive Business; or
- c. directly or indirectly, on behalf of itself or any other person, or as an employee, proprietor, consultant, agent, contractor, employer, affiliate, partner, owner, officer, director, or member, or stockholder of any other person or entity; or in any capacity, solicit, divert, take away or interfere with any business, customer, referral source, client, contractors, trade or patronage of Franchisor, its Affiliates or any of their respective franchise owners as such may exist during the term of this Agreement or afterwards.

3. Non-Use and Non-Disclosure Covenants.

Owner agrees to protect as confidential, and not to disclose to any person or entity any Confidential Information, either directly or indirectly, except as may be required for the fulfillment of Owner's and/or Franchisee's obligations under the Franchise Agreement. For purposes of this Agreement, Confidential Information is defined as:

Certain confidential and proprietary information that Franchisor or its Affiliates has/have developed, including but not limited to, business methods and Trade Secrets that comprise the System, including sales techniques, pricing, advertising, accounting systems, operation systems, policies, procedures, systems, compilations of information, records, specifications, exclusively designed signage and materials, specially scripted and outlined interactive art activities for children, specially developed course materials, the Manuals including the Imagine Arts Academy Confidential Operations Manual, operating procedures, methods and techniques for cost controls, record keeping, reporting, personnel management, purchasing, sales promotion and advertising, the Standard Operating Policies Manual and all other information received by Franchisee from Franchisor to be used in the establishment and operation of a Imagine Arts Academy Franchise and where the confidentiality of the information is required to protect the Imagine Arts Academy franchise community, all of which may be changed, improved and further developed by Franchisor or its Affiliates from time to time and with which Franchisee will promptly and fully comply.

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.

Owner further agrees:

- a. Not to utilize any Confidential Information other than for the benefit of the Franchisee and during the term of, and in accordance with the provisions of, the Franchise Agreement;
- b. To take all precautions necessary to ensure that the Confidential Information shall not be disclosed to third parties; and
- c. Acknowledges that all Confidential Information is and shall remain the property of Franchisor or Franchisor's licensor, even if the Owner or Franchisee participated in the creation of the Confidential Information, as applicable, and nothing herein or any course of conduct between Franchisor, Franchisee and Owner shall be deemed to grant Owner any rights in or to all or any portion of the Confidential Information and acknowledges that it does not have any proprietary or other rights or claims of any kind in or to any elements of the Confidential Information.
- 4. <u>No Undue Hardship</u>. Owner acknowledges and agrees that the covenants set forth above are fair and reasonable and will not impose any undue hardship on Owner since Owner has other considerable skills, experience and education which afford him/her the opportunity to derive income from other endeavors.
- 5. <u>Inapplicability of Restrictions</u>. The restrictions described in paragraphs 1 and 2 do not apply to the Owner owning shares of a class of securities listed on a stock exchange or traded on the over-the-counter market that represent less than five percent (5%) of the outstanding number of shares of that class issued by a Competitive Business.
- 6. <u>Independence of Covenants</u>. Each of the above covenants shall be deemed independent of any other covenant or provision of this Agreement. If any of the restrictions in this Agreement are determined to be unenforceable to an extent because of excessive duration, geographic area, scope of business or otherwise, they will be reduced to the level that provides the greatest protection to Franchisor and the System, but which is still enforceable. If a court of competent jurisdiction deems any provision of this Agreement unreasonable, the court may declare a reasonable modification, and this Agreement shall be valid and enforceable as so modified.
- 7. <u>Modification of Covenants</u>. Owner understands and acknowledges that Franchisor shall have the right, in its sole discretion, to reduce the scope of any of the above covenants without Owner's consent, effective immediately upon receipt by Owner of written notice thereof, and Owner shall comply with any covenant as so modified.
- 8. <u>Enforcement of Covenants</u>. Owner expressly agrees that the existence of any claims Owner may have against Franchisor shall not act as a defense to the enforcement by Franchisor of the covenants contained in this Agreement. Owner agrees to pay all costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees) incurred by Franchisor in connection with the enforcement of the covenants set forth in this Agreement.
- 9. <u>Specific Performance</u>. Owner acknowledges that any breach of Owner's obligations herein may cause Franchisor great and irreparable injury that cannot be adequately compensated by the payment of damages in an action at law. Accordingly and notwithstanding any contrary or inconsistent term of the Franchise Agreement, Franchisor and any Franchisor licensor, as applicable, shall be entitled to the

remedies of injunction, specific performance and other equitable relief to redress any breach, or to prevent any threatened breach (and Franchisor and any licensor shall not be required to post any bond or prove special damages) and Owner shall pay any and all costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses) incurred by Franchisor or any such licensor in enforcing its rights hereunder. Nothing contained in this Agreement shall, however, be construed as a waiver by Franchisor of any other right, including, without limitation, Franchisor's right to damages.

- 10. <u>Binding</u>. This Agreement shall be binding on and inure to the benefit of the parties and their successors and permitted assigns. Franchisor may assign its rights and obligations under this Agreement to anyone without the consent of Owner. Owner shall not assign any of Owner's rights or obligations under this Agreement.
- 11. <u>Laws</u>. The choice of law and the methods of dispute resolution that govern this Agreement shall be the same as those outlined in the Franchise Agreement.
- 12. <u>Survival</u>. Owner's obligations shall survive termination of the Franchise Agreement. Any failure on the part of Franchisor to insist upon the performance of this Agreement in whole or in part shall not constitute a waiver of any right under this Agreement. No waiver of any provision of this Agreement shall be effective unless in writing and executed by the party waiving the right. The parties agree that the covenants included in this Agreement, taken as a whole, are reasonable in duration and scope and necessary to protect Franchisor and the System, and it is the desire and intent of the parties that the provisions of this Agreement shall be enforced to the fullest extent permissible under the laws and public policies applied in each jurisdiction in which enforcement is sought. If in any judicial proceeding a court shall refuse to enforce any of the separate covenants included in this Agreement, then such unenforceable covenant shall be deemed modified so as to be enforceable (or if not subject to modification, then eliminated) to the extent necessary to permit the remaining covenants to be enforced.
- 13. <u>Defined Terms</u>. Capitalized terms used in this Agreement, unless otherwise defined herein, shall have the meanings ascribed to such terms in the Franchise Agreement.
- 14. <u>Independent Legal Advice</u>. Owner acknowledges having received, reviewed and understood the terms of the Franchise Agreement and having had ample opportunity to consult with independent counsel of Owner's choosing prior to the execution of this Agreement.
- 15. Representations and Warranties. The undersigned represents that the undersigned's academic background, vocational training and career orientation are not specifically related to the Franchise, and that upon the termination of the undersigned's relationship, employment, involvement with or engagement by the IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC., Schoolhouse Chess and/or such entities, the capacity of the undersigned to seek gainful employment based upon such academic background, vocational training and career orientation, will in no way be hindered by the terms of this Agreement and that everything the undersigned knows about the Franchise has been solely derived from the undersigned's involvement with IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC., Schoolhouse Chess and/or such entities.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the und	dersigned have set their hands as of this day	of
FRANCHISOR:	FRANCHISEE:	
IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.	[Franchisee]	

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.

Franchise Agreement Schedule F – Confidentiality, Non-Solicitation, Non-Use and Non-Competition Agreement 2023

	d/b/a [Category]	
Signature:	Signature:	
Name: Shafik Mina	Name: [Owner]	
Title: President	Title: Title	
OWNER:		
Signature		
Printed Name		
Signature of Spouse or Domestic Partner:		
(Name) ()		

SCHEDULE 1 TO THE CONFIDENTIALITY, NON-SOLICITATION, NON-USE AND NON-COMPETITION AGREEMENT

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT TERRITORY DESCRIPTION

[Imagine Arts Academy of]

SCHEDULE G TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT STATEMENT OF PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE

[Note: Dates and Answers Must Be Completed in the Prospective Franchisee's Own Handwriting.]

As you know, you and Imagine Arts Academy Inc ("Franchisor") are entering into a Franchise Agreement (the "Franchise Agreement") for the operation of an Imagine Arts Academy business (the "Franchised Business").

Please review each of the following questions and statements carefully and provide honest and complete responses to each.

Acknowledgments and Representations

1.	Did you receive a copy of the Franchise Agreement with any unilateral material changes made by us at least seven calendar days prior to the date on which the Franchise Agreement was executed? Check one: ☐ Yes. ☐ No If no, please comment:
2.	Did you receive a copy of Franchisor's Franchise Disclosure Document (and all exhibits and attachments at least 14 calendar days prior to signing the Franchise Agreement or paying any consideration to the Franchisor (10 business days for Michigan; the earlier of 10 business days or the first personal meeting for New York; and the earlier of 14 calendar days or the first personal meeting for lowa)? Check one: \square Yes. \square No If no, please comment:
3.	Are you seeking to enter into the Franchise Agreement in connection with a purchase or transfer of an existing Franchised Business from an existing Franchisee? Check one: □ Yes □ No
4.	You had your first face-to-face meeting with a Franchisor representative on (please list the date).
5.	Did you sign a receipt for the Disclosure Document indicating the date you received it? Check one: \square Yes \square No
6.	Have you paid any money to the Franchisor concerning the purchase of this franchise prior to today? Check one: ☐ Yes ☐ No. If Yes, please list the date.
7.	Have you spoken to any other franchisee(s) of this system before deciding to purchase this franchise? Check one: □ Yes □ No. If so, who?
8.	Do you understand that that the Franchise granted is for the right to develop one Franchised Business only in your Protected Area, and that Franchisor has the right, subject only to the limited rights granted to you under the Franchise Agreement, to issue Franchises or licenses or operate

competing businesses for or at locations, as Franchisor determines, near your Franchised

	Busine	ss? Check one: ☐ Yes ☐ No. If no, please comment:					
9.	You further acknowledge that Executive Order 13224 (the "Executive Order") prohibits transaction with terrorists and terrorist organizations and that the United States government has adopted, are in the future may adopt, other anti-terrorism measures (the "Anti-Terrorism Measures"). The Franchisor therefore requires certain certifications that the parties with whom it deals are not directly involved in terrorism. For that reason, you hereby certify that neither you nor any of you employees, agents or representatives, nor any other person or entity associated with you, is:						
	(i)	a person or entity listed in the Annex to the Executive Order;					
	(ii) of terro	a person or entity otherwise determined by the Executive Order to have committed acts or or to pose a significant risk of committing acts of terrorism;					
	(iii)	a person or entity who assists, sponsors, or supports terrorists or acts of terrorism; or					
	(iv)	owned or controlled by terrorists or sponsors of terrorism.					
oth	er perso	covenant that neither you nor any of your employees, agents or representatives, nor any on or entity associated with you, will during the term of the Franchise Agreement become a entity described above or otherwise become a target of any Anti-Terrorism Measure.					
10.	Please	list all states in which the undersigned are residents:					
FRANC THAT IF MOI ATTAC NOTE:	CHISOR YOU HA RE SPA CH. _IF THE	TAND THAT YOUR ANSWERS ARE IMPORTANT TO FRANCHISOR AND THAT WILL RELY ON THEM. BY SIGNING THIS DOCUMENT, YOU ARE REPRESENTING AVE CONSIDERED EACH QUESTION CAREFULLY AND RESPONDED TRUTHFULLY. CE IS NEEDED FOR ANY ANSWER, CONTINUE ON A SEPARATE SHEET AND					
		ITITY, EACH OF ITS OWNERS MUST EXECUTE THIS ACKNOWLEDGMENT.					
Signed Date:	l:						
Signed Date:	l:	<u> </u>					
No sta	tement,	questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in					

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

<u>For Washington Only</u>: This Statement of Prospective Franchisee does not waive any liability the franchisor may have under the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, RCW 19.100, and the rules adopted thereunder.

SCHEDULE H TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT SBA LOAN ADDENDUM

ADDENDUM RELATING TO

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

THIS	S ADDE	ENDUM (A	iddendum) is mad	e and ent	ered into on		, 20	, by IMA	GINE
ARTS ACA	DEMY I	INC., locat	ted at 8360 BOU	GAINVILL	E STREET,	SUITE 20	I, MONTR	EAL, QUE	BEC,
CANADA	H4P	2G1	(Franchisor), (Franchisee).	and			,	located	at
			or and Franchise chise Agreement).			,	,	•	
		•	:		_	-	_	•	
Franchisee h	has obta	ained from	a lender a loan (l	Loan) in v	vhich funding	is provided	d with the a	assistance o	of the
United State	es Sma	II Busines	s Administration (A assisted financin	SBA). SE	_	•			

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises below, and for good and valuable considerations in hand paid by each of the parties to the others, the receipt and sufficiency of which the parties acknowledge, the parties agree as follows:

- The Franchise Agreement is in full force and effect, and Franchisor has sent no official notice
 of default to Franchisee under the Franchise Agreement that remains uncured on the date
 hereof.
- If the Franchise Agreement is terminated and the personal property collateral is to be sold under Section 20.1 of the Franchise Agreement and the parties are unable to agree as to a purchase price and terms, the fair market value of such premises and property shall be determined by three Appraisers chosen in the following manner. Franchisee shall select one and Franchisor shall select one, and the two appraisers so chosen shall select a third appraiser. The decision of the majority of the appraisers so chosen shall be conclusive. The cost of the third appraiser shall be shared equally by the parties.
- Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Franchise Agreement or other ancillary document, Franchisor's (or any Third Party Assignee of the Franchisor) right to elect its Right of First Refusal to exercise said option when the Franchisee decides to sell partial interest(s) in the business is amended. If the Franchisee (or any Third Party Assignee of the Franchisee) is proposing to transfer a partial interest in Franchisee and Franchisor has an option to purchase or a right of first refusal with respect to that partial interest, Franchisor may exercise such option or right only if the proposed transferee is not a current owner or family member of a current owner of Franchisee.
- Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Franchise Agreement and in the Continuing Guaranty (name ancillary document), the Franchisee, upon transfer, will not be bound by the terms of the new franchise agreement and guarantee performance of the transferee.
- This Addendum automatically terminates on the earliest to occur of the following: (i) a
 Termination occurs under the Franchise Agreement; (ii) the Loan is paid-in-full; or (iii) SBA no
 longer has any interest in the Loan.

Franchisor and Franchisee acknowledge that submission of false information to SBA, or the withholding of material information from SBA, can result in criminal prosecution under 18 U.S.C. § 1001 and other provisions, including liability for treble damages under the False Claims Act, 31 U.S.C. §§ 3729-3733.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly signed and executed this Addendum as of the day and year first above written.

FRANCHISOR:	FRANCHISEE:		
IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.			
Ву:	Ву:		
Print Name:	Print Name:		
Title:	Title:		

SCHEDULE I TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

DIRECT DEBIT FORM ADDENDUM

AUTHORIZATION AGREEMENT FOR PREARRANGED PAYMENTS

The undersigned depositor ("Depositor" or "Franchisee") hereby authorizes Imagine Arts Academy, Inc. ("Franchisor") to initiate debit entries and/or credit correction entries to the undersigned's checking and/or savings account(s) indicated below and the depository designated below ("Depository") ("Bank") to debit or credit such account(s) pursuant to Franchisor's instructions.

Depository	Branch	
City	State	Zip Code
Bank Transit/ABA Number	Account Numb	ber
This authority is to remain in full force and effectimagine Arts Academy, Inc. and Depositor of it		eceived written notification from
Depositor:		
Signed by:		
Name:		
Title:		
Date:		

Please attach a voided blank check, for purposes of setting up Bank and Transit Numbers.

Exhibit C

AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

STATE FRANCHISE LAW ADMINISTRATORS

California:

Department of Financial Protection and Innovation One Sansome Street, Suite 600 San Francisco, CA 94104 320 West 4th Street, Suite 750 Los Angeles, CA 90013-2344 2101 Arena Blvd. Sacramento, CA 95834 1455 Frazee Road, Suite 315 San Diego, CA 92108 1-866-275-2677

Connecticut:

The Banking Commissioner, The Department of Banking, Securities and Business Investment Division, 260 Constitution Plaza, Hartford, CT 06103-1800, (860) 240-8299

Hawaii:

Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs Business Registration Division 335 Merchant Street, Room 203 Honolulu, HI 96813

Illinois:

Office of the Attorney General 500 South Second Street Springfield, IL 62706

Indiana:

Indiana Securities Division Secretary of State 302 West Washington Street, Room E-111 Indianapolis, IN 46204

Maryland:

Office of the Attorney General Division of Securities 200 Saint Paul Place Baltimore, MD 21202-2020

Michigan:

Michigan Attorney General's Office Consumer Protection Division Franchise Unit 525 W. Ottawa St. G. Mennen Williams Building, 1st FL Lansing, MI 48913

Minnesota:

Minnesota Department of Commerce 85 7th Place East, Suite 280 St. Paul, MN 55101

Imagine Arts Academy Inc. Franchise Disclosure Document

New York:

Office of the New York State Attorney General New York State Department of Law Investor Protection Bureau 28 Liberty Street, 21st Floor New York, NY 10005 (212) 416-8222 (phone)

North Dakota:

North Dakota Securities Department 600 East Boulevard, State Capitol, 5th Floor, Dept. 414 Bismarck, ND 58505-0510 701-328-4712

Oregon

Director
Department of Consumer & Business Services
Division of Finance & Corporate Securities
P.O. Box 14480

Salem, Oregon 97309-0405 (503) 378-4140

Rhode Island:

Division of Securities 1511 Pontiac Avenue John O. Pastore Complex 69-1 Cranston, RI 02920-4407

South Dakota:

Division of Insurance Securities Regulation 124 S. Euclid, Suite 104 Pierre, SD 57501 (605) 773-3563

Virginia:

State Corporation Commission Division of Securities and Retail Franchising 1300 East Main Street, 9th Floor Richmond, VA 23219

Washington:

Department of Financial Institutions Securities Division P. O. Box 41200 Olympia, WA 98504-1200 360-902-8760

Wisconsin:

State of Wisconsin
Office of the Commissioner of Securities
4822 Madison Yards Way, North Tower
Madison, WI 53705

AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS

The Franchisor has not appointed the agent identified below unless it has registered in that state, as noted on the page following the State Cover page.

California:

California Commissioner of Financial Protection and Innovation
Department of Financial Protection and Innovation
One Sansome Street, Suite 600
San Francisco, California 94104

Connecticut:

The Banking Commissioner
The Department of Banking
Securities and Business Investment Division
260 Constitution Plaza
Hartford, CT 06103-1800
(860) 240-8299

Hawaii:

Commissioner of Securities Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs Business Registration Division 335 Merchant Street, Room 203 Honolulu, Hawaii 96813

Illinois:

Illinois Attorney General 500 South Second Street Springfield, Illinois 62706

Indiana:

Secretary of State 201 State House 200 West Washington Street Indianapolis, Indiana 46204

Maryland:

Securities Commissioner 200 Saint Paul Place Baltimore, Maryland 21202-2020

Michigan:

Department of Attorney General's Office Consumer Protection Division 670 Law Building Lansing, Michigan 48913

Minnesota:

Commissioner of Commerce 85 7th Place E., Ste 280 St. Paul, MN 55101

New York:

New York Department of State One Commerce Plaza 99 Washington Avenue, 6th Floor Albany, New York 12231-0001 (518) 473-2492

North Dakota:

Commissioner North Dakota Securities Department 600 East Boulevard, State Capitol, 5th Floor, Dept. 414 Bismarck, ND 58505-0510 701-328-4712

Rhode Island:

Director of Business Regulation Division of Securities John O. Pastore Complex 69-1 1511 Pontiac Avenue Cranston, RI 02920

South Dakota:

Director Division of Insurance Securities Regulation 124 S. Euclid, Suite 104 Pierre, South Dakota 57501 (605) 773-3563

Virginia:

Clerk of the State Corporation Commission 1300 East Main Street, 1st Floor Richmond, Virginia 23219

Washington:

Director
Department of Financial Institutions
Securities Division
150 Israel Road SW
Tumwater, WA 98501

Wisconsin:

Administrator
Department of Financial Institutions
Division of Securities
4822 Madison Yards Way, North Tower
Madison, Wisconsin 53705

Exhibit D

OPERATIONS MANUAL TABLE OF CONTENTS

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY SOPM

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION 1 - DAILY OPERATIONS 4	
SECTION 2 - APPROVED ACTIVITIES 6	
SECTION 3 - IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY PROGRAM COMPLIANCE 6	
SECTION 4 - SPHERE OF INFLUENCE 8	
SECTION 5 - NEIGHBORING TERRITORIES 9	
SECTION 6 - STANDARDS OF QUALITY AND CUSTOMER SERVICE 10	
SECTION 7 - COPYRIGHT / TRADEMARK INFRINGEMENT POLICY 11	
SECTION 8 - CHILD PROTECTION POLICY13	
SECTION 9 - ADVERTISING / MARKETING 16	
SECTION 10 - REPORTING REQUIREMENTS / ACCOUNTING 17	
SECTION 11 - CONFERENCE & REGIONAL MEETINGS 18	
SECTION 12 - EQUIPMENT, SUPPLIES & PRODUCT, PROCUREMENT & USE	<u>19</u>
SECTION 13 - COMMUNICATIONS & EXTRANET OBLIGATIONS 21	
SECTION 14 - TECHNOLOGY REQUIREMENTS 22	
SECTION 15 - COMPLIANCE STANDARDS / FINANCIAL PENALTY POLICY	<u>23</u>
SECTION 16 - INSURANCE 24	
APPENDIX 1.5 - LIST OF APPROVED IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY PROGRAMS	<u>25</u>
APPENDIX 1.7 - CONSENT FOR CRIMINAL BACKGROUND CHECK FORM	<u>26</u>
APPENDIX 1.8 - INSTRUCTOR POLICY GUIDE 27	
APPENDIX 1.10 - CONFIDENTIALITY AND NON-COMPETITION AGREEMENT	<u>28</u>
APPENDIX 3.3 - IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY SAFETY MANUAL 29	
APPENDIX 3.4 - INCIDENT REPORT 30	
APPENDIX 3.7 - CONTENT MODIFICATION FORM 31	
APPENDIX 5.1 - OPEN TERRITORY REQUEST FORM 32	
APPENDIX 6.8 - IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY DRESS CODE/EQUIPMENT GUIDEL	INES 33
APPENDIX 7.6 - TRADEMARK INFRINGEMENT FORM 34	
APPENDIX 8.1 - SAMPLE CHILD PROTECTION POLICY 35	
APPENDIX 8.2 - CHILD PROTECTION PROGRAM AUDIT CHECKLIST 36	
APPENDIX 9.3 - IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY BRAND & STYLE GUIDE 37	
APPENDIX 9.4 - IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY SOCIAL MEDIA GUIDELINES 38	

APPENDIX 9.5 - MARKETING MATERIALS REQUEST FORM 39	
APPENDIX 9.7 - VIDEO & PHOTO RELEASE 40	
APPENDIX 10.11 - IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY STANDARD CHART OF	ACCOUNTS 41
APPENDIX 12.2 - EQUIPMENT SALES FORM 42	
APPENDIX 12.3 - IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY PRODUCT WARRANTY	& RMA PROCEDURES
	43
APPENDIX 14.1 - IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY WEBSITE USER GUIDE	<u>44</u>

Exhibit E

STATE ADDENDA

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

CALIFORNIA ADDENDUM TO IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

This is the California Addendum to the Imagine Arts Academy Inc. Franchise Agreement (the "Agreement") with an effective date of [Effective Date] by and between Imagine Arts Academy Inc. ("Franchisor"), a Canadian corporation, and [Franchisee] ("Franchisee" or "you"), a California franchisee. The terms of this Addendum shall survive the termination or expiration of the Agreement.

- 1. To the extent that Sections 21 ("Termination of Agreement"), 22 ("Rights and Obligations Upon Expiration or Termination"), 19 ("Ownership and Transfer Requirements") and 20 ("Franchisor's Right of First Refusal") and any other terms of the Agreement are inconsistent with the California Franchise Relations Act (CA. Bus. & Prof. Code §20020, et. seq.), the terms of the statute will control and the applicable Section shall be modified only to the extent required to comply with such law. The parties agree that in no event shall a reasonable opportunity to cure to the extent required under such statute be greater than seventy five (75) days.
- 2. Section 22.5 and Articles 24 and 25 of the Franchise Agreement between Franchisee and Franchisor of the same date (the "Agreement") are deleted and the following language is substituted:
- **22.5 Post-Term Competitive Restrictions:** In the event of transfer, expiration or termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms, Franchisee, and each Owner of a Business Entity Franchisee or in a Business Entity Franchise Owner, agree that for a period of two (2) years after the effective date of transfer, expiration or termination, and within the Territory or within fifty (50) miles of the Territory or within any other Imagine Arts Territory or within fifty (50) miles of any other Imagine Arts Academy territory, neither Franchisee, nor any Owner of a Business Entity Franchisee or in a Business Entity Franchise Owner, nor any member of the immediate family of any of the foregoing shall:
- a. engage in a Competitive Business or company, directly or indirectly, on behalf of itself or any other person or as an employee, proprietor, owner, partner, agent, contractor, employer, consultant, affiliate, lender or as a director, officer or member or as a stockholder of any person or entity within the Territory, within fifty (50) miles of the Territory and/or within the Territory of any other Imagine Arts Academy franchise, (as specified in their respective Franchise Agreements) or within fifty (50) miles the Territory of any other Imagine Arts Academy franchise, if the fulfillment of Franchisee's duties and responsibilities with respect to such Competitive Business (or the duties and responsibilities of another person/entity identified above in this Section 22.5) would inherently call upon Franchisee or such person/entity to disclose and/or use Confidential Information or Trade Secrets; or
- b. have any direct or indirect interest in any entity which is granted or is granting franchises or licenses to others to operate a Competitive Business, if the fulfillment of Franchisee's duties and responsibilities with respect to such Competitive Business (or the duties and responsibilities of another person/entity identified above in this Section 21.5) would inherently call upon Franchisee or such person/entity to disclose and/or use Confidential Information or Trade Secrets.
- 3. Sections 24 and 25 of the Agreement are deleted and the following language is substituted:

24. ENFORCEMENT

24.1 <u>Severability: Substitution of Valid Provisions:</u> Except as otherwise stated in this Agreement, each term of this Agreement and any portion thereof is severable. The remainder of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect. To the extent that any provision restricting Franchisee's competitive activities

or otherwise is deemed unenforceable, Franchisor and Franchisee agree that such provision shall be enforced to the fullest extent permissible under governing laws.

- 24.2 <u>Waivers:</u> No Party shall be deemed to have waived any right to demand exact compliance with any of the terms of this Agreement. Similarly, a waiver of any particular breach or series of breaches under this Agreement or of any similar terms in any other agreement between the Parties or between the Parties and any other franchisee, shall not affect the waiving Party's rights with respect to any later breach by the other Party or any other franchisee.
- 224.3 <u>Limitation of Liability:</u> Neither Franchisor nor Franchisee shall be liable for loss or damage or deemed to be in breach of this Agreement if failure to perform obligations results from compliance with any law, ruling, order, regulation, requirement or instruction of any federal, state, provincial, or municipal government or any department or agency thereof, acts of God, acts of omissions of a similar event or cause. However, such delays or events do not excuse payments of amounts owed at any time.
- 24.4 Approval and Consents: Whenever this Agreement requires Franchisor's advance approval, agreement or consent, Franchisee agrees to make a timely written request for it. Franchisor's approval or consent shall not be valid unless it is in writing. Except where expressly stated otherwise in this Agreement, Franchisor has the absolute right to refuse any request made by Franchisee or to withhold approval, consent or suggestion, or if Franchisor neglects or delays the response, or denies any request for any of those, Franchisor shall not be deemed to have made any warranties or guarantees which Franchisee may then rely on, and Franchisor shall not assume any liability or obligation to Franchisee.
- 24.5 <u>Damages and Class Action Waiver:</u> Unwaivable rights to punitive, exemplary, multiple or similar damages granted a Party under any statute or regulation shall be fully effective. Otherwise and to the extent permitted by law, any recovery on any claim under this Agreement shall be limited to actual damages sustained by the injured Party, with each Party waiving claims for punitive, exemplary, multiple or similar damages. EACH PARTY FURTHER WAIVES ANY RIGHT TO BRING OR PARTICIPATE IN A CLASS ACTION OR COMPARABLE MULTIPLE PLAINTIFF PROCEEDING AGAINST THE OTHER PARTY TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED UNDER APPLICABLE LAW.
- 24.6 <u>Governing Laws:</u> THIS AGREEMENT AND ALL OTHER MATTERS, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO, RESPECTIVE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS CONCERNING THE PARTIES SHALL BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED AND ENFORCED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE PROVINCE OF QUEBEC, CANADA. IF, AND ONLY TO THE EXTENT, THIS PROVISION IS UNENFORCEABLE UNDER STATUTE OR BY FINDING OF A COURT OF COMPETENT JURISDICTION, THE LAW OF THE STATE IN WHICH FRANCHISEE'S FRANCHISED BUSINESS IS TO BE LOCATED SHALL APPLY.
- 24.7 <u>Cumulative Remedies:</u> The rights and remedies provided in this Agreement are cumulative and neither Party will be prohibited from exercising any other right or remedy under this Agreement or permitted by law or equity, unless expressly so provided in this Agreement.
- 24.8 <u>Costs and Attorney Fees:</u> The Parties will bear their own attorneys' fees and costs, subject to the provisions of Section 25.2, below.
- 24.9 <u>Binding Effect:</u> Each of the terms, covenants and conditions of this Agreement, shall extend to and be binding on and inure to the benefit of not only the Parties, but also each of their respective heirs,

representatives, executors, administrators, and assigns and successors in interest, subject to the conditions to transfer contained in Article 17 of this Agreement.

- 24.10 <u>Entire Agreement:</u> This Agreement, including the introduction, addenda and exhibits to it, constitute the entire Agreement between the Parties. There are no other oral or written understandings or agreements between the Parties concerning the subject matter of this Agreement provided that nothing herein is intended to disclaim or require Franchisee to waive reliance on any representation made in the Disclosure Document you received. Except as expressly provided in this Agreement, this Agreement may be modified only by written agreement signed by both Parties, provided that nothing herein shall be deemed to limit Franchisor's or Franchisor's licensor(s), as applicable, sole right to modify the Manuals in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.
- 24.11 <u>Business Organization:</u> If Franchisee is a Business Entity, Franchisee agrees and represents that:
 - a. it has the authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under this Agreement and is duly organized or formed and validly existing in good standing under the laws of the state or province of its incorporation or formation, and
 - b. each of its Owners during the term of this Agreement shall sign and deliver to Franchisor the standard form of Principal Owners Guaranty and Principal Owners Statement. The Principals Owners Statement shall completely and accurately describe all of Franchisee's owners and their interests in the Franchised Business and shall be updated when necessary.
- 24.12 <u>Construction:</u> The headings of the sections are for convenience only. If two or more persons are at the same time franchisees hereunder, whether or not as partners or joint venturers, their obligations and liabilities to Franchisor shall be joint and severable. This Agreement may be signed in multiple copies, each of which shall be an original. "A or B" means "A" or "B" or both. The singular use of any pronoun also includes the plural and the masculine and neuter usages include the other and the feminine.
- 24.13 <u>Timing is of the Essence:</u> It will be a material breach of this Agreement to fail to perform any obligation within the time required or permitted by this Agreement.

25. ARBITRATION

Agreement to Arbitrate: Except as provided in Section 24.4, below, all disputes between Franchisor and/or any of its Affiliates, and/or each of their respective owners, directors, officers, members, partners, agents and/or employees, on the one hand, and Franchisee and/or any of its Affiliates, owners, guarantors, directors, officers, partners, members, agents and/or employees, on the other hand (individually and collectively, a "Claim"), arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, or in respect of any legal relationship associated with or derived from this Agreement, shall be finally resolved by arbitration pursuant to the National Arbitration Rules of the Arbitration and Dispute Resolution Institute of Canada Inc. (ADR Institute of Canada). Any award must be in writing and judgment upon any award rendered may be entered in any court having jurisdiction thereof. Upon request by either party, the arbitrator shall provide a reasoned opinion with findings of fact and conclusions of law and the party so requesting shall pay the arbitrator's fees and costs connected therewith. The parties shall hold arbitration proceedings, awards, and related discussions confidential, except for such disclosure as may be required by law. Claims which would constitute a compulsory counter-claim, if brought in court under the state/provincial law selected in Section 24.6 must be filed in an arbitration proceeding brought under this Agreement or be barred. The substantive

law applied in such arbitration shall be as provided in Section 24.6. The arbitration and the parties' agreement therefore shall be deemed to be self-executing, and if either party fails to appear at any properly-noticed arbitration proceeding, an award may be entered against such party despite said failure to appear. The arbitral decision shall be binding and conclusive on the parties.

25.2 **Arbitrator's Authority.**

- A. The arbitrator shall decide any questions relating in any way to the parties' agreement to arbitrate, including but not limited to arbitrability, applicability, subject matter, timeliness, scope, remedies, and any alleged fraud in the inducement, or purportedly void or voidable provisions of the Agreement. The arbitrator can issue summary orders disposing of all or part of a Claim and provide for temporary restraining orders, preliminary injunctions, injunctions, attachments, claim and delivery proceedings, temporary protective orders, receiverships and other equitable and/or interim/final relief. Each party consents to the enforcement of such orders, injunctions, and other relief by any court having jurisdiction. The subpoena powers of the arbitrator with respect to witnesses to appear at the arbitration proceeding shall not be subject to any geographical limitation. No award in arbitration will have any effect of preclusion or collateral estoppel in any other adjudication or arbitration. Arbitrators in any proceeding under this Article will apply all applicable law, a failure to apply the applicable law in accord with Section 24.6 will be deemed an act in excess of authority and reviewable by the courts and the parties expressly agree that any arbitration award can be reviewed and overturned by a court for legal error.
- B. If required by applicable law for any arbitration provision to be enforceable (for example, to preserve constitutionally or statutorily provided rights), the arbitrator or a court will, as soon as possible, appropriately allocate between the Parties the fees of the arbitrator(s) and/or his/her related organization, or require one Party to advance a portion of such fees subject to possible reimbursement, or otherwise address such issues so as to allow the mediation/arbitration to proceed and may adjust such allocations appropriately during the arbitration process for such purpose. In addition, any Party can choose to deposit all fees required by any arbitration organization, subject to later allocation between the Parties, as provided above.
- Place and Language: The place of arbitration shall be in Montreal, Quebec, Canada, and the language of the arbitration shall be in English. The Parties agree that the provisions of this Article will control, notwithstanding any language included in Franchisor's franchise disclosure documents due to state requirements suggesting that the provisions of any section might be unenforceable due to a failure to have a meeting of the minds or otherwise. Neither Party has any expectation that the provisions of this (or any other) Section will be unenforceable or that they will not be enforced. Franchisee understands and agrees that one effect of this paragraph may be that arbitration and other related costs may be greater, than if those proceedings took place in a location near Franchisee's residence or business. If this provision is unenforceable for any reason, arbitration will be conducted at a neutral location reasonably near Franchisee's business headquarters.
- 25.4 <u>Preliminary or Interim Injunctive Relief:</u> Franchisor and Franchisee shall be entitled to seek preliminary or interim injunctive or provisional relief by a court or by arbitration (including, but not limited to, a temporary restraining order and preliminary injunction, all without bond) without showing or proving any actual damage, until such time as a final and binding determination is made by the arbitrator. The foregoing equitable remedies shall be in addition to, and not in lieu of, all other remedies or rights which Franchisor or Franchisee might otherwise have by virtue of any breach of this Agreement by the other Party. Either party shall be entitled to pursue an action for collection of moneys owed in either a court or arbitration proceeding when the right to payment is not in dispute prior to the filing of the action.

- 25.5 <u>Survival:</u> This provision shall continue in full force and effect subsequent to and notwithstanding the expiration or termination of this Agreement for any reason.
- 4. No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

FRANCHISOR:	FRANCHISEE:
FRANCHISOR: IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.	FRANCHISEE: [Franchisee] d/b/a [Imagine Arts Academy of]
Signature:	Signature:
Name: Shafik Mina	Name: Owner
Title: President	Title: [Title]

AGREED AND ACCEPTED:

CALIFORNIA ADDENDUM TO IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

California Business and Professions Codes sections 20000 through 20043 provide rights to the Franchisee concerning termination, transfer or non-renewal of a franchise. If the franchise agreement contains a provision that is inconsistent with the law, the law will control.

The franchise agreement contains a covenant not to compete which extends beyond the termination of the franchise. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.

The franchise agreement provides for termination upon bankruptcy. This provision may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C.A. Sec. 101 et seq.).

The franchise agreement requires binding arbitration. The arbitration will occur in Montreal, Quebec, Canada, with the costs being borne by each party, except that the arbitrator can assess costs (but not attorney's fees) against a losing party.

The franchise agreement requires the application of the laws of the province of Quebec, Canada. This provision may not be enforceable under California Law.

You will not receive an exclusive territory. You may face competition from other franchisees, from outlets that we own, or from other channels of distribution or competitive brands that we control.

Prospective franchisees are encouraged to consult private legal counsel to determine the applicability of California and federal laws (such as business and professions code section 20040.5, code of civil procedure section 1281, and the Federal Arbitration Act) to any provisions of a franchise agreement restricting venue to a forum outside the State of California.

Section 31125 of the California Corporations Code requires us to give you a disclosure document, in a form containing the information that the commissioner may by rule or order require, before a solicitation of a proposed material modification of an existing franchise.

Neither Franchisor nor any person identified in Item 2 is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, (15 U.S.C.A. 78 a et seq.), suspending or expelling such persons from membership in such association or exchange.

The California Franchise Investment law requires that a copy of all proposed agreements relating to the sale of the franchise be delivered together with the disclosure document.

Our Uniform Resource Locator ("URL") address is www.imagineartsacademy.com.

OUR WEBSITE HAS NOT BEEN REVIEWED OR APPROVED BY THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION AND INNOVATION. ANY COMPLAINTS CONCERNING THE CONTENT OF THIS WEBSITE MAY BE DIRECTED TO THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION AND INNOVATION AT WWW.DFPI.CA.GOV (WWW.DFPI.CA.GOV).

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. Any statements or representations signed by a franchisee purporting to understand any fact or its legal effect shall be deemed made only based upon the franchisee's understanding of the law and facts as of the time of the franchisee's investment decision. This provision supersedes any other or inconsistent term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

The Franchise Agreement requires you to execute a general release of claims upon renewal or transfer of the franchise agreement. California Corporations Code Section 31512 provides that any condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring a franchise to waive compliance with any provision of that law or any rule or order thereunder is void. Section 31512 voids a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Investment Law (California Corporations Code Section 31000-31516). Business and Professions Code Section 20010 voids a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Relations Act (Business and Professions Code Sections 20000-20043).

The registration of this franchise offering by the California Department of Financial Protection and Innovation does not constitute approval, recommendation, or endorsement by the commissioner.

ADDENDUM TO THE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE HAWAII FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW

THESE FRANCHISES HAVE BEEN FILED UNDER THE FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW OF THE STATE OF HAWAII. FILING DOES NOT CONSTITUTE APPROVAL, RECOMMENDATION OR ENDORSEMENT BY THE DIRECTOR OF THE DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE AND CONSUMER AFFAIRS OR A FINDING BY THE DIRECTOR OF THE DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE AND CONSUMER AFFAIRS THAT THE INFORMATION PROVIDED HEREIN IS TRUE, COMPLETE AND NOT MISLEADING.

THE FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW MAKES IT UNLAWFUL TO OFFER OR SELL ANY FRANCHISE IN THIS STATE WITHOUT FIRST PROVIDING TO THE PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE OR SUBFRANCHISOR, AT LEAST SEVEN (7) DAYS PRIOR TO THE EXECUTION BY THE PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE, OF ANY BINDING FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT, OR AT LEAST SEVEN (7) DAYS PRIOR TO THE PAYMENT OF ANY CONSIDERATION BY THE FRANCHISEE OR SUBFRANCHISOR, WHICHEVER OCCURS FIRST, A COPY OF THE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT, TOGETHER WITH A COPY OF ALL PROPOSED AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE SALE OF THE FRANCHISE.

THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT CONTAINS A SUMMARY ONLY OF CERTAIN MATERIAL PROVISIONS OF THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT. THE CONTRACT OR AGREEMENT SHOULD BE REFERRED TO FOR A STATEMENT OF ALL RIGHTS, CONDITIONS, RESTRICTIONS AND OBLIGATIONS OF BOTH THE FRANCHISOR AND FRANCHISEE.

- A. (1) This registration (or one substantially similar) is presently on file or will shortly be on file in the States of California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, Virginia, South Dakota, Rhode Island, Washington and Wisconsin.
 - (2) The registration is exempt from the registration requirements of the States of Florida, Kentucky, Nebraska, and Texas.
 - (3) No states have refused, by order or otherwise, to register these franchises.
 - (4) No states have revoked or suspended the right to offer these franchises.
 - (5) The proposed registration of these franchises has been withdrawn in no states.
- B. No release language set forth in the franchise agreement shall relieve us or any other person, directly or indirectly, from liability imposed by laws concerning franchising in the State of Hawaii.
- C. Payment of the Initial Franchise Fees will be deferred until Franchisor has met its initial obligations to franchisee, and franchisee has commenced doing business. Item 5 of the Franchise Disclosure Document is amended accordingly.

ILLINOIS ADDENDUM TO IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT AND FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

- 1. Illinois law governs the Franchise Agreement(s).
- In conformance with Section 4 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act, any provision in a franchise
 agreement that designates jurisdiction and venue in a forum outside of the State of Illinois is void,
 to the extent applicable. However, a franchise agreement may provide for arbitration to take place
 outside of Illinois.
- 3. Your rights upon termination and non-renewal are set forth in Sections 19 and 20 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act.
- 4. In conformance with Section 41 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act, to the extent applicable, any condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act or any other law of Illinois is void.
- 5. "CORPORATE ACCOUNTS" EXIST IN THIS FRANCHISE SYSTEM. FRANCHISOR RESERVES THE RIGHT TO ESTABLISH, IDENTIFY AND SERVICE "CORPORATE ACCOUNTS" WITHIN YOUR TERRITORY. FRANCHISOR OR ITS AFFILIATE(S) MAY PROVIDE PRODUCTS & SERVICES TO "NATIONAL ACCOUNTS" IN YOUR TERRITORY WITH NO COMPENSATION PAID TO YOU.
- 6. The Franchisor reserves the right to conduct your required initial training for this franchise virtually and there is no formal training schedule.
- 7. No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.
- 8. Payment of the Initial Franchise Fees will be deferred until Franchisor has met its initial obligations to franchisee, and franchisee has commenced doing business. The financial assurance requirement was imposed by the Office of the Attorney General due to Franchisor's financial condition.

FRANCHISOR: FRANCHISEE: IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. d/b/a IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY OF Signature: Signature: Name: Shafik Mina Name: Title: President Title:

Imagine Arts Academy Inc.

AGREED AND ACCEPTED:

Franchise Disclosure Document 2023

MARYLAND ADDENDUM TO IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY, INC. FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT, FRANCHISE AGREEMENT, AND STATEMENT OF PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE, AND OPTIONAL COMPLEMENTARY PROGRAM

Item 17 of the Disclosure Document and Sections 5.3, 19.3 and 20.4 of the Franchise Agreement shall be amended to include the following:

A general release required as a condition of renewal, sale, and/or assignment/transfer shall not apply to any liability under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

Item 17 of the Disclosure Document and Section 25.2 of the Franchise Agreement are amended to include the following:

A Franchisee may bring any court litigation for claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law in Maryland.

Item 17 of the Disclosure Document and Article 25 of the Franchise Agreement is amended to include the following:

Any claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law must be brought within 3 years after the grant of the franchise.

The Franchise Agreement, Statement of Prospective Franchisee, and Optional Complementary Program Agreement are amended to include the following:

All representations requiring prospective franchisees to assent to a release, estoppel or waiver of liability are not intended to nor shall they act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under the Maryland Franchise Disclosure Law.

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

Based upon the franchisor's financial condition, the Maryland Securities Commissioner has required a financial assurance. Therefore, all initial fees and payments owed by franchisees shall be deferred until the franchisor completes its pre-opening obligations under the franchise agreement. Item 5 of the Disclosures, and the appropriate sections of the Franchise Agreement are amended accordingly.

AGREED AND ACCEPTED:	
FRANCHISOR: IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.	FRANCHISEE:
IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.	d/b/a IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY OF

Signature:	Signature:
Name: Shafik Mina	Name:
Title: President	Title:

MINNESOTA ADDENDUM TO IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT AND FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

- 1. Minnesota Statutes §80C.21 and Minnesota Rule 2860.4400J prohibit us from requiring litigation to be conducted outside Minnesota, to the extent applicable. In addition, nothing in the Disclosure Document or Agreement can abrogate or reduce any of your rights as provided for in Minnesota Statutes, Chapter 80C, or your rights to any procedure, forum, or remedies provided for by the laws of jurisdiction, to the extent applicable.
- 2. With respect to franchises governed by Minnesota law, the franchisor will comply with Minnesota Statues Section 80C.14, Subdivisions 3, 4 and 5 which require, except in certain specified cases, that a franchisee be given 90 days notice of termination (with 60 days to cure) and 180 days notice for non-renewal of the Franchise Agreement.
- 3. Item 13 of the Franchise Disclosure Document and Article 7 of the Franchise Agreement are modified with respect to Minnesota Franchisees as follows, to the extent applicable: The Minnesota Department of Commerce requires that the Franchisor indemnify Minnesota Franchisees against liability to third parties resulting from claims by third parties that the Franchisee's use of the Franchisor's trademarks or service marks infringes trademark rights of some third party. The Franchisor does not indemnify against the consequences of the Franchisee's use of the Franchisor's trademark except in accordance with the requirements of the franchise (and to the extent validly required as a condition to registration), and, as a condition to indemnification, the Franchisee must provide notice to the Franchisor of any such claim within 10 business days and tender the defense of claim to the Franchisor. If the Franchisor accepts the tender of defense, the Franchisor has the right to manage the defense of the claim including the right to compromise, settle or otherwise resolve the claim, and to determine whether to appeal a final determination of the claim.
- 4. Minn. Rule 2860.4400J prohibits a franchisee from waiving its rights to a jury trial or waiving its rights to any procedure, forum or remedies provided for by the laws of the jurisdiction, or consenting to liquidated damages, termination penalties or judgment notes. To the extent the Franchise Agreement is inconsistent with this Rule, to the extent applicable, the Rule will control.
 - 5. Section 9.4 of the Franchise Agreement is amended to read as follows:

9.4 **Equitable Remedies:**

Due to the special and unique nature of the Confidential Information, Marks and Manuals of Franchisor, Franchisee hereby acknowledges that Franchisor and Licensor may seek immediate equitable remedies, including, but not limited to, restraining orders and injunctive relief, in order to safeguard such proprietary, confidential, unique and special information of Franchisor, and that money damages alone would be an insufficient remedy with which to compensate Franchisor or Licensor for any breach of the terms of Sections 7, 8, and 9 of this Agreement. In connection with any such court action, the court shall determine if a bond is required. All Owners, directors, members, shareholders, partners, independent contractors and employees of Franchisee having access to the confidential and proprietary information of Franchisor shall be required to execute non-disclosure agreements in a form acceptable to Franchisor.

6. Any releases required as a condition of renewal and/or assignment/transfer will not apply to claims that may arise under the Minnesota Franchises Law.

AGREED AND ACCEPTED:					
FRANCHISOR: IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.	FRANCHISEE:				
IMAGINE ARTO AGADEMT ING.	d/b/a IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY OF				
Signature:	Signature:				
Name: Shafik Mina	Name:				
Title: President	Title:				

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in

connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the

7.

franchise.

NEW YORK ADDENDUM TO IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

1. The following information is added to the cover page of the Franchise Disclosure Document:

INFORMATION COMPARING FRANCHISORS IS AVAILABLE. CALL THE STATE ADMINISTRATORS LISTED IN EXHIBIT A OR YOUR PUBLIC LIBRARY FOR SOURCES OF INFORMATION. REGISTRATION OF THIS FRANCHISE BY NEW YORK STATE DOES NOT MEAN THAT NEW YORK STATE RECOMMENDS IT OR HAS VERIFIED THE INFORMATION IN THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. IF YOU LEARN THAT ANYTHING IN THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT IS UNTRUE, CONTACT THE FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION AND NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF LAW, BUREAU OF INVESTOR PROTECTION AND SECURITIES, 28 LIBERTY STREET, 21ST FLOOR, NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10005. THE FRANCHISOR MAY, IF IT CHOOSES, NEGOTIATE WITH YOU ABOUT ITEMS COVERED IN THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. HOWEVER, THE FRANCHISOR CANNOT USE THE NEGOTIATING PROCESS TO PREVAIL UPON A PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE TO ACCEPT TERMS WHICH ARE LESS FAVORABLE THAN THOSE SET FORTH IN THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT.

2. The following is added at the end of Item 3:

Except as provided above, with regard to the franchisor, its predecessor, a person identified in Item 2, or an affiliate offering franchises under the franchisor's principal trademark:

- A. No such party has an administrative, criminal or civil action pending against that person alleging: a felony, a violation of a franchise, antitrust, or securities law, fraud, embezzlement, fraudulent conversion, misappropriation of property, unfair or deceptive practices, or comparable civil or misdemeanor allegations.
- B. No such party has pending actions, other than routine litigation incidental to the business, which are significant in the context of the number of franchisees and the size, nature or financial condition of the franchise system or its business operations.
- C. No such party has been convicted of a felony or pleaded nolo contendere to a felony charge or, within the 10 year period immediately preceding the application for registration, has been convicted of or pleaded nolo contendere to a misdemeanor charge or has been the subject of a civil action alleging: violation of a franchise, antifraud, or securities law; fraud; embezzlement; fraudulent conversion or misappropriation of property; or unfair or deceptive practices or comparable allegations.
- D. No such party is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order or decree relating to the franchise, or under a Federal, State, or Canadian franchise, securities, antitrust, trade regulation or trade practice law, resulting from a concluded or pending action or proceeding brought by a public agency; or is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in

the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, suspending or expelling such person from membership in such association or exchange; or is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order relating to any other business activity as a result of an action brought by a public agency or department, including, without limitation, actions affecting a license as a real estate broker or sales agent.

3. The following is added to the end of Item 4:

Neither the franchisor, its affiliate, its predecessor, officers, or general partner during the 10-year period immediately before the date of the offering circular: (a) filed as debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code; (b) obtained a discharge of its debts under the bankruptcy code; or (c) was a principal officer of a company or a general partner in a partnership that either filed as a debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or that obtained a discharge of its debts under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code during or within 1 year after that officer or general partner of the franchisor held this position in the company or partnership.

4. The following is added to the end of Item 5:

The initial franchise fee constitutes part of our general operating funds and will be used as such in our discretion.

5. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(c), titled "Requirements for franchisee to renew or extend," and Item 17(m), entitled "Conditions for franchisor approval of transfer":

However, to the extent required by applicable law, all rights you enjoy and any causes of action arising in your favor from the provisions of Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York and the regulations issued thereunder shall remain in force; it being the intent of this proviso that the non-waiver provisions of General Business Law Sections 687.4 and 687.5 be satisfied.

6. The following language replaces the "Summary" section of Item 17(d), titled "Termination by franchisee":

You may terminate the agreement on any grounds available by law.

7. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" section of Item 17(j), titled "Assignment of contract by franchisor":

However, no assignment will be made except to an assignee who in good faith and judgment of the franchisor, is willing and financially able to assume the franchisor's obligations under the Franchise Agreement.

8. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(v), titled "Choice of forum", and Item 17(w), titled "Choice of law":

The foregoing choice of law should not be considered a waiver of any right conferred upon the franchisor or upon the franchisee by Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York.

RHODE ISLAND ADDENDUM TO IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

In connection with Item 17 of the Franchise Disclosure Document, the following paragraph is included pursuant to Rhode Island law:

§19-28.1-14 of the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act provides that "A provision in the franchise agreement restricting jurisdiction or venue to a forum outside this state or requiring the application of the laws of another state is void with respect to a claim otherwise enforceable under this Act."

VIRGINIA ADDENDUM TO IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

In recognition of the restrictions contained in Section 13.1-564 of the Virginia Retail Franchising Act, the Franchise Disclosure Document for Imagine Arts Academy Inc. for use in the Commonwealth of Virginia shall be amended as follows:

Additional Disclosures:

1. The following risk factor is added:

<u>Estimated Initial Investment</u>. The franchisee will be required to make an estimated initial investment ranging from \$109,331 to \$288,800. This amount exceeds the franchisor's stockholder's equity as of March 31, 2023, which is (\$50,532).

2. The following statement is added to Item 17.h.

Pursuant to Section 13.1-564 of the Virginia Retail Franchising Act, it is unlawful for a franchisor to cancel a franchise without reasonable cause. If any ground for default or termination stated in the franchise agreement does not constitute "reasonable cause," as that term may be defined in the Virginia Retail Franchising Act or the laws of Virginia, that provision may not be enforceable.

- 3. No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.
- 4. The Virginia State Corporation Commission's Division of Securities and Retail Franchising requires us to defer payment of the initial franchise fee and other initial payments owed until we have completed our pre-opening obligations under the franchise agreement.

WASHINGTON ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT, FRANCHISE AGREEMENT AND RELATED AGREEMENTS

The Franchisor and Franchisee agree as follows:

- 1. The state of Washington has a statute, RCW 19.100.180, which may supersede the Franchise Agreement with respect to the relationship between the Franchisor and the Franchisee, including in the areas of termination and renewal of the franchise. There may also be court decisions that supersede the Franchise Agreement with respect to the relationship between the Franchisor and the Franchisee, including in the areas of termination and renewal of the franchise.
- 2. In any arbitration or mediation involving a franchise purchased in Washington, the arbitration or mediation site will be either in the state of Washington, or in a place mutually agreed upon by the parties at the time of the arbitration or mediation, or as determined by the arbitrator or mediator at the time of arbitration or mediation. In addition, if litigation is not precluded by the franchise agreement, a franchisee may bring an action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with the sale of franchises, or a violation of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, in Washington.
- 3. Pursuant to RCW 49.62.020, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an employee, including an employee of a franchisee, unless the employee's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$100,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). In addition, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an independent contractor of a franchisee under RCW 49.62.030 unless the independent contractor's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$250,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). As a result, any provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere that conflict with these limitations are void and unenforceable in Washington.
- 4. RCW 49.62.060 prohibits a franchisor from restricting, restraining, or prohibiting a franchisee from (i) soliciting or hiring any employee of a franchisee of the same franchisor or (ii) soliciting or hiring any employee of the franchisor. As a result, any such provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere are void and unenforceable in Washington.
- 5. In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, Chapter 19.100 RCW shall prevail.
- 6. A release or waiver of rights executed by a franchisee shall not include rights under the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, RCW 19.100, and the rules adopted thereunder, except when executed pursuant to a negotiated settlement after the agreement is in effect and where the parties are represented by independent counsel. Provisions such as those which unreasonably restrict or limit the statute of limitations period for claims under the Act, rights or remedies under the Act such as a right to a jury trial may not be enforceable.
- 7. Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect the franchisor's reasonable estimated or actual costs in effecting a transfer.
- 8. No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the

franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

- 9. Collection of the initial Franchise Fees will be deferred until the Franchisor has fulfilled its initial preopening obligations and the Franchisee is open for business. The initial Franchise Fee will be due and payable within one business day after the Franchisee is open for business. Failure to make full payment of the initial Franchise Fee at this time will be deemed a material breach of the Franchise Agreement and will, if not cured, constitute good cause to terminate the Franchise Agreement in accordance with Washington law.
- 10. The franchisor uses the services of franchise brokers to assist it in selling franchises. A franchise broker represents the franchisor and is paid a fee for referring prospects to the franchisor and/or selling the franchise. Do not rely only on the information provided by a franchise broker about a franchise. Do your own investigation by contacting the franchisor's current and former franchisees to ask them about their experience with the franchisor.

The undersigned Franchisee does hereby acknowledge receipt of this addendum at least fourteen (14) calendar days before the earlier of signing any binding documents or paying any amounts to the Franchisor.

FRANCHISOR:	FRANCHISEE:				
IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.	d/b/a IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY OF				
Signature:	Signature:				
Name: Shafik Mina	Name:				
Title: President	Title:				

AGREED AND ACCEPTED:

WISCONSIN ADDENDUM TO IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

In connection with Item 17 of the Franchise Disclosure Document, the following paragraph is included pursuant to Wisconsin law:

The conditions under which the Franchise Agreement can be terminated or not renewed may be affected by the Wisconsin Fair Dealership Law, Wisconsin Statutes, 1981-82, Title XIV-A, Chapter 135.

Exhibit F

TRANSFER AUTHORIZATION

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

AUTHORIZATION TO TRANSFER

BETWEEN:		Name: Address:	IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC. 8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201 Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H4P 2G1 (Referred to as "The Franchisor")
AN	D:	Name: Address:	
			(Referred to as the "Seller")
AN	D:	Name: Address:	
			(Referred to as the "Purchaser")
			(Franchisor, Seller, and Purchaser together referred to as the "Parties")
Wh	ereas the Seller ex	ecuted a Franc	chise Agreement with Franchisor on;
			er its interest in the Franchise Agreement to the Purchaser as part o inafter "Transfer Agreement");
		•	nts in the Franchise Agreement are subject to certain restrictions as e Franchise Agreement;
	consideration for t		the Parties hereby agree to the following as of theday
1.	Franchisor hereby Purchaser;	≀ authorizes th	ne transfer of Seller's rights under the Franchise Agreement to the
2.			and comply with all obligations under the Franchise Agreement unti- Agreement, being;
3.			ecute an Agreement for Mutual Cancellation and Execution of Release ransfer Agreement upon fulfillment of all obligations of Seller towards
4.	Purchaser agrees	to attend the in	nitial training session at Purchaser's location;
5.	Purchaser will con	duct no busine	ess other than Imagine Arts Academy business;
6.	Purchaser shall be	e the sole owne	er of the Franchised Business;
7.			nost current form of Franchise Agreement and assume all future iness under said Franchise Agreement;
8.	and the Seller or	Purchaser cor out therein hav	taken cognizance of the Inventory Audit dated

OR

AGREED AND ACCEPTED:

Purchaser and Seller acknowledge that an inventory audit will take place after the Effective Date. Concurrently with the Closing of the Transfer the Purchaser shall deposit Ten Thousand United States Dollars (\$10,000) of the purchase price into the escrow account.

- 9. Within ten (10) days of execution of the Transfer Agreement, Seller will pay Franchisor a transfer fee of Ten Thousand United States Dollars (\$10,000 USD) per Territory; and
- 10. Within ten (10) days of execution of the Transfer Agreement, Seller will pay Franchisor all amounts due up until the Effective Date, including but not limited to, any royalties, penalties, audit costs, including Franchisor's expenses incurred with an audit, and finance charges.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound hereby, have duly executed sealed and delivered this agreement in triplicate:

FRANCHISOR: IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.	SELLER:
	d/b/a IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY OF
Signature:	Signature:
Name: Shafik Mina	Name:
Title: President	Title:
PURCHASER:	
Signature:	
Name :	
Title:	

Exhibit G

NONDISCLOSURE AGREEMENT

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

NONDISCLOSURE AGREEMENT

THIS NONDISCLOSURE AGREEMENT is made betwee "POTENTIAL FRANCHISEE") and Imagine Arts Acade Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H4P 2G1 (hereinafter "IMAG").	emy Inc. of 8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201,					
IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY wishes to explore matters POTENTIAL FRANCHISEE and may disclose to POTEN and technical information, which IMAGINE ARTS ACAD confidential.	ITIAL FRANCHISEE certain confidential business					
Confidential Information means all information disclosed FRANCHISEE, in writing or orally, relating to the ("Confidential Information"), except for such information available or is learned by POTENTIAL FRANCHISEE of	IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY franchise system ation that is or subsequently becomes publicly					
POTENTIAL FRANCHISEE agrees not to use any Co evaluate and engage in discussions concerning a potent						
POTENTIAL FRANCHISEE agrees not to disclose any employees and not to make any additional copies there have the information in order to evaluate or engage in discrelationship. Upon conclusion of review POTENTIAL FR of the Confidential Information including but not limited to	eof, except for those persons who are required to scussions concerning the contemplated business ANCHISEE agrees to promptly destroy all copies					
POTENTIAL FRANCHISEE agrees that it shall take rea avoid disclosure and unauthorized use of the Confidential						
In that regard, POTENTIAL FRANCHISEE represents to IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY that each officer and employee will maintain the confidentiality of all Confidential Information.						
POTENTIAL FRANCHISEE agrees that any violation or threatened violation of this Agreement may cause irreparable injury to IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY, entitling the latter to seek injunctive relief in addition to all other legal remedies.						
This Agreement shall remain in force until superseded by third anniversary of the effective date of this Agreement,						
This Agreement is not an offer of a franchise and shall be treated as independent of any franchise offer that may be made to POTENTIAL FRANCHISEE. IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY is not obligated in any way to offer, and POTENTIAL FRANCHISEE is not obligated in any way to accept, a franchise offer.						
AGREED AND ACCEPTED:						
FRANCHISOR: IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.	POTENTIAL FRANCHISEE:					
Signature:	Signature:					
Name: Shafik Mina	Name:					
Title: President	Title:					

Imagine Arts Academy Inc. Nondisclosure Agreement 2023

Exhibit H

LIST OF FRANCHISEES

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

Current Franchisees as of 3/31/23:

CALIFORNIA Delmar Solutions, Inc; Vivien Xiang, (Imagine Arts Academy of

Pasadena), 5150 E La Palma Ave. Suite 213, Anaheim 92807 CA, (949)-

232-9831

Yamani Arts, LLC; Fatema Ali Lakhia and Kimberly Sue Ali, (Imagine Arts

Academy of Alameda & Santa Clara), 2539 Bishop Ave., Fremont, CA

94536, (510) 396-0423

COLORADO Giggling Geeks, LLC; Vaneet Gupta and Samiksha Bindra (Imagine Arts

Academy of Colorado) 8380 Zuni Street, Unit #105, Denver, Colorado,

80221, (303) 403-0432

FLORIDA JRM Science Enterprises, Inc.; Jeff Meister (Imagine Arts Academy of

Greater Tampa Bay) 816 16th Avenue NE, St. Petersburg, Florida, 33704

(727) 895-5595

Aurora Arts, LLC; Carolina Milano (Imagine Arts Academy of Miami),

5740 SW 111th Terrace, Miami 33156, (305)-323-3936

ILLINOIS Kids Art KB LLC; Kristen Buzan (Imagine Arts Academy of Western

Suburbs), 15231 S. Douglas Pkwy, Lockport, IL 60441, 630-227-9719.

MASSACHUSETTS Sciantics Group Businesses, LLC; Michael O. Budnick (Imagine Arts

Academy of Western New England); 34 Front St. Door 19 Ste. 123, Indian

Orchard 1151 MA, 413-584-7243.

MISSOURI Learning Made Fun Company; Alan Simon (Imagine Arts Academy of St.

Louis) 8420-R Olive Blvd., St. Louis, Missouri, 63132, (314) 991-8000

NEW JERSEY A. B. G. & Associates, Inc.; Adelina Garabet (Imagine Arts Academy of

Northeast New Jersey) 24-08 Broadway, Fair Lawn, NJ 07410 (201)

236-1400 (2 outlets)

James A. Fox, Inc.; Vance Fox (Imagine Arts Academy of West New

Jersey) 1580 Reed Road, Suite C, Pennington, New Jersey, 08534, (609)

737-0313

NEW YORK

MSP Corporation; Rob and Katherine Diaz, Phil and Lisa Silver, Adam and Jocelyn Kenner (Imagine Arts Academy of Westchester & the Bronx)

56 Lafayette Avenue, Suite 340, White Plains, New York, 10603, (888)

623-3724

Zoda, LLC; Jessica Alfieri (Imagine Arts Academy of Long Island) 216

East Meadow Ave, East Meadow, New York, 11554-2435 (516) 620-

6768 (2 outlets)

OHIO Connmack Inc.; Teri and David Reese (Imagine Arts Academy of

Northeast Ohio) 7000 Wales Avenue North West, North Canton, Ohio,

44702, (330) 498-0033

TEXAS

Imaginative Learning Group, LLC; Adrianna Hagan (Imagine Arts Academy of Austin & San Antonio) 6120 Hwy 290 West, Austin, Texas, 78735, (512) 892-1143 (2 outlets)

Yasmin Enterprises, LLC; Yasmin Premji (Imagine Arts Academy of Northwest Dallas and Southeast Collins), 706 S. Jupiter Rd. Unit 1101, Allen TX 75002, (949)-241-0134

CUACAV Investments LLC; Andreas Cuadrado and Natalia Cavanzo (Imagine Arts Academy of NW Houston), 12102 Briar Forest Dr, Houston, TX 77077, (832)-303-0718

17 //0//, (632)-303-0

WISCONSIN Fun Science Inc.; Kathy Johnson and Gary Johnson (Imagine Arts

Academy of Milwaukee), 2855 S. 160th Street, New Berlin WI 53151,

(414) 405-4993

Franchisees Who Left the System during the 12 month period ending 3/31/23:

If you buy this franchise, your contact information may be disclosed to other buyers when you leave the franchise system.

Ceased Operations:

James A. Fox, Inc.; Vance Fox (Imagine Arts Academy of South & Central New Jersey) 1580 Reed Road, Suite C, Pennington, New Jersey, 08534, (609) 737-0313 (2 outlets)

MSP Corporation; Rob and Katherine Diaz, Phil and Lisa Silver, Adam and Jocelyn Kenner (Imagine Arts Academy of Manhattan, and Imagine Arts Academy of Metro New York City) 56 Lafayette Avenue, Suite 340, White Plains, New York, 10603, (888) 623-3724 (2 outlets)

Giggling Geeks, LLC; Vaneet Gupta and Samiksha Bindra (Imagine Arts Academy of Colorado) 8380 Zuni Street, Unit #105, Denver, Colorado, 80221, (303) 403-0432 (2 outlets)

Transfers:

FSLL, LLC; Fabio Amaral (Imagine Arts Academy of Miami), 7251 NE, 2nd Avenue, Suite 110, Miami, FL, 33138, (786)-585-2896

Exhibit I

OPTIONAL PROGRAM ADDENDUM

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

OPTIONAL COMPLEMENTARY PROGRAM ADDENDUM TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

(Subject to change by Franchisor)

THIS ADDENDUM is made as referred to as the "Effective Da	of the day of te of this Addendum".	,, hereinafter					
BY AND BETWEEN:	IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC	IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC					
	8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201						
	Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H4P 2G1						
	Hereinafter referred to as "Franchisor"						
AND: Name of Franchisee: _							
Name of Franchise Lo	cation: IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY OF						
Address:		-					
City, State and Zip:	Hereinafter referred to as "Franchisee"	-					
in connection with Franchisee's	s offer/sales of the following complementary service	ce/program/product(s):					
(individually and collectively h	ereinafter referred to as the "Complementary Prog	ram.")					
dated granted the limited right to o	anchisee have entered into an Imagine Arts Academee (the "Franchise Agreement") under which the first within its Territory children's arts enrichments Academy Franchise and using Franchisor's pro	he Franchisee has been nt services exclusively in					
WILLDEAC Franchises men h	but is not obligated to implement from time to time						

WHEREAS Franchisor may, but is not obligated to, implement from time to time a pilot program under which some or all Imagine Arts Academy Franchisees are permitted to offer children's enrichment services/products which are not necessarily arts-based services, but which Franchisor determines to be ancillary or complementary to the standard Imagine Arts Academy services/product offerings and wishes to offer on an exploratory basis; and

WHEREAS Franchisor has chosen to offer some or all Imagine Arts Academy Franchisees an opportunity to participate on a voluntary basis in the Complementary Program identified above in compliance with the terms and conditions contained in this Addendum; and

WHEREAS Franchisee understands that participation in the Complementary Program will require additional investment by Franchisee for the purchase of related equipment, products and/or other items/services, as more fully detailed in Appendix 1 to this Addendum (individually and collectively, "Complementary Program Products"); and

WHEREAS Franchisee further understands that the duration of the Complementary Program is uncertain since it is available only on an experimental basis; and

WHEREAS Franchisee acknowledges that the term of this Addendum, which is stated on the attached Appendix 1, is shorter than the term of the Franchise Agreement and subject to earlier termination, as provided in Section 4 of this Addendum; and

WHEREAS Franchisee has informed Franchisor that Franchisee voluntarily chooses to participate in the Complementary Program and agrees to comply with all of the terms and conditions of this Addendum in connection with such participation.

THEREFORE, THE PARTIES AGREE AS FOLLOWS:

This Addendum to Franchise Agreement (the "Addendum") is supplemental to the Franchise Agreement, and terms contained herein shall have the same meanings that they do in the Franchise Agreement, unless separately defined in this Addendum.

1. COMPLEMENTARY PROGRAM INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

Franchisee understands that Franchisor may be authorized by a strategic business associate (the "Co-Developer") for this Complementary Program to permit Franchisee to participate in the Complementary Program at Franchisee's sole expense and subject to the terms of this Addendum. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisee and Franchisor are the only parties to this Addendum and that the Co-Developer has no obligations to Franchisee under this Addendum or otherwise.

2. TERMS OF PARTICIPATION IN THE COMPLEMENTARY PROGRAM

- 2.1 Franchisee agrees to offer and use the Complementary Program only as specified by Franchisor from time to time. Franchisee may not modify, adapt or change any component of or offering related to the Complementary Program in any way.
- 2.2 Franchisor has the unrestricted right to change or modify the Complementary Program and the System from time to time, including, without limitation, the adoption and use of new or modified Complementary Program products, services, components, demonstrations, activities or techniques. Franchisee shall implement such changes or modifications at Franchisee's expense immediately following Franchisee's receipt of notice of such changes or modifications by Franchisor. Franchisee acknowledges that the Complementary Program offering from Franchisor is a new program and anticipated to evolve. Franchisee agrees to comply with the Manuals generally, as well as with any policies, specifications, guidelines or standards Franchisor may establish from time to time pertinent to franchisees operating under this Complementary Program Addendum, including any guidelines regarding advertising, franchise identification, and any other matters.
- 2.3 Franchisee shall use the products, services and materials designated by Franchisor (the "Complementary Program Products") in the use, sale and delivery of the Complementary Program. The Complementary Program Products shall be acquired by Franchisee only from Franchisor or its designated supplier, and used exclusively in connection with Franchisee's delivery of the Complementary Program and for no other purpose. Franchisee must offer and sell such Complementary Program Products and services as Franchisor shall require from time to time. Franchisee shall not use, offer, sell or distribute any products or services in connection with the Complementary Program that are not Complementary Program Products

or authorized by Franchisor in writing. Franchisor may require that Franchisee complete additional training pertinent to the Complementary Program and/or the Complementary Program Products as a condition to their offer, sale or use.

- 2.4 Amounts paid or payable to or otherwise derived by Franchisee from or in connection with the Complementary Program shall be included in Gross Revenues, as defined under the Franchise Agreement, for purposes of royalty calculation and otherwise, and shall be reported in the manner specified by Franchisor. Franchisee may be required to account for and report separately Gross Revenues in connection with the Complementary Program. Franchisor may pay Co-Developer a portion of royalty fees or other amounts payable by Franchisee in connection with the Complementary Program and reserves the right to receive money and other consideration or benefits from Co-Developer and other third parties in connection with Franchisee's participation in the Complementary Program.
- 2.5 Franchisee is permitted to use the trademarks, logos, service marks and/or other commercial identifiers specified on Appendix 1 to this Addendum (the "Complementary Program Marks") solely as provided under this Addendum and the Franchise Agreement. Franchisee shall not use or permit the use of the Complementary Program Marks in any medium or manner, including, but not limited to, the Internet, social media, marketing, advertising, or otherwise, except with and as expressly provided under an advance written authorization from Franchisor. Franchisee shall not adopt an assumed name or d/b/a including any of the Complementary Program Marks. Franchisee understands that a Co-Developer may be the owner of rights in and to some or all of the Complementary Program Marks. Franchisee has no right of any kind to, in or in connection with the Complementary Program Marks other than the limited right to use permitted under an express written authorization from Franchisor. Franchisee agrees that all of Franchisee's obligations under the Franchise Agreement in connection with the Marks also shall be owed to Co-Developer to the extent that any Complementary Program Mark is owned by Co-Developer. Such Co-Developer shall be afforded no less than the same rights and remedies as to any such Complementary Program Mark as are afforded Franchisor under the Franchise Agreement, at law and in equity.
- 2.6 Franchisor may, but is not obligated to, make marketing and other materials (collectively, "Marketing Materials") available to Franchisee. Franchisor reserves the right to require Franchisee to purchase or otherwise acquire such Marketing Materials from Franchisor or Franchisor's designated supplier(s).
- 2.7 Franchisee shall only use, market, sell and distribute the Complementary Program to customers inside Franchisee's Territory and shall not offer or sell any component of the Complementary Program, including Complementary Program Products, to customers located outside of Franchisee's Territory.
- 2.8 Franchisor and Franchisee both acknowledge that varying regional cultures and needs may require from time to time variations in Imagine Arts Academy's programs, activities, System, the Complementary Program and Marketing Materials. Should Franchisee feel such a variation is required in its territory, either relating to the Complementary Program or any other Imagine Arts Academy program, Franchisee must complete and submit to Franchisor a request on the form and in the manner specified by Franchisor (the "Content Modification Form"). Franchisor has an unrestricted right to grant or deny any such proposed modification. No modification shall be effective without Franchisor's advance written consent.

3. MISCELLANEOUS

3.1 All terms, obligations and conditions contained in the Franchise Agreement shall remain in full effect and be construed to apply equally to the Complementary Program as though originally expressed therein.

- 3.2 All defined terms relating to Franchisor's confidential and/or proprietary information, including, but not limited to, "Confidential Information", "Imagine Arts Academy Franchise", "System" and "Trade Secret", are hereby modified to include the Complementary Program and all modifications thereto.
- 3.3 This Addendum contains the final, complete and exclusive expression of the terms of agreement between Franchisee and Franchisor regarding Franchisee's participation in the Complementary Program and supersedes all other agreements and/or representations of any kind or nature; provided that this Addendum shall be a supplement to, and not in replacement of, terms of the Franchise Agreement or any related agreements between Franchisee and Franchisor. Nothing in this Addendum is intended to disclaim any representation made by Franchisor in any franchise disclosure document that Franchisee received.

4. TERM; DEFAULT & TERMINATION; TERMINATION WITHOUT CAUSE

- 4.1 The term of this Addendum begins on the Effective Date of this Addendum and shall expire on the expiration date stated on Appendix 1 of this Addendum, if not sooner terminated as provided in this Section 4. Franchisor is not obligated to offer to Franchisee, and Franchisee is not obligated to accept, any Complementary Program Addendum or equivalent document, for a successive term or otherwise. Franchisee and Franchisor have no right to renew or to an extension of the Term of this Addendum. Each party enters into this Addendum with this express understanding and in reliance upon the other party's unqualified acceptance of and agreement with this Section 4. No party has any expectation of a renewal of this Addendum, of a successor term or of a continuation of the Complementary Program.
- 4.2 Any default in the performance of this Addendum or in Franchisee's performance of the Complementary Program, as it may be modified from time to time also shall be deemed to be a default under the Franchise Agreement. If Franchisee defaults in the performance of any of Franchisee's obligations under this Addendum, Franchisor at its sole discretion may:
 - (a) terminate Franchisee's ability to participate in the Complementary Program, effective immediately upon receipt by Franchisee of such notice of termination from Franchisor or as of any termination date expressed therein; and/or
 - (b) terminate Franchisee's rights under the Franchise Agreement in accordance with the termination provisions of the Franchise Agreement.
- 4.3 Franchisor and Franchisee acknowledge and agree that the Complementary Program is a pilot program as of the execution of this Addendum and, as such, each party requires flexibility to evaluate and continue or discontinue the arrangement contemplated by this Addendum. Therefore, both parties have a right to cancel this Addendum, with or without cause. Written notice of such a termination must be delivered to the non-terminating party and shall not be effective until thirty (30) calendar days after the non-terminating party's receipt of such notice. No such notice of termination shall be considered or deemed to be a breach of the Franchise Agreement or this Addendum, and any such termination is a mutual termination and shall be considered as such by both parties.
- 4.4 Franchisor and Franchisee further acknowledge and agree that this Addendum shall be terminated immediately upon the termination or expiration at any time of any license or other legal authorization required by Franchisor to offer the Complementary Program. Franchisee and Franchisor agree that any such termination shall be deemed to be a mutual termination for good cause and shall not be construed to be a breach of this Addendum or the Franchise Agreement. Franchisor will use commercially reasonable efforts to provide Franchisee with advance notice of any such termination or expiration.
- 4.5 If Franchisee's ability to participate in the Complementary Program is terminated or expires, Franchisee shall immediately cease use of the Complementary Program Marks in any manner or medium and shall cease to offer, sell, or use, or permit others to offer, sell or use, the Complementary Program Products. All Complementary Program Products shall be returned to Franchisor at Franchisee's expense.

If Franchisee's Franchise Agreement survives the termination or expiration of this Addendum, Franchisee shall receive a reasonable credit for Complementary Program Products received by Franchisor in resellable condition, which credit shall in no event exceed the actual cost of such Complementary Program Products to Franchisee. In all events Franchisor shall have the option, but not the obligation, to purchase Franchisee's inventory of Complementary Program Products at a price to be negotiated between the parties, but not to exceed Franchisee's actual purchase price.

4.6 Franchisee hereby agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless Franchisor, each Complementary Program Co-Developer, and each of their respective shareholders, members, partners, directors, officers, employees and agents from and against any and all losses, costs, expenses (including attorneys' fees), damages and liabilities, however caused, arising out of or in connection with Franchisee's participation in the Complementary Program or the offer, sale, distribution, or use of the Complementary Program Products or services. Such losses, claims, costs, expenses, damages and liabilities shall include, without limitation, those arising from injury to any person or business or to their respective agents and employees, or to any third person, firm or corporation. This provision survives the termination or expiration of this Addendum and the Franchise Agreement.

5. MODIFICATIONS & APPROVALS

- No waiver, alteration, or modification of the provisions of this Addendum will be binding unless mutually agreed upon in writing and signed by an executive officer for each of the parties.
- 5.2 This Addendum is personal to Franchisee or its Owners, as applicable, and is not assignable. Any attempted assignment by Franchisee shall be void and without effect. Franchisor has the right to assign this Addendum with Franchisee's Franchise Agreement and without Franchisee's consent.

6. SEVERABILITY

If any clause, sentence, paragraph or part of this Addendum is determined to be invalid or unenforceable by law or to be contrary to public policy, it shall be severed, but shall not affect, impair, invalidate, or void the remaining provisions of this Addendum.

7. FRANCHISE AGREEMENT IN EFFECT

The Franchise Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and modified to the extent provided herein.

8. FRANCHISEE ACKNOWLEDGMENT

Franchisee acknowledges and understands the following facts:

- (i) The Complementary Program is a new and evolving program and has been launched on an exploratory basis;
- (ii) Franchisee's participation in the Complementary Program will involve an investment in Complementary Program Products, and Franchisor does not represent or guarantee that Franchisee will realize any income or profit specific to this Complementary Program or otherwise; and
- (iii) The duration of the Complementary Program and this Addendum is uncertain and each may be cancelled in the future with little, if any, notice.

above.	
AGREED AND ACCEPTED:	
FRANCHISOR:	FRANCHISEE:
IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY INC.	
	d/b/a IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY OF
Signature:	Signature:
Name: Shafik Mina	Name:

Title: _____

Title: President

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties have duly executed this Addendum as of the date and year first written

APPENDIX 1

TO

COMPLEMENTARY PROGRAM ADDENDUM

Addendum Term:				
This Addendum shall exterminated earlier as pr		on 4 of the Addendum.	(the "expirat	tion date"), unless it is
Complementary Progr	ram Marks:			
Franchisee must have Section 2.5 of the Adde	•	rior written approval for e	ach use of these M	larks, as explained in
(List Any Complemen	tary Program I	<u>Marks)</u>		
Complementary Progr	ram Training:			
	n and complete	Complementary Program e to Franchisor's satisfac	•	
Subject:	No. of Hours:		Location:	
(List Any Complemen	tary Program I	Required Curriculum)		
Franchisee's Purchas	es:			
		ng equipment, products an Products") to begin partic		
Item		Quantity	Vendor/Provider	Cost
			Total Co	ost \$

Franchisee also will incur additional ongoing costs of participation, such as continuing inventory requirements, marketing expenses, staffing costs and other related business expenses.

Exhibit J

RELEASE

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

SAMPLE GENERAL RELEASE - SUBJECT TO CHANGE BY FRANCHISOR

(No Signature Necessary)

	Thi	s G	Seneral	Release	is	made	0	n				,	by
										. hereina	after refer		as
	tive	officer								corporation, ereinafter co	its affiliate	s, and the	eir
										espect to cla ne rules adop			he
	Thi	s Gen	eral Rele	ase is mad	e with	referen	ice to	the follo	wing f	acts:			
hereina				d Franchise ne Franchis				Franchi	se Ag	reement da	ted		,
	B.	The	Franchis	se Agreem	ent	is for	an	Imagine	Arts	Academy [®]	business	located	at
										·············			

- C. As a condition of the renewal/transfer [delete inapplicable word] of the Franchise Agreement, Franchisee is required by the Franchise Agreement to provide Franchisor with this General Release.
- NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration for Franchisor allowing the renewal/transfer [delete inapplicable word] of the Franchise Agreement, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, and with the intent to be legally bound, Franchisee agrees
 - 1. The facts set forth above are true.
- 2. Except for the obligations undertaken by Franchisor in this General Release, Franchisee hereby forever releases, forgives, and discharges Franchisor from any and all liability of any kind and nature whether arising out of the Franchise Agreement, its inducement, execution, and performance, the franchise relationship between Franchisee and Franchisor, or otherwise, including, but not limited to, any and all claims, demands, rights of action, causes of action, and liability caused by errors, omissions, intentional acts, and negligence of any kind or character that Franchisee may now have or claims to have against Franchiser. Franchisee understands and agrees that this release covers all claims of every kind and nature, past and present, known and unknown, suspected and unsuspected against Franchisor. Franchisee expressly waives any and all rights or claims under Section 1542 of the California Civil Code which states:
 - "A General Release does not extend to claims that the creditor or releasing party does not know or suspect to exist in his or her favor at the time of executing the release, and that if known by him or her would have materially affected his or her settlement with the debtor or released party."
- 3. If any legal action or other action or proceeding is brought for the enforcement of this General Release, or because of a dispute, breach, default, or misrepresentation in connection with any of the duties, obligations, covenants, representations, warranties, performance, promises, or provisions of this General Release, the party prevailing in that action or proceeding shall be entitled to recover its reasonable attorneys' fees and all other costs incurred in that action or proceeding in addition to any other relief to which that party may be entitled.
- 4. Franchisee warrants and represents it has full power and authority to enter into this General Release. Franchisee warrants and represents that no third party has any interest or right in any claim.

potential claim, right of action, or cause of action covered by this General Release and the consent of no third party is required for the effectiveness of this General Release.

- 5. It is agreed that the agreements and undertakings contained in this General Release shall be binding upon Franchisee and also upon Franchisee's heirs, successors, representatives, and assigns.
- 6. Unless prohibited by any applicable law, this General Release shall be construed and governed by the laws of Quebec, Canada; if, and only to the extent that, this provision is unenforceable under statute or by finding of a court of competent jurisdiction, the law of the state where the Franchisee's franchised business is located shall apply. This General Release does not release any claims the forgiveness of which is specifically prohibited by any applicable law.
- 7. Should any provision of this General Release be found to be invalid or unenforceable under any law which may be found to govern this General Release, such invalidity or unenforceability shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other portion of this General Release and, unless substantial performance of this General Release taken as a whole is prevented thereby, this General Release shall remain in full force and effect.
- 8. This General Release contains the entire understanding and agreement of the parties pertaining to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous negotiations, inducements, assurances, conditions, agreements, contracts, representations, promises, commitments, covenants, and understandings between them whether direct or implied and whether oral or written.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this General Release has been duly executed it as of the date first written above.

FRANCHISEE

Ву	[SAMPLE ONLY]	
lts	[SAMPLE ONLY]	_

Exhibit K

FEE RECEIPT

Imagine Arts Academy, Inc.

IMAGINE ARTS ACADEMY FRANCHISE APPLICATION FEE RECEIPT FOR PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEES

You (the Prospective Franchisee) have indicated your interest in obtaining an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise. You understand that Franchise candidates are required to pay us a non-refundable Application Fee as part of our evaluation process.

By signing and dating this receipt in the places noted below, you acknowledge and accept the following information:

- 1. Your Application Fee of \$1,000 must be paid to Imagine Arts Academy, Inc. ("we" or "us") when you return a signed and dated copy of this Receipt to us. The fee is associated with our evaluation costs and is entirely non-refundable, regardless of whether or not we offer or grant you an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise. If we offer you an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise, we will credit the Application Fee against your Initial Franchise Fee.
- 2. You understand that our acceptance of the fee does not mean, and should not be understood to mean, that we will offer you a Franchise. We are not obligated to extend a Franchise offer to you and you are not obligated to accept any offer, regardless of the payment of this Application fee. We have not offered you an Imagine Arts Academy Franchise as of the date of this Receipt.
- 3. You received an Imagine Arts Academy Arts, Inc. Franchise Disclosure Document at least 14 calendar days before paying us the Application fee or any other amount and before signing any commitments or agreements.

PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE By: Name: Title: Date: Address:

State Effective Dates

The following states have franchise laws that require that the Franchise Disclosure Document be registered or filed with the states, or be exempt from registration: California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota Virginia, Washington and Wisconsin.

This document is effective and may be used in the following states, where the document is filed, registered, or exempt from registration as of the Effective Date stated below:

California	7/19/23
Hawaii	9/21/23
Illinois	7/20/23
Indiana	8/17/23
Maryland	8/24/23
Michigan	8/16/23
Minnesota	7/27/23
New York	8/9/23
Rhode Island	8/22/23
South Dakota	7/20/23
Virginia	8/8/23
Washington	8/31/23
Wisconsin	7/20/23

Other states may require registration, filing or exemption of a franchise under other laws, such as those that regulate the offer and sale of business opportunities or seller-assisted marketing plans.

ITEM 23 RECEIPT (KEEP THIS COPY FOR YOUR RECORDS)

This Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of the franchise agreement and other information in plain language. Read this Disclosure Document and all agreements carefully.

If Imagine Arts Academy Inc. offers you a franchise, then Imagine Arts Academy Inc. must provide this Disclosure Document to you 14 calendar days before you sign a binding agreement or make a payment to us or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. New York and Iowa require that we give you this Disclosure Document at the earlier of the first personal meeting or 10 business days (14 calendar days in Iowa) before the execution of the franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration that relates to the franchise relationship. Michigan requires that we give you this Disclosure Document at least 10 business days before the execution of any binding franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration, whichever occurs first.

If Imagine Arts Academy Inc. does not deliver this disclosure document on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington, D.C. 20580 and the applicable state agency listed in Exhibit C.

The franchisor is Imagine Arts Academy Inc., located at 8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H4P 2G1. Its telephone number is 514-344-4181.

Issuance Date: June 28, 2023, as amended March 14, 2024

Franchise Seller Information: (Check all that apply)

- Shafik Mina, 8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201, Montreal Quebec, H4P 2G1, 514-344-4181
- o Sean Callaway, 221 S. Summit St. Wheaton, IL 60187, 603-209-3467
- Tom DuFore, 2400 Old Milton Pkwy, #156, Alpharetta, GA 30009, 770-628-2828

0

I have received a Disclosure Document dated June 28, 2023, as amended March 14, 2024*. This Disclosure Document included the following Exhibits:

- A. Financial Statements
- B. Franchise Agreement and Schedules

Schedule A – Renewal/Transfer Addendum to the Franchise Agreement

Schedule B - Territory Map and Description

Schedule C – Principal Owner's Guaranty

Schedule D – Principal Owner's Statement

Schedule E – Telephone Listing Agreement

Schedule F - Confidentiality, Non-Solicitation, Non-Use and Non-Competition Agreement

Schedule G – Statement of Prospective Franchisee

Schedule H - SBA Addendum

- C. List of State Administrators and Agents for Service of Process
- D. Table of Contents of Confidential Standard Operating Policies Manual
- E. State Addenda
- F. Authorization to Transfer

- G. Nondisclosure Agreement
- H Lists of Current and Former Franchisees
- I. Optional Complementary Program Addendum
- J. Sample General Release
- K. Franchise Application Receipt
- L. State Effective Dates
- M. Receipts

DATED:	
SIGNED: (a (a	
NAME:	
ADDRESS:	
PHONE:	

*The effective date of this Disclosure Document may be different in your state. Please refer to the State Effective Dates page for a list of effective dates.

ITEM 23 RECEIPT (RETURN THIS COPY TO US)

This Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of the franchise agreement and other information in plain language. Read this Disclosure Document and all agreements carefully.

If Imagine Arts Academy Inc. offers you a franchise, then Imagine Arts Academy Inc. must provide this Disclosure Document to you 14 calendar days before you sign a binding agreement or make a payment to us or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. New York and Iowa require that we give you this Disclosure Document at the earlier of the first personal meeting or 10 business days (14 calendar days in Iowa) before the execution of the franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration that relates to the franchise relationship. Michigan requires that we give you this Disclosure Document at least 10 business days before the execution of any binding franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration, whichever occurs first.

If Imagine Arts Academy Inc. does not deliver this Disclosure Document on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington, D.C. 20580 and the applicable state agency listed in Exhibit C.

The franchisor is Imagine Arts Academy Inc., located at 8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H4P 2G1. Its telephone number is 514-344-4181.

Issuance date: June 28, 2023, as amended March 14, 2024

Franchise Seller Information: (Check all that apply)

- o Shafik Mina, 8360 Bougainville Street, Suite 201, Montreal Quebec, H4P 2G1, 514-344-4181
- o Sean Callaway, 221 S. Summit St. Wheaton, IL 60187, 603-209-3467
- o Tom DuFore, 2400 Old Milton Pkwy, #156, Alpharetta, GA 30009, 770-628-2828

Lhave received a Franchiae Displacure Decument dated June 20, 2022, as amended March 14, 2024* Th

I have received a Franchise Disclosure Document dated June 28, 2023, as amended March 14, 2024*. This Disclosure Document included the following Exhibits:

A. Financial Statements

O

- B. Franchise Agreement and Schedules
 - Schedule A Renewal/Transfer Addendum to the Franchise Agreement
 - Schedule B Territory Map and Description
 - Schedule C Principal Owner's Guaranty
 - Schedule D Principal Owner's Statement
 - Schedule E Telephone Listing Agreement
 - Schedule F Confidentiality, Non-Solicitation, Non-Use and Non-Competition Agreement
 - Schedule G Statement of Prospective Franchisee
 - Schedule H SBA Addendum
- C. List of State Administrators and Agents for Service of Process
- D. Table of Contents of Confidential Standard Operating Policies Manual
- E. State Addenda

F.

G.

Н

I.

Authorization to Transfer

Nondisclosure Agreement

PHONE: _____

Lists of Current and Former Franchisees

Optional Complementary Program Addendum

^{*}The effective date of this Disclosure Document may be different in your state. Please refer to the State Effective Dates page for a list of effective dates.